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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now -- 

MS. DUCHEK: But we're prepared to do that today. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McKeever, if your witness 

is prepared to be cross-examined on that testimony also -- 

MR. McKEEVER: That's acceptable, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Fine. We'll have to clarify 

when Mr. Neels is up there what he's being crossed on, so 

that I can understand what's happening. 

Does any participant have a procedural matter to 

raise before we begin this morning? 

MR. MCBRIDE: Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman, Michael McBride for Dow Jones. 

Yesterday I received a notice of designated 

written cross-examination by the Postal Service, Dow Jones 

Interrogatories 1 through 35, and I've had discussions with 

counsel. The Commission may be aware that we had objected 

along with answering those interrogatories just to speed the 

process along and not knowing what relevance they may have 

had if any to the proceeding. 

They've indicated to me that they believe they 

will be relevant to the rebuttal testimony that they're 

going to offer. I am in no position at this point to 

dispute that or agree with that until I see that rebuttal, 

so what we've agreed to is that we would allow both the 

objections and the answers to go in and let the Commission 
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determine the relevance, if any, of them at the time after 

the rebuttal is received. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We appreciate your confidence 

in us. 

MR. MCBRIDE: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, sir. 

Are there any other procedural matters that anyone 

wishes to raise? 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, I have one minor 

procedural matter. On Wednesday, February 25, OCA Witness 

Roger Sherman's testimony was placed into the record with 

the stipulation that the declaration attesting to the 

authenticity of the testimony and his interrogatories would 

be submitted, and I have those available, and I would like 

to hand those to the reporter. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you could do that, I'd 

appreciate it, Mr. Richardson. 

[Declarations of Authenticity for 

the Direct Testimony and Exhibits, 

and Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Roger Sherman, 

OCAT-300, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 1 
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DECLARATION 

I, Roger Sherman, declare under penalty of perjury that I prepared the document 

titled Direct Testimony of Roger Sherman On Behalf of the Office of the Consumer 

Advocate (OCA-T-300) as revised January 29, 1998, and that my testimony is true and 

correct, to the best of my knowledge, information and belief. 

February 25, 1998 
Charlottesville, Virginia 
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DECLARATION 

I, Roger Sherman, declare under penalty of perjury that my responses to 

interrogatories ADVOIOCA-T300-1-5, NAAIOCA-T300-1-6, and USPSlOCA-T300-I-10, 

are true and correct, to the best of my knowledge, information and belief. 

February 25,1998 
Charlottesville, Virginia 
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1 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Inasmuch as the volume from the 

2 25th has long been in print, we'll ask the reporter to 

3 include those materials in today's volume. 

4 Are there any other procedural matters? 

5 If not, Mr. Straus, if you could identify your 

6 witness so that I can swear him in. 

7 MR. STRAUS: Yes. The first witness I'd like to 

a call today, the only actual witness appearing today, is 

9 Keith Crain, who's appearing not only on behalf of American 

10 Business Press but also on behalf of the Coalition of 

11 Religious Press Associations, Dow Jones & Company, the 

12 Magazine Publishers of America, the McGraw-Hill Companies, 

13 the National Newspaper Association, and Time Warner. 

14 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

15 Whereupon, 

16 KEITH CRAIN, 

17 a witness, was called for examination by counsel for the 

18 American Business Press, on behalf of Publishing Intervenors 

19 and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 

20 testified as follows: 

21 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Straus, if you could 

22 proceed to introduce your witness' testimony. 

23 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

24 BY MR. STRAUS: 

25 Q Please state your name and title for the record. 
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A My name is Keith Crain, and I'm chairman of the 

board of Crain Communications. I'm also chairman of the 

American Business Press legal committee. 

Q Are you the same Keith Crain that submitted 

testimony in this proceeding on December 30, 1997? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q If you were to present that testimony here today, 

would your testimony be the same? 

A Well, not exactly. My testimony then focused on 

our concern for the rapidly increasing cost of handling 

periodicals. Had I known then what I know today, that 

United Parcel Service was going to suggest a 25-percent 

increase for periodicals, based on those costs, I would have 

probably expressed my concern even stronger than I did in 

that testimony. 

Q Thank you. 

MR. STRAUS: Mr. Chairman, I request that Mr. 

Grain's written testimony be copied into the record and 

accepted into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

Hearing none, Mr. Grain's testimony and exhibits 

are received into evidence, and I direct that the be 

transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Keith Crain, ABP-T-l, was received 
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into evidence and transcribed into 

the record. 1 
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PUBLISHING INTERVENORS 
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ABP-T-1 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20268-0001 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 ) Docket No. R97-1 
\ 

DIRECT TESTIMONY OF KEITH CRAIN 
ON BEHALF OF PUBLISHING INTERVENORS 

My name is Keith Crain, and I am Chairman of Crain Communications 

Inc. I am testifying on behalf of the American Business Press, the Coalition 

of Religious Press Associations, Dow Jones & Company, Inc., the Magazine 

Publishers of America, The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., the National 

Newspaper Association and Time Warner. 

Crain Communications is ~a publisher of consumer, trade and business 

publications. It was founded in 1916 and today publishes thirty publications. 

We publish twenty-seven publications in the United States and publish in six 

offices In the U.S. We have additional off&es in six other U.S. cities. 

I have been Chairman of this family business since last May, 

succeeding my late mother, who succeeded my father when he passed away. 

Our company was founded by my father in 1916. I have worked at Crain 

Communications since I got out of school and have had a wide variety of 

847251 



15279 

(:,., 1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

( 

ABP-T- 1 

positions with the company. I am publisher of a couple of our magazines 

and, additionally, I am editorial director of several others. 

I am not an expert on postal ratemaking, but I do know a bit about the 

publishing industry, the impact of postal rates on our Industry and the time 

and money my company and other spend to reduce costs and assist the 

Postal Service in delivering our publications on time. 

Even though we at Crain and, I believe, the publishing industry in 

general are pleased that the Postal Service has proposed only a modest 

increase for periodicals, we are gravely concerned with the Postal Service’s 

claim that the costs of handling periodicals continue to Increase rapidly and 

with the new methods of assigning costs to classes and subclasses 

introduced in this docket. This persistent pattern of increasing costs to 

handle periodicals Is enormously frustrating to me as a publisher and a 

businessman, and to the publishing industry, and that frustratlon.ls 

compounded by the Postal Service’s struthious response to years of efforts 

by the publishing Industry to seek the causes of the alleged increases. 

The sponsors of this testimony are so concerned about the Postal 

Service’s failure to investigate seriously the reasons for periodical costs 

having Increased by, it claims, 87% in ten years (as explalned by my 

colleague Chris Llttle) that they have decided to put aside, at least for now, 

their parochial concerns with rate deslgn Issues to focus on what we truly 

847251 -2- 
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believe to be a threat to the well-being of our Industry. Again, that threat ls 

the Postal Service’s seeming inability to control the costs of handling 

periodicals and its consistent refusal even to recognize that there is a 

problem, much less to do anything about it. 

The Postal Service often claims that it wants to be free to operate 

“more like a business.” Any business, in my experience, would leave no 

stone unturned in an effort to find and cure the problems leading to 

inexplicable costs Increases, yet the Postal Service appears content merely 

to pass them on. 

As I’ve already stated, this is not a new problem, and it is not a 

problem of which the Postal Service Is unaware. I will leave to Rita Cohen, 

appearing for the Magazine Publishers of America, the task of providing the 

year-by-year, case-by-case history and detail of the industry’s efforts to 

identify and cure the problem, efforts that always seem to run into the 

marble walls of L’Enfant Plaza. However, I can recount first hand a 

frustrating meeting I attended at Postal headquarters on June~4 of this year. 

The meeting was attended by Gordon Hughes, president of ABP and 

me, in my role as chairman of ABP’s Legal Committee, as well as by Don 

Kummetfeld, president of MPA, Rick Smith, the president of Newsweek and 

chairman of MPA’s board, Jim O’Brien of Time Warner and Dan Austin of Dow 

Jones from the publishing Industry. The Postal Service was represented by 

847251 -3- 
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ABP-T- 1 

1 Postmaster General Marvin Runyon, Deputy Postmaster General Mike 

2 Coughlin and Senior Vice President Alan Kane. The industry representatives 

3 expressed their growing dismay and frustration at the decline in flat handling 

4 productivity and the resulting dlsproportionate rate and cost increases for 

5 periodical mailers. We explained that the cost trend should be downward, 

6 not upward, in light of the industry’s growing investment of time and money 

7 in mail preparation and drop shipping activities, and we presented again our 

8 concern that “automation refugees” may contribute significantly to the 

9 paradoxical cost increases. 

10 As always, the Postal Service response was a general denial that there 

11 is a cost incurrence or measurement problem, and a specific denial that 

12 there is an “automation refugee” problem. The Postal Service did agree to a 

13 joint study with Industry to determine how flat processing costs can be 

14 reduced, but as Ms. Cohen explalns, there has yet to be agreement on the 

15 scope or methodology of the study. 

16 One of the most troubling aspects of these continuing cost Increases IS 

17 that they hit us at the same time as we are spending more and more money 

18 to prepare our mail and to drop ship it. We perform these activities both to 

19 improve service and to reduce our postal costs, as well as those of the Postal 

20 Service. Yet it seems that no matter how much we “workshare,” the Postal 

847251 -4- 
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ABP-T-1 

( ~.’ 1 Service’s “share” of the work increases, and despite our efforts, service is 

2 bad, to put it charitably. 

3 Crain Communications is not a huge company, but it is a sophisticated 

4 one that expends considerable resources to minimize its postage costs (and 

5 maximize the level of delivery service it obtains). I can certainly speak 

6 directly for Crain Communications and, I believe, for nearly all players in this 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

-12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

industry when I say that publishers are doing about all they can to reduce 

their own costs and the Postal Service’s costs. loyce McGarvy, our . 

company’s distribution director, is supplylng testimony concerning our 

operations and the se&e we obtain. I will just summarize it here. 

We publish both weekly periodicals, such as Auto Week, Automotive 

News and Advertisino Aoe, as well as fortnlghtly and monthly periodicals, 

such as Modern Phvsician and Business Marketlnq. We presort as 

extensively as we can, and we~barcode everything that the Postal Service is 

able to automate (but because we publish a number of tabloid-sized 

periodicals, we are unable to obtaln automation discounts until the Postal 

Service adds barcode readers to the soon-to-be-deployed FSM 1000s). 

Craln spent more than $3,500,000 last year drop shipping our publications, 

19 including substantial expenditures on air freight. We know that many other 

20 publishers do the same. 

847251 -5- 
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1 That is why the skyrocketing periodical handling costs are so troubling 

2 to us. We are stymied, because there Is nothing left for us to do. We must 

8 look to the Postal Service to constrain costs. 

4 I recognize that the Postal Rate Commission cannot simply order the 

5 Postal Service to slow the supposedly rising costs of handling periodicals. 

6 But what the Commission can do here is to recognize the problem of rising 

7 costs, both those we incur ourselves and those of the Postal Service, and 

8 give substantial weight to the “educational; cultural, scientific and 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

informational” value of periodicals when considering the appropriate 

Periodicals rates. It should also consider that most publications experienced 

rate increases just last year, as a result of “classification reform.” 

To its credit, the Postal Service appears to have considered these 

matters in proposing rates, especially when it comes to the markup for. 

periodicals. I understand that it has proposed a “coverage” of 107% for 

regular rate periodicals, lower than In prior cases. While we agree that, 

under the circumstances (including the-fairly large postal rate increase that 

Crain and most other publishers experienced in 1996), a relatively low 

18 markup Is appropriate, we also believe that the rates proposed actually 

19 produce a substantially higher markup. I will of course defer to the cost and 

20 rate experts appearlng for periodical intervenors to explain why and how the 

21 Postal Service has In our view overstated the costs of handling periodicals. 
I 
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ABP endorses the testimony on these issues of Witnesses Cohen, Shew and 

Stralberg, as well as the testimony of Michael Hehir. My message is that 

irrespective of whether or not the Commission is 100% convinced that this 

overstatement exists, and whether or not it feels that there is sufficient 

information to permit it to redo all of the numbers, it nevertheless should 

give weight to this very real problem when considering the proposed rates. 

Clearly, the publishing industry is no different from any other. It does 

not like to see any of its costs increase. Nevertheless, I believe that we can 

live with the proposed rates, although I am not certain that we can live with 

the long-term Implication of rising Postal Service costs and its new method 

of assigning them. I urge the Commission to recommend rates no higher 

than the P,eriodical rates proposed by the Postal Service while, at the same 

time; refraining from approving the new costing methods that are improper 

and that, if followed in future cases, will lead to devastating rate Increases 

for periodicals. 

16 Thank you for the opportunity to appear. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Crain, have you had an 

opportunity to examine what we call the designated written 

cross-examination? Those are the written answers that you 

provided to certain questions earlier in the proceeding. 

THE WITNESS: I believe so; yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If that is the case, then I'm 

going to provide two copies of the designated written 

cross-examination to the reporter and ask that it be 

accepted into evidence and transcribed into the record at 

this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Keith Crain, 

ABP-T-1, was received into evidence 

and transcribed into the record.] 
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Interroaatorv: 

USPSIABP-T1-3 

USPSIABP-Tl35 

USPSIABP-Tl-36 

INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 
AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS 
WITNESS KEITH GRAIN (Tl) 

DESIGNATED AS WRIlTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Desianatina Parties: 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS GRAIN TO USPS/ABP-Tl-3 
(PARTIAL), 35-36 

USPYABP-TI-3 

For each fiscal year (or calendar year if fiscal year is unavailable) horn 1986 to present, please 

provide the total volumes mailed at second-class regular or periodical rates for each publication 

listed in response to interrogatory numberl. 

Notwithstanding ABP’s objections to questions l-34, we have compiled a list of our 

publications in June 1986 and June 1997 showing frequency and circulation. It is attached. 

T’.‘-“’ .-i 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS GRAIN TO USPSJABP-TI-3 
(PARTIAL), 35-36 

USPSIABP-Tl-35 

Please refer to your testimony on page 6, lines 10-I 1. Please provide any quantitative support 

for your claim that “most publications experienced rate increases just last year, as a result of 

‘classification reform.” [emphasis added]. 

I have no precise quantitative support. However, because, as I understand it, most 

publications sort most of their copies to basic, 3.digit or 5-digit levels, it follows that most 

publications experienced rate increases. 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS GRAIN TO USPVABP-Tl-3 
(PARTIAL], 35-36 

USPSIABP-Tl-36 

Please refer to your testimony at page 5, lines 13-17. For each of the last 10 years, what 

proportion of Grain Communications’ circulation (for all its publications) is represented by 

tabloid-sized periodicals]? If figures are not available, do you believe that this proportion has 

increased or decreased during the last 10 years? 

We do not have this information readily available. I believe, however, that the proportion of 

tabloid pieces has increased somewhat in the past ten years. 

. ~,,, ,~ .,,,,,, p, 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, as I understand it, no 

one has requested oral cross-examination of Witness Crain. 

Is there anyone here today who wishes to cross-examine Mr. 

Crain? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, questions from the 

bench? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There are no questions. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: Mr. Chairman, I have one. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Excuse me. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: I have one observation at 

least to make. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: Mr. Crain, good morning. 

THE WITNESS: Good morning, sir. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: The use of the word 

"struthious" on line 15 of page 2 of your testimony caused 

some of us at least in the Commission to go to the 

dictionary for the definition of that word. I interpret it 

as meaning that you believe that the Postal Service has made 

no effort or little effort through the years to determine 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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1 the cause of alleged increases in postal costs, postal 

2 industry? Just want to make sure that I understood. 

3 THE WITNESS: We all reached for the dictionary. 

4 COMMISSIONER HALEY: We all looked into it. 

5 THE WITNESS: Of course. 

6 COMMISSIONER HALEY: Just wanted you to know we 

7 looked into it, too. 

8 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

9 COMMISSIONER HALEY: Thank you. 

10 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Show of hands. How many people 

11 in the audience know what the definition of "struthious" is? 

12 [Laughter.] 

13 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It's a good word. Everyone has 

14 a homework assignment, but we won't ask you on Monday. 

15 MR. STRAUS: The symbolism is terrific. 

16 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We have everyone scratching 

17 their heads now about what that word means. 

18 MR. STRAUS: Rather than burying them? 

19 [Laughter. 1 

20 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Just so you'll understand the 

21 pun, struthious as I've come to understand it means 

22 ostrich-like, as in sticking your head in the sand, which is 

23 what prompted Mr. Straus's comment about scratching their 

24 heads as opposed to burying them. 

25 Is there any follow-up as a consequence of 
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comments from the bench? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, I take it that you 

don't feel the need for any redirect at this point? 

MR. STRAUS: No, I don't. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Crain, I think by now you 

know that, at least for your appearance this time around, 

any fears you may have had were not well founded, because no 

one wanted to get a piece of you with oral 

cross-examination. I am not sure how well they would have 

fared, in any event, having spoke with you several times 

outside of these proceedings. 

And I want to thank you, Mr. Crain. We appreciate 

your appearance here today, and your comments, and your 

contributions to our record. And if there is nothing 

further, you are excused. 

THE WITNESS: I just want to say thank you for 

allowing me the time and I appreciate your efforts. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

[Witness excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Our next two scheduled 

witnesses, Joyce McGarvey and Nicholas Cavnar, have filed 

testimony on behalf of American Business Press, or American 

Business Press et al., I don't recall which at this point. 

MR. STRAUS: These would just be American Business 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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Press. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Business Press, okay. And the 

Commission received no request for oral cross-examination of 

these witnesses. 

As in previous instances when no requests for oral 

cross have been received, our practice is allow testimony to 

received into evidence, accompanied by a statement of 

authenticity. And if you are prepared to do that, Mr. 

Straus, we can proceed with Witness McGarvey's testimony. 

MR. STRAUS: Yes. I will hand the reporter two 

copies of Ms. McGarvey's testimony and a copy of a 

declaration that was signed yesterday when we found out she 

would not have to appear, and ask that Ms. McGarvey's 

testimony be transcribed into the record and admitted into 

evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. The testimony and 

exhibits of Witness McGarvey are received into evidence and 

I direct that they be transcribed into the record at this 

point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Joyce McGarvey, ABP-T-2, was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 

AWN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20268-0001 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 ) Docket No. R97-1 
1 

DIRECT TESTIMONY OF JOYCE McGARVY 
ON BEHALF OF AMERCIAN BUSINESS PRESS 

I My name is Joyce McGarvy. As Distribution Director for Grain Communications, Inc. I 

2 am responsible for distribution of Crain’s weekly, biweekly, and monthly publications. I also 

3 serve as Industry Co-chair for the Postal Service’s Periodicals Focus Group which serves the 

4 Great&&es and Mid/West areas. I am Chairman of the Executive Committee for Red Tag News 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

II 

12 

13 

Publications Association and Red Tag’s representative to h4TAC -- the Mailers Technical 

Advisory Committee to the Postmaster General. I am a member of ABP’s Postal and 

Distribution Committee. I currently chair the Publication Watch MTAC work group and serve 

on the Service Improvement MTAC work group, which was recently formed because of service 

deterioration for Periodicals. 

I have a degree in Transportation from the College of Advanced Traffic, Chicago, IL, a 

Bachelor’s Degree in Business Administmtion, from Cleary College, and a Master’s of Science 

in Administration degree from Central Michigan University. 

C&n publishes a variety of weekly, b&weekly, and monthly business, trade and 

844817 
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consumer newspapers and magazines. The principal publications produced under the Grain 

banner are: 

Weeklies 

Advertising Age 

Automotive News 

AutoWeek 

Business Insurance 

Grain’s Chicago Business 

Grain’s Cleveland Business 

Grain’s Detroit Business 

Grain’s New York Business 

Electronic Media 

Investment News 

Modem Healthcare 

Plastics News 

Radio Communications Report 

Waste News 

Bi-Weeklies 

Automotive News Europe 

Pensions & Investment 

Rubber & Plastics News 

Circulation 

76,096 

78,613 

293,052 

51,817 

50,165 

23,075 

34,723 

65,792 

26,291 

60,000 

83,608 

60,082 

31,532 

40,999 

Circulation 

23,625 

48,705 

15,757 

& 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Magazine 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Magazine 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

f&e 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

Tabloid 

t 844817 -2- 
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2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

Tire Business 14,005 Tabloid 

Monthlies Circulation Size - 

Advertising Age’s Creativity 22,866 Tabloid 

Advertising Age’s Business Marketing 29,708 Tabloid 

Modem Physician 29,000 Magazine 

Bi-Monthlies Circulation & 

Franchise Times 100,350 Tabloid 

All these publications are important newi vehicles to the industries and to the readers that they 

serve. 

My testimony will address two points: the first is the importance to Gain of reliable, 

consistent delivery and the failure of the USPS to provide that reliable service; the second point 

is the rate impact that increased per-piece rates for non-automated periodical flats have had on 

Crain and other publishers because of delay by the USPS in deployment of flats sorters able to 

sort all of the well known variety of shapes and sizes of periodicals, especially tabloids. Because 

of poor service actually received by publishers, and because of the heavy per-piece increases 

suffered by tabloids (including pieces sorted to five digits), I urge the Commission to approve the 

USPS rate schedule as the best alternative available, and certainly to approve no periodical rates 

higher than those filed by the USPS. 

19 PERIODICAL DELIVERY 

20 Periodical delivery is inconsistent and does not meet published delivery standards. The 

c 844817 -3. 
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on-time delivery of our publications is extremely important to Crain Communications. 

2 Most of our publications have a very tight editorial close. In the case of the weeklies, the 

3 Editorial Department is scheduled to complete the final pages at the close of the business day on 

4 Friday. The printers receive the last forms around seven in the evening, and the binding and 

5 mailing usually are completed by noon Saturday. The mail is deposited in the destination post 

6 office by midnight Saturday. Crain, at its own expense, uses several modes of transportation to 

7 as many as 34 post offrces in the United States each Saturday to insure that weeklies are received 

8 on time. It is expected that the subscriber will receive his or her issue Monday each week. 

9 Timely and regular delivery is always important, but quite frequently the publication contains a 

10 late breaking news story, and late delivery can have an especially negative impact on the story. 

II Cram understandably puts a great deal of emphasis on the delivery of its weekly 

I2 publications, but I would add that the news and in-depth analysis our editors create in our bi- 

13 weeklies and monthlies is of equal importance and is equally deserving of on time delivery. 

14 Because of the importance of service, Crain belongs to the Red Tag News Publications 

15 Association, a national trade association that helps its membership obtain the best possible 

16 delivery of their paid circulation and requester publications. The Association is well known to 

17 USPS management. More than 25 years old, Red Tag operates one of the best known, and 

;. 

18 perhaps the most sophisticated, delivery monitoring system in the industry. With more than 500 

19 monitors, the Red Tag monitoring system hacks the delivery performance of publications 

20 delivered through the Postal Service and other transportation and delivery systems. Besides 

21 distributing consolidated reports to all its members, Red Tag also distributes its data to key 

844817 -4. 
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1 officials at Postal Service headquarters and to area representatives during Postal Forums. 

2 I would like to share recent delivery results for the sixty-five publications monitored by 

3 Red Tag: 

4 Monitorine Period On-Time 1Dav Late 2Dsvs Late 3+Days Late 

5 l/02/95-12flll95 45% 28% 14% 12% 

6 l/01/96-12/16/96 44% 26% 14% 16% 

7 l/06/97-10127197 43% 24% 13% 19% 

8 I find the data above to be alarming and, to put it mildly, this kind of service is not “high 

9 value.” Not only is the on-time service eroding year after year, but nearly one out of live copies, 

10 many of which try to help themselves and the USPS by using multiple entry points, are 3+ days 

I1 late. The data show not only that the late copies are increasing in number but also that the extent 

12 of lateness is increasing as well. The source documents for the above data are appended to my 

13 testimony. 

14 I find the Postal Service’s failure to maintain any performance evaluation system for 

15 periodicals very troubling. USPS witness O’Hara admitted in response to an AI3P interrogatory 

16 (Transcript, page 111) that the Postal Service has not developed any nationally representative 

I7 data on the days to delivery for periodicals, even though he set the price periodicals would pay in 

18 part on “service actually provided.” Indeed, the USPS has no system that tracks in-office or in- 

19 home periodical delivery, and so the only information it has about actual service received is 

20 whatever monitoring system, like the Red Tag service, publishers maintain at their own expense. 

21 In light of the attached data, and because of my frequent discussions with top distribution 

c 844817 -5- 
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1 managers for other publishing companies around the country, 1 am amazed that USPS witness 

2 O’Hara thinks that periodicals have a “moderately high” value of service “in terms of intrinsic 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

service characteristics.” (O’Hara testimony, pp.29-30.) Since the USPS knows from the Red Tag 

reports and other input it regularly receives from individual publishers that periodical service is 

below-par and getting worse, I do not understand the assumption that periodicals should pay 

more postage for worse service. 

I suppose that other witnesses using other classes of mail will also be making claims 

about poor service, and that this hearing record can develop into a “mine is worse than yours” 

scenario. I do not have statistics on Standard mail performance (and either, as I understand it, 

does the Postal Service). I would stress, however, that late delivery of periodicals is a most 

serious concern, because (unlike many other types of mail) most periodicals cannot be prepared 

well in advance and lose much of their value if delivered even a couple of days late. 

13 AUTOMATION 

14 The discriminatory way that the USPS has implemented flats automation also calls for 

15 restraint with respect to periodical rates in this case. 

16 We are aware that mailer preparation along with USPS processing of the mail is vital to 

17 timely delivery, and we do what we can given the nature of our product. In January of 1996 

18 Cram purchased and implemented new presort software. The main reasons for this purchase 

19 were to obtain the best possible presort and to comply with the July 1, 1996 changes in presort, 

20 sack and pallet tags rules, changes in postal statement forms and other changes associated with 

844817 -6- 
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1 “Classification Reform.” The new software allows us to presort some of our mail to the carrier 

2 route. However, the amount of carrier route sorts is limited, because most of our publications 

3 are distributed nationally and have relatively small circulation, like most national publications. 

4 We all know that on September 20, 1992, a barcode discount was implemented for flat 

5 mailpieces meeting the automation requirement. As the list of our periodicals demonstrates, 

6 most of the Crain publications are tabloid size publications. They therefore do not meet the 

7 height requirements for automation compatibility on present USPS equipment. An ABP member 

8 survey this year indicates that its respondents alone could have barcoded an additional roughly 

9 240 million pieces annually, and there would obviously be additional volumes from non- 

IO respondents and non-members. 

11 Indeed, I understand that a group of associations (including ABP) and companies advised 

12 the Postal Service that more than 430 million additional barcoded flats annually could be 

13 processed by the yet to be deployed FSM 1000s equipped with barcode readers. 1 think that even 

14 this number must understate the potential added barcoded flats volumes that USPS can expect, 

15 since the survey of the mailing industry had relatively few respondents. Automated handling of 

16 these volumes will cut postal costs significantly, and ought to prevent USPS from again having 

17 to profess disappointment, as witness Moden did when he said that “Participation in flats 

18 barcoding has been below expectations.” Direct Testimony of USPS Witness Moden; 

19 USPS-T-4, p. 11. 

20 In contrast, Witness Moden describes the progress the USPS has made in barcoding 

21 letters, where approximately 87% of total incoming secondary letters at processing facilities are 

c’ 844817 -7- 
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in automated operations, as contrasted with only 28% of non-carrier route flats. Periodicals have 

had the greatest difficulty with the size limitations imposed by USPS automation preparation 

rules. For example Witness Moden replied to an ABP interrogatory (transcript, page 5622) that 

the percentage growth in barcoded flat mail through AP/9, FY 1997, compared with the same 

period in FY 1996, was 250% for First class, 50.8% for Standard mail, and only 21.6% for 

Periodicals. I believe this disparity between the classes exists because, unlike First class and 

Standard mail, a significant number of Periodicals are tabloid sized or newspapers. This is an 

obvious fact that the USPS should have, but did not, take into account when it purchased the 

FSM 88 1 flats sorters, which are incompatible with the sizes of tabloids, newspapers, digest and 

other kinds of common periodicals. 

While I am hopeful the FSM 1000 will allow tabloids to become automation compatible, 

I am concerned that the USPS has not set a time for tabloids to be eligible for the barcode 

discount, and that the Governors authorized purchase of barcode readers for the FSM 1000 only 

at their recent December 2, 1997 meeting. In any event, tabloids apparently will be mechanically 

sorted on the FSM 1000 over the next year, and we hope that their barcodes will soon allow 

further cost avoidance. We certainly hope that tabloids will be less expensive to handle and will 

become eligible for a barcode discount by the time the new rates go into effect. However, since 

USPS has proposed only a partial passthrough of processing savings through the discount, there 

is an incentive for the USPS to purchase barcode readers promptly and enjoy productivity gains 

while offering the discount. 

844817 -8- 
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RATE IMPACT OF AUTOMATION RESTRICTIONS 

Because of the rate increases of 1996 (resulting from “Classification Reform”), which 

impacted especially heavily on non-automated rates, Crain’s annual postage increased by 5.5 

percent, which amounts to nearly $500,000. 

In the rate changes since the most recent “general” rate case in 1994, it is the non- 

automated per-piece rates that have been increased the most, even if those non-automated pieces 

were sorted to five digits or unique three digit zip codes. The 3/S digit per piece rate went up 

10.4% when the reclassification case rates were imposed last year, and USPS would raise rates 

for these presorted pieces by another 7.4% for 3 digit sorted pieces and 5.9% for five digit sorted 

pieces if the rates proposed in this case are approved. As for basic pieces (the least presorted 

pieces), the non-automated per-piece rates went up 3.5% in the reclassification aftermath, and 

would go up yet another 9.6% under the current USPS proposal. According to its witnesses in 

this case, USPS considers increases over 10% to cause “rate shock” and strove to keep the 

overall rate increases well below 10%. Grain and other tabloid publishers have come to know 

rate shock quite well. We have paid far higher than average increases because of the tardiness in 

deployment of equipment that could have saved USPS and publishers enormous expense. 

Cram and other publishers told the USPS as far back as 1992 that we would be willing to 

barcode tabloids. Because of the poor service received by Periodicals, and because many 

publishers incurred such a heavy hit as a result of the rate changes caused by Docket MC95-1, 

the rates proposed by the USPS should be the maximum recommended by the PRC. 

c 844817 -9- 
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Declaration 

I, Joyce McGarvey, declare under penalty of perjury that the testimony filed by me in this 
preceding is true and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and believe. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I have some written -- 

designated written cross-examination. I don't know whether 

you have any corrections to the material that was 

designated. 

MR. STRAUS: I reviewed it and it looks accurate. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you have a statement of 

authenticity with respect to the designated written cross 

also? 

MR. STRAUS: No, I don't, but that was submitted 

with affidavits at the time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Well, if it was 

submitted -- sometimes the affidavits don't show up with the 

responses. I am going to provide two copies to the reporter 

and direct that the designated written cross-examination of 

Witness McGarvey be received into evidence and transcribed 

into the record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Joyce 

McGarvey, ABP-T-2, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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United States Postal Setiice 

lnterroaatories 
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Respectfully submitted, 

Y,$Lywdd 

Ma\ga!et P. Crenshaw 
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USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 
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ANSWERS OF AMEFXAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS MCCARVY TO INTERROGATOFUES 
USPSIABP-T2-1-l 

USPS/ABP.- T2-1 

Please refer to your testimony on page 4, lies 6 to 8. Please cootirm that “on time” 

delivery io these instances would be within one business day. If you do not confirm, 

please explain why not. 

The on-time that I refer to in my testimony for most of the Crain publications is Monday, 

so that, when we mail on Saturday, that could be said to be within one business day. 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS MCGARVY TO MTERROGATORIES 
USPSIABP-R-14 

USPS/ABP.-Tz-2 

Please refer to your testimony at page 5, lines 2 to 13, and the attachment to your 
testimony. 

(a) Please explain the data collection procedures used by Red Tag to obtain the data 
provided in the attachment to your testimony. 

(b) How were the 65 publications selected for monitoring? 

(c) How is “On Time” defined? 

(d) Please define “Monitors Reports” in the heading in the attachment? 

(e) Please provide the annual circulation for each of the 65 publications. 

(t) Are the cities listed in the attachment the entry point or destination for the 
publications? Please explain. 

(g) Please provide any additional data relating the zone of the mailing to thte data 
provided in the attachment. 

Q Please provide any additional data relating the type of the periodical (e.g., newspaper, 
tabloid, regular magazine) to the data provided in the attachment. 

- Answer 

(a) The data provided in my testimony is a consolidated report of the publications 
monitored by Red Tag. To collect the data, a monitor is added to a publisher’s subscriber 
list and the publication is mailed to the monitor each issue. Each monitor is assigned a 
monitor number and they are asked to call the Red Tag 800# to report the date they 
receive the publication. 

(b) Red Tag is a nonprofit association. Publishers of titles appearing weekly or more 
frequently must be full Red Tag Members to use the monitoring service. It is the 
publisher who decides which publication to monitor. 

(c) The USPS’s published service standards are used to calculate on-time. 

(d) It is the actual number of reports used to calculate the consolidated reports. 

(e) Red Tag monitors a total of 65 publications. The publication, circulation figures, and 
frequency are on the attached document. 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS MCGARVY TO INTERROGATORIES 
IJSPSIABP-R-14 

(f) The cities listed on the consolidated reports are the destination for the publications. 

(g) I do not have this information. 

(h) Please see the attached document. 
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USPSIABP-T2-2 (e) (h) 

RED TAG NEWS PUBLICATIONS 1 

ANNUL 
DAILY PVBLICA TIONS TRIMSUE CIRCUL4 TION CIRCULATION 
American Metal Mar&et Tabloid 10,299 2,677,740 

Daily Total Annual Circulation 10,299 2,677,740 

BI - WEEKLY PUBLICATIONS 
PC Magazine Magazine 1.107,187 115,147,448 

Bi-Weekly Total Annual Circulation 1.107,167 115,147,448 
I 
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Weekly Total Annual Circulation 
, 

4,266,907 1 221J79.164 

BI-MONTHLY PUBLICATIONS 
OAG N. America 

I I 

Magazine 18,9991 407,976 

Bi-Monthly Total Annual Circulation ) 
I I 

16,999 1 407,976 
I I 

Monthly Total Aunnual Circulation 1,211,120 14,533,440 

GRAND TOTAL 354,645,168 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS WITNESS MCGARVY TO INTERROGATORIES 
USPSIABP-T2-I-l 

USPS/AE%P-T2-3 

Please provide the complete results of the ABP member survey mentioned in your 

testimony at page 7, lines 7 to 10. 

The results of that survey were transmitted to the Postal Service by letter of January 21, 

1997 from Stephen Feldman to Sheryl Johnson. Another copy of that letter, as well as a 

listing of the individual member responses (with company names deleted), are attached. I 

am willing to state that the fifth company listed is Grain Communications. 

I “‘- .‘.‘-I” 
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January 21, 1997 

USPS/?-BP-TZ-3 

Via Facsimile to 202-268-4336 

Ms. Sheryl Johnson 
Business Mailing Requirements 
U.S. Postal Service 
Room 6801475 L’Enfant Plaza SW. 
Washington, D.C. 20260 

Re: ABP Barcode Survey 

Dear Sheryl: 

Thirty-three (out of approximately 100) ABP member companies (which 
represent well over one-half of the annual circulation) of American Business Press, 
responded to our survey requesting .data about additional automation qualifying 
periodicals volume that those companies would mail if barcode discounts were available 
to now non-qualifying copies, e:g, tabloids, polywrap, over one pound. 

As of today’s input, USPS can expect from ABP member periodicals alone . . . . Q, if the discount is 
available to these now-excluded publications. This represents approximately 30% of all 
ABP volumes, some of which already qualify for barcode discounts. We believe ABP 
members generate about 10% of all regular-rate periodicals volume. 

There may be additional volumes reported to us today or tomorrow. We will 
likewise forward that data to you. In the interest of time, however, we wanted you ad 
USPS cost analysts to have this data as soon as we had the majority of responses so that a 
request to the Governors for funding barcode readers for the FSM-1000 could be made as 
soon as possible. 
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Ms. Shetyl Johnson 
January 21. 1997 
Page 2 

Please call for any further clarification that you may need. 

SMF:bf 

cc: Gordon Hughes, President, American Business Press 
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SURVEY OF ABP MEMBERS 

NameofCompany NumberofCopies 

1 63.983.615 
2 39.093.914 
3 29.500,000 
4 21.605,740 
5 19,992.ooo 
6 10,800,OOO 
7 6.000,OOO 
6 7.603.145 
9 6.500,OOO 
10 6,200.OOO 
11 5,609.865 
12 4,536.OOO 
13 4,392.694 
14 3.7678156 
15 3.675,336 
16 920,000 
17 807,000 
10 800,000 
19 600,000 
20 546,500 
21 500,000 
22 500,000 
23 352,000 
24 331,000 
25 320,000 
26 280,000 
27 250,000 
26 160,000 
29 146.200 
30 100,000 
31 60,000 
32 35,000 
33 7,600 

242,197,187 

USPS/ABP-T2-3 
-. 

TOTAL 
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ANSWERS OF AMERICAN BUSlNESS PRESS WImESS MCGARVY TO MTERROGATORlES 
USPSIABP-T2-l-l 

USPWABP-T2-4 

Please refer to your testimony on page 9, lines 5 to 12. 

(a) Please confirm that the rates for the ‘Carrier route,’ ‘High Density’ and ‘Saturation’ 

presort levels are non-automated per piece rates. (See DMM @200.1.2.) If you do 

not confirm, please explain why not. 

@) Please confirm that the ‘reclassification aftermath you refer to (line 11) included a 

14.3 percent reduction (from 13.9 cents to 11.9 cents) in the High Density rate, and 

22.1 percent reduction (from 12.2 cents to 9.5 cents) in the Saturation rate. If you do 

not confirm, please explain why not. 

Answer 

(a) That is exactly what I say twice on lines 5 and 6: non-automated piece rates. 

@) I can confirm that the rates you’cite, of which Crain and the majority of the country’s 

publishers can take little or no advantage, were indeed lowered in the “aftermath” of 

the reclassification case. My point, of course, was that a “revenue neutral” change in 

rates can nevertheless produce rate increases for some mailers, and that those 

increases are not made easier to absorb - and may be harder to absorb-by the fact 

that some publishers’ rates went down. 
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ANSWER OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS 
REDIRECTED TO WITNESS MCGARVY 

TO INTERROGATORY USPSIABP-Tl-37 

USPS/ABP-Tl-37. In response to USPS/AF%P-Tl-3, you provided a list of Grain 

Communications Inc. publications in June 1986 and June 1997. 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

Does Grain Communications Inc. know generally how its mailings are prepared and 

how that preparation has changed for each of the last ten years? If so, please explain 

fully. 

Does Grain Communications Inc. have any general information about its mailings 

which would indicate, by year, the changes in make-up such as changes in average 

bundle size, changes in containerization, and the average number of bundles and 

pieces per container? If so, please explain fully. 

Does Grain Communications Inc. have any general information about its mailings 

which would indicate in percentage terms, what savings, if any, it has experienced in 

their mail preparation costs (excluding postage) due to changes in the make-up of their 

mdings. If so, please explain fully. 

Even if a percentage cannot be calculated for such savings, as requested in subpart (c) 

above, please indicate whether or not Grain Communications Inc. has experienced 

savings. 

ANSWER 

USPVABP-Tl-37 

a. The preparation of the mail is extremely important to the on-time delivery of Grain’s 

weekly, biweekly and monthly publications. Grain has always complied with the 

USPS’s presort requirements. The preparation of the mail has changed over the past 
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b. 

C. 

d. 

ten years due primarily to comply with changes in USPS requirements. I .do not have 

knowledge of alI of the presort changes that have taken effect during the past ten 

years. 

Cram has always presorted its mail to the finest presort level possible. The minimum 

package size is 6 copies and the maximum is 20 pounds. The containerization 

depends upon the publication and its distribution requirements. Cram uses all three 

methods of containerization: sacks, pallets, and co-pallets. The minimum sack size 

is always set for 6 pieces and the maximum is set for 50 pounds. Most of the pallets 

and co-pallets are a 500 pound minimum pallet, however, because of distribution 

requirements we do make some 250 pound pallets. We do not have available the data 

that would be responsive to the specific que,stions you have asked. 

I am not aware of any cost savings Cram has experienced in its mail preparation costs 

due to the changes in mail make-up. 

Because of our need to get the publication to the readers on-tune we use airfreight to 

deposit much of our mail closer to its final destination, Ten years ago we deposited our 

mail in nine destination post offices. Although our circulation has not changed much 

in the past ten years, we now deposit our mail in 34 destination post offices. For this 

and other reasons, such as our increased use of pallets (for service reasons), our 

distribution costs have actually increased substantially in the past ten years. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We can move on with Witness 

Cavnar at this point. 

MR. STRAUS: Yes. Similarly, Mr. Cavnar is not 

here, and I will hand the reporter two copies of his 

testimony as well a signed declaration of the authenticity 

of his written testimony and ask that the testimony be 

copied into the record and admitted into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And the situation is similar 

with respect to these Interrogatories that were designated 

written cross-examination? 

MR. STRAUS: That's right. There's an original 

declaration on file with the Commission for those. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In that case, I will provide 

the copies to the reporter and ask that the testimony, 

exhibits and designated written cross-examination of Witness 

Cavnar be moved into evidence and transcribed into the 

record at this point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Nicholas Cavnar, ABP-T-3, and 

Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Nicholas 

Cavnar, ABP-T-3, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTALRATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON,D.C. 20268-0001 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 ) Docket No. R97-1 
> 

DIRECT TESTIMONY OF NICHOLAS CAVNAR 
ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN BUSINESS PRESS 

My name is Nicholas Cavnar. My current position is Vice President, Circulation, for 

Intertec Publishing Corporation, which has headquarters in Overland Park, Kansas. Intertec 

publishes 68 trade and professional magazines and tabloids, and we mail approximately 3 

million copies of these magazines each month at the Periodicals rate. A list of the company’s 

periodicals is attached. (Appendix A). 

Most of Intertec’s publications have relatively small circulation, with almost 70 percent 

having fewer than 40,000 copies per issue. Our largest publication, which serves the farming 

industry, has 265,000 copies per issue. Based on my experience at other national magazine 

publishers, and my activities on postal and industry advisory panels, I would say that the sixes 

of our publications are similar to most periodicals with national distribution. 

My background includes posts as a circulation manager at Crain Communications 

Company from 1985 to 1986; as circulation director at Ward’s Communicationa, which was 

owned by International Thomson Business Publishing and then by Intertec, from 1988 to 1991; 

and as a circulation director at Cahners Publishing Company from 1991 to 1994. Through 

846647 
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ABP-T-3 

those positions, I came to my current post with direct working experience with a total of 

seventy other publications. 

I am currently a member of the American Business Press (ABP) Washington Legal 

Committee, which develops postal policy for ABP. I also serve as one of ABP’s 

representatives on the Mailers Technical Advisory Committee (MTAC), and I am a member of 

the association’s Postal and Circulation Subcommittees. I am also a member of the Circulation 

Management Advisory Committee to BPA International, which provides circulation auditing 

services for more than 1,600 member periodicals. 

As Intertec’s Vice President, Circulation, my duties include responsibility for all 

operations involved in maintaining subscriber records and delivering our publications to our 

subscribers. We operate an in-house subscription fulfillment department serving more than 50 

of our publications, so we produce our own postal sortation and labels, using Group 1 

software, and are responsible for ensuring that our magazines meet requirements for 

Periodicals status. 

I5 PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY 

16 The purpose of my testimony is to explain in part ABP’s position that the Commission should 

17 recommend a periodical rate schedule no higher than that proposed by USPS. (Neither I nor 

18 other ABP witnesses are endorsing any particular methodology used by USPS to arrive at those 

18 rates however.) The Commission certainly should not adopt rates higher than those proposed 

20 for regular-rate periodicals, for reasons expressed below. 

846647 -2- 
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ABP-T-3 

1 DISCUSSION 

2 The increases proposed for regular-rate periodicals in this case come on the heels of 

3 recent increases paid by those periodicals that (a) cannot for the most part sort to carrier route 

4 and (b) do not at present qualify for automation (barcode) discounts. The magnitude of these 

5 increases is demonstrated in the comparative chart that follows, in which the R94-1 per-piece 

6 periodical regular rates by presort and automation status are compared with the corresponding 

7 per-piece charges adopted in the MC95-1 classifcation case (which for national publishers was 

8 a rate case in the end) and with the rates proposed by USPS in the current rate case. 

-3- 
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TABLE 1’ 

26.3C 

21.7C 
(three digit) 

21.4C 
(five digit) 

12.8C 

22.1c 

18.8C 
(three digit) 

18.6C 
(five digit) 

I believe that even a cursory analysis of the above data shows what USPS Witness 

O’Hara meant by “significant rate increases” when his testimony stated (at page 31) as 

follows: 

“The fact that smaller publications with geographically 
dispersed circulation had recently experienced significant rate 
increases as a result of Classification Reform was also taken into 

’ Please note that the 315 Digit Presort Category (formerly Level B) was renamed by Docket MC951, and that 
the rates proposed in this case, if approved. will implement rates for all presorted 3digit packages that are distinct 
from S-digit packages. At present, 3 digit packages, except for relatively few “unique” 3-digit codes, do not 
receive preson discounts and pay the higher “basic” rate. 

846647 -4- 
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I understand that criterion four, “[T]he effect of rate increases on the general public, 

business mail users, and enterprises in the private sector of the economy engaged in the 

delivery of mail matter other than letters, n is a factor that must be considered in developing 

markups that each subclass must bear. The statement by Witness O’Hara, however, is a rather 

terse description of very significant changes in rates for publishers, changes that did not affect 

other subclasses in the same way. 

In our own company, where we can compare magazines of differing size and 

geographic distribution, we have seen that “Classification Reform” did indeed amount to a rate 

increase for smaller publications with dispersed circulation. Smaller publications lack the 

densities needed to achieve a high level of carrier route or even five-digit sortation. 

Consequently, these publications must mail a high percentage of copies at the basic and 3/5 

digit rates, whether automation or non-automation, and they received the highest increases 

under “Classification Reform”. 

In addition, a rule change implemented as part of “Classification Reform” required all 

publishers to separate addresses without a nine-digit zip code from the automated mailstream. 

Since no list can currently match 100 percent of addresses to the postal database used to assign 

nine-digit codes, this rule effectively requires all publishers to mail a portion of their 

subscriber copies as a separate mailstream, which is typically too small for effective sortation. 

This change pushed yet more copies out of five-digit and three-digit sortation into an ADC 

level at the basic rate, causing yet further increases in actual postage cost (even if not in rates). 

ABP-T-3 
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Further adding to the cost burden of reclassifKation for periodicals mailers, the presort 

2 requirements implemented from July 1, 1996 through January 1, 1997 were indeed “vastly 

3 different,” as attested to by Witness Moden (Transcript page 5617). The distribution network 

4 was changed, with state distribution centers replaced by Area Distribution Centers (ADC). 

5 Optional city package and sack preparation levels were eliminated, as were SCF packages and 

6 sacks, and the minimum number of pieces for certain sack levels were increased. 

7 These changes required many revisions to sortation software, which could not be 

8 completed on time for the implementation dates, forcing publishers and fulfillment operations 

9 to scramble for other means to produce labels. USPS did recognize these problems and 

10 granted the industry extensions and waivers, but many publishers incurred additional costs 

11 during this chaotic time in order to produce labels. My own company had to outsource our 

12 mailing label production for five months, due to software problems, at a cost of more than 

13 $150,000. 

14 In Intertec’s experience, and that of other publishing companies with similar magazines, 

15 the net impact of “Classification Reform” (once the dust of the transition had settled) was to 

16 raise postal costs by 5 percent to 7 percent for most magazines with a circulation of 100,000 or 

17 less. USPS Witness Taufique estimated a 7.8% increase after July, 1996 for a periodical sorted 

18 to five digits, mailed to Zone 5, and containing 58% editorial content (the USPS average). 

19 (Transcript page 4845). The USPS Marketing Department has estimated that a “national 

20 magazine” would receive an additional 6.6% increase if the proposed USPS rates are 

21 recommended. I agree with witness O’Hara that, under criterion four, the impact of this recent 

( 

846647 
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increase should be taken into account in calculating the general effect of any additional increase 

upon periodical publishers. 

Witness O’Hara also stated (USPS-T30 at 30) that he took into consideration 

ratemaking criterion eight--the “educational, cultural, scientific and informational value of the 

mail” (ECSI) to moderate the cost coverage for periodical mail. However, he did not 

elaborate upon this point, I believe this point deserves further discussion, especially in light of 

the fact that publishers have been especially affected adversely by per-piece rate increases and 

widening gaps between non-automated and automated per-piece rates. 

Smaller circulation journals and periodicals, like the ones for which I am responsible, 

carry business, educational, and scientific news that often is not replicated or reported in detail 

by daily newspapers or by television and radio. This information has extremely high value to 

the recipients, and to the economic and cultural health of our nation as a whole. My company 

has come to appreciate the value of this information more than ever in the past year, when we 

entered negotiations with government agencies in the People’s Republic of China to establish 

industry publications for that country. The Chinese government is extremely eager to offer its 

developing industries access to the same technical and business information that is distributed 

in this country through business publications. 

Given the value of the information these publications provide, and the relatively high 

increases that many have just experienced under “Classification Reform,” I submit that ECSI 

should be considered as a major factor (along with the factors discussed by other periodical 

witnesses) in determining the appropriate cost coverage for periodicals in this case, and that the 

. 

846647 -7- 
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1 cost coverage should not be higher than the 107% proposed by USPS. 

ABP-T-3 

2 As further argument to support restraint on cost coverage for periodicals, I would point 

3 out that many periodicals continue to be restricted from taking full advantage of automation 

4 discounts by limitations of the Postal Service’s equipment and address technology. Witness 

5 McGarvy and others will discuss the impact of the relatively slow deployment of equipment 

6 b. the FSM 1006 flats sorter and barcode readers) on tabloids and other periodical flats mail 

7 that continues to pay the higher per-piece rates that apply to non-automated flats. My company 

8 publishes six tabloids, including one weekly and three bi-weeklies, that would be able to 

9 barcode and mail at automation rates today if the Postal Service had the right equipment, 

IO available now. 

11 I, like Witness McGarvy, attended both MTAC and specially arranged meetings of the 

12 ABP Postal Subcommittee with senior USPS operations and marketing managers to urge 

13 quicker deployment of flats sorters designed for the real world of publishing. In other words, 

14 while most magazines are standard trim, tabloids are an important part of the class, as are 

15 magazines and tabloids of all sixes that are mailed in polybags for protection or to enclose 

16 supplements. While some kinds of polywrap have now been approved by USPS for use with 

17 the current FSM 881, the reality is that the most available and widely used polywrap materials 

18 still cannot be accomodated by the FSM 881. 

19 We sincerely hope that the FSM 1000 will be the open gateway for automation and 

20 mechanized handling of flats that Witness Moden and others have told us that it will be. In the 

21 meantime however, USPS’ own statistics demonstrate that too few non-carrier route flats are 

t 
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receiving mechanized handling, which not only increases our postal rates, but hampers 

2 efficiency for the Postal Service. 

3 Even for those periodicals without a size-related problem, there are other impediments 

4 that prevent publishers from matching a higher percentage of their addresses to a nine-digit zip 

5 code in order to receive an automation discount for those pieces. I am currently a member of 

6 an MTAC Workgroup addressing this problem, in which we have identified 18 major obstacles 

7 to improving the coding of addresses. These obstacles include shortcomings in the postal 

8 database of addresses, and the lack of a mechanism for local post offices to send correct, 

9 codeable addresses back to mailers. Unlike advertising mailers, who may elect not to mail 

IO promotions to addresses that cannot be barcoded, periodicals publishers must mail to all 

I I subscribers regardless of whether we can obtain an automation discount for their address. 

I2 As mentioned earlier in my testimony, not only must we forego the automation discount 

13 for this portion of our mail, but as of January 1, 1997, these non-automated pieces were 

I4 required to be mailed as a separate mailstream, which is being sorted at levels that are more 

I5 expensive for us to mail and less efficient for the post office to handle. If they are not mailed 

I6 separately, the entire mailing could pay non-automated higher rates, even if, as is common, 

I7 90% or more of the pieces carry recognized nine digit barcodes. 

I8 As a final comment on the cost impacts of Classification Reform, I would emphasize 

IQ that the problems enumerated above not only cause higher postal costs for publishers, but also 

20 contribute to higher costs projected by USPS for the handling of flat-sized mail, including 

21 periodicals. For example, investigations by another MTAC Workgroup have led to the 

846647 -9- 
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I conclusion that the move to ADC sortation under classification reform actually increased the 

2 amount of handling and re-sacking of flats that the Postal Service must perform, creating 

3 service delays and higher costs. 

4 The Postal Service is now proposing to restore the SCF sack for periodicals. Other 

5 initiatives from the USPS and industry groups such as MTAC are addressing the obstacles to 

6 automating tabloids and polywrapped magazines, improving the barcoding of labels, and 

7 improving sortation and handling of non-automated copies. As these problems are solved, we 

8 should see a much higher volume of periodicals being automated, which should lead to lower 

9 periodical costs in the test year than currently projected. 

IO For all of these reasons-the recent cost increases incurred by many periodicals under 

II Classification Reform, the information value of these periodicals, and the opportunities to 

I2 lower current handling costs through further automation-I urge the Commission to use the 

I3 most conservative markup it can for periodical mail. 

I4 Al3P also supports the new three-digit sortation discount, as proposed by USPS. This 

I5 proposal is a practical way to offset some of the MC951 increases while offering, to a limited 

I6 extent at least, the possibility of offsetting some of the cost impact of Classification Reform, 

I7 such as the loss for many pieces of 3/5 digit discounts. I agree with USPS witness Tauflique 

I8 who said, “This proposed change...provides a fair and equitable allocation of costs based on 

IQ the work actually done by mailers in presorting their mail. ” This new incentive will better 

20 conform rates to how USPS now handles all three-digit packages, and eliminates obsolete 

21 distinctions between different three-digit make-up schemes. 

846647 - 10 - 
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1 In particular, the proposed discount will help the USPS and mailers address one of the 

2 problems described in my testimony above: sortation of the non-automatable addresses in 

3 periodicals mailings. I am personally working with the Postal Service in an MTAC work 

4 group trying to establish sortation rules that would allow these non-automated pieces to be 

5 sorted and sacked as part of the automation mailstream, while packaged separately for efficient 

6 handling on sorting equipment. This will greatly improve handling of these pieces, which have 

7 proven to be very labor intensive when mailed as a small, separate mailstream. One obstacle in 

8 our current effort is differences in the rules for three-digit sortation of automated and non- 

9 automated mail. The proposed three-digit rate would harmonize those differences, and allow 

10 us to implement a sortation change that should lower costs for both publishers and the postal 

11 service. 

12 I learned recently that the USPS tiling in this case did not take into account the 

13 migration from basic rate levels of added three-digit volume when projecting the test year costs 

14 and revenues. As with automated volumes, the test year may produce more presorted volumes 

15 than anticipated, with lower costs to USPS, and thus a higher cost coverage than anticipated 

16 for periodicals. Also, the hoped-for resolution of the split mailing problem for non-automated 

17 copies could restore the prior presortation levels, and thus result in lower costs and a higher 

18 cost coverage as well. 

19 Therefore, ABP recommends that the rate schedule proposed by USPS for regular-rate 

20 periodicals be approved by the Commission and sent to the USPS governors for final adoption. 

i 
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Intertec Publishing 
Publications by Industry Served 

A&+xll”,e 
BEEF 
Calil’omia-Arizona F;mn Press 
Delta Farm Press 
Farm Industry News 
Hay & Forage Grower 
National Hog Farmer 
Smltlleasr Fan11 Press 
Sourhwest Farm Press 
Soyhem Dig% 

Appxel b5 Textiles 
The Press 
Stitches Magazine 
Textile World 
Weqxhles Business 

Automotive 6r Trucking 
Fleet Owner 
Modem Bulk Tra~xporrer 
Reliigemtetl Tcutsponer 
Trailer/Botly Builders 
Ward’s Auto World 
Ward’s Automotive Intenutionti 
Ward’s Automotive Reports 
Ward’s Automotive Yearhook 
Ward’s Dealer Business 
Ward’s Engine dt Vehicle Technology Update 

C[,nununications & Entertaillment 
BE Radio 
Broadcast Engineering 
Cellular & Mobile International 
Electronic Musicia 
Global Telephony 
Lighting Dimensions 
Millimeter 
Mix 
Mobile Radio Technology 
RF Design 
Satellite C(llllmunicaticms 
Sound (G Video Contractor 
Telephony 
TCI (Theatrc Cmlis Intemaio~~al) 
Video Systems 
Wireless Review 
World Broadc~sl News 
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DECLARATION 

I, Nicholas S. Cavnar, declare under penalty of perjury that the testimony 

tiled by me in this proceeding is true and correct to the best of my knowledge, 

information and belief. 

Nicholas S. Cavnar 
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ANSWERS OF ARP WITNESS CAVNAR TO INTERROGATORIES USPWARP-T3-35-36 

USPWARP-T3-35. Please refer to your testimony at page 1, lines 8 to 10, where you say that 

the sizes of Intertec’s publications are similar to most periodicals with national distribution. 

Are any of Intertec’s publications similar to high circulation national publications like Time 

and Newsweek? Please explain your answer. 

ANSWER 

USPS/ARP-T3-35. Intertec Publishing has no high-circulation publications similar to Time 

and Newsweek. Our largest circulation magazine is Farm Industry News, with 265,000 copies 

distributed per issue. 

Smaller circulation magazines like ours are much more representative of the periodical class 

than the few multi-million circulation publications. Folio: magazine, which serves the 

magazine publishing industry, maintains a database of information on 9,556 magazines 

published in the United States. Of these, 93 percent have total circulation [including 

newsstand sales) of under 250,000 copies. ABP’s witness Kobak in the reclassification case 

determined that there were only 116 magazines in the country with mailed circulation in 

excess of one half million. 

869810 
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ANSWERS OF ARP WITNESS CAVNAR TO INTERROGATORIES USPs/ARP-T3-35-36 

USPSARP-T3-36. Please refer to your testimony at page 8, lines 14 to 16, where you state: 

while most magazines are standard trim, tabloids are an 

important part of the class, as are magazines and tabloids of all 

sizes that are mailed in polybags for protection or to enclose 

supplements. 

(4 Considering the entire circulation for Second-Class/Periodicals, has the proportion 

consisting of tabloids increased during the last 10 years? If more general information is not 

available, you can limit your response to Intertec’s publications. Please state the basis for your 

response. 

(b) Considering the entire circulation for Second-Class/Periodicals, has the proportion 

mailed in polybags increased during the last 10 years? If more general information is not 

wailable, you can limit your response to Intertec’s publications. Please state the basis for your 

response. 

ANSWER 

USPYARP-T3-36 

(4 Of 9,556 magazines with detailed information compiled in the Folio: database, 

referenced above, 19 percent are tabloid size. The database does not contain historical 

information on whether the number of tabloids has increased or decreased over the last ten 

years. 

Intertec, which has grown substantially over the last ten years, currently publishes seven 

tabloids out of seventy magazines. Our tabloids represent approximately 6.1 million copies 

mailed per year, or 15 percent of our total periodical mail volume of approximately 40 million 

magazines. This is actually a smaller percentage than in 1988, when we published three 

tabloids out of fifteen total magazines, and tabloids represented over 25 percent of our total 

second-class mail volume. 

869810 
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ANSWERS OF ABP WITNESS CAVNAR TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/ABP-T3-35-36 

(bl Intertec has no data on industry polybag trends, although I believe that our company’s 

usage has probably increased. The perception among our printers is that, industqwide, the 

number of magazines mailed in polybags has increased over the past five years, primarily 

because of automation compatibility. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That, I believe, moves us along 

to DMA's witness. If you could identify your witness, I 

will give you a moment to settle in. 

MR. BERGMAN: Good morning, Mr. Chairman. For the 

record, I am Michael Bergman, representing the Direct 

Marketing Association, Incorporated. With me today is Todd 

Ackerly, also representing the DMA. 

I would like to call the DMA witness, Lawrence G. 

But, to the stand. 

Whereupon, 

LAWRENCE G. BUC, 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel for the 

Direct Marketing Association, Inc. and, having been first 

duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please be seated. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BERGMAN: 

Q Please state your name and occupation for the 

record? 

A My name is Lawrence G. BUC. I am the president of 

Project Performance Corporation and, by training and 

occupation, an economist. 

Q Mr. But, I am handing you a copy of the document 

entitled "Testimony of Lawrence G. But on Behalf of the 

Direct Marketing Association, Inc.", which has been marked 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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for identification as DMA-T-1. 

Mr. BUC, was this document prepared by you or 

under your supervision and direction? 

A Yes. 

Q Does this document reflect revisions that you 

filed on February 18th and February 20th, 1998? 

A Yes, it does. 

Q Would you please summarize briefly, for the 

record, these two sets of revisions? 

A There were two revisions. The first one on DMA-2 
ax 

waslmere typo. We had tried to have a number that said 

"82302" and it had said "2302" on the first line of not 

handling tally costs. Somewhere that "8" disappeared and so 

we corrected that and put the 8 back into that table, and 

that's the first one. 

The second one, if people recall, the other 

morning when Witness Stralberg was on the stand, and then 

Witness Cohen was on the stand, there was some discussion 

about where the costs came from, and it turned out at the 

break, that the change in the Postal Service's discussion 

with Witness Stralberg about where some of his costs came 

from were resolved when it turned out that the activity 

code, international 

wrong place. 

That code 

mixed mail, 5461, had been put 

aa 
5461 had similarly+%e@=ed my 

in the 

work in 
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some way and when we discovered that we had made a mistake, 

we x-ran the numbers, re-corrected, and, therefore, revised 

the 4i$f%kk DMA-3. The changes are not material. 

Q Mr. But, do you have any additional corrections or 

revisions to make to this document? 

A No. 

Q With those filed revisions to Exhibits DMA-2 and 

DMA3, if you were to testify orally here today, would your 

testimony be the same as contained in the document? 

A Yes. 

MR. BERGMAN: Mr. Chairman, at this time, I 

respectfully request Mr. But's testimony, designated 

DMA-T-1, and associated exhibits, as revised, be admitted 

into evidence and transcribed into the record. And I will 

hand two copies to the reporter. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

[No response.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, Mr. BUC'S 

testimony and exhibits are received into evidence and I 

direct that they be transcribed into the record at this 

point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Lawrence G. But, DMAT-1, was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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I. AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 

My name is Lawrence G. But. I am the President of Project Performance 

Corporation (PPC). a consulting firm headquartered in Sterling, Virginia. PPC 

provides economic, information technology, and environmental consulting services 

to private and public sector clients. The firm has grown rapidly since our inception 

in 1991; last year we were number 272 on the Inc. 500, a compilation of the fastest 

growing private companies in America. At the firm, I direct a practice which 

focuses on economic and cost analysis and performing and reviewing cost 

estimates. I also manage the finance group of PPC and am directly responsible 

for the firm’s financial performance. 

I attended Brown University and graduated in 1968 with an AB with honors in 

mathematics and economics. In 1978 I received a masters degree in economics 

from the George Washington University of America. While there, I was a member 

of Omicron Delta Epsilon, the national honorary economics society. I am currently 

a member of the American Economic Association. 

I have been involved in Postal Service rate and classification cases for a large 

part of my professional careeF: I joined the Revenue and Cost Analysis Division of 

the United States Postal Service (“Postal Service”) in March of 1975 and have 

analyzed postal costs ever since, working not only for the Postal Service, but also 

for the United States Postal Rate Commission (“the Commission”) and a variety of 

private clients, I have participated in six previous rate cases: R74-1, R76-1, R77-1, 

R84-1, R87-1, and R90-1. In these, I have performed analyses on all elements of 

the case, drafted direct and rebuttal testimony, prepared and drafted responses to 

interrogatories, and provided support to cost, pricing, revenue requirement, and 

volume witnesses, In R84-1 and in R90-1, I appeared as a witness before the 

1 
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Commission; I also appeared as a witness for the Postal Service in MC761 and 

for the Office of the Consumer Advocate in MC77-2. 

II. PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF TESTIMONY 

In Part One of this testimony, I review the Postal Service’s treatment of cost 

reduction Programs and other programs for supervisors. Because tha Postal 

Service has an obvious flaw in its treatment of this part of the rollforward program, [ 

suggest a correction and calculate savings which better reflect the logic of the 

rollforward methodology. 

ln Part TWO of this testimony, I analyze the Postal Service’s proposed method 

for distributing volume-variable mail processing costs among the classes and 

subclasses of mail. The mail processing component of Clerks and Mailhandlers, 

Cost Segment 3, is the single most important component in determining the 

volume-variable cost for each class and subclass of mail. This component (3.1) 

has the largest accrued costs of any cost component of the Postal Service. In the 

Base Year for this proceeding (1996) it comprises more than $13 billion in costs, 

or almost 25 percent of the total accrued costs for the entire Postal Service. 

(Exhibit USPS-5A at 22). In fact, the mail processing component of Cost Segment 

3 alone is larger than any of the other 18 cost segments. Moreover, the 

distribution of costs within many other components depends in whole or in part 

upon the distribution of costs within this component. 

In this case, the Postal Service employs new and very different approaches for 

(1) determining mail processing costs, (2) estimating their volume variability, and 

(3) distributing the volume-variable costs to classes and subclasses of mail. In 

particular, witness Degen proposes a new method for partitioning the accrued 

costs of Cost Segment 3 among each of its components: mail processing (3.1) 

window service (3.2), and administration (3.3). Witness Bradley then uses a new 

method for estimating the volume variability of mail processing costs. Finally, 

witness Degen implements a new method for distrtbuting volume-variable mail 

2 
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processing costs to classes and subclasses of mail. 

This Part of my testimony focuses on witness Degen’s distribution of volume- 

variable mait PrOCeSSing costs to classes and subclasses, To set the proper 

context for my discussion, I first briefly describe the current (Fiscal year 1996, or 

“FY 96”) and proposed (Base Year 1996, or “BY 96”) Postal Service methods for 

the first two steps described above. 1 then describe in much greater detail the PY 

96 and BY 96 methods for distributing the Postal Service’s volume-variable mail 

processing costs to classes and subclasses, 

Following these descriptions, I evaluate witness Degen’s distribution method. l 

find that his method is fatally flawed for two reasons, First, distributing the costs in 

Management Operating Data System (“MODS”) cost pools with In-Office Cost 

System (“IOCS”) distribution keys is inconsistent. Second, notwithstanding witness 

Degen’s assertions that his method improves upon the previous method for 

distributing these costs, which used IOCS data and the LIOCAlT distribution 

program, I show that his new method is, in fact, based on untested implicit 

assumptions and unreliable data. 

In its Opinion and Recommended Decision in Docket No. R94-1 (“Op. R94-l”), 

the Postal Rate Commission explicitly outlined four substantive issues which 

caused them concern regarding the Postal Service’s use of IOCS/LIOCAlT to 

distribute mail processing costs to classes and subclasses: (1) the lack of 

resources devoted to IOCS, (2) the increase in the number and proportion of mixed 

mail tallies, (3) the lack of analysis of the effect on IOCS of a shift to an automated 

environment, and (4) questions about break time and not-handling time. (Op. R94- 

1 at 111-a). The Commission urged the Postal Service to perform “a careful 

evaluation of the IOCS, with attention to all the questions outlined above. Such an 

evaluation is needed to provide assurance that rates are fair and equitable and in 

the best interests of the mailers and the Nation.” (U at Ill-10). 

Rather than thoroughly addressing the Commission’s concerns, witness Degen 

completely ignored all but the second one, which he treated in a merely superficial 

3 
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manner. Unfortunately, his proposed solution to this concern actually exacerbates 

some of the problems described by the Commission in R94-1 by significantly 

increasing the number of distribution keys (renamed “distributing sets”) as 

compared with R94-1 and FY 1996. This approach vastly decreases the statistical 

reliability of his results. Moreover, witness Degen’s solution is based on new and 

untested implicit assumptions which result in extremely speculative cost 

distributions. 

Because of the severe shortcomings of witness Degen’s new method of 

distributing mail processing costs to classes and subclasses, I recommend that the 

Commission reject it and use for this task the method it approved in R94-1. While 

this method could certainly be improved, it is the best currently available and it is 

superior to witness Degen’s approach. Alternatively, and as a very poor second 

choice, if the Commission uses any part of witness Degen’s approach, it should 

correct the most obvious flaws. I present an alternative distribution of mail 

processing costs to classes and subclasses which does SO. 

PART ONE - REVENUE REQUIREMENT 

Ill. CORRECTING AN OBVIOUS ERROR IN COST REDUCTIONS FOR 
SUPERVISORS AND TECHNICIANS WILL REDUCE THE TEST YEAR COST 
ESTIMATE BY $51 MILLION 

The Commission should correct an obvious flaw in the cost reduction portion of 

the rollforward program as it applies to Cost Segment 2. The rollforward program 

incorporates a number of upward adjustments in mail volume, nonvolume workload 

and other programs that increase the costs of supervisors when clerks’ and 

mailhandlers’ and carriers’ costs increase. However, the cost reduction portion of 

the rollforward program does not contain a corresponding downward adjustment in 

supervisors’ costs to reflect savings in direct labor when costs for clerks, 

mailhandlers and carriers decrease. (Exhibit USPS-9B). This is illogicat and 

should be corrected, 

4 
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The volume workload and nonvolume workload adjustments in the rollforward 

Program adjust Supervisors and Technicians costs to maintain a constant ratio of 

SUpViSOrS CO?& t0 the COSt of the craft supervised. For example, the ratio of 

supervision of mail processing COStS to mail processing costs in the rollforward 

from FY 1997 to FY 1998 was .07595 before the volume workload and nonvolume 

workload effects (LR-H-12, Chapter XII, Section 0, at 437-433) and .07S93 after 

these adjustments. The purpose of the adjustment to supervisors’ costs is to 

ensure that the number of supervisors is commensurate with the number of 

workers in the cost component supervised. 

In the cost reduction programs step, however, the rollforward program does not 

make a similar adjustment to the supervisors’ costs, because “[c]ost reduction 

amounts are developed by program managers... This development is external to 

the CRA/Rollforward model...” (Tr. 1317194). It appears that program managers 

simply did not realize that they were supposed to adjust supervisors’ and 

technicians’ costs downward as they did for the costs for mail processing clerks 

and mailhandlers and city carriers due to the cost reduction programs. Witness 

Patelunas confirmed that program managers were not specifically instructed to 

“determine whether reductions in Clerks and Mailhandlers and City Carrier work 

hours would reduce the amount of supervisor and technician work hours needed to 

manage the craft workers when they estimated cost savings.” (Tr. 1317211). 

However, unlike cost reduction programs, program managers did adjust 

supervisors’ and technicians’ costs upward in the other programs step 

I recommend that the Commission correct this obvious flaw and reduce 

supervision of mail processing costs by $31 million and supervision of city delivery 

carrier costs by $20 million so that the ratio of costs for supetvlsor cost 

components to the costs of the components supervised after the cost reduction 

program adjustment is the same as the ratio before the cost reduction Program 

adjustment. Table 1, below, shows how I developed these cost reductions. 
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Table 1. Supervisors Adjustment to Rollforward From FY 1997 to Test Year 

1998 (000s) 

Adjusted Supervisor Cost lo 

’ LR-H-12. Chapter XII. Section D. page 438, Line “Mail Processing’ 

’ LR-H-12. Chapter XII. Section D. page 437, Line ‘Supervision of Mail Processing 8 Window. 

Direct Labor 8 Overhead” 

’ LR-H-12. Chapter XII. Section D. page 440, Line ‘Total.’ and page 441. Line ‘Total 

’ LR.H-12. Chapter XII. Section D, page 437. Line ‘Supervision of City Delivery Carriers Total 

6 
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1 PART TWO - MAIL PROCESSING COSTS 

2 
3 
4 
5 
6 

7 

0 

9 

10 

IV. COMPARING THE POSTAL SERVICE’S FY 96 AND BY 96 METHODS 
FOR DETERMINING MAIL PROCESSING COSTS, FORMING COST 
POOLS, DETERMINING VOLUME VARIABILITY, AND DISTRIBUTING 
VOLUME-VARIABLE MAIL PROCESSING COSTS TO CLASSES AND 
SUBCLASSES 

This SeCtiOn Of my testimony describes the Postal Service’s FY 96 and Ry g6 

methods for Calculating mail processing costs, creating cost pools, determining the 

volume variability of mail processing costs, and distributing volume-variable majt 

processing costs to classes and subclasses. 

11 A. Determinina Mail Processina Costs and Formina Cost Poolg 

12 IOCS Question 18 identifies the activity (e.g., platform operations, collection 

13 and preparation of mail, distribution and related mail processing, miscellaneous 

14 operations, window service, administrative and other activities) that a Postal 

15 Service employee is actually performing at the time a tally is taken, (See LR-H-49. 

16 In-Office Cost System, Field Operating Instructions, Handbook F-45, January 

17 1995, ~56). In R94-1 and in FY 1996, as well as in previous rate cases, the Postal 

18 Service used the responses to Question 18 to partition the accrued costs of Cost 

19 Segment 3. Clerks and Mailhandlers, into its three components: mail processing 

20 (3.1) window service (3.2) and administration (3.3). 

21 In this case as well, witness Degen used responses to IOCS Question 18 to 

22 assign mail processing costs to cost components (3.1, 3.2, 3.3) for BMCs and non- 

23 MODS oftices. For MODS offices, however, which make up 78 percent of total 

24 mail processing costs.’ and in contrast to previous cases, witness Degen 

25 partitioned Base Year 1996 costs for Cost Segment 3 into its three Components 

26 using cost data from the Payroll Data System, based upon the MODS operation 

27 into which employees are clocked. This new method for partitioning Costs to 

15365 

‘Calculated from USPS-T-12, Table 5. at 16-23. 

7 



15366 

DMA-T-1 

component has shifted $792 million of costs to mail processing, of which $685 

million came from administrative activities and $107 million came from window 

service. (Tr. 12/6590-6595).’ 

Witness Degen also used data from the MODS operation into which employees 

are clocked to disaggregate further mail processing costs among 39 cost pools3 of 

similar operations at MODS offices. In addition, he used data on the PIRS 

operation into which employees are clocked to disaggregate mail processing costs 

among 6 pools of similar operations at BMCs. 

Using additional information from Question 18. witness Degen assigned IOCS 

tallies to cost components and cost pools based upon the MODS operation into 

which employees were clocked when tallied. He used this method despite the 

well-known fact that workers are sometimes recorded in IOCS tallies working in 

operations other than those into which they are clocked. (USPS-T-12 at 6-7). In 

fact, IOCS itself explicitly acknowledges this inconsistency. The instructions to 

Question 18 state, “At a PSDS (Postal Source Data System) or ETC (Electronic 

Time Clock) office, enter the MODS (Minagement Operating Data System) work 

center that the employee is clocked into at the time of the reading. The MODS 

work center number may not necessarily match the employees’s activity at the time 

of the reading.” (LR-H-49, Handbook F-45, Chapter 11, at 56): 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

IO 

II 

12 

13 

I4 

I5 

I6 

17 

18 

19 

20 B. Determinina Volume Vari&di.& 

21 Previously, based on no empirical analysis, the Postal Service assumed that 

‘Migration of costs at MODS offices from window se&e and administration to mail 
processing is due lo three primary reasons: (1) clocking error, (2) migration of clocking in and out 
costs from administration to mail processing, and (3) migration of mail processing administration 
costs from administration to mail processing. 

‘Witness Degen later created a 40th MODS cost pool, LDClS. I generally exclude LDC 15 
as a cost pool because IOCS contains no subclass information for LDC 15. 

‘I will refer to the situation where an employee is clocked into an operation in which he is not 
working as “clocking erroT or “misclocking.” 
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1 mail prOCeSSing costs were COmpletely volume variable. In this case, much to its 

2 credit, the Postal Service has relied on sophisticated econometric analysis to 

3 estimate volume variability, rather than continuing to rely on an old untested 

4 assumption. Witness Bradley used regression analysis on 25 of the cost pools 

5 developed by witness Degen, above, to determine their volume variability. For the 

6 remaining pools, he developed volume variability estimates through analogy to the 

7 pools he analyzed. His analysis yielded an average volume variability for mail 

a processing costs of 76.4 percent in Base Year 1996. (USPS-T-12, Table 4). 

9 Volume variability in individual operations ranged from 0.0 percent for LDC 48 - 

10 Customer Service/Admin to 100.5 percent for LDC 15. My testimony does not 

11 address the merits of witness Bradley’s methodology. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

C. Distributina Mail Processing Costs to Classes and Subclass- 

Section 3622(b)(3) of the Postal Reorganization Act requires that “each class 

of mail or type of mail service bear the direct and indirect postal costs attributable 

to that class or type.” With more than $13 billion of accrued costs in BY 1996, 

more than 409 million hours of clerk and mailhandler time, and more than 180 

billion pieces of maiL5 determining the mail processing cost by class and subclass 

is a formidable task. 

Given the scope and nature of mail processing, it would be impractical for 

clerks and mailhandlers to fill out time sheets identifying the amount of time they 

spend processing mail by subclass or special service. Further, even if clerks and 

mailhandlers did fill out these time sheets, much of their time would still be difficult 

to associate with any particular class or subclass of mail because much of the time 

clerks and mailhandlers do not handle individual pieces of mail. Rather, they 

‘Calculated from the Postal Service’s response tobMnA/USPS-T4-24(c)-(e) and FY 19% 
Cost Revenue and Analysis report at 3. 
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handle mixed mail6 or do not handle mail at all.’ Any costing methodology must 

address the issue of how to treat the costs of the time clerks and mailhandlers 

spend handling mixed mail and the time they spend not handling mail at all. In the 

Base ‘fear, more than 50 percent of the time spent by clerks and mailhandlers is 

spent handling mixed mail or not handling mail at all. (USPS-T-l& Table 6, at 24). 
. . . 1. fiscal Year 1996 Dlstrrbutlon Mew 

The Postal Service traditionally has used the IOCS to measure the amount of 

time that clerks and mailhandlers spend processing particular pieces of individual 

classes and subclasses of mail, the amount of time they are handling mixed mail, 

and the amount of time they are not handling mail at all. The Postal Service then 

has used the LIOCA’IT distribution program, which makes a small number of 

simple assumptions, to distribute the mixed mail and not-handling costs to 

subclasses of mail. 

The IOCS system is based on two basic principles. First, it is based on the 

proposition that the sample reflects the universe, which means that the random 

instants in time when the tallies are taken are representative of all instants in time. 

Thus, within a CAG and craft,8 if 10 percent of the tallies are for a particular class 

of mail, then 10 percent of all mail processing time for the craft in the CAG is spent 

on that class of mail. Second, the IOCS system is based on the proposition that 

cost is directly proportional to time. Thus, within a CAG and craft, for example. if 

10 percent of the tallies are for a particular class of mail, then 10 percent of mail 

‘In general. “mixed mail” is non-identical mail in items (e.g., bundles, sacks, trays) or 
containers (e.g., BMC-OTRs. hampers, wiretainers). For more complete definitions of the types of 
mired mail, see Exhibit LIMA-l. 

‘In general, not-handling activities include breaks, clocking in and out of operations at 
MODS offices. moving empty equipment. working at tiindows. and other activities such as training. 

‘To make the sampling system more efficient. sampling is stratified by CAG and craft. For 
any sample size, stratification produces more accurate estimates by dividing the population into 
subgroups that are internally more homogenous. (George W. Snedecor & Wlliam G. Cochran. 
Statistical Methods 434 (7th ed. 1982)). 
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processing CO& are deemed to be caused by that class of mail. 

In R94-1 and FY 1996, the weighted cost for direct tallies (about 66 percent of 

mail processing costs in FY 1996)9 was assigned to the subclass of mail that the 

employee was observed to be handling by the IOCS data collector.‘0 

The costs for mixed mail tallies (tallies where the employee was handling mail 

of various classes but for which the IOCS data collector could not determine the 

subclass of mail being handled) - about 22 percent of mail processing costs in FY 

1996” - were then distributed to subclasses of mail in proportion to corresponding 

direct tally costs within CAG and basic function (e.g., incoming, outgoing). For 

example, the cost for a mixed flat outgoing tally was distributed to classes and 

subclasses based on all direct tallies where the employee was observed to be 

handling a flat piece of mail in an outgoing mail processing operation. If fifty 

percent of direct tallies where the employee was seen handling a flat piece of mail 

in an outgoing operation were for the Standard A Regular subclass, tifty percent of 

the cost for a mixed flat tally was distributed to the Standard A Regular subclass. 

Finally, mail processing overhead costs (e.g., breaks/personal needs, clocking 

in and out, moving empty equipment) - about 27 percent of total mail processing 

costs in FY 1996” - were distributed to subclasses in proportion to the distribution 

of all other mail processing costs. 

2. Base Year 1996 Distribution Methna 

Witness Degen’s analysis changed the distribution keys substantially for Base 

Year 1996. The changes were not, however, based on additional information. 

They were based simply on a large number of new and untested implicit 

‘USPS-T-12. Table 2, at 13. 

“The dollar weighted cost, or “weighted cost,” of a tally is equal to the accrued costs for a 
CAG and craft divided by the number of tallies for that CAG and Craft. 

“USPS-T-12, Table 2, at 13. 

“u These costs also include some window service and administrative/support Costs 
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assumptions pertaining to the subclass Composition of mixer-j mait and the 

causality and resulting distribution of not-handling costs, 

a. Direct Tallv Costs 

In Base Year 1996, witness Degen again assigned the cost for direct tallies to 

the subclass of mail that the employee was observed to be handling by the 10~6 

data collector.‘3 He also assigned tallies to subclass for which the class, but not 

the subclass, was known. This assignment was made in proportion to direct tally 

costs for subclasses within that class. For BY 1996, weighted direct tally costs 

comprised approximately 46 percent of total weighted tally costs.” 

Witness Degen, however, made two adjustments to the cost assigned by each 

tally. He first reweighted the cost for a tally so that the sum of all weighted tally 

costs within a cost pool was equal to the total accrued cost for the cost pool 

derived from the Payroll Data System. He then multiplied this new tally cost by the 

pool-specific volume variability factor developed by witness Bradley to determine 

what I refer to as the “volume-variable MODS pool cost.“‘5 

b. Mixed Mail Tallv Co& 

Witness Degen then made a long series of implicit assumptions which allowed 

him to distribute mixed mail costs (approximately 11 percent of weighted tally 

costs)16 to subclass using a three-step process.” He first assumed that the 

“Direct tallies are tallies where the IOCS data collector records the subclass of mail being 
handled. These include tallies for direct piece handling% counted items, top-piece rule items, and 
identical items and containers. See Exhibit DMA-1 for more complete descriptions of the various 
types of direct tallies. 

“Calculated from LR-H-23. 

‘%ecause these adjustments are different for each cost pool, the volume-variable tally cost 
for a tally for a specific CAG and craft will differ across cost pools. 

“Calculated from LR-H-23. 

“Witness Degan has redefined mixed mail and mixed mail tallies. His definition of mixed 
mail shifts the activity of moving empty items or containers from overhead (now termed “not- 
handling” mail) to mixed mail. 
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subclass COmpOSitiOfl of mixed items by item type and cost pool is the same as the 

subclass composition of direct items of the same item type and cost pool.18 

Consequently, within each pool, witness Degen distributed costs for mixed items t0 

subclasses in PrOpOrtiOn to direct tally costs of the same cost pool (of which there 

are 49, excluding LDC 15) and item type (of which there are 16); he, therefore, 

used 784 distinct distribution keys to perform this distribution.‘g For example, if ten 

percent of direct tallies where an employee was observed to be handling a flat tray 

and was clocked into a Letter Sorting Machine MODS operation were assigned to 

the Standard A Regular subclass, then witness Degen assigned ten percent of 

costs for mixed mail tallies where the employee was handling a flat tray and was 

clocked into a Letter Sorting Machine MODS operation to the Standard A Regular 

subclass. 

After distributing the costs for mixed items, witness Degen distributed the costs 

for identified mixed containers. Identified mixed containers are containers where 

the IOCS data collector observed the employee handling a container of 

nonidentical mail and identified the percentage of container volume taken up by 

specific types of items and loose shapes of mail. Witness Degen disaggregated 

the tally cost by item or loose shape using this information, replacing each 

identified mixed container tally with a number of new, pro-rated item tallies equal to 

the number of unique item types and loose shapes observed within the container. 

By doing so, witness Degen used 1,029 distinct direct tally keys to distribute 

“Mixed item tallies occur when an employee is observed handling either (1) an item 
consisting of nonidentical mail and the item is neither top-pieced nor counted, or (2) an empty item. 

” The 49 cost pools include 39 at MODS offices, six at SMCs. and four at non-MODS 
offices (which Degen developed by disaggregating non-MODS costs by basic function). When there 
were no direct tallies for a specific item type (e.g., letter tray) within a cost pool, witness Degen used 
direct volume-variable tally costs for the item type across all cost pools within the facility type (e.g.. 
MODS 1 and 2 facilities) as his distribution key. 

13 
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identified mixed container tally costs to subclasses.20 Thus, he assumed that the 

subclass composition of items in identified mixed containers by item type and cost 

pool is the same as the composition of items outside of such containers by item 

type and cost pool. He also assumed that the subclass composition of loose 

shapes inside identified mixed containers by cost pool was the same as the 

subclass composition of loose shapes outside of these containers by cost pool, 

For example, if 25 percent of the filled space within a container is taken up by letter 

trays, witness Degen assigned 25 percent of the volume-variable MODS pool cost 

for the identified mixed container to a new letter tray item tally within the same cost 

pool. The new tallies thus created were then assigned to subclass or special 

service in the manner described above for mixed items. 

After distributing the costs for identified mixed containers, witness Degen 

distributed the costs for unidentified and empty mixed containers.*’ For these 

containers, the Postal Service has no data regarding container contents. 

Therefore, witness Degen assumed that the distribution of their contents by 

subclass is the same as the distribution of the contents of identical and identified 

containers of the same container type in the same cost pool. In so doing, witness 

Degen developed another 490 distribution keys (10 container types and 49 cost 

pools) to distribute unidentified and empty containers to subclasses. 

c. Not-Handlina Mail Tally Costs 

Finally, witness Degen defmed all other tallies, which account for aPProximatelY 

20Note that if the new tally developed through this method is For a loose shape (e.g.. ~loose 
card, letter, flat, parcel, or IPP), the tally will be distributed based upon direct tallies of the same 
shape within cost pool. This results in the creation of 245 additional distribution keys (5 loose 
shapes x 49 cost pools). The 1029 direct tally keys consist of the 245 distribution keys for loose 
shapes plus the 764 distribution keys For items. 

“These are tallies where the data collector observed the employee handling (1) a Container 
of non-identical mail For which the data collector did not identify container contents or (2) an empty 
container. 
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43 percent of total weighted tally cosls,22 as “not-handling mail” tallies and 

distributed their volume-variable MODS pool costs to subclasses in proportion to 

the distribution of all other mail processing costs (direct and mixed mail) within 

each cost pool. ” This distribution implicitly assumed that not-handling costs in 

each of the 50 cost pools are caused by, and are directly proportional to, the direct 

and distributed mixed mail costs within each cost pool. Exhibit DMA-1 summarizes 

the Postal Service’s mail processing cost distribution methods for FY 96 and BY 96 

and shows costs distributed by each method. 

V. WITNESS DEGEN’S MAIL PROCESSING COST DISTRIBUTION 
METHODS ARE FATALLY FLAWED 

This section of my testimony describes several fatal flaws in witness Degen’s 

methods for distributing mail processing costs to classes and subclasses. Any one 

of these flaws is serious enough 10 warrant discarding his entire method. 

In Op. R94-1, the Commission expressed its concerns about (1) the lack of 

resources devoted to IOCS, (2) the increase in the number and proportion of mixed 

mail tallies, (3) the lack of analysis about the effect on IOCS of a shift to an 

“Calculated from LR-H-23. 

“There are several exceptions to witness Degen’s method for distributing mixed mail and 
not-handling mail costs to subclasses or special service: 

. For the MODS Platform cos;pool. all MODS Allied labor cost pools are used to distribute 
mixed items in containers to subclass/special service. 

. For the MODS 1MISC and iSupport cost pools, all function 1 cost pools are used to 
distribute not-handling mail costs to subclass/special sewice. 

. For the MODS 1EEQPT (Empty Equipment) cost pool, all MODS mail processing cost Pools 
are used to distribute not-handling mail costs to subclass/special service. 

. For the MODS LDC480TH cost pool, all MODS function 4 cost pools are used to distribute 
not-handling mail costs to subclass/special sewice. 

. For the BMC Platform cost pool, all BMC cost pools are used to distribute mixed item costs 
to subclass/special service. 

. For non-MODS cost pools, activity codes 6xXx (except 6521-23) are distributed by tOCS 
operation code. 

. For several cost pools, not-handling mail costs are assigned to subclasses of mail but not 
types of special services. 
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automated environment, and (4) questions about break time and not-handling time 

(op. R94-1 at 111-8). Although more than three years have passed since the 

decision in R94-1. witness Degen has not addressed the first, third, and fourth 

concerns and has addressed the second in a very superficial way. 

Under the circumstances, one might have expected the Postal Service to 

address the Commisston’s concerns in a serious manner. One might have 

expected them t0 increase significantly the number of tallies and improve training 

to satisfy the first concern. To satisfy the second concern, one might have 

expected the Postal Service to count much of the uncounted mail and investigate 

whether the kinds of tallies that are counted are representative of those that are 

not counted. To address the third concern, one might have expected a study on 

“automation refugees,” employees displaced by the increase in the use of 

automated equipment. Finally, to satisfy the fourth concern, one might have 

expected a study onwhy break time and not-handling time continue to increase 

and how to distribute this time to reflect causal relationships. 

Although witness Degen’s complex methods and distribution keys make it 

appear as if he has addressed the Commissions’s second concern with additional 

information regarding the activities being performed by clerks and mailhandlers 

and the subclasses of mail which cause the clerks and mailhandlers to perform 

these activities, he actually has no more information than the Postal Service had in 

R94-1. In both R94-1 and this-case, the only information available to the Postal 

Service concerning mail processing cost distribution are the tallies that can be 

directly associated with a particular class, subclass, or special service. In this 

case, only 88,000 of the total 201,000 mail processing tallies can be so associated. 

(Tr. 12/6226-6228). 

The difference between witness Degen’s methods and those used in R94-1 is 

that, as described above, witness Degen’s methods make a large number of 

unsubstantiated adjustments reweighting tally costs, and unsupported implicit 

assumptions regarding the subclasses of mail comprising mixed mail and the 
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subclasses of mail causing not-handling mail costs. In R94-1, the Postal Service 

made simple assumptions, consistent with the common-sense notion that, in the 

absence of information, simpler assumptions are better.zP The remainder of this 

section outlines the implications of the major adjustments and assumptions made 

by witness Degen in this case. 

A. Mtness Deaen’s Reweiahtina of Tallies Produces Internd 
h-t -q i nci a 

As described in Section IV above, witness Degen formed cost pools using 

MODS data and the Payroll Data System and then generally distributed the 

accrued costs within each pool using the IOCS tallies in the pool, Because the 

weighted tally costs in each pool do not sum up to the accrued costs within each 

pool, witness Degen’s distribution within each pool reweighted (sometimes 

substantially) the value of a tally. For example, in the Bulk Presort cost pool, 

weighted IOCS tally costs are $16,345,000 and MODS pool costs are 

$11,667,000. Thus, a reweighted tally in BY 96 is “worth” only 71 percent of the 

value of an original IOCS weighted tally in FY 96. This not only is illogical, but also 

violates a basic underpinning of the entire IOCS sampling system: that cost (within 

a CAG and craft) for an activity is directly proportional to the number of tallies for 

that activity. 

Excluding LDClS. Degen’s reweighting changed the weighted tally cost for 

individual MODS operations by an average of about 13 percent and an average of 

about 7 percent if each cost pool is weighted by its respective cost in calculating 

the average, (Tr,17/8134-8135). There is, however, substantial variation around 

these averages. Figure 1 shows the distribution of the ratio of accrued cost in a 

cost pool to the weighted IOCS cost in the cost pool. This ratio is the factor by 

“This principle known to philosophers of science as “Ockham’s Razor after the famous 
14th century philosophkr and theologian William of Ockham, holds that simpler explanations are 
preferable to complicated ones. 
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which the IOCS tally cost within a MODS pool must be multiplied so that the sum 

of all weighted tally costs within the pool equals the accrued cost, As the figure 

shows, there is a wide variation in the reweighting factors, with almost half of them 

(19 out of 39) less than .9 or greater than 1 .l, 

An implication of this reweighting is that the weighted tally cost for two tallies for 

the same craft and activity taken in the same CAG can be very different if the 

observed employees are clocked into different MODS operations. For example, if 

during the course of a year the same clerk were sampled twice while sorting flats at 

a CAG A office. but once was clocked into a MODS manual letter sorting operation 

and once into a MODS parcel sorting operation, the weighted tally cost, for each, 

before applying witness Bradley’s volume variability, would be different. As Figure 

1 shows, in six cost pools under witness Degen’s method, a dollar of IOCS tally 

cost is worth less than 80 cents while in seven other cost pools a dollar of tally cost 

is worth more than 110 cents. 

Fiaure 1: Ratio of MODS Pool Cost to IOCS Weighted Tally Cost (Reweighting 
Factor) by Number of MODS Pools - 

14 

12 

0 m m 

57 .7-.a .a..9 .9-l t-1.1 1.1-1.2 a1.2 

Source: CM-13b.xlo 
Rewelghting Factor 
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There are at least three reasons for the need to reweight tallies, none ofwhich 

witness Degen can quantify: (1) clocking error, (2) sampling error, and (3) implicit 

wage rate differences between workers in the same craft. (Tr. 17/8154-8159). 

Clocking error iS known to OCC~J~~ and causes a discrepancy between data based 

on operations being performed and data based on operations into which the 

worker is clocked. Wetness Degen confirmed that clocking error could contribute to 

the need for reweighting and has conceded that sampling error alone, or in 

combination with the implicit differences in wage rates, is probably not large 

enough to explain the extent to which IOCS tally costs must be reweighted within 

MODS cost pools. (Tr. 17/8154-8159). 

Clocking error not only will result in the need to reweight, but also causes 

inappropriate distribution keys. For example, assume that an employee is clocked 

into an FSM operation, but is actually working in an LSM operation. If an IOCS 

data collector tallies this employee, records his MODS number as FSM (which is 

the correct number to record), and indicates that the tally is a direct tally, mixed 

mail and not-handling costs in the FS&l cost pool will be at least partly distributed 

based on work actually performed in an LSM operation. Because of misclocking. 

there are direct tallies and hence distributing sets with, for example, flats and 

25Page 19 of the Inspection Service report “ALLIED WORKHOURS”. which was filed as part 
of LR-H-236. indicates that Clerks and Mailhandlers systematically clocked into the wrong operation 
for many reasons. For example, “Supervisors had employees clock into a non-distribution operation 
at the beginning of their tour until the supervisor made individual work assignments. Employees 
then were supposed to report in their work area and initiate a ‘move’ to the correct operation 
number. Many employees did not make this ‘move,’ Employees used any timeclock and operation 
number that was convenient. In order to get ‘on the clock’ as soon as possible, employees used the 
first timeclock they came to when beginning their tour and returning from lunch...” Also, because the 
MODS operation number on the IOCS tally has never before been used for ratemaking purposes 
and IOCS data collectors may not have known the prevalence of employees working in a MODS 
operation different than the one into which they were clocked, the logical presumption should be that 
IOCS data collectors did not always record the operation into which the employee was clocked as 
opposed to the MODS operation which the employee was actually performing. 

Wetness Degen provides further proof of misclocking where he shows that there are Costs 
for clerks performing window service activities while clocked into mail processing OparatiOnS. He 
also indicates that there are mixed mail tallies for flats and IPPs and parcels in manual letter 
operations and tallies for flats end parcels in letter sorting machine operations. (Tr. 12/6400-6413). 
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6. WitnesS Deaen’S Untested Assumptions Produce Unreliable 
Distribution Kevs for Mixed Mail with Huae Coefficients of Variation 

Witness Degen’s approach used a very large number of distributing sets to 

perform the distributions of mixed mail and not-handling costs. Because he has 

used SO many distributing sets, a large number of them contain only a small 

number of tallies. The resulting “thinness” of the distributing sets renders them 

unreliable and unsuitable for ratemaking purposes, 

To examine the thinness of the distributing sets, I first analyzed uncounted and 

empty item mixed tallies. Excluding LDC 15, there are 49 cost pools and 16 item. 

types: if each possible combination were populated with uncounted or empty item 

mixed mail tallies, there would be 784 distributing and 784 distributed sets. 

Because only 467 of these 784 possible combinations are populated with costs to 

be distributed, witness Degen needed only 467 distributing sets. Of these467 

distributing sets, 111 contained no direct tallies. ” With a few exceptions, witness 

Degen distributed the remaining 356 distributed sets using distributing sets within 

the appropriate cost pool. (Tr.17/8151-8153). 

Figure 2 shows the cumulative percentage of the costs distributed and the 

number of distributing sets by the number of tallies in the distributing set for empty 

and uncounted items, Over ten percent of the distributing sets contain only one 

direct tally, almost 30 percent contain five or fewer tallies, and almost 40 percent 

contain 10 or fewer tallies. Even more disturbing, over three percent of the tatty 

cost is distributed on the basis of one tally, almost ten percent of the cost is 

‘%ee LR-H-305. dmal7.xls 

” Although witness Degen distributed mixed mail uncounted/empty item tallies based on 
distributing sets comprising only one direct tally, no possible assumption would allow him to 
distribute uncounted or empty items within a pool without at least one direct tally. Consequentty. 
when what would be the distributing set was empty, he performed the distribution aCrOSs all POOtS by 
item type rather than within pool. 
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1 distributed on five or fewer tallies. and over 13 percent of the cost is distributed on 

2 10 or fewer tallies. Finally, almost 30 percent of the cost is distributed on the basis 

3 of 30 or fewer tallies. (See DMA-LR-1). 

4 Figure 2: Cumulative Percentage of the Number of Distributing Sets and the Costs 
5 Distributed by the Number of Tallies in the Distributing Set: 
6 Empty/Uncounted Items 
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I next examined the thinness of data for identified mixed mail containers. What 

is true for items is also generally true for these containers. As described earlier, 

witness Degen assumed that the subclass composition of items and loose shapes 

in identified mixed containers by cost pool was the same as the subclass 

composition of these items and loose shapes outside of containers by cost pool. 

Therefore, he distributed the costs for items in identified mixed containers using 

the same distribution keys that he used to distribute the costs for uncounted and 

empty items to subclasses. For this reason, they are subject to the same 

uncertainties as the distributing sets for uncounted and empty items. Figure 3 

shows the cumulative percentage of the costs distributed and the number of 
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distributing sets by the number of tallies in the distributing set for identified mixed 

mail containers. About nine percent of the distributing sets for identified mixed 

containers contain only one tally, more than 25 percent contain five or fewer tallies, 

and almost 35 percent contain 10 or fewer tallies. Also, almost five percent of the 

cost is distributed on ten or fewer tallies and about ten percent of the cost is 

distributed on 25 or fewer tallies. (See DMA-LR-1). Moreover, not only are the 

data thin, but there is also reason to question their precision. Witness Degen 

himself confirmed that data collectors merely “eyeball” identified mixed containers 

to record their contents, (Tr. 12/6297-6299). 

10 Figure 3: Cumulative Percentage of the Number of Distributing Sets and the Costs 
11 Distributed by the Number of Tallies in the Distributing Set: 
12 Identified Mixed Containers 

13 Finally, I examined the thinness of data for unidentified and empty containers. 

14 Figure 4 shows the cumulative percentage of the costs distributed and the number 

15 of distributing sets by the number of tallies in the distributing set for unidentified 

16 and empty containers. About nine percent of the distributing sets contain only one 

17 tally, almost 30 percent contain five or fewer tallies, and almost 47 percent contain 
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source: cM4-LR-1 
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10 or fewer tallies. Even more disturbing, almost six percent of the cost for 

unidentified and empty containers is distributed on five or fewer tallies and over 11 

percent of the cost is distributed on 10 or fewer tallies. Finally, more than 25 

percent of the cost is distributed on the basis of 30 or fewer tallies, (See DMA-LP- 

1). 

1 - - 
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source: DNA-LR-1 
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The “data thinness” problem described above yields distribution keys with a 

significant amount of sampling error; all else being equal, distribution keys based 

on a smaller number of direct mail tallies have larger sampling errors than those 

based upon a larger number of direct mail tallies. Witness Degen provided a 

measure of sampling error: the coefficients of variation (Cv) around subclass costs 

by item type/loose shape and cost pool, which constitute the subclass costs 

underlying most of witness Degen’s distribution keys for mixed mail costs. (Tr. 

17/8141-8144). 

The coefficient of variation expresses the standard deviation as a percentage of 
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the mean: it is often used as a measure of the precision of the estimate.28 A 

coefficient of variation of 50 percent or more indicates that the 95 percent 

confidence interval for a normal distribution overlaps zero. With a coefficient of 

variation this large, the estimate consequently does not differ significantly from 

zero. Figure 5 shows the distribution of the subclass costs of the distributing sets 

with respect to the coefficient of variation. As the bar graph shows, most have a 

large coefficient of variation: in fact, almost 25 percent of them have a CV greater 

than 100 percent. The line graph in the figure is the cumulative graph of the bar 

graph. Thus, it shows the total percentage of subclass costs with coefficients of 

variation below any given percentage. As the graph shows, 70 percent of the 

subclass costs have CVs greater than 50 percent. A CV this large indicates that 

the underlying cost data are too uncertain to be used as a basis for distributing 

costs to subclasses. 

Figure 5: Distribution and Cumulative Distribution of Subclass Costs Underlying 
Distributing Sets for Items and Identified Mixed Containers by Coefficient of 

Variation 

Irwmma~m-~ 
>I02 91-m 81-90 71-80 61-70 51-w 41.50 31-40 21-x) 11.20 DlO 

Source: Tr.17/6141-8144 
Coefficient of Variation (Percent) 

“George W. Snedecor and William G. Cochran. Statistical Methods 37 (7th ed. 19821 
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C. WibleSS Deaen’s Distribution of Not-Handlina Mai\ Costs w 
Pools Is Unfounded 

ithin Cost 

Almost 43 percent Of all mait processing cost in the base year ($5.4 billion) is 

not-handling mail cost. The majority of this cost is for breaks and personal needs, 

clocking in and out of operations, and handling empty equipment other than items 

and containers. The remainder of the costs are for training, window service, and 

general administration services. Unfortunately, witness Degen’s distribution of 

these costs within cost pools is grounded neither in economic theory nor in postal 

operational logic. 

Witness Degen’s distribution of not-handling costs implicitly assumes that not- 

handling costs within each of 50 different cost pools are “caused” by the amount of 

mail processed within the pool and that they are directly proportional to the direct 

and distributed mixed mail costs in each of the 50 pools. He has not tested the 

validity of this assumption of causality, (Tr.l2/6666), but only speculates that such 

a causal relationship exists. 

Not-handling mail costs as a percentage of the sum of direct plus mixed mail 

costs varies widely across MODS cost pools. Figure 6 shows the distribution of 

these percentages across MODS pools. As the figure shows, 36 of the 39 MODS 

pools have a not-handling cost percentage of over 50 percent and two have a 

percentage of over 500 percent. Only three of the MODS pools have a not- 

handling percentage of under 50 percent. Indeed, not-handling costs are Over half 

the costs in 16 of the 39 MODS cost pools. Given that the Postal Service has yet 

to develop a fully satisfactory explanation of why not-handling costs are so large 

and why they differ so dramatically across operations, there is insufficient Proof to 

support the assumption that they are caused by activities within individual cost 

pools. 
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Figure 6: Distribution of Not-Handling Costs to the Sum of Direct Plus Mixed Mail 
Costs, by MODS Cost Pool 

S5 ~5- .75-l 1. 1.25. 1.5 I.75 2-5 .5 
.75 1.25 1.5 1.75 2 

Source:ExhbitCM4-2 Not Handling Ratio 

An alternate, and equally plausible, hypothesis of why not-handling mail costs. ‘~ 

are higher in some operations than in others is that the Postal Service assigns 

excess labor to specific operations, for example, where productivity is not 

measured or where there is little marketplace competition for the mail being 

handled (or not handled) in the operation. 29 This implies that there will be higher 

not-handling mail costs for those operations. If this hypothesis were true, then 

witness Degen’s methodology would unfairly assign high not-handling mail costs to 

certain cost pools while assigning low not-handling mail costs to other cost pools. 

In this case, a less speculative distribution method would distribute not-handling 

mail costs across all cost pools as was done in R94-1 and as witness Degen does 

for certain exceptions to his methods. 

“The Inspection Service report “ALLIED WORKHOURS” described above concludes that 
there is excess labor in allied operations where productivity is not measured. By increasing 
productivity. allied work hours would decrease by nearly 13 percent. (LR-H-234, Executive 
Summary, at 2). 

26 
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VI. WITNESS DEGEN’S METHODS IMPROVED 

Because witness Degen’s reweighting of tallies violates the principles of 

statistical Sampling. because he has not sufficiently addressed the four areas of 

concern articulated by the Commission with respect to IOCS, because he bases 

the distribution of mixed mail on unsupported implicit assumptions and thin data, 

and because his distribution of not-handling costs is not grounded in causality, t 

recommend that the Postal Rate Commission reject his approach. In the absence 

Of a better alternative, I further recommend that the Commission use the method 

applied in Rg4-1. This approach is not perfect; there is no reason why the Postal 

Service cannot count more of the mixed mail; there is no reason why the Postal 

Service cannot design and implement a study to determine the best distribution 

keys for what is currently uncounted mixed mail; there is no reason why the Postal 

Service cannot examine the number and ramifications of employees displaced by 

the increase in automation; and there is no reason why the Postal Service cannot 

address the distribution and level of not-handling costs. All of these measures 

would improve the method the Commission approved in R94-1. 

If the Commission decides, however, to accept part of witness Degen’s 

approach - which, I believe, would be a serious mistake - it should correct his most 

egregious flaws, I propose improvements to his mail processing distribution 

methodology which would distribute volume-variable IOCS weighted tally costs 

rather than volume-variable M.ODS pool costs, distribute mixed mail costs across 

pools and item or container types rather than within them, and distribute not- 

handling costs across MODS pools rather than within them. 

Distributing IOCS weighted tally costs would obviate the need for reweighting. 

Thus, in my system, a dollar of cost is always a dollar of cost. Distributing mixed 

mail costs across pools and item and container types necessitates fewer and 

simpler assumptions regarding unknown subclass composition. tt also produces 

distributing sets with significantly larger numbers Of tallies, resulting in cost 

distributions of greater reliability, Finally, distributing not-handling costs across 

27 
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cost pools requires fewer and simpler assumptions about causality within these 

pools. Because the Postal Service has not yet performed a study exploring the 

high level and growth of not-handling costs and has provided no information 

concerning the causality of these costs, there is no reason to distribute them within 

cost pools. 

I have performed the computations to support the distributions I recommend 

above. My results appear in Exhibit DMA-3, which compares witness Degen’s and 

my proposed mail processing cost distributions for MODS offices, non-MODS 

offices, SMCs, and in totaLJo The SAS program underlying the computations is 

tiled in DMA-LR-2. 

“Note that Exhibit DMA-3 presents the mail processing cost distribution of witness SUC and 
witness Degen before the premium pay adjustment and the redistribution of clocking in and Out 
costs for BMCs and non-MODS facilities from C/S 3.3 to C/S 3.1. 

20 
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DMA-T-I 

EXHIBIT DMA-1 

FY 96 and BY 96 Methods for Distributing Mail Processing Costs to Subclass/Special Service 

Tally Type 
Direct. ($5.8 billion) Tallies where IOCS 
data collector recorded subclass/special 
service and shape of mail being handled. 
Piece Handllngs -Tallies where data 

collector observed employee handling 
single piece of mail. 

Counted Items -Tallies where data 
collector counted all subclasses and 
shapes of mail in item (e.g.. bundle. tray. 
con-con, pallet. or sack). 

Top-Piece Rule Items -Tallies where 
employee was handling nonidentical 
mail that is loose. in a bundle. or in a 
tray. and data collector applied top-piece 
11118. 

Identical Items and Containers -Tallies 
where employee was handling an item 
or container (e.g., wiretainer) containing 
identical mail. 

Direct _ Class Specific. (Costs included 
above) 
rallies where emplovee was observed 
landling specific cl&s of mail but where the 
subclass of the mail was not recorded. 
Wed - Uncounted/Empty Items. (5400 
nillion) Tallies where employee was 
)bsefved handling item containing 
nonidentical mail. and for which data 
:ollector did not record any infonation 
.egarding the subclasses of mail in the item. 
rhis category also includes tallies where the 
?mployee was handling empty items. 
Hixed - Identified Containers. ($600 
nillion) Tallies where data calleaor 
lbsewed an employee handling a container 
xf nonidentical mail, and for which the data 
:ollecfor identified the contents (e.g.. items 
and loose shapes) of the container. 

Wixed - Unidentified/Empty Containen. 
:f500 million) Tallies where data collector 
observed employee handling (1) a container 
>f nonidentical mail but container contents 
were not identified or (2) an empty container. 
Vat-Handling. ($5.4 billlon) Tallies where 
?mployee was not-handling pieces of mail, 
terns, or containen. 

FY 96’ 
3istribuled to subclass/special 
jeryice based upon subclass 
nformation recorded bv IOCS 
3ata collector. ’ 

distributed to subclass/special 
iewice in proportion to direct tally 
:osts Of same class. 

dixed shape lallies (e.g., mixed 
etter tallies) in the old method 
nclude costs for activity codes 
300-5750. They are disttibuted 
o subclass/special sewice in 
Iroportiori to direct tally costs of 
he same shape. 

See ‘Mixed - Uncounted/Empty 
terns.’ 

See ‘Mixed-Uncounted/Empty 
terns.’ 

Distributed to subclass/special 
iervice in proportion to 
distribution of all other mail 
xocessing costs woss all basic 
irnctionr and CAGs. In old 
nethod. this category only 
ncluded overhead costs (65X- 

BY 96’ - 
Distributed to subclass/special 
wvice based upon subclass 
nformation recorded by IOCS 
iata collectoc 

Distributed to subclass/special 
SewiCe in proportion to direct tall! 
msts of same class. 

Distributed to subclass/special 
ieNiCe in proportion to direct 
tern tally costs of the same item 
ype (16 item types). 

I. Distributed to 21 item 
ypesnooseshapesbasedupon 
dentiRed container contents. 
!. Distributed to subclass/specia 
iervice in proportion to direct 
tern tallv costs of same item 
ypeiloose shape. 
distributed to subclass/soecial 
;ewice in propollion to identical 
md identified container tally 
:osts of the same conlainer type 
:10 types). 
Xslributed to $ubclass/special 
jewice in proportion to 
distribution of all other mail 
xocessing costs. 

‘Except where noted. distributions are within CAG and basic function. 
%Vth a few exceptions, distributions are within cost pool unless there are no direct tallies within the cost PO01 t0 be 

used as a distribution key, in which case distributions are made across cost pools. The exceptions are listed on 
page 15. note 23. 
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EXHIBIT DMA-2 (revised 2/20/98) 

Ratio of Not-Handling Tally Cost to Direct and Mixed Tally Cost by MODS Cost Pools1 

LSl.u FShu 
Ed MECPARC I 
^ ^ _ _ --. 

3’Source: LR-H-23. 
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DMA-T-1 

EXHIBIT DMA-3 (Revised Ul8/98) 

DMA’s Alternative Methodology and Witness Degen’s Proposed Methodology Distributin! 
Volume-Variable Mail Processing Costs by Subclass ($00~~) 

[I] DMA-LR-~ et pege 94 adjusted to reflect activity code 5461 in the direct tally set. See t~Sf%MA-T-1-23 
[2] DMA-LR-2 at page 119. 
[3] DMA-LR-2 at page 38. 
141 = Ill + I21 + PI. 
[s] USPS-T-12. Table 5, page 23. Column “Total.” 
El = [41 - [51. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. But, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would be. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, I am going 

to provide two copies of the designated written 

cross-examination of Witness But to the reporter. 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, excuse me, with one 

exception. We noticed that one of the errata that we had 

filed was not reflected in the package. We had cited 

incorrectly to a series, to a BLS series in my response to 

DMAT-l-18, and the footnote at the bottom, that cited to 

series MPU 300003, should have read MPU 3000703, and so we 

took the liberty of putting the correct pages into these two 

copies and -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Reporter? 

THE WITNESS: Excuse me for not having said that 

earlier. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right. That's okay. That 

is the least of our problems, I can assure you. 

THE REPORTER: What kind of series, a BLS series? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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THE WITNESS: BLS series. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: The reporter now has the 

corrected designated written cross-examination of the 

witness and I will direct that it be accepted into evidence 

and transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Lawrence G. 

But, DMA-T-1, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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UPSIDMA-Tl-1. Please refer to page 20 of your testimony. 
(a) Please confirm that your analysis of distribution key “thinness” includes 
distribution keys which would be “thin” under the LlOCAlT system (e.g., ~Nonmods 
Outgoing, Incoming, Transit, and Other pools). If not confirmed, please explain. 
0)) Please confirm that LIOCAlT uses distribution keys with fewer than five tallies 
in the distributing set. If not confirmed, please explain. 
(c) Please confirm that your distribution analysis would result in distribution keys 
with fewer than five tallies. If not confirmed, please explain. 

UPSIDMA-Tl-1 Response: 

(a) l have not counted the number of elements in the distributing sets in LIDCATT. 

However, given that LlOCAlT distributes 6 shape-specific mixed mail codes 

(excluding mixed all shapes because its key is comprised of the key of the other 

mixed mail codes) across 4 basic functions in 6 CA& and 5 uniform operations, 

there are consequently 960 possible distributing sets, Note, however, that these 

distributing sets comprise all 90,000 direct tallies. In contrast, witness Degen uses 

1540 possible distributing sets for mixed mail, and these sets are almost solely based 

on direct item tallies which comprise only about 21,000 tallies. Thus, witness Degen 

bases more keys on far fewer tallies. 

Please note that my recommendation that the Commission use the 

IOCSlLlOCAlT system for distributing mixed mail does not constitute an enthusiastic 

endorsement of that system. If the Postal Service responded to the Commission’s 

concern regarding the lack of resources devoted to IOCS, they would increase the 

number of tallies in IOCS and the distributing sets would consequently be thicker. 

This would increase the statistical reliability of the system. If the Postal Service 

responded to the Commission’s concern about the increase in the number and 
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proportion of mixed mail tallies, they would count more of the mixed mail, leaving 

fewer tallies to be distributed through the use of distribution keys, Both of these 

would improve the IOCSILIOCAlT system. Further, I believe that the Postal Service 

could combine smaller CAGs to produce thicker keys. On balance, however, even 

the current IOCSlLlOCAll system is substantially better than the alternative witness 

Degen proposes for distributing mixed mail costs. 

(b) I have not counted the number of tallies in the distribution keys in LIOCATT. 

63 Not confirmed. If you are referring to my “modified” Degen approach (B my 

direct testimony at 27-28) there are 70,751 tallies in the distributing set for MODS 

oftices, 12,221 for non-MODS offices. and 4,525 for BMCs. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-1. Please refer to Library Reference H-10, Exhibits A, B, and C, 

Please confirm that the detailed personnel cost reduction and other program 

dollar amounts for supervisors, clerks, mail handlers, and city carriers listed by 

program equal the amounts reflected in the rollforward model runs used in this 

Docket for cost segments two, three, and six and seven. If you do not confirm 

please list any differences and the amounts. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-1 Response: 

The totals for Library Reference H-10, Exhibit A, Summary of FY 1997 Other 

Program Changes from Prior Year, match the totals shown in Witness Tayman’s 

Table 11. Other Programs for FY -199i. Similarly, the totals for Library Reference 

H-10, Exhibit B, Summary of FY 1998 Other Program Changes from Prior Year, 

also match the totals shown in Witness Tayman’s Table 11 for FY 1998. With the 

exception of a difference in sign, the totals for Library Reference H-10. Exhlblt C 

match the total for Witness Tayman’s Table 10. Cost Reductions. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-2. On page 4 lines 24-27 of your testimony you state “the 
rollfonvard program incorporates a number of upward adjustments in mail volume, 
non-volume workload and other programs that increase the costs of supervisors 
when clerks’ and mailhandlers’ and carriers’ costs increase. However, the cost 
reduction portion of the rollforward program does not contain a corresponding 
downward adjustment in supervisors’ costs to reflect savings in direct labor when 
costs for clerks, mailhandlers and carriers decrease.” 

(a) Please confirm that a majority of the other programs listed on Exhibits A 
and B of LR H-10 which reflect increases in clerk, mailhandler. and city 
carrier costs do not reflect increases in supervisor costs. If you do not 
confirm please explain fully. 

(W In your opinion should all other programs which result in cost increases to 
clerks, mailhandlers, or city carriers result in corresponding cost increases 
in supervisors? If your answer is no, please explain which ones should 
result in increases and which ones should not and why. Include in any 
negative answer an explanation of how these other programs differ 
conceptually from the cost reductions which you have argued should have 
corresponding decreases in supervisors. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-2 Response: 

(a) While a majority of the other programs listed on Exhibits A and B of LR-H-10, 

which reflect increases in clerk, mailhandler, and city carrier costs do not reflect 

increases in supervisor costs, some do. Significantly, in both Exhibit A and 

Exhibit B, supervisors’ costs increased approximately 10 percent of the increase 

of the components supervised. 

(b) Not all programs which have increases in clerks, mailhandlers, or cily carriers 

will necessarily have corresponding increases in supervisors. I would find II 

curious if none of the programs with increases in clerks, mailhandlers. or cQ 
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carriers had corresponding increases in supervisors. However, the point is that. 

unlike programs where there was a cost increase to clerks, mailhandlers or city 

carriers, for FY 1997 and FY 1998 program managers m adjusted 

supervisors’ costs downward when savings for the component supervised were 

realized from cost reduction programs. (a LR-H-12 at 93-96; Tr. 13/7221). 

Because managers apparently never considered adjustments in supervisors’ 

costs, it is only reasonable to decrease supervisors’ costs proportional to the 

decrease in the related craft workers’ costs. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl3. Please refer to page 5, line 13 of your testimony where you 
state that “it appears that program managers simply did not realize that they were 
supposed to adjust supervisors’ and technicians’ costs downward as ihey did for 
the costs for mail processing clerks and mailhandlers and city carriers due to the 
cost reduction programs.” Also refer to the responses of witness Patelunas to 
DMAJUSPS-TI5-lb. and DMNUSPS-Tl5-5e.i). 

(a) Please confirm that the responses to the two interrogatories cited above 
explain that program managers used “their own understanding of the 
relationships between craft employees and supervisors when they 
determined these cost reduction estimates” and that “it would not be 
realistic to conclude from your arithmetic that program managers did not 
analyze the effect on supervisor and technician workyears”. If you do not 
confirm please explain fully. 

W Please explain how you determined that program managers “simply did not 
realize that they were supposed to adjust supervisors’ and technicians’ 
costs downward as they did for the costs for mail processing clerks and 
mailhandlers and city carriers due to the cost reduction programs”. Include 
in your answer how you interpreted the two interrogatory responses cited 
above in making your determination. 

(cl isn’t it possible that program managers considered the viability of 
supervisor savings related to cost reduction programs and determined that 
they were not viable? If your answer is other than an unqualified yes. 
please explain the basis for your conclusion. 

USPSJDMA-Tl-3 Response: 

(a) Witness Patelunas’s responses speak for themselves, 

(b) There are two reasons for my referenced statement. First, witness 

Patelunas responded that the program managers who estimated savings *’ ~‘n 

personnel-related cost reduction programs for Clerks and Mailhandlers I’ : ‘Yr 

City Carriers were not instructed to determine whether these savings . . . I 
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reduce the number of supervisors’ hours. (Tr. 1317211). Second, although 

Exhibit C of Library Reference H-10 lists 30 cost reduction program changes and 

their accompanying cost and workload savings for clerks, 12 for mailhandlers, 

and 10 for carriers, none of these changes resulted in corresponding savings for 

supervisors. 

With regard to witness Patelunas’s response to DMNUSPS-Tl5-1.b. I think 

that program managers primarily consider direct craft labor costs because direct 

labor costs are ten times higher than supervisors’ costs. I doubt that program 

managers spend much time contemplating the relationship between craft 

employees and supervisors. For this reason and based upon my second point 

above, I think program managers ignored this relationship when estimating cost 

savings. With regard to witness Patelunas’ response to DMANSPS-Tl5-Se.i., the 

fact that no program manager estimated supervisor cost savings when the costs 

for the component supervised decreased suggests that witness Patelunas is 

incorrect. 

(c) Although it is possible that program managers did consider the viability of 

cost savings even though they weren’t instructed to do so, it appears much more 

likely that they simply didn’t consider the issue. 

“7”T-7 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-4. Please refer to page 3 of LR H-IO which explains how the cost 
reduction and other program cost impacts used in this Docket were estimated and 
evaluated. 

(a) 

04 

(4 

Confirm that the last paragraph on the page states that “major program 
plans and assumptions are subjected to an intensive review and validation 
by our investment review and approval process. During the formulation 
phase of the budget process, an additional reality check is performed on all 
major program assumptions. This step utilizes a team of field operational 
and financial managers to review the program savings/cost targets and 
resolve issues with the program managers or sponsors. These steps 
ensure planning assumptions used in formulating program expectations are 
reasonable and accurately portray the impact a program will have on the 
Postal Service’s financial position.” If you do not confirm please explain 
your answer fully. 

Please confirm that the process described above indicates that cost 
reduction and other programs receive more than more than [sic] cost 
reduction and other programs receive more than one level of review. If 
you do not confirm please explain your answer fully. 

Confirm that a process with multiple levels of review would tend to lessen 
the. likelihood that supervisor savings related to cost reduction programs 
would be overlooked as opposed to consciously determined not to result 
from the cost reduction programs reflected in the revenue requirement and 
the rollforward model runs used in this Docket. If you do not confirm 
please explain your answer fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-$ Response: 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confined, if the process described in subpart (a) actually takes ; I .I 

(cl Not confirmed. In my experience in both the public and private 5.’ 1 r 

have found that budget reviews most often focus on changes from the . 3’ . :~io 
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In other words. reviewers generally focus on changes from the past more than 

they focus on cost estimates for programs unchanged from past practices. 

Because program managers did not change supervisors’ costs, I think that the 

implicit assumption that supervisors’ costs do not change when costs for the 

components supervised change most likely went unnoticed in the budget review. 

In addition, such costs may have been overlooked because supervisors’ costs are 

a small percentage of the costs of the components supervised. Alternatively, if 

supervisors’ costs were considered at all, given the Postal Service’s interest in 

restoring equity and given their position as a regulated cost of service monopolist. 

I believe that their incentives to overestimate their revenue needs are stronger 

than their incentives to underestimate them. 
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USPS/[ IMA-Tl-5. Assume that supervisor cost savings related to cost reduction 
programs were evaluated and consciously detenined by Postal Service program 
managers and program reviewers not to be viable for the development of budgets 
and the revenue requirement for this Docket. 

- 3 - 

(a) 

W 

Under such a scenario, should supervisor cost reduction savings not 
recognized by Postal management as viable for budget and revenue 
requirement purposes be artificially reflected in the revenue requirement 
using the mechanical calculation method you have proposed? Please 
explain your answer fully. 

In your opinion, will the additional supervisor savings you are 
recommending for inclusion in the revenue requirement be achieved 
(captured) if they are not reflected in Postal Service Budgets? Please 
explain your answer fully? 

USPSIDMA-Tl-5 Response: 

(a) Postal Service revenue requirements should reflect the Postal Service’s 

best estimates. If the Postal Service does not believe cost savings or increases 

will materialize, they should not estimate that they will. 

(b) Regulated cost-of-service monopolists without shareholders (like the Postal 

Service) are not widely known for being efficient producers. Thus, even cost 

savings that are estimated in budgets are sometimes hard to capture. I bel.eve it 

is less likely that savings will accrue that are not estimated in the budget 

Savings that are not estimated in either revenue requirements or budgets JV 

even less likely to accrue. 
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(4 

(b) 

(4 

W 

(0 

Please confirm that the IOCS tally cost weight (field F9250) is the ratio of the 
cost associated with a craft/lOCS CAG stratum combination to the number of 
tallies in the craWlOCS CAG stratum combination. If you do not confirm, 
please explain. 

Please confirm that the IOCS tally cost weight field (F9250) assumes that each 
unit of time (tally) in a crafVlOCS CAG stratum combination has the same 
associated cost. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

If there is wage dispersion within a craft0OCS CAG stratum combination, will 
the IOCS tally cost weight (field F9250) overstate the cost associated with 
observations of lower-wage employees and understate the cost associated with 
higher-wage employees? Please explain your response fully. 

If lower-wage employees are more likely to be found in a specific operation, 
will the total IOCS tally cost weight (field F9250) for tallies associated with that 
operation tend to overstate the true cost of the operation? Please explain your 
response fully. 

If higher-wage employees are more likely to be found in a specific operation, 
will the total IOCS tally cost weight (field F9250) for tallies associated with that 
operation tend to understate the true cost of the operation? Please explain 
your response fully. 

Would wage dispersion within craWlOCS CAG stratum combinations be a 
reason to modify the IOCS tally cost weights? Please explain fully and 
reconcile your answer with your responses to parts c-e of this interrogatory. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-6 Response: 

(a) Confirmed 

(b) Confirmed 

(c) Yes. To the extent the tally weight is the same for each employee, it overstates 
the cost of a tally associated with a lower wage employee and understates the cost of 
a tally associated with a higher wage employee. Note, however, that IOCWLIOCATT 
was designed to find the cost of mail processing by class and subclass and not the 
cost of single observations. 



15405 

3 

(d) I do not believe that the sampling frame in IOCS is designed to find the cost of 
specific mail processing operations. If it is used to do so, it will likely produce 
estimates with high variance. If the sampling frame is used for an unintended 
purpose (to find the cost of a particular operation) and if lower wage employees are 
more likely to be found in this particular operation, using the tallies and their 
associated costs will tend to overstate the true costs of the operation. If the Postal 
Service is interested in determining the costs for a specific purpose, it must design a 
sampling scheme for that purpose. 

(e) I do not believe that the sampling frame in IOCS is designed to find the cost of 
specific mail processing operations. If it is used to do so, it will likely produce 
estimates with high variance. If the sampling frame is used for an unintended 
purpose (to find the cost of a particular operation) and if higher wage employees are 
more likely to be found in a specific operation, using the tallies and their associated 
costs will tend to understate the true costs of the operation. If the Postal Service is 
interested in determining the costs for a specific purpose, it must design a sampling 
scheme for that purpose. 

(9 No. Given that within a craft/lOCS CAG strata, each employee has an equal 
probability of being selected, the fact that wage rates are different will not bias the 
estimate. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-7. Please refer to DMA-T-1, page 17. Is the principle “that cost 
(within a CAG and craft) for an activity is directly proportional to the number of tallies 
for that activity” a “basic underpinning of the... IOCS sampling system” or an 
assumption of the tally cost weighting procedure? Please provide a detailed 
justification of your response. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-7 Response: 

As I stated in my direct testimony, the principal “that cost is proportional (within a 
CAG and craft) for an activity is directly proportional to the number of tallies for that 
activity” is a “basic underpinning of the . ..IOCS sampling system”. Given how IOCS 
tally weight costs are computed (see USPSIDMA-Tl-G(a)), it is true by definition 
rather than assumption. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-8. Please refer to your testimony at page 27, line 25. You state that 
“in my system, a dollar of cost is always a dollar of cost.” 

(4 Please confirm that by this, you mean that you propose not to reweight IOCS 
tally dollar values in response to any of the issues raised by witness Degen at 
Tr. 17/8134-8139, including the within-craft wage dispersion issue. If you do 
not confirm. please explain what your statement means. 

(b) Please confirm that your “dollar of cost”, like witness Degen’s, is an allocation 
of cost to tallies which is based on assumptions not integral to the sampling 
system. If you [do] not confirm, please explain fully your understanding of the 
IOCS tally cost weights. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-8 Response: 

(a) Not confirmed. Please recall that I recommend that the Commission use the 
method it approved in R94-1. In this method, MODS pool costs play no role so there 
is no reason to reweight, since reweighting in Degen’s method only occurs to make 
IOCS tally cost equal to MODS pool costs. If the Commission decides to accept any 
part of witness Degen’s proposals, which I believe would be a serious mistake, I have 
suggested that they fix several of his most egregious flaws. Among these is 
reweighting. See DMA-T-1 at 27. 

(b) Not confirmed. The IOCS tally cost weight is by definition the ratio of the cost 
associated with a craft/lOCS CAG stratum combination to the number of tallies in the 
crafUlOCS CAG stratum combination. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-9. Please refer to DMA-T-l, page 12, in which you describe the 
process whereby “volume-variable MODS pool cost” is computed. 

(a) For MODS 182 cost pools, is the tally reweighting step necessary to produce 
“volume-variable MODS pool cost”? Please explain fully. 

(b) In witness Degen’s proposed methodology, can the “volume-variable MODS 
pool cost” be derived without the use of IOCS data form MODS l&2 cost 
pools? Please explain fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-9 Response: 

(a) No. The tally reweighting step is not necessary to produce volume-variable 
MODS pool costs. Rather, the reweighting of IOCS tally costs is a necessary 
consequence of the process used to produce volume-variable MODS pool costs. 

(b) Yes. The volume variable MODS pool cost, however, cannot be distributed 
without the use of IOCS tallies. 
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USPWDMA-Tl-10. Please refer to DMA-T-1, page 17, especially footnote 24. Is a 
simple but false assumption to be preferred over a complex but correct assumption? 
Please explain. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-10 Response: 

Correct complex assumptions are preferred over simple false ones. Determining 
whether assumptions are correct or false, however, is important. As witness Shew 
described in his testimony, the best way to determine whether an assumption is false 
or correct is to gather data and statistically test its validity. Witness Degen admitted 
that he did not statistically test the validity or correctness of the assumptions he made 
when distributing mail processing costs. (a Tr. 12/6668-66). In the absence of 
information on whether a set of complicated assumptions is correct, I have 
recommended using simple assumptions instead of complicated ones. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-11 - Please refer to programs DMA modssas. DMA bmcssas. and 
DMA-nmod.sas, DMA-LR-1. - 

Please confirm that the mixed-mail distribution method implemented by this 
program ignores all information on the characteristics of mixed-mail recorded in 
IOCS other than the office group. If you do not confirm. please describe what 
the programs do. 

Is the mixed mail distribution method you propose designed primarily to 
maximize the number of distributing tallies, and therefore minimize the 
variance of the distributed costs? Please explain. 

In designing the mixed-mail distribution method you propose, did you consider 
the tradeoff between bias and variance? If so, please explain how your 
proposed distribution method addresses this issue. If not, why not? 

If the mixed-mall characteristics recorded in IOCS (activity code, item type, 
etc.) contain information that the subclass distribution of certain types of 
mixed-mail differs from that of direct mail, under what conditions will your 
distribution method result in an unbiased distribution of mixed-mail cost? 
Please explain fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-11 Response: 

(a) Confirmed that the program does not use any IOCS data other than office group 
to distribute mixed mail costs. 

(b) No. As I stated in my testimony, I recommend that the Commission use the 
IOCSlLlOCATT distribution procedure which, among other attributes, uses distributing 
sets with many more tallies than witness Degen’s method. The SAS programs to 
which you refer are a second best, and much worse, method for distributing mixed 
mail and not handling costs to subclass. This method was designed to solve three 
major problems I have with the Postal Service-proposed distribution method: (1) data 
thinness in distributing sets; (2) distribution of mixed mail costs by item type and cost 
pool and distribution of not handling mail costs within cost pool; and (3) reweighting 
of tally dollars. The IOCS/LIOCAlT procedure also solves these problems. 

(c) Yes. A good distribution method will minimize bias and variance subject to a 
budget constraint. As compared to witness Degen’s method, there was no tradeoff. l 
believe that my method is less biased than that proposed by witness Degen. As l 
stated in my testimony, witness Degen’s distribution method uses distributing sets 
that are fraught with sampling error. Also, his distribution methods for not handling 
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costs are biased because Postal Service managers sometimes assign excess labor to 
allied operations where productivity cannot be calculated. This results in high not 
handling costs at allied operations. Wetness Degen’s method then unfairly assigns 
these high not handling costs to classes of mail that receive a large percentage of the 
handlings in allied operations. Because not handling costs comprise more than 40 
percent Of mail processing costs, this bias has a significant effect on the distribution 
of mail processing costs to subclass. The mixe,d mail and not handling mail 
distribution methods presented in my testimony correct these problems, therefore 
reducing bias and variance. Please note that adopting my recommended method, the 
IOCS/LIOCAlT procedure, for distributing mail processing costs also solves these 
problems. 

(d) All methods for identifying the subclass composition of mixed and not handling 
tallies for which the IOCS data collector did not record subclass information will 
contain some bias. Therefore, the probability that the method presented in my 
testimony is unbiased is zero. However, the method proposed by witness Degen 
contains significantly greater bias, as described in subpart (c) above. 

The reason that the probability is zero in my method is that IOCS does not 
contain any information regarding the subclass composition of mixed items and 
containers and the subclasses of mail that cause not handling mail costs. One can 
reduce bias by testing the assumptions underlying a mixed mail distribution method 
and using “more correct” assumptions. Witness Shew described some ways to test 
the assumptions underlying witness Degen’s distribution method. 

Because using proxies to determine subclass information introduces a great deal 
of uncertainty into any mail processing costing methodology, I think that the Postal 
Service should make every reasonable effort to record subclass composition for all 
mixed items and containers and analyze whether there is a link between not handling 
costs and subclass or whether they are caused by inefficiency. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-12. Consider the ratio of two random numbers which are positively 
correlated. Can the variance of the ratio be lower than that of the numerator and/or the 
denominator individually? Please explain. 

USPSIDMA-V-12 Response: 

Strictly speaking, random numbers have neither nonzero variances nor nonzero 
covariances, since they are the individual realizations of random variab/es. not the 
variates themselves. That is, suppose Xand Y are random variables with joint 
probability density function f(x,y) where f is a scalar function such that f(x,y) 2 0 and 

-L! 
~(x,Y) dy dr = 1. While the expectations, variances, and covariances of X and Y are 

given by: 

-r-m 

V(X) = E[X - E(X)]‘, 

l’(Y)= E[Y -E(Y)]‘,and 

cu. Y) = WX - Em[Y - EV)IJ, 

respectively, the variances and covariances of X=x and Y=y, where x and y are specific 
numeric values, are uniformly zero because they are numbers and therefore fixed. 
Obviously, the variance of x/y would also equal zero (assuming y # 0). 

From the context of your question, however, I assume you meant to ask whether the 
variance of the ratio of two random variables which are positively correlated can be 
lower than that of the numerator and/or the denominator individually. The answer to 
that question is yes, it is possible for the variance of the ratio to be smaller than that of 
either of its components, Consider the simple three-point distribution, where (X, v is a 
discrete, jointly distributed pair with f(x,y) = 113 at each of three mass points, namely (- 
1 ,-l), (2,2). and (3,3), and f(x,y) = 0 everywhere else. Now define Z = WY Clearly, X 
and Y have a correlation of unity and positive variances, yet the variance of Z is zero. 

On the other hand, possibility does not imply necessity: if Xand Yare instead joint 
standard normal, then Z would be a standard Cauchy. which has no defined 
expectation but an infinite variance. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-13. 

(a) Are the coefficients of variation discussed at pages 20-23 of your testimony 
derived from the data provided by witness Degen in USPS-LR-H-305? If not, 
please provide a detailed description of the methods and assumptions you 
used to produce the coefficients of variation. 

(b) If you confirm in part a, have you applied any mathematical transformations to 
the data in USPS-LR-H-305? If so, please describe in detail any such 
transformations. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-13 Response: 

(a) Yes. 

(b) No. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-14. Please refer to your testimony at pages 20-23. 

(4 

(b) 

(4 

When you state that “over three percent of the tally cost [for empty and 
uncounted items] is distributed on the basis of one tally” (page 20, lines 
22-23) do you mean that between 96 and 97 percent of empty and uncounted 
item cost is distributed using more than one tally? What fraction of total mail 
processing costs does this represent? Please also provide your result and any 
intermediate calculations in electronic spreadsheet format. 

When you state that “nine percent of the distributing sets for identified mixed 
containers contain only one tally” (page 22, lines 2-3) what fraction of 
identified mixed container cost does this represent? What fraction of total mail 
processing cost does this represent? Please also provide your result and any 
intermediate calculations in electronic spreadsheet format. 

What fraction of unidentified/empty container cost is distributed using one tally? 
What fraction of total mail processing cost does this represent? Please also 
provide your result and any intermediate calculations in electronic spreadsheet 
format. 

USPSIDMA-TI-14 Response: 

(a) Yes. This represents approximately 0.1 percent of total mail processing costs. 
The requested spreadsheet will be filed as DMA-LR-3, spreadsheet USPS14,xls. 

(b) This represents approximately 0.9 percent of identified mixed containers costs 
and 0.04 percent of total mail processing costs. The requested spreadsheet will be 
filed as DMA-LR-3, spreadsheet USPS14.xls. 

(c) This represents 1.3 percent of unidentified and empty container costs and 0.05 
percent of total mail processing costs. The requested spreadsheet will be tiled as 
DMA-LR-3, spreadsheet USPSl4.xls. 
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USPSIDMA-TI-15. 
to this interrooatorv. 

Please refer to your testimony at pages 19-20, and Attachment 1 

(a) Is it ;our iestimony that the observations of letters being handled in flats 
OPerations. and so on, are the result of “misclocking”? If your answer is 

(b) 
negative, please explain fully. 

Please confirm that the table in Attachment 1 provides a breakdown of the 
tally count data in spreadsheet DMA17.xls (USPS-LR-H-305) by the activity the 

03 
employee is observed performing, as recorded in IOCS question 19. 

Please confirm that the table in Attachment 1 indicates that there are 
observations of letters being handled in flat operations, and so on, based on 

(4 
the employee’s sampled (as opposed to clocked in) activity. 

Please confirm that the observations of letters being handled at flat cases, 
reported in Attachment 1, are L~J the result of “misclocking.” 

(e) If you do not confirm part (d). please explain your theory of how 
“misclocking” affects the employee’s sampled activity. Please also explain, as 
necessary, whether your theory is simpler than alternate explanations for the 
data (e.g., that there are some letters in the flats mailstream since the 
dimensions of pieces are not individually measured when the letter and flat 
mailstreams are separated). 

2 

USPSIDMA-Tl-15 Response: 

(a) NO. First, I believe that letters are sometimes handled in flat operations. For 

example, letters are sometimes cased with flats in flat cases, My testimony actually 

stated: “Because of misclocking, there are direct tallies and hence distributing sets 

with, for example, flats and parcels in letter operations and parcels in flat operations.” 

(DMA-T-1 at 19-20). I believe that misclocking can result in certain anomalous 

observations, such as flat tallies in letter operations. 

Your interrogatory seems to suggest that if there are reasonable explanations 

for the presence of flats and parcels at letter operations and parcels at flat 

operations, then the amount of misclocking would necessarily be small. l do not 

agree. Misclocking does not necessarily yield anomalous shape information. First. 
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as I stated in my testimony, a recent Inspection Service report suggested that 

misclocking is most prevalent for employees clocked into allied operations where all 

shapes of mail are handled, but where the employee is working in another operation. 

Second, misclocking can occur within flat operations or letter operations. An analysis 

of shape information can not identify, for example, how much time employees spend 

working on flat sorting machines while clocked into the manual flat sorting operation. 

In either event, misclocking will produce flawed distribution keys. 

(b) I can only confirm that the numbers in the Total row are consistent with the 

numbers in the Total row of spreadsheet DMAl7.xls. 

(cl 

W 

(e) 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Not applicable. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-16. Please refer to your testimony at page 20 and to Tr. 17/6143- 
6144. Please confirm that you have not calculated the variance of witness Degen’s 
distribution key entries (the ratio of IOCS costs for a particular subclass in a 
distribution key to total IOCS costs for the distribution key) or of distributed volume 
variable costs. If you do not confirm, please provide complete results of your 
analysis, along with complete documentation of statistical formulas and assumptions. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-16 Response: 

Confirmed. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-17. Please refer to your testimony at pages [sic] 25. 
(a) Is it your testimony that “not handling costs” are not causally related to maii 

(b) 
handlings in the same cost pool? If not, please explain fully. 

Is it your testimony that witness Degen’s not-handling distribution is incorrect 
primarily because you believe that “not handling costs” are not causally related 

(cl 
to mail handlings in the same cost pool? If not, please explain fully. 

Suppose it is correct to assume that “not handling costs” are causally related 
to mail handlings in the same cost pool. Would it then be appropriate to 
distribute the “not handling costs” within the same cost pool? Please explain 
fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-17 Response: 

(a) As I state on page 25 of my direct testimony “. Given that the Postal Service 

has yet to develop a fully satisfactory explanation of why not-handling cost are so 

large and why they differ so dramatically across operations, there is insufficient proof 

to support the assumption that they are caused by activities within individual cost 

pools.” Furthermore, as I state on page 26 of my testimony, I’. An alternative, and 

equally plausible, hypothesis of why not-handling mail costs are higher in some 

operations than in others is that the Postal Service assigns excess labor to specific 

operations, for example, where productivity is not measured or where there is little 

marketplace competition of the mail being handled (or not handled) in the operation 

. . . ln this case, a less speculative distribution method would distribute not-handling 

mail costs across all cost pools as was done in R94-1 . .” 

(b) Although witness Degen has asserted that not-handling costs within a cost pool 

are caused by the handling costs, he has no evidence to support this assumption. 

Moreover, the distribution keys he uses to distribute the costs within pools are thin 
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and prone to clocking error. For all these reasons, I object to his within-pool 

distributions. 

(C) It is never correct to assume the truth of propositions that can be tested when the 

costs at issue are as large as they are for not handling costs. Wrth that qualification. 

if not handling costs were causally related to mail handtings in the same cost pool, 

and the distribution keys consisted of a sufficient number of tallies, then it would be 

appropriate to distribute these costs within pools, using the appropriate distribution 

key. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-18. Please refer to your testimony at page 25. 
(a) Please provide the quantitative analysis of variability and/or cost causality, 

including all statistical tests that demonstrate the causal relationship between 
your cost driver(s) and “not handling costs,” upon which your “not handling 
cost” distribution is based. 

lb) If your answer to part (a) indicates that you have performed no quantitative 
analysis of variability or cost causality, please confirm that your proposed “not 
handling cost” distribution is based on untested assumptions regarding 
patterns of cost causality. 

w If your answer to part (a) indicates that you have performed no quantitative 
analysis of variability or cost causality, please confirm that your own proposed 
“not handling cost” distribution is “unfounded” by the standards you apply to 
witness Degen’s methodology. If you do not confirm, please explain fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-18 Response: 

(a) Like the Postal Service, I did not perform quantitative analysis of variability for 

the relationship of not handling costs to cost drivers. This analysis could be done 

with sufficient time (two or three years), unlimited access to Postal facilities and data, 

and a large budget, Unlike the Postal Service, however, I examined both economic 

theory and performed quantitative analysis in deciding how to distribute not handling 

costs. My review of theory and analysis of the data showing the inefficiency and low 

levels of productivity of the Postal Service indicates that there is excess mail 

processing labor, Moreover, the data further shows that break time and time spent 

clocking in and out are very unevenly distributed across operations; this indicates that 

excess labor is most likely placed in operations where productivity is not measured 

and is not necessarily caused by the mail handled in that operation. Finally, the 

Postal Service has not analyzed the causes of not handling costs. For these 

reasons, I believe that the distribution of not handling costs within Cost pools is 

unfounded and the better method is to distribute such costs across COSt pools. 
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Economic theory indicates that cost-of-service providers are almost always 

inefficient. The Postal Service, itself, realized this in its Five Year Strategic Plan Fy 

1998-2002, at 14: “The existing Postal Service ratemaking process is a form of cost- 

of-service regulation. Over the last 25 years, this regulatory framework has been 

characterized as stifling innovation, promoting inefficiency, and shifting the focus of 

management away from the customer.” Economic theory also tells US that 

monopolists are also almost always inefficient. Thus, given that the Postal SeNice is 

a cost-of-service monopolist, theory led me to believe strongly that it is extremely 

likely that the Postal Service is inefficient, 

Having looked at theory, I next examined more quantitative measures. The 

two largest components of not-handling costs are break time and time spent clocking 

in and out of operations. Increasing break time and time spent clocking in and out of 

operations is a manifestation of declining productivity. As labor productivity has 

declined, personnel break time for clerks and mailhandlers has increased - from 8.6 

percent of the workday in 1980 (Op. R90-1, App. J, at 4) to 13.83 percent in FY 1996 

according to data furnished by the Postal Service. (Tr. 12/6205). This means that 

the average clerk or mailhandler now spends 1 hour and six minutes out of each 8 

hour working day on breaks, up from 41 minutes a day in 1980. Furthermore, the 

same data show that the typical clerk or mailhandler now spends an average of 1 

hour and 55 minutes in overhead activities (FY 1996 cost Segments & ComPonents), 

up from 1 hour and 19 minutes in 1980 (Op. R94-1. at 111-9, Table 111-l). 

Productivity is the ratio of outputs to inputs. Increasing productivity can result 

,,,i:,,. pi: 
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from learning, from adoption of new technologies, or from better management, 

Productivity increases have been low in the Postal Service. Wtness Tayman 

Provided total factor productivity indices for the United States Postal Service since 

1971 in response to DMNUSPS-TS-28 (Tr. 9N441-42). Total factor productivity 

takes account of changes in both capital and labor inputs, Wrth an index of 1 .OO in 

1972, total factor productivity in the Postal Service increased to 1.0838 by 1996, or 

about one third of a percent annually. In contrast, multifactor productivity for the 

manufacturing segment of the economy increased by 20.9 percent, or nearly one 

percent per year, from 1972 to 1993, the last year for which the Bureau of Labor 

Statistics has released their estimates. Further, the Total Factor Productivity of the 

Postal Service has actually declined in each of the last three years. In contrast, 

witness Degen confirmed on oral cross examination that productivity increases in the 

railroad industry, a service industry, averaged 5 percent a year from 1991 to 1996. 

(Tr. 12/6648-49). Table 1, below, compares the productivity of the Postal Service 

and the manufacturing sector of the U.S. economy. 

Labor productivity (output per labor hour) for the Postal Service has also been 

less than impressive. Witness Tayman provided labor productivity in response to 

DMA/USpS-Tg-34 (Tr. g/4452). While private sector riW7UfachIring productivity 

increased by 83 percent from 1972 to 1998, Postal Service labor productivity has 

increased by only 20 percent over the same period. 
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Table 1. USPS and Private Sector Manufacturing Productivity Indices 
Year Total FactorlMultlfatior Productwity Labor Productivity 1 

Index can be obtained from the BLS World Wide Web sile at ‘“www.bls.gov.” 
Manufacturing Labor Productivity figures from Bureau of Labor Stalisfics (BLS) series PRS30006093. This index 

can be obtained from the BLS World Wide Web site at ‘www.bls.gov.” 

--- 
-- 
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Further supporting the Postal Service’s capacity to increase productivity is a 

bench marking study performed for the Postal Service by Christiansen Associates 

entitled ‘Performance Analysis of Processing and Distribution Facilities: Sources of 

TFP Improvement” (USPS-LR-H-275). The study states that “The range of 

estimated savings, $1.9 to $2.6 billion represents approximately 20-25% of mail 

processing and distribution costs” (USPS-LR-H-275 at 21). As witness Degen 

States, “The basic conclusion of the report was that by learning from the best facilities 

there was some potential for productivity improvement.” (Tr. 12/6656). 

Having thus examined general data on productivity and efficiency, I next 

explored indications that productivity has changed differentially at different operations 

implying that some operations are less efficient than others. If this were true it would 

support the hypothesis that not-handling costs are not causally related to handling 

costs by cost pools because it would indicate the excess labor constituting not- 

handling costs are arbitrarily placed in certain operations. 

I analyzed the same MODS data on labor hours and total piece handlings that 

witness Bradley used to calculate volume variability to calculate productivity by 

MODS operation over the period of time from 1966 to 1996. Table 2 shows the 

results of the calculations using witness Bradley’s “scrubbed” data, his preferred 

method for calculating productivity (see response to USPSIDMA-T14-16 Crr. 11/6263- 

~4)). and the cumulative percentage change in productivity Over the time period. As 

the table shows, although productivity has declined in many operations over this 

period of time, the changes are very uneven. Flat sorting machine productivity has 
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dropped by about 16 percent while OCR productivity has declined by about 38 

percent. Manual flat sorting productivity has declined only by about 6 percent 

As one might expect from economic theory, notwithstanding its general decline, 

productivity has increased dramatically for parcels, where the Postal Service faces 

competition from the private sector. Thus, manual parcel sorting productivity has 

increased by about 45 percent over this time period and the productivity for 

mechanical parcel sorting has increased by about 60 percent, This further supports 

my testimony that not handling costs are arbitrarily placed in cost pools: with parcels, 

the Postal Service must be efficient or lose its business, so excess labor is not 

assigned to these operations, keeping their productivity high. 

Table 2. Productivity by MODS Operation and Cumulative Percentage Change in 
Productivity (000s of Pieces Handled per Hour) 
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The Inspection Service also found evidence of inefficiency in operations where 

productivity is not measured. For example, in a FY 1997 National Coordination Audit 

of Allied Workhours (LR-H-236) the Inspection Service found, “Allied Workhours in 

P&DCs were loosely managed and inadequately controlled. The primary cause was 

management’s inconsistency in monitoring these workhours . We determined the 

Postal Service could have realized a 12.6 percent reduction in actual workhours 

expended. In Fiscal Year (FY) 1996, unrecovered opening unit cost reductions could 

have amounted to nearly $141 million, if higher locatly demonstrated productivities 

were achieved.” (LR-H-236, Executive Summary, at 2). 

In sum, economic theory and a quantitative analysis of Postal Service mail 

processing productivity shows that not handling costs consist of non-productive 

excess labor which should be distributed across cost pools. 

. 

(b) Not confirmed. Given the quantitative evidence of inefficiency and 

misallocation of not handling costs (see subpart (a) above), my distribution of mail 

processing costs (including distribution of not handling costs across cost pools) is 

more consistent with mail processing data. Please recall that I recommend that the 

Commission use the method it approved in R94-1. Under this method, I am 

proposing that not handling costs be distributed in exactly the same way that the 

Postal Service distributed them in that case. If the Commission decides to accept 

any part of witness Degen’s proposal, which I believe would be a serious mistake,,1 

have suggested that they correct several of his most egregious flaws. Among these 
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is his distribution of not handling costs within MODS cost pools. 

(c) As 1 explain in my responses to subparts (a) and (b) above, I do not believe 

my approach is unfounded. 

“I I 



15428 

2 

USPSIDMA-Tl-19. Please refer to your response to USPSIDMA-T-l-2b. You state 
that “not all Programs which have increases in clerks, mailhandlers or city carriers wilt 
necessarily have [corresponding] increases in supervisors” and that “because 
managers apparently never considered adjustments in supervisors’ costs, it is only 
reasonable to decrease supervisors’ costs proportional to the decrease in the related 
craft workers’ costs”. 
(4 Your use of the word “apparently” leads the reader to believe that you have 

speculated that Postal Service program managers did not consider 
adjustments in supervisor costs when they estimated the impact of cost 
reduction programs. Please confirm that you do not know for a fact that Postal 
Service program managers did not consider adjustments in supervisor costs 
when they estimated the impact of cost reduction programs but rather you 
have made an assumption to that effect. If you do not confirm please explain 
how you know this for a fact. 

(b) Please explain why you feel that cost reductions in “craft workers’ costs” 
should result in proportional supervisor savings but other programs increases 
in “craft workers’ costs” do not always result in proportional supervisor cost 
increases. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-19 Response: 

(4 I do not know for a fact that Postal Service program managers did not consider 

adjustments in supervisor costs when they estimated the impact of cost reduction 

programs. I do know that witness Patelunas did testify that the program managers 

were not instructed to determine whether reductions in Clerk and Mailhandler and 

City Carrier workhours would reduce the amount of supervisor and technician 

workhours needed to manage the craft workers. (See Tr. 13/7211). I also know that 

of 12 cost increases for Clerk or Mailhandlers or Carriers in Other Programs in FY 

1997, 4 (or 113) were accompanied by increases in Supervisors costs; moreover, of 

the 28 increases in Clerks or Mailhandlers or Carriers in Other Programs in FY 1998, 

4 (or I&‘) were accompanied by increases in Supervisors costs. Thus, for the two 

years combined, there were 40 increases in crafl costs of which 8 (or 115) were 
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accompanied by increases in supervisors’ costs. 

Given thatthere were increases to supervisors’ costs in FY97 and FY98, it is 

very unlikely that there would be no decreases to supervisors’ costs when the costs 

of the supervised craft decreased. Assuming that cost reductions for supervisors 

when there are cost reductions for the supervised craft should be as likely as cost 

increases for supervisors when there are cost increases for the supervised craft, the 

probability of there being ng reductions for supervisors’ costs in the 41 cost reduction 

programs for FYs 1997 and 1998 is .Ol percent.’ Thus, although I have made an 

assumption, it appears to be consistent with the facts. 

lb) As I stated, “[nlot all programs which have increases in clerks, mailhandlers or 

city carriers [costs] will necessarily have corresponding increases in supervisors 

[costs].” However, there was an aaareaate increase in supervisors’ costs based on 

an aaareaate increase in the supervised craft costs in Other Programs for FYs 1997 

and 1998. I don’t believe that supervisors’ costs for a particular program necessarily 

will change proportionately (either up or down) when there is a corresponding change 

in the costs of the supervised craft in either Other Programs or cost reduction 

programs. However, I believe that, in the aggregate, it is highly unlikely that, while 

aggregate increases in craft costs are accompanied by aggregate increases in 

supervisors’ costs, aggregate decreases in craft costs are not accompanied by 

1 Calculated by raising the ratio 4/5 (the probability of not having a supervisor 
cost decrease when there is a cost decrease for the supervised component from a 
particular cost reduction program) to the forty first power. 
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aggregate decreases in supervisors’ costs. In fact, the ratio of costs for supervisors 

of mail processing clerks and mailhandlers and carriers to the crafts supervised in the 

rollfonvard from FY 1997 to TY 1998 was .070 before Other Programs and .070 after 

Other Programs. The ratio of the cost increases within Other Programs between 

supervisors and the supervised crafts was .061. While this is slightly below the 

overall supervisor/craft cost ratio, the essential point is that, in the aggregate, there 

were increases in supervisors’ costs from Other Programs, but gg supervisor cost 

decreases when the costs of the supervised craft decreased. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-20. Please refer to your response to USPSIDMA-Tl-3b. You were 
asked to explain how you determined that program managers “simply did not realize 
that they were supposed to adjust supervisors’ and technicians’ costs downward as 
they did for the costs for mail processing clerks and mailhandlers and city carriers 
due to the cost reduction programs.” You responded that your statement was based 
[sic] witness Patelunas’ testimony that program managers who estimated savings 
from personnel-related cost reduction programs for Clerks and Mailhandlers and for 
City Carriers were not instructed to determine whether these savings would reduce 
the number of supervisor hours fTr. 13/72111. 

(a) 

lb) 

(cl 

(d) 

W 

Are you aware Of any testimony indicating that program managers 
were instructed not to determine the impact of cost reduction programs 
on SupefVisor Costs? If your answer is other than an unqualified no, 
please provide such testimony and its source. 

Please confirm that witness Patelunas testified in his response to 
DMNUSPS-T15-1 b. that “the program managers who estimated the 
savings from personnel-related cost reduction programs made their 
estimates based on their expertise. The program managers have first 
hand knowledge of the particular programs and operations; thus, they 
are the best judges of estimating how the programs will impact 
operations. The program managers use their own understanding of the 
relationships between craft employees and supervisors when they 
determined these cost reduction estimates”. If you do not confirm 
please explain why? 

Please confirm that witness Patelunas testified in his response to 
DMALJSPS-T15-5ei. that “the program managers arrived at their 
estimates using their knowledge and experience in operations, It would 
not be realistic to conclude from your arithmetic that program managers 
did not analyze the effect on supervisor and technician workyears.” If 
you do not confirm please explain why? 

Assume that program managers were not instructed specifically 
what categories of employees to consider in making their estimates but 
rather were simply asked to estimate the impact of the program 
whatever it might be. Under such a scenario is it possible that program 
managers considered the impact of the program on supervisors and 
concluded that no savings should be included? If your answer is other 
than yes, please explain why this could not be possible. 

In your response to USPSIDMA-Tl-3b. you state “I think that 
program managers primarily consider direct craft labor costs because 
direct labor costs are ten times higher than supervisors’ costs. I doubt 
that program managers spend much time contemplating the relationship 
between craft employees and supervisors. .‘I [sic] I think program 
managers ignored this relationship when estimating COSt savings. . 
the fact that no program manager estimated supervisor Cost savings 
when the costs for the component supervised decreased suggests that 
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witness Patetunas is incorrect.” Does your use of words such as “I 
think,” “I doubt,” and “suggests,” mean that these are simply your 
opinions and not facts that you can prove? If your answer is other than 
yes, explain why you have not been more emphatic. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-20 Response: 

.(a) No, but also see my response to USPSIDMA-Tl-19. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Confirmed. 

(d) It is possible, but it is not very likely. See my response to USPS/DMA-Tl-19 

(e) These are my opinions supported by the facts I have explained in my testimony, 

in my previous interrogatory responses, and in my response to USPSIDMA-Tl-19 

above. If I were flipping a coin and heads came up 41 times in a row, others might 

believe that the probability of heads on the next toss was .5. I would believe that the 

coin was not fair. Overall 115 of the 40 increases in costs for Clerks and 

Mailhandlers and Carriers were associated with cost increases for supervisors, while 

none of the 41 cost reduction programs were associated with cost decreases for 

supervisors. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-21. Please refer to your response to USPSIDMA-T14b. where you 
state “confrrmed,.if the process described in subpart (a) actually takes place.” Do 
you know for a fact that the process described in subpart (a) did not take place? If 
your answer is other than no, please provide the factual basis for you [sic] assertion, 

USPSIDMA-TI-21 Response: 

I do not know for a fact that the process described did not take place. I also do not 

know for a fact that it did take place. 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-22. Please refer to your response to USPS/DMA-Tl-6 part c. 
You state that “IOCS was designed to find the cost of mail processing by 
class and subclass.” Please also refer to page 1 of Exhibit USPS-47A (USPS- 
ST-47). 
a. Please confirm that “[t]he In-Office Cost System uses a probability sample 

of work time to estimate the costs for time spent on various activities, 
including time spent processing each category of mail and several special 

b. 
services.” If you do not confirm. please explain fully. 
Please confirm that the “various activities” for clerks and mailhandlers 
include, but are not limited to, “time spent processing each category of 
mail and several special services.” If you do not confirm, please explain 
fully. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-22 Response: 

a. I can confirm only that page 1 of Exhibit USPS47A contains the cited quote. 

However, the cited exhibit contains no definition of “activities,” When I worked as 

a cost analyst for the Postal Service, the director of the Revenue and Cost 

Analysis Division of the Postal Service was adamant that IOCS could not be used 

to determine the cost of discrete mail processing operations because of its 

sample design and the limited number of IOCS tallies. The sampling framework 

of IOCS has not changed materially since then, although I understand that 

recently the Postal Service has reduced substantially the number of IOCS tallies. 

b. I can neither confirm nor deny. Exhibit USPS47A does not indicate, whether 

IOCS may be used to estimate the costs for mail processing “activities” or 

operations in addition to estimating the costs for “time spent processing each 

category of mail and several special services.” However, also see my response 

to subpart a. above, 
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USPSIDMA-Tl-23. Please refer to your response to USPSIDMA-Tl-11, part a. 
You state that your programs do not use any IOCS data other than office group 
to distribute mixed mail costs. 
a. Please confirm that your programs assign costs for mixed class-specific 

activity codes (activity codes 5300-5461) to the appropriate subclass of 
mail. If you do not confirm. please explain fully. 

b. Please refer to line 1111 of the SAS log at page 29 of DMA-LR-2. Did you 
intend to exclude activity code 5461 from the direct tally set? If so, please 
explain fully. If not, please provide a version of Exhibit DMA 3 in which 
activity code 5461 is included in the direct tally set. 

USPSIDMA-Tl-23 Response: 

a. It would be more accurate to say that my programs, like witness Degen’s, 

reassign certain direct costs within the distributing sets before distributing mixed 

mail costs. The question appears to be making a semantic, rather than a 

substantive, point based on a misunderstanding of the term “mixed.” Witness 

Degen considers IOCS tallies with the activity codes 5300-5461 to be part of the 

distributing sets: “[dlistributing sets consist of records with a mail or special 

service activity code (F262=1000-4950, 53xX-54Xx, and 0010-0300 for specified 

situations) and distributed sets consist of those without.” USPS-LR-H-146 at 11-3. 

Thus, like my programs, witness Degen considers such records to be direct, 

rather than mixed, tallies despite the moniker assigned them by IOCS. 
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b. No. In performing my distribution, I merely reproduced a line of code that 

was filed with witness Degen’s testimony as USPS-LR-H-218. Witness Degen’s 

SAS log entitled “MODIDIR.” reads: 

ELSE IF ‘1000’ c=AClV<= ‘4950’ OR ‘5300’ <=ACTVc= ‘5460’ 

THEN OUTPUT DIRECT; 

I should have edited this log to read: 

ELSE IF ‘1000’ <=ACTV<= ‘4950’ OR ‘5300’ c=ACTVc= ‘5461’ 

THEN OUTPUT DIRECT: 

Please note, however, that this change does not materially affect my cost 

distributions. I have attached a revised copy of Exhibit DMA-3 reflecting this 

change. 



15437 

DMA-T-1 

EXHIBIT DMA-3 (Revised Ul8/98) 

DMA’s Alternative Methodology and Witness Degen’s Proposed Methodology Distributing 

Volume-Variable Mail Processing Costs by Subclass ($000~) 

. , ._,--, 266.254 45.297 

Standard (A) IRegular I 1.035.5271 290,564 140,491 I 1.466.566 I.56319 .7x733 

Standard (A, ~NOnp’Ofl! ECR 17.6441 5.309j 1.3571 24,510 28.948 -4.436 

Standard (A) b4onprorit Regular I 276.6761 56.x29( 19.9961 357.015 367.512 -10.497 

[l] DMA-LR-2 at page 64 adjusted to reflect acfivity code 6461 in the direct tally set. See USPS/DMA-T-1-23 
[Z] DMA-LR-2 at page 119. 
I31 DMA-LR-2 at oaae 36. 
i4j = [l] + [2] + [3j. - 
[5] USPS-T-12, Table 5. page 23, Column ‘Total.” 
I61 = i41- ISI. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, we will move on to oral 

cross. The Postal Service is the only party that requested 

cross-examination of Witness But. Does any other party wish 

to cross-examine the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, then Mr. Koetting. 

MR. KOETTING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Good morning, Mr. BUC. 

A Good morning. 

Q I would like to start, please, by referring you to 

your response to Postal Service Interrogatory No. 22. 

A I have got it. 

Q In our question to you, we cited to you a 

statement from the In-Office Cost System's statistical 

documentation that was filed in this case, which included a 

statement that the In-Office Cost System uses a probability 

sample of work time to estimate the costs for time spent on 

various activities, including time spent processing each 

category of mail and several special services. 

You confirmed the quote, but, inyour response, 
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you pointed out that the statement did not include a 

definition of the term "activities", correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q I take it that you are very familiar with the uses 

to which the IOCS has been put over the years? 

A Moderately familiar. I am not sure anyone is 

totally, very familiar with all of them. 

Q I'll certainly accept that. What I am going to do 

is list a variety of what I will call, for lack of a better 

term, at least at present, cost categories. And I will ask 

you for each, if you can confirm that in the past these cost 

category amounts have been derived using tally proportions 

from the IOCS. And this list, I might add, is not 

inclusive. 

So let me start, for example, with the cost 

category of mail processing costs for clerks and mail 

handlers. And, again, the question is, can you confirm that 

the total amount of mail processing costs for clerks and 

mail handlers has been derived using IOCS tally proportions? 

A The total amount? 

Q Yes. Of mail processing costs for clerks and mail 

handlers. 

A Yes. 

Q And would that also be true for window service 

costs? 
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A Yes. 

Q And would that also be true for the in-office 

costs for city carriers? 

A Yes. 

Q And the street time costs for city carriers? 

A Yes. 

Q Clerk and mail handler break time costs? 

A Clerk and mail handler break time cost is an 

allocation. So, IOCS, all by itself, will give you an 

estimate. The issue is how accurate the estimate is, how 

precise it is. 

Q But the estimate is derived using IOCS tally 

proportions applied to some total cost number that 

ultimately comes from some accounting system, correct? 

A Many cost estimates could be derived. The issue 

is are they precise, are they statistically reliable. 

Q Right. But my question now is focused exclusively 

on -- they have traditionally been derived using IOCS tally 

proportion? 

A Yes. 

Q Similarly, clerk and mail handler empty equipment 

costs? 

A Yes. 

Q Clerk and mail handler platform costs? 

A Yes. 
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Q Clerk and mail handler platform acceptance costs? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And go back to the original statement that 

we were talking about in our question to you, and the term 

activities. Would you agree that those kinds of things that 

we have just gone through are probably likely examples of 

what were considered, quote, "activities" by the authors of 

the IOCS statistical documentation? 

A I am not sure, 

Q Can you think of anything else that they might 

have been -- I mean what -- how would you then interpret 

activities if -- do you have any other alternative 

interpretation of activities? 

A The alternative is that the writing might not have 

been precise as one might have wished. On occasion, I 

understand that imprecise writing slips into almost 

everybody's writing, and I don't believe that when this was 

written, people were thinking that the word 'activities'was 

going to be litigated. 

What I really think activities meant, though, was 

the bigger units, 
et++ 

the carrier in-&use time. 

Q So, you are saying that possibly some of these 

were and some of these'were not? 

A Were activities, or were -- 

Q Correct. 
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A In many ways, it is sheer speculation. I don't 

know what they meant when they said activities. I am not 

sure that if we found the people who wrote it, that they 

would know what they meant any more by the word'activities! 

Q Okay. Well, then let's continue to refer to the 

examples that I went through as cost categories, unless 

there is some other terminology you would prefer to apply to 

these amounts that have, year after year, been derived using 

IOCS tally proportions. Or is cost categories acceptable? 

A I am not sure I understand the question. Could 

you rephrase? 

Q Sure. We went through a variety of things. Every 

year, you can look at the LIOCATT that is filed with the 

Commission as part of the periodic reporting rule, and you 

can find an amount for each of the categories that we went 

through. Total mail processing costs for clerks and mail 

handlers, total cost for window service, the in-office costs 

for city carriers, the street time costs of city carriers, 

clerk and mail handler break time cost, clerk and mail 

handler empty equipment related costs, clerk and mail 

handler platform costs, clerk and mail handler platform 

acceptance cost. Those numbers are all in there, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And they are derived, are they not, from IOCS 

tally proportions? 
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A That is correct. 

Q And I am just looking for what -- what term do you 

want to use to describe that -- that list of things? I am 

happy to use whatever you want to do. I am proposing cost 

categories. 

A Okay. Let's call them cost categories, that's 

fine. 

Q Would you agree that not all of those cost 

categories involve handling mail? 

A That's correct. 

Q But in every instance the costs are derived, are 

they not, based on responses recorded for various specific 

IOCS questions? 

A I believe so, yes. 

Q And in fact most of this information for clerks 

and mail handlers would be based on responses to subparts of 

Question 18, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Are you suggesting in any way that the IOCS sample 

design does not allow the costs associated with each of 

these cost categories to be reliably estimated? 

A I think that what I am suggesting is that as the 

divisions get finer and finer, and you sample and you try to 

distribute ak= lower and lower cost, the sampling error 

gets bigger and bigger, so as I stated in my response what 
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we were always taught when we were at the Postal Service was 

that it works for the thing as a whole but it really doesn't 

work very well for the individual parts. 

Q Let me restate my question again. Are you saying 

that these costs that have been derived historically have 

not been derived with sufficient accuracy for ratemaking? 

A I think they have been derived with sufficient 

accuracy for ratemaking because in ratemaking you sometimes 

do the best you can with what you have, and so I believe the 

situation always was that the Postal Service was doing the 

best it could with what it had. 

.d But you would be much more willing to bet part of 

your salary or a lunch or dinner was the number right for 

bigger groups of things than is the number right for very 

fine or more disaggregated groups of things? 

Jf That is the only point. 

Q Okay. Would you agree that the MODS codes 

recorded by the IOCS data collector is also just another 

response to a subpart in Question 18? 

A I have to go look to make sure it is 18 -- subject 

to check. 

Q Fine, subject to check I think is adequate -- and 

you talked about breaking these tally proportions -- these 

tallies down in more and more fine ways, correct, in your 

previous response. Isn't it true that with respect to the 
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cost pools created by Witness Degen using the MODS codes 

reported in Question 18 there are many cases in which the 

number of tallies in the MODS cost pool exceeds the number 

of tallies in many of the CAG basic function cost pools 

created by historical application of IOCS data? 

A I'd have to check the two data sets. I will 

accept that subject to check. 

Q And would you agree compared with statements that 

I could cite to you from the statistical documentation or 

you could cite to me as something that somebody said a 

number of years ago that the comparison of the number of 

tallies in the respective cost pools would be a better 

indication of whether the new cost pools might be stretching 

the data to a greater or a lesser extent than the existing 

methodology? 

A Could you repeat that again? I'm sorry. 

Q Sure. Obviously in our question we decided to use 

something from the statistical documentation. In your 

response you came back with your recollection of what 

somebody said back when you were working for the Postal 

Service in the 197Os, I believe. 

My point is rather than sit here and try to debate 

the merits of those things, where the rubber really meets 

the road, so to speak, is you look at -- you compare the 

number of tallies or maybe even specifically the variants 
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associated with these cost pools, and that really tells you 

whether or not which one is pushing the data to a lesser or 

greater extent. Would you agree with that? 

A I would want to look at the number of tallies in 

the individual cost pools for both to make that decision, 

yes. 

Q Let's move to a hypothetical, and just so you are 

clear, we furnished your counsel with a cross-examination 

exhibit, and I would like to try to do the hypothetical 

without referring to that. 

If it doesn't work out we might go back there, but 

if you don't mind I would like to just forage ahead and see 

if we can -- are you familiar with the cross-examination 

exhibit? 

A I am. 

Q Okay. This won't use the exact same numbers from 

that, but if you bear with me -- I think the 

cross-examination exhibit is a little more com@icated than 

it needs to be. 

If we can handle it more expeditiously I would 

rather do that. 

A I would be willing to try but I'll tell you that 

it is real easy to get confused with numbers being thrown 

around real quick, so I am willing to give it a try. 

Q Okay. I appreciate that. 
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Let's assume that we have a mail processing system 

in which there are only two operations and only one CAG and 

there are two levels of clerks which perform those 

operations, and one level of clerk always performs one 

operation and the level of clerk always performs the other 

operation. 

Now by level of clerk I am talking about a wage 

level, so that the clerks in one level earn a higher hourly 

wage than the clerks at the other level. 

Are you with me so far? 

A I think I've got it. 

Q Okay -- and we will call the two operations A and 

B. 

Let us now further suppose that there are only two 

classes of mail and that each class gets processed in each 

of the two operations in the same proportion and for 

purposes of simplicity let's just say that the total time 

spent processing each class -- that all the time spent 

processing each class -- one-third of the time is in 

Operation A and two-thirds in Operation B -- okay? -- and 

given sufficient sampling therefore we would expect 

one-third of the tallies for each subclass to be taken while 

being worked in Operation A and two-thirds in Operation B, 

correct? 

A I think that's correct. 
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Q And so in total we have specified a hypothetical 

in which one-third of the total labor hours will be in 

Operation A and two-thirds of the total labor hours will be 

in Operation B, correct? 

A I think that is correct. 

Q But because each hour is paid at a different wage 

rate in the two operations, we also know, do we not, the 

total labor cost will not be split between the two 

operations in that same one-third and two-thirds 

proportions, is that correct? 

A That is also correct. 

Q Okay. Now we want to engage in an exercise in 

which we are going to split total labor costs between the 

two subclasses. 

A 
-yLwJ- 
-He+! it gets hard. 

Q Okay. Given our hypothetical, doesn't the 

arithmetic work out so that it does not matter whether we 

use the weighted average wage across both operations to 

associate with all tallies in both operations or whether we 

use operation-specific wages to associate with each 

operation separately and then sum the costs across 

operations? 

Either way the share of total cost allocated to 

each subclass comes out the same, is that correct? 

A At this point I would like to do it as a 
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take-home. 

Q Okay -- 

MR. BERGMAN: At this point I just want to object. 

That was a complicated question. Mr. Chairman, that was a 

complex question and unclear. 

It may be best at this point for clarification 

purposes to submit written cross-examination, to put that in 

the record and modify it with respect to the new numbers 
-fh9~bJu&b~ aA4 ,rhk 

that"- presenting, -but I think it may be best, easiest 

for the witness to respond to it and for the Commission to 

follow it. 

MR. KOETTING: Let's just abandon that 

hypothetical and move to the cross-examination exhibit, 

which we served two days ago. You know, like I said, I 

was -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I look forward to having you 

distribute it. 

MR. KOETTING: If I may, Mr. Chairman, I would 

like to label this as USPS/DM&Tl-EX-1 and give two copies 

to the reporter and the Commissioners and anyone else who 

might be interested, and ask that they be transcribed into 

the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: 1'11 direct that the 

cross-examination exhibit be transcribed into the record 

once the reporter has his copies. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



15450 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

USPS/DMA-Tl-EX-1 was m 

transcribed into the 

record.] 
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Cross-Examination Exhibit for Witness But (JIMA-T-I) 

Assume: 

1. There are 2 operations, ‘A’ and ‘B’ 
2. There are 2 mail classes, ‘X’ and ‘Y’ 
3. Total costs in universe are ‘C’ 
4. Operation ‘A’ represents 60% of time and 50% of costs in universe 
5. IOCS-type time sampling system with a large number of tallies 
6. All tallies are directs 
7. Single sampling stratum with tally cost weighting per IOCS methods 

Therefore, 60% of unweighted tallies and tally costs are associated with operation ‘A’ 

Scenario 1: 
Class ‘X’ accounts for 60% oftime (and costs) in both operations 

Cost distributed to class ‘X’ on the basis of tally costs: 
C(X)= (0.6)(0.6)C+ (0.6)(0.4)C 

= OK 

Actual costs of class ‘X’: 
C(X)=(O.6)(O.S)C +(0.6)(O.S)C 

= 0.6C 

Scenario 2: 
Class ‘X’ accounts for 70% of time (and costs) in operation ‘A’, class ‘x’ accounts for 
40% of time (and costs) in operation ‘B’ 

Costs distributed to class ‘X’ on the basis of tally costs: 
C(X)=(O.7)(0.6)C +(0.4)(0.4)C 

= 0.42C +0.16C 
=058C 

Actual costs of class ‘x’: 
c(x)=(0.7)(05)c+(0.4)(0.5)c 

=0.35c+o2c 
= 055c 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Fire away, Mr. Koetting. 

MR. KOETTING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Okay, Mr. But, as I indicated, forget about the 

numbers that we were trying to do orally and we will 

proceed, if you don't mind, with this cross-examination 

exhibit as stated. 

The assumptions here as stated on the 

cross-examination exhibit -- again there are two operations, 

A and B. There are two mail classes, X and Y. Total costs 

in the universe are "C." Operation A represents 60 percent 

of the time and 50 percent of the costs in the universe. 

Do you understand that at least one potential 

source of that type of variation between percentage of time 

and percentage of cost would be different wage rates in the 

two operations? 

A I'm wondering how -- 

Q Right -- 

A -- what your explanation for Assumption 4 was, so 

you are saying that one possible explanation is varying wage 

rates? 

Q Correct, and that is the additional assumption I 

would like you to make here if it is -- 

A Okay, but it is not misclocking and it is a big 

enough system so there's no random variation in sampling? 
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This is not a sampled system, this is a -- we know 

what it looks like? We're sitting up above it so it is all 

a wage rate difference? 

Q It is all a wage rate difference. We are talking 

about an IOCS type sampling system with a very large number 

of tallies. 

A Okay, 

All tallies are direct and we are talking about a 

sampling stratum with tally costs weighting per 

the current historical IOCS methods. 

A Okay, but again, back to Assumption Number 4. If 

Operation A is 60 percent of the time and 50 percent of the 

cost, that is totally due to wage differential in this 

hypothetical? 

Q Yes, it is. 

A Okay. 

Q And as a result of those assumptions, as we just 

further clarified them orally, would you agree that 60 

percent of the unweighted tallies and tally costs are 

associated with Operation A? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay, and we are going to start with what we have 

called Scenario 1 and of our two classes of mail, X and Y, 

Class X accounts for 60 percent of the time and cost in both 

operations -- that is, Operation A and Operation B. 
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1 With me so far? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q And would you agree with the arithmetic shown 

4 there that would indicate that under the Scenario 1 the cost 

5 distributed to Class X on the basis of tally costs would be 

6 0.6 or six-tenths of C? 

7 A Yes, with C being the Total Cost. 

a Q Total Cost, correct. 

9 A Yes. 

10 Q And likewise the actual cost of Class X under the 

11 arithmetic shown there would likewise yield the result that 

12 the actual cost of Class X is six-tenths of the Total Cost, 

13 C. 

14 A I did get that far with you, yes. 

15 Q Okay. Now if we move to Scenario Number 2. 

16 In Scenario Number 2, Class X accounts for 70 

17 percent of the time and the cost in Operation A, while that 

18 same Class X accounts for only 40 percent of the time and 

19 cost in Operation B. 

20 A Okay. 

21 Q And once again we're going to compare the cost 

22 distributed to class X on the basis of tally costs with the 

23 actual cost of class X. Would you agree, according to the 

24 arithmetic shown in the cross-examination exhibit, under 

25 scenario 2, that the cost distributed to class X on the 

AWN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



.,, ~,. . ,,,, * ,,,, “.,“, .,, 

1 basis of tally costs would equal 58/100ths of total cost ~2 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q And would you agree that, in fact, the actual 

4 costs of class X are 55/100ths of class C? 

5 A Looking at it from above, that is correct, in your 

6 hypothetical. 

7 Q Therefore, under our hypothetical, we would have 

a different wage rates in different operations. Would you 

9 agree that the traditional tally weighting methodology 

10 misstates the actual costs of Class X? 

11 A In the stylized hypothetical it appears to. 

12 Q Would you agree that there are actually in the 

13 Postal Service wage dispersion within craft and CAG 

14 combinations? 

15 A Certainly within craft, yes. 

16 Q Another question, this is a different topic. And 

17 just for purposes of clarification. On page 27 of your 

ia testimony, lines 8 through 9, you recommend that the 

19 Commission use the method applied in Docket No. R94-1. I'm 

20 on -- I'm sorry, page 27, lines 8 through 9. 

21 A In the absence of a better alternative, yes. 

22 Q Right. And my question is, based on the entire 

23 context of the discussion on that page, as well as other 

24 parts of your testimony, am I correct to assume that your 

25 recommendation in this regard is limited to the distribution 

15455 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

la 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15456 

methodology applied in Docket R94-1 and not the assumed 

levels of variability? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, I would like to turn to your response to 

Postal Service Interrogatory 18, Part A. 

A Are we done with the hypothetical? 

Q I hope so. 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, I would move that the 

hypothetical, at this point, be entered into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Counsel, I see heads shaking 

and hand movements. 

MR. ACKERLY: On what ground would the 

hypothetical itself be admitted into evidence? It is not 

his testimony. 

MR. KOETTING: Well, I am -- I did misspeak, I 

meant the cross-examination exhibit. 

MR. ACKERLY: On what grounds is the 

cross-examination exhibit his testimony? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Koetting, it has been 

transcribed into the record already. 

MR. KOETTING: That's fine. I withdraw the 

request. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, sir 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q 18-A. 
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A I've got it. 

Q Halfway down the first page, you state that break 

time and clocking in and out time are, quote, "very unevenly 

distributed across operations", correct? 

A Yes. 

Q You don't at that point provide a citation to 

support that. Is your reference here to Exhibit DIVA-2 in 

your testimony, or was there something else you had in mind? 

A I have reviewed all the -- most of the 

spreadsheets that Witness Degen furnished. I probably 

should have cited to some of those also. 

Q Wouldn't you expect to see some variation in 

operation in break and personal need time? 

A You would expect to see some variation, yes. YOU 

would be very -- you would be very surprised if all 50 

operations were exactly the same. 

Q Because, for example, you have things like mail 

handlers that are contractually entitled to additional 

wash-up time. Those are the kinds of factors that might 

lead you to expect higher levels of break and personal need 

time in specific operations, correct? 

A Among other things. 

Q Wouldn't you likewise expect some operations, as a 

result of the nature of the work, to have higher overall not 

handling costs than other operations? 
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A You would expect some. I am not sure anybody 

knows exactly which ones they are. Certainly not on this 

record, we don't have a good explanation of why they differ 

so much. 

Q And that would be -- however, your expectations 

would be based directly on the nature of the work involved 

in the operation, correct? 

A If you were testing a hypothesis 

guess you would want to start down that road. 

Q Well, I am talking about your expectations before 

you did any statistical testing, just based on your 

understanding of the nature of the work performed in 

operations, your expectation, based on the nature of that 

work, would be you would expect to see different levels of 

not handling? 

A Yeah, yes. 

Q Still on Postal Service -- your response to Posta 

Service No. 18. 

A I have to go back and get it again. Sorry. 

Q And when you get there, -- 

A I have got it. 

Q -- it's Table 1 we are looking at, which is a few 

pages in. The page numbered 10 on my copy. And this is a 

table that compares some productivity numbers, correct? 

A Yes. 
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Q And, particularly, it is a comparison of Postal 

Service multi-factor productivity, or TFP for short, to the 

Bureau of Labor Statistics TFP index for the manufacturing 

sector, correct? 

A That's half of the table, yes. 

Q Right. And that's the half I am looking at the 

moment. Is it your understanding that the Postal Service 

TFP incorporates work load and resource usage for the Postal 

Service as a whole and not exclusively for mail processing? 

A Yes, I believe so. 

Q And so mail processing TFP could be leading or 

lagging the Postal Service as a whole, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you could not readily determine that from the 

data -- from your Table 1, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And the same thing is true, is it not, switching 

over to the right hand side of the table of the labor 

productivity, it is not broken out specifically to mail 

processing? 

A That is also correct. 

Q And mail processing could either lead or lag? 

A That's correct. 

Q Would you agree to.the characterization of the 

Postal Service as a labor-intensive service enterprise? 
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A I would call it labor-intensive. The word service 

is kind of loaded in a particular sense. 

Q If it is not a service enterprise, what is it? 

A In a classic sense, it is a service enterprise. 
J.&b 

If the question is, should its productivity look*a service, 

or does it productivity look more like manufacturing, I have 

always been willing to say that its productivity should look 

more like manufacturing than other services that people 

usually think about. It looks more like a steel mill than a 

consulting firm. 

Q Did you m Postal Service TFP to other Bureau 

of Labor Statistics TFP indices? 

A A I have. I have. 

Q Q that BLS publishes a TFP index for that BLS publishes a TFP index for 

private non- private non- 

A Yes. 

Q Have you examined that, made that comparison 

between Postal Service productivity and the BLS TFP for 

private non- usinesses? 

A I have looked at it in the past, yes. 

Q Do you recall the comparison? 

A The Postal Service does much better on that 

comparison, there is no doubt about it whatsoever. Service 

productivity is not nearly as good as manufacturing 

productivity in the United States. 
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Q Would you be willing to accept, subject to check, 

and I assume you have available the numbers to do this check 

that I am asking you to accept subject to check, that the -.- 

looking at the '72 to '93 time period that you cited to, 

that Postal Service TFP annual growth rate, annual average 

growth rate was more than twice that of the private non-me 

business sector? 

A Subject to check, I would accept that. But, 

again, I think it is important to understand what is in each 

of the components, and who should the Postal Service be 

compared to. Should they be compared to law firms and 

consulting firms and accounting firms, and traditional 

services? Or do they really look more like what you might 

think of as manufacturing? That is really what the issue 

is, what kind of productivity would you, should you expect. 

Q One of the comparisons that you make in your 

testimony, do you not, is with the railroad industry? 

A I believe that we cite Witness Degen, who, on 

cross, said that the railroad industry has achieved 5 

percent growth in productivity. 

Q What percentage of railroad inputs are labor? Do 

you know? 

A I'm not sure. It must be lower than the Postal 

Service. 

Q Do you think that that would be an important thing 
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1 to know in making this comparison? 

2 A To say the words or if you were actually doing an 

3 econometric analysis. 

4 Q Well, simply if one is presenting productivity 

5 numbers presumably with the intent that someone will draw 

6 conclusions from them, might they likewise want to be aware 

7 of the relative proportions of railroad versus postal inputs 

a that are comprised of labor? 

9 A They might. 

10 Q What about for example how many -- what proportion 

11 of railroad right-of-ways have been abandoned since 1980? 

12 Might that notbe something that they would want to take into 

13 account? 

14 A I'll cite for the record right now that I'm not a 

15 railroad expert. We simply cited Witness Degen's response 

16 to a cross-examination question: What has productivity been 

17 in the railroad industry, a service industry? 

la You can ask me lots of questions about the 

19 railroads. I won't know the answers to almost all of them. 

20 Q You are aware, though, are you not, that some 

21 railroad right-of-ways -- a nontrivial portion of railroad 

22 right-of-ways have been abandoned -- 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q Over the last several decades? 

25 A Yes. 
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MR. BERGMAN: I object only in that the witness 

has never -- has not been designated an expert in 

railroad -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I would rule in your favor, 

except that the witness already answered the question, so, 

you know -- 

THE WITNESS: And knew the answer. 

MR. KOETTING: And I might add for the record that 

Mr. Degen certainly wasn't presented as a witness on 

railroad productivity by the Postal Service either, but 

somehow or another he seemed to be answering questions in 

that regard as well. So -- sauce for the goose, sauce for 

the gander. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, I don't think we want to 

get into goose and gander sauce here, you know, now. 

MR. KOETTING: Particularly not with Mr. Ackerly 

at the table. 

THE WITNESS: And not with me on the witness 

stand. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I'll leave it at that. 

Do you have more questions, Mr. Koetting? Of a 

nonrailroad nature? 

[Laughter.] 

MR. KOETTING: Let me just to close out the 

railroad line -- 
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1 [Laughter.] 

2 BY MR. KOETTING: 

3 Q You would agree, would you not, that the portion 

4 of the Postal Service's resource usage in the transportation 

5 sector is relatively minor? 

6 MR. BERGMAN: Objection. Clarify what you mean by 

7 minor or try to quantify. 

a BY MR. KOETTING: 

9 Q Relative to the labor cost, Postal Service labor 

10 cost -- Postal Service labor resource usage versus Postal 

11 Service transportation resource usage, would you agree that 

12 the labor usage very much overwhelms the transportation? 

13 A Cost segment 14 is not as big as cost segment 3, 

14 nor cost segment 6 and 7 combined; that's correct. 

15 Q And in fact it's well under ten percent of total 

16 Postal Service cost; correct? 

17 A I'll have to go to my book to get that number, if 

ia you want. 

19 Q That's fine. Now we're done with railroads. 

20 Still on Interrogatory No. 18, two pages further 

21 down, you have table 2, the page with the number 12 at the 

22 top. And this table presents productivities by MODS 

23 operation with some percentage changes; correct? 

24 A That's correct. 

25 Q Wouldn't you expect productivity in individual 
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automated and mechanized operations to decline as the Postal 

Service attempts to process more and more of its mail on 

such equipment a-t would have been previously handled 

manually? 

A I know that -- I believe the Postal Service 

believes that, but I've spent some time thinking about that, 

and I’m not sure that I really believe that for all 

operations. 

Q Would you agree that, for example, if we're 

talking about letter mail sorting, that overall letter mail 

sorting productivity can increase if mail that was formerly 

sorted manually is now successfully processed on automated 

equipment? 

A That's correct. But for example if you look at 

the OCR and you kind of try to explain the fact that 

productivity in the OCR has declined by the fact that the 

mail is getting dirtier, in the period of time that the mail 

has gotten dirtier, computer chips have gotten much better, 

computers are much better at recognizing things, and so even 

if the mail has gotten dirtier, it's a little surprising 

that given ten years of computing power we can't resolve the 

images faster and do something with them, and the dirty mail 

certainly doesn't affect the mechanical portion of the OCRs. 

So dirty mail doesn't really explain OCRs as far as I can 

tell. 
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Q Does your table in any way account for changes in 

the operation mix in the letter and the piece distribution? 

A These tables are simply from Witness Bradley's 

productivities that are inherent in his regressions, so to 

the extent that they don't, they don't. 

Q Did you attempt to compute a productivity for 

overall letter mail operations, for example, over this time 

period? 

A I don't remember if we did or if we didn't. I’m 

sure that you'll find out that if -- I think you'll find out 

if you do it for letter mail that it's probably increased, 

because even though individual productivities have declined, 

you're exactly right, things are moving into more and more 

productive operations. So you have the effect that 

individual productivity can decline, yet total productivity 

can increase. 

You know, there was that old political joke about 

the guy changing parties raised the average IQ of both 

parties. The situation is pretty much the same here. 

MR. KOETTING: That's all we have, Mr. Chairman. 

Thank you, Mr. BUC. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any followup? 

Questions from the bench? 

Redirect? 

MR. BERGMAN: Can we have five minutes, Mr. 
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Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Why don't we take ten, and 

we'll come back at quarter of the hour, make this our 

midmorning break. 

[Recess.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any redirect? 

MR. BERGMAN: Yes, Mr. Chairman. The DMA just has 

a few questions on redirect. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Proceed. 

MR. BERGMAN: Thank you. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BERGMAN: 

Q Mr. But, earlier, in response to the Postal 

Service's questions concerning the cross-examination 

exhibit, and,eTarticulaS scenario 2 of the 

cross-examination exhibit shows that there may be 

differences in costs being distributed to particular classes 

when one compares actual versus tally costs. Are there any 

-fb-- 
other reasons m for such cost differences? 

A I believe that the point that the Service was 

making in the cross-examination, although maybe I shouldn't 

anticipate their points, I should let them make their own 

points, but perhaps the point that they were making is that 

if there are wage differentials, there will be a need to 

re-weight. 
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I would also point out that if there is 

misclocking, there is the same need to re-weight to make it 

all come out right, and that the re-weighting factors are 

exactly the same whether they are due to wage differentials 

or misclocking. 

Q Thank you, Mr. But. On another line of 

questioning by the Postal Service, they asked you questions 

concerning the comparative statistical reliability of the 

traditional IOCS LIOCATT system versus a MODS based cost -- 

cost based, cost pool system. Doesn't such statistical, 

comparative statistical reliability depend on the number of 

distribution keys as well? 

A Yes, it does. The number of distribution keys is 

important as well as how thick they are. 

Q And are there a greater number of distribution 

keys? Can you give any kind of quantification of the 

distribution keys between the two systems? 

A I believe that in the new system there are more 

distribution keys. 

Q And, finally, Mr. But, you were asked some 

questions concerning the variabilities of -- comparative 

variabilities of not handling costs by different activities. 

Can you tell us how big those variations are? 

A There are big variations in not handling costs 

across activities. There's one of the MODS pools where not 
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handling costs amount to 93 percent of the cost of the whole 

cost pool. I believe that there are three other pools where 

not handling is 80 percent of the cost of the cost pool. 

Then there are some cost pools where not handling costs are 

only 20 percent. 

Not only is there a huge amount of variability in 

the not handling costs, but not handling costs are very, 

very big, and I thin 
Is& 

hvolume variable tally dollars, they 

are $4.6 billion in this case, I think that they have been 

growing very, very fast. And in a situation like that, 

where it is not really quite clear what the causal 

relationship is, to distribute them within pool doesn't seem 

to make a lot of sense, especially when I believe that 

consistency with Bradley demands that they be distributed 

across pool. 

MR. BERGMAN: That's all we have, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Did redirect generate any 

recross? 

MR. KOETTING: I'm afraid it did, Mr. Chairman. 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Let's start with the question about the number of 

distribution keys as well as the thickness. Why would the 

number, per se, be a concern if there were adequate 

thickness in each distribution key? 
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A If the hypothesis is true, if there's adequate 

thickness, then I don't care about how many there are, but 

thickness is probably related to the number of keys. 

Q You had an exchange with your counsel regarding 

the hypothetical in the cross-examination exhibit, and you 
w 

talked about the possibility of misclocking-be a source of 

some problems, as well as wage differentials. But I take it 

that if we go back to your original Interrogatory -- 

Interrogatory response that triggered our follow-up, which 

triggered the cross-examination exhibit, and, specifically, 

I am talking about DIVA-6F. 

A Six? 

Q F as in Frank. 

A F, yes. 

Q And our question was, would wage dispersion within 

craft IOCS CAG stratum combinations be a reason to modify 

the IOCS tally cost weights, and your answer was no. And 
aa- 

you m within a craft IOCS CAG strata, each 

employee has an equal probability of being selected. The 

fact that the wage rates are different will not bias the 

estimate. 

Did I interpret your response to your counsel's 

question regarding the problems with wage differentials and 

problems with misclocking, that now you are admitting that, 

despite the fact that each employee has an equal probability 
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of being selected, that wage rates will bias the estimate? 

A No, I was responding to the stylized hypothetical 

example, not the real IOCS world. 

Q You agree that the stylized -- in the stylized 

hypothetical example, though, we had assumed that each 

employee had equal probability of being selected? 

A Yes. 

Q And that didn't change the fact that, in our 

hypothetical, wages rates were biased, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q You had some discussion of the proportions of -- 

the size of the -- well, proportions, I guess, percentage 

size of the not handling tallies in various cost pools with 

your counsel, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Aren't the largest proportion of not handling 

tallies in general support operations where tallies are not 

distributed within cost pools, under Witness Degen's 

methodology? 

A I would have to check precisely. 

Q You don't have any reason to disagree with that 

assertion, however? 

A Or to agree. 

MR. KOETTING: That's all, Mr. Chairman. Thank 

you. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any further -- 

MR. BERGMAN: Mr. Chairman, give us one minute, 

please. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

[Recess.] 

MR. BERGMAN: We have one more question, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

MR. BERGMAN: This is a follow-up to the Postal 

Service's follow-up questions, as well as a reference to Mr. 

But's response to USPS/DMA-T-1-6. 

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BERGMAN: 

Q Mr. But, you said that, in response to question 

6F, you stated that wage dispersions within craft IOCS CAG 

stratum combinations would not be a reason to modify the 

IOCS tally cost weights, and that was because, quote, "Given 

that within a craft IOCS CAG strata, each employee has an 

equal probabil‘t i y of being selected, the fact that wage 

rates are different will not bias the estimate." And I 

assume that you are here referring to the real world. In 

the hypothetical in the cross-examination exhibit, you 

admitted that there may be bias based upon the assumptions 

that were given. Can you explain what the difference is 

between the real world and the assumptions under the 
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stylized hypothetical? 

A Sure. First of all, we had straight wage 

differentials with everybody being paid more. The 

differences aren't quite that way in the Postal Service and 

people, there's a wide variety of wage rates, and it is not 

the case that some people in this operation are always paid 

more than these people in that operation. It is a much more 

complicated situation. 

Second of all, in the real world, there is some 

misclocking, which there isn't in this stylized example. 

And I would have to think of some other reasons. But those 

are the two major reasons. 

MR. BERGMAN: Thank you. That's all we have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Koetting? Anyone else? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If that is the case, Mr. But, I 

want to thank you. We appreciate your appearance here today 

and your contributions to our record. And if there is 

nothing further, you are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

[Witness excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Our next witness is appearing 

on behalf of the Magazine Publishers of America. Mr. Glick 

is already under oath in this proceeding. 

So, Mr. Gold, when you are ready with your 
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1 witness, you can introduce his testimony. 

2 MR. GOLD: MPA calls Sander Glick. He's been 

3 already sworn. 

4 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You can proceed to introduce 

5 Mr. Glick's testimony. 

6 Whereupon, 

7 SANDER GLICK, 

a a witness, was called for examination by counsel for 

9 Magazine Publishers of America and, having been previously 

10 duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

11 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

12 BY MR. GOLD: 

13 Q Mr. Glick, do you have before you what's been 

14 identified as MPA-T-3, Direct Testimony of Sander Glick? 

15 A Yes, I do. 

16 Q And have you filed any revisions to this 

17 testimony? 

18 A Yes, on February 11. 

19 Q And do the copies that are being submitted to the 

20 reporter reflect those revisions? 

21 A Yes, they do. 

22 Q And if you were to testify today, would your 

23 testimony be the same? 

24 A Yes, it would. 

25 MR. GOLD: Mr. Chairman, I'm handing two copies of 

15474 
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the testimony to the reporter and ask that it be admitted 

into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

Hearing none, Mr. Glick's testimony and exhibits 

are received into evidence, and I direct that they be 

transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Sander Glick, MPA-T-3, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 
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1. Autobiographical Sketch 

My name is Sander A. Glick. I am a Senior Analyst at Project 

Performance Corporation (PPC), a consulting firm based in Sterling, Virginia. 

PPC provides management, information technology, and environmental 

consulting selvices to private and public sector clients. The firm has grown 

rapidly since our inception in 1991; last year we were number 272 on the Inc. 

500. a compilation of the fastest growing private companies in America. Since 

joining the firm, I have performed economic and cost analysis for both private 

and governmental clients. 

I attended the Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs at 

Syracuse University, where I received a Master of Public Administration degree 

in 1994, and Carleton College, where I received a BA, magna cum laude, in 

Physics in 1993. While at Syracuse University, I was a graduate assistant in the 

Center for Technology and Infonation Policy and assisted in developing and 

administering a National Science Foundation-funded survey of more than 500 

companies regarding the costs and benefits of working with Federally-funded 

Research and Development laboratories, 

Following my formal education, I joined PPC in 1994 as an Analyst. At 

the end of 1996, I was promoted to Senior Analyst. Since joining PPC, I have 

assisted the Department of Energy by developing methods for estimating the life- 

cycle cost of cleaning up nuclear weapon production sites and then collecting 

data to implement the analysis. I have also developed regulatory compliance 

cost estimates and reviewed cost estimates prepared by other cost estimators. 
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In this testimony, I review the Postal Service’s method for determining 

rural carrier salaries and the Postal Service’s rural carrier costing methodology. I 

find that the Postal Service’s costing methodology violates the long established 

principle that the distribution of a cost to subclass must be consistent with the 

way the cost is incurred and the attribution methodology. This inconsistency 

results in an anomalous result: the cost distributed to a subclass of mail per flat 

delivered is about 15 percent higher than the amount the rural carrier is actually 

paid to deliver a flat while the cost distributed per letter is about ten percent 

higher than the amount the rural carrier is paid to deliver a letter. To correct this 

anomaly and to make rural carrier cost distribution and attribution consistent I 

propose an improvement to the Postal Service’s proposed methodology for 

distributing rural carrier costs to subclass. 

III. Rural Carrier Salaries 

Unlike city carriers who are paid on an hourly basis, the Postal Service 

pays rural carriers on evaluated routes (salaries for carriers on evaluated routes 

comprise more than 90 percent of salary costs for rural carriers) based upon the 

amount of work they perform (e.g., the number of letters they deliver). For 

example, a rural carrier is paid for .0791 minutes for every ‘letter he delivers, 

regardless of how long it actually takes him to deliver the letter. 

Table 1 shows the evaluation factor, or minutes allowed per unit of work 

(e.g., minutes allowed per letter delivered), for all rural carrier workload 

measures (USPS-T-5, WP-B, W/S 10.1.1) and the amount a carrier, being paid 

the average FY 1996 rural carrier salary of $21.07 per hour (LR-H-212. W/S-I, 

Line 63, Column E), would be paid for performing one unit of each task. 

3 
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Table 1. Evaluation Factors for Each Task 

NDCBU Compartments 1 .ooooo 0.351 
Parcel Post Lockers 2.00000 0.702 
Pouches 1 .ooooo 0.351 
Withdrawals 1 .ooooo 0.351 
Change of Address 2.00000 0.702 
Form 3579 2.00000 0.702 
Office Work 1 .ooooo 0.351 
Purchase Stamps 1 .ooooo 0.351 
Other Suitable Allowance 1.00000 0.351 
Dismount 0.10000 0.035 
Dismount Distance 0.00284 0.001 

For example. a carrier being paid the average rural carrier salary would be 

paid five cents to deliver a flat and 2.8 cents to deliver a letter. Because the 

“average” carrier is paid five cents to deliver a flat (regardless of the volume), five 

cents is the volume variable (or marginal) rural carrier cost for deliverin,g one flat. 

For 1996, the Postal Service based “rural carrier salaries on route 

evaluations [the National Mail Count] conducted in the fall of 1996.” (Response 

of United States Postal Service to MPALJSPS-T17-10). On these route 

evaluations, the Postal Service counted the workload of individual rural carriers 
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for each route evaluation item shown in Table 1. To determine the number of 

hours for which each rural carrier would be paid, the Postal Service multiplied the 

count for each route evaluation item by its respective evaluation factor and then 

summed hours across all route evaluation items. The FY 1996 salary of an 

individual rural carrier was based upon the number of hours calculated from the 

“evaluation” conducted in the Fall of 1995. 

Because carriers are paid based upon workload, rather than actual work 

hours, a perfect costing method would distribute the amount a carrier is paid to 

perform a unit of workload for each unit of workload performed (e.g., distribute 

five cents, the amount a carrier is paid to deliver a flat, to subclass for every flat 

delivered). Because the National Mail Count (NMC) is only performed in the Fall 

and therefore does not perfectly reflect annual mail volumes, an appropriate 

costing system, at a minimum, should ensure an equal markup on the amount a 

carrier is paid to perform a unit of workload for each route evaluation item (e.g.. if 

the Postal Service distributes 15 percent more than the cost for delivering a flat 

for each flat delivered, the Postal Service should also distribute 15 percent more 

than the cost for delivering a letter for each letter delivered).’ 

IV. Rural Carrier Costing Methodology 

As for all cost segments, there are two steps to the Postal Service’s 

costing methodology. First, Witness Baron determined the volume variability of 

rural carrier costs (the attribution step). Then, Witness Alexandrovich distributed 

volume-variable costs to subclass (the distribution step). 

A. Attribution - Determining Volume Variable Cost 

Witness Baron first divided accrued costs into those for evaluated routes 

and those for other routes based upon payroll data (See Table 2). He then 

’ My improvements focus on the ‘Letters Delivered” and “Flats Delivered” costs because these 
costs account for approximately SO percent of all rural carrier costs. 

, 
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defined sixteen of the route evaluation items, shown in Table 1. as variable 

because “the time required for completion varies proportionately with volume 

delivered on the route.” The remaining items were fixed because “the time 

required for completion is unaffected by route volume.” (USPS-T-17 at 68-69). 

Table 2. FY 1996 Rural Carrier Accrued Cost by Route Type 

9 
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II 
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I9 
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21 
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Individually for evaluated and other routes, he then determined the 

average units of each route evaluation item performed per week per route from 

Route Type 

the NMC and multiplied this figure by the evaluation factor for each route 

Cost ($0005) 

evaluation item to determine the “average weekly minutes for the given item. For 

Evaluated 

example, the average weekly activity level estimated for the letters delivered item 

$2,801.424 

equals 5,713 letters per week per route. 

Other 273,010 

The product of this level and the 

evaluation factor of 0.0791 minutes per letter equals an estimated 452 minutes 

per week per route for delivering letters in FY 1996.” (USPS-T-17 at 70). 

Finally, Witness Baron divided the sum of the average minutes per week 

per route for all variable route evaluation items by the average minutes per week 

per route for all route evaluation items, fixed and variable, to obtain the volume 

variability for evaluated routes and other routes (See Table 3). (USPS-T-17 at 

74). 

24 Table 3. Volume Variability of Rural Carrier Costs 
25 

Route Type Variability (%) Variable Cost ($000~) 
Evaluated 49.04 81.373.846 
Other 49.87 136,139 

26 
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I B. Disfri6ution - Distributing Cost to Subclass 
2 
3 Witness Alexandrovich’s first step in distributing volume-variable rural 

4 carrier costs was to disaggregate volume-variable rural carrier costs by route 

j evaluation item. To do this, he essentially apportioned volume-variable cost to 

6 variable route evaluation items in proportion to average minutes per week per 

7 route (excluding vehicle loading and markups time).2 Table 4 provides the 

8 results of this process for evaluated routes. 

9 

IO Table 4. Base Year 1996 Evaluated Route Costs by Variable Route 
II Evaluation Item 
I3 

15 

fJ Witness Alexandrovich then developed distribution keys for each volume- 

I5 variable route evaluation item “cost pool” shown in Table 4. For the “Flats 

16 Delivered” and “Letters Delivered” cost pools, these distribution keys were based 

17 upon volumes from the rural Carrier Cost System (CCS). For example, the 

I8 distribution key for the “Flats Delivered” route evaluation item was the volume of 

19 flats delivered by rural carriers. It is important to note that, before using these 

20 distribution keys, the Postal Service reclassified some letters from rural CCS as 

2 The derivation of average minutes per week per route is described in Section 1V.A 

6 
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flats primarily to account for the fact that the definition of a flat in the NMC is 

different than the standard postal definition of a flat.’ 

V. Data Anomaly 

Table 1 shows that the average rural carrier would have been paid 2.8 

cents for each letter delivered and 5.0 cents for each flat delivered in the Base 

Year. In contrast, the Base Year 1996 cost distributed to subclass per letter was 

3.0 cents (about ten percent higher than the amount the rural carrier is paid) and 

the cost distributed per flat was 5.7 cents (about 15 percent higher).” 

The reason for this anomaly is that Witness Alexandrovich, consistent with 

the attribution step, used NMC data to disaggregate rural carrier volume variable 

costs to the “Letters Delivered” and “Flats Delivered” rural carrier cost pools, but 

used volumes from the CCS to distribute these costs to subclass. In past cases, 

the Postal Service argued that shape data from the NMC is more reasonable 

than that from CCS: 

“The primary source of the discrepancy appears to be small flats 
which accidentally are recorded as letters. The discrepancy 
results from a definition of ‘letters’ and ‘flats’ that is unique to 
rural routes. The shape of rural letters is defined as 5” in height 
or less. Anything with a greater height is a flat. By the standard 
Postal definition (in the Domestic Mail Manual). a letter can have 
a height of up to 6 116” These pieces of mail are shaped like 
letters, but in fact are greater than 5’ in height. They would be 
considered letters except by experts in Rural Carrier mail shape 
definitions.... The National Mail Count is the basis for the 
carrier’s salary.... Therefore, they [carriers] would have an 
incentive to insure that none of their flats get misclassified as 
letters.... The 2858R surveys [CCS in this case], on the other 
hand. do not appear to carriers as potentially beneficial or 
harmful to them.... [For this test, data collectors] are experts in 
distinguishing the details of the different subclasses, so there is 
no reason to believe they are making any mistakes in this area. 
The shape of mail, on the other hand, is different for rural routes 
than for city routes. The shape is not the main focus of this test, 

3 For more detail on the mail shape adjustment, please refer to Section V of this testimony or Docket NO 
R90-1. USPS-T-13, Appendix F. 
4 Cost distributed per route evaluation item is equal to the rural car&r cost for a route evaluation item 
divided by the number of units (e.g., mail volume) for that route evaluation item. 

7 
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and furthermore. is inconsistent with the shape definition for city 
routes. Therefore. it seems reasonable to conclude that sdine 
pieces... are being recorded as letters instead of flats.” (Docket 
No. R90-1. USPS-T-13, Appendix F, Page F-26-F-26). 

For this reason, the Postal Service in Docket No. R90-1. and all dockets 

sinces, implemented a procedure called the mail shape adjustment to adjust 

letters (as a percentage of letters and flats) in the 2858R (or rural CCS) to be 

equal to letters (as a percentage of letters and flats) in the NMC. In this case, 

the mail shape adjustment does not fully correct the problem. This can be seen 

in two inconsistencies which remain after the mail shape adjustment. 

First, based upon NMC volumes, Witness Alexandrovich found that letters 

make up 58 percent of rural carrier letter/flat mail volume (USPS-T-5, W/P B, 

Tables 10.1.1 and 10.2.1). CCS volumes, even after the mail shape adjustment, 

indicate that letters make up 59 percent of rural carrier letter/flat mail volume. 

Second, as described earlier in this section, the cost distributed per flat is higher 

than the volume variable cost of rural carrier flat delivery - the amount a carrier is 

paid to deliver a flat -while the cost distributed per letter is lower than the volume 

variable cost of rural carrier letter delivery - the amount a carrier is paid to deliver 

a letter. I propose that the Postal Rate Commission ensure that attribution and 

distribution are consistent by making an adjustment that fully addresses these 

anomalies. Section VI proposes a modification to the Postal Service’s mail 

shape adjustment that properly addresses the problem. 

VI. Proposed Methodology 

28 
29 I propose a mail shape adjustment that recodes a sufficient amount of 

30 letters such that the ratio of FY 1996 letters to letters and flats combined from 

31 CCS be equal to 58 percent. Performing any other letter/flat mail shape 

32 adjustment will result in the anomaly described above. As derived in Exhibit 

‘The Postal SeMce’s proposed mail shape adjustment is described in LR-H-193. 

8 
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MPA 3-1, this mail shape adjustment recodes 1 out of every 6.34818 letters as 

flats. This solves the anomaly and ensures that the markup (in this case, mark 

down) on flats is equal to the markup on letters. Exhibit MPA 3-2 shows the 

resulting Base Year 1996 distribution keys for the “Flats Delivered” and “Letters 

Delivered” cost pools. 

VII. Conclusions 

There is an inconsistency between volume data from the NMC and the 

rural CCS. In Docket No. R90-1, Witness Barker found that this was primarily 

due to the fact that rural flats are defined differently than the standard definition 

in the Domestic Mail Manual. This inconsistency results in attributing too much 

cost to classes with a high proportion of flats and too little cost to classes with a 

high proportion of letters. 

The Postal Service’s mail shape adjustment does not completely address 

the problem. For this reason, I propose that the Commission use the mail shape 

adjustment described in Section VI of my testimony and illustrated in Exhibit 

MPA 3-l Adopting this adjustment will result in the Base Year rural carrier cost 

distribution for “Letters Delivered” and “Flats Delivered” shown in Exhibit MPA 3- 

2, 

Exhibit MPA 3-3 estimates the difference in Test Year After Rates (TYAR) 

costs by subclass between the USPS proposed rural carrier costing methodology 

and the MPA proposed methodology. To obtain a precise estimate of the TYAR 

cost difference, the Rate Commission should rerun the Postal Service’s roll 

forward model. The proposed methodology decreases Periodical rural carrier 

costs by $4.2 million and total Periodical costs, taking into account cost 

piggybacks, by $5.1 million. Using TYAR volumes from Exhibit USPS-3OF, 

Table 5 disaggregates the cost reduction within the Periodical class by subclass. 

9 
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Table 5. TYAR Periodicals Cost Reduction by Subclass 

In-County 
Regular 
Nonprofit 
Classroom 

Subclass Cost Reduction ($000~) 
$446 

$3.538 
$1,070 

$23 
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6.346.432 
7.517.234 

42,417 

5,298.693 
6.274.229 

42.417 
615.117 
393,537 

12.623.994 

28.3% 748.470 1.796.209 
1.597.653 

0 
9 
0 

3.396.061 

36.372 
0 
0 

2593.141 

13.3% 
11.6% 
0.0% 
0.0% 
0.0% 

25.1% 

0.3% 
0.0% 
0.0% 

19.1% 

33.5% 
0.2% 
3.3% 
2.1% 

67.5% 

354.646 
0 
0 
9 

1.193.318 

35,961 
9 
0 

2.543.919 

0.0% 
0.0% 
0.0% 
1.3% 

2,072 
0 

325 
248,453 

so 
$9 

15.985 

3,217 
1.825.310 
3.564.967 

198.821 
1.301.467 
6.893.802 

2.665 
,.523.466 

0.0% 
8.1% 

15.9% 
0.9% 
5.6% 

30.8% 

5.145 
3.100.317 
3.494.726 

146.469 
663.581 

7.432.240 

0.0% 
22.9% 
25.8% 

1.1% 
5.0% 

54.9% 

2.975.502 
165,945 

,.086,264 
5.753.684 

466:376 
6.292.322 

3.214 
1,822 

303 
2.726 
6.065 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Glick, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, based upon the revisions that 

we just provided. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. And do you have a list 

of the revisions, just so that parties can know what changes 

you made in your earlier responses? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. The second-to-last paragraph 

of MPA-T-3, I struck that paragraph, and the beginning of 

the paragraph before, I said there are two reasons, and I 

changed that to there is one reason. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

I'm going to provide two copies of the corrected 

designated written cross-examination of Witness Glick to the 

reporter, and direct that it be accepted into evidence and 

transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Sander Glick, 

MPA-T-3, was received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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Magazine Publishers of America Witness Sander Giick 
Responses to interrogatories of USPS 

USPSIMPA-13-i. Please refer to Exhibit MPA 3-1. 

(a) Please confirm that the letters volume you used to calculate the letters percentage 
of 51.70% shown in the top row of this exhibit excludes DPS and sector segment mail 
pieces. lf you confirm, please explain why you excluded DPS and sector segment 
mail from your calculation of the letters percentage. If you do not confirm, please 
explain fully. 

(b) Please confirm that lf your calculation had included DPS and sector segment mail, 
the letters percentage would have equaled 58.01%. 

(c) if you did not exclude DPS and sector segment in your calculation of 51.70% as the 
letters percentage, please explain your derivation of this percentage. 

Response: 

(a) Confirmed. I assumed that the distribution key the Postal Service proposed for 

‘Letters Delivered’ costs was an appropriate distribution key. Specifically, because 

‘Letters Delivered’ costs do not include any costs for DPS and sector segment mail, I 

assumed that the distribution keyfor’letters Delivered’ excluded DPS and sector segment 

volumes. tfthis were the case, it would be proper to exclude DPS and sector segment mail 

pieces from the calculation that resulted in the 51.70% in the top row of Exhibit MPA 3-1. 

My response to USPSIMPA-T33 explains why the Postal Service-proposed distribution 

key for ‘Letters Delivered’ costs is incorrect and shows that the anomaly I explained in my 

testimony would still exist even if I used the 58.01 percent figure in my mail shape 

adjustment. Based on this interrogatory, I will revise my testimony to reflect the 58.01 

percent figure. 

(b) Using my process, I calculate 58.02%. 

(c) NIA 
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Magazine Publishers of America Witness Sander Glick 
Responses to Interrogatories of USPS 

USPSIMPA-T3-2. Please refer to USPS-T-5, WP-B, W/S 10.1.1 and 10.2.1, column 2. 
Please confirm that the DPS and sector segment items listed on line numbers 8a and 8b 
consist of deliveries of letter-shape mail pieces. If you do not confirm, please explain your 
understanding of the shape content of DPS and sector segment mail pieces as defined at 
lines 8a and 8b. 

Response: 

Confirmed. 

3 
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Magazine Publishers of America Witness Sander Glick 
Responses to Interrogatories of USPS 

USPSIMPA-T3-3. Please refer to USPS-T-5, WP-B, W/S 10.1.2 and 10.2.2, column 1. 
Please confirm that the CCS letters delivered volumes that were used to derive the 
percentages shown in this column 1 include DPS and sector segment volumes. If you do 
not confirm, please explain your understanding of how the rural CCS file accounts for DPS 
and sector segment mail. 

Response: 

Confirmed. Please note that including DPS and sector segment volumes in the distribution 

key for “Letters Delivered” costs is inappropriate. The costs for the “Letters Delivered” 

route evaluation item do not include costs for DPS and sector segment (SS) letter delivery. 

Therefore, the distribution key for this route evaluation item should exclude DPS and sector 

segment volumes. Nonetheless, the Postal Service’s distribution key for “Letters 

Delivered” costs includes DPS and SS letter volumes. 

An implication of the Postal Service using an incorrect distribution key for the “Letters 

Delivered” route evaluation item is that the Postal Service distributes more rural carrier cost 

per DPS or sector segment letter than for each non-DPSlnon-SS letter. This is despite the 

fact that rural carriers are paid less to deliver DPS and sector segment letters (about 1.2 

cents and 1.6 cents, respectively) than they are paid to deliver other letters (2.8 cents). 

While DPS and SS letters are included in the distribution key for the “Letters Delivered” 

route evaluation item, non-DPSlnon-SS letters are not included in the distribution key for 

the “DPS” and “Sector Segment” route evaluation items. Therefore, the Postal Service’s 

rural carrier cost distribution method assigns too much cost to classes of mail for which a 

large portion of letter mail consists of DPS/SS letters and not enough cost to classes of 

mail with a below average proportion of DPSlSS letters. To correct this problem, the 

Postal Service should exclude sector segment and DPS letters from the distribution key 

for the “Letters Delivered” route evaluation item. 

4 
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Magazine Publishers of America Witness Sander Giick 
Responses to interrogatories of USPS 

Excluding sector segment and DPS letters from the “Letters Delivered” route evaluation 

item would also facilitate more appropriate comparisons of rural CCS data and National 

Mail Count data. For example, if I had excluded DPS and sector segment volumes from 

the rural CCS letter volumes when I compared the cost distributed per “Letter Delivered” 

piece and cost distributed per “Flat Delivered” piece the anomaly in my testimony would 

have been somewhat smaller. Specifically, after excluding DPS and SS letters from the 

distribution key for the “Letters Delivered” route evaluation item, the cost distributed per flat 

is 15.3 percent higher than the amount rural carriers are paid to deliver one flat while the 

cost distributed per letter delivered is only 9.6 percent higher than the amount rural carriers 

are paid to deliver one letter (See Table 1). 

Table 1. Cost Distributed per Piece and Carrier Pay per Piece after Postal 

Service’s Mail Shape Adjustment 

Evaluation Item Cost Volume Cost Distributed Carrier Pay Difference 

($OOOS) (000s) Per Piece Per Piece 

[II I21 [31=[11@1 I41 t51=([31-14l)/t41 
Letters Delivered 450,698 14,610,218’ 3.0 cents 2.6 cents 9.6% 
Flats Delivered 753,785 13,146,349 5.7 cents 5.0 cents 15.3% 

‘According to the National Mail Count, approximately 22.5 percent (165,695/737.031) of rural letters are DPS or 
sector segment letters. LR-H-29 at l-5. 

There is one reason why the anomaly exists even after excluding DPS and sector 

segment letters from the cost distributed per piece calculation. When making the mail 

shape adjustment, the Postal Service used September Rural CCS volumes rather than 

annual volumes. By using September Rural CCS volumes rather than annual ‘volumes, 

the Postal Service distributes too much costs to flats because flats make up a higher 

percentage of letter/flat volume in September than they do for the fiscal year as a 

whole. Docket No. R90-1, USPS-T-13 at F-24-25; Docket No. R94-1, USPS-T-14, 

Workpaper B-l 0, W/S 10.0.3. 

5 
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Magazine Publishers of America Witness Sander Giick 
Responses to interrogatories of USPS 

Updating Exhibit MPA 3-l with the 58.01 percent figure referred to in USPSIMPA-T3- 

l(b), yields a mail shape adjustment that recodes one out of every 6.34818 letters as 

flats. To achieve this adjustment while recoding no letters as flats for subclasses with 

no Rural CCS flat volumes, the mail shape adjustment requires recoding one out of 

every 6.04763 letters as flats for subclasses containing both flats and letters. 

6 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that leads us to oral 

cross _ The Postal Service is the only party that requested 

oral cross-examination of this witness. Does anyone else 

wish to cross-examine? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Ms. Duchek, when you're 

ready. 

MS. DUCHEK: The Postal Service has no 

cross-examination. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And I don't believe there are 

any questions from the bench. 

And that means there's no redirect. 

And, Mr. Glick, we want to thank you for coming 

back today. Again, we appreciate your appearance and your 

contributions to our record, and if there's nothing further, 

you're excused. 

[Witness excused. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Our next witness is a Dow Jones 

witness. 

Mr. McBride, when you're ready. 

MR. MCBRIDE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At this 

point Dow Jones & Company, Inc., calls William B. Shew. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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1 Whereupon, 

2 WILLIAM B. SHEW, 

3 a witness, was called for examination by counsel for Dow 

4 Jones & Company, Inc. and, having been first duly sworn, was 

5 examined and testified as follows: 

6 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

7 BY MR. MCBRIDE: 

8 Q Please state your name and title for the record. 

9 A I'm William B. Shew. I'm currently a visiting 

10 scholar at the American Enterprise Institute. 

11 Q Mr. Shew, I've put before you a copy of a document 

12 entitled Direct Testimony of William B. Shew on behalf of 

13 Dow Jones & Company, Inc., and denominated DJT-1. Did you 

14 prepare that testimony for submission in this proceeding? 

15 A Yes, I did. 

16 Q If you were to testify today, would your testimony 

17 be the same as that document? 

18 A Yes, it would be. 

19 Q Do you have any corrections or changes to make to 

20 that document? 

21 A No. 

22 MR. MCBRIDE: Mr. Chairman, I move the admission 

23 of DJT-1. 

24 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

25 Hearing none, Mr. Shew's testimony and exhibits 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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1 are received into evidence, and I direct that they be 

2 transcribed into the record at this point. 

3 [Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

4 William B. Shew, DJ-T-1, was 

5 received into evidence and 

6 transcribed into the record.] 
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I Direct Testimony of William B. Shew 

2 Autobioprauhical Sketch 

3 Myname is William B. Shew. I am currently a Visiting Scholar at the American 

4 Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research, where my research centers on regulatory 

5 economics. I have worked with government agencies and regulated organizations, here 

6 and abroad, on methods for improving performance in regulated industries. 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

II 

I2 

lj 

14 

15 

16 

After teaching economics at the University of London, I became a Vice President 

of National Economic Research Associates, a Director of Putnam, Hayes & Bartlett, and 

Director of Economic Studies at Arthur Andersen. I have analyzed cost and price issues 

in a number of regulated industries, including telecommunications, energy, transportation _. - 

and the media. In the Postal Rate Commission’s Docket No. MC95-1 on classification 

reform, 1 testified on appropriate economic principles for designing postal rates and, in 

particular, the important role service definition plays in efftcient pricing of postal 

services. At the American Enterprise Institute. I am currently completing a study that 

evaluates federal regulation of communications markets. My resume is attached as 

Exhibit DJ-I. 

17 Pumose and Scow ofTestimonv 

18 The USPS is advocating changes in postal rates based in part on a new 

19 methodology for estimating the mail processing costs of individual postal services. The 

20 new methodology consists oftwo principal building blocks constructed by consultants to 

21 the USPS. Professor Bradley of George Washington University and Mr. Degen of 
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I Christensen Associates. Professor Bradley has estimated how the direct labor and 

2 overhead costs of mail processing vary with mail-processing volumes aggregated over ah 

3 classes of mail. Mr. Degen has taken those estimates and distributed them across 

4 individuarmail services, using various assumptions. The new methodology produces cost 

5 estimates for individual postal services that often differ noticeably from the estimates 

6 produced by the traditional methodology that the USPS has used in the past. 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

II 

I? 

I3 

14 

I have been asked to assess the new methodology for estimating the mail 

processing costs of postal services and to evaluate its suitability as a basis for developing 

new postal rates. To that end, I have reviewed the methodology to determine whether it 

seems reasonable and consistent with the principles recognized in economics for properly 

measuring service costs. In performing my review, I have drawn on my experiehces’ - 

estimating service costs in regulated industries and in working with companies and 

regulatory agencies to develop the cost information necessary for rate regulation to work 

well. 

15 To preview my conclusions, 

16 I. Professor Bradley and the USPS are to be commended for empirically investigating 

17 how mail processing costs vary with volume, instead of simply assuming “100 % 

18 variability” - an assumption that this important research reveals to be quite,wrong. 

I9 

20 

?I 

1. In contrast to Professor Bradley’s study, Mr. Degen’s contribution, on the 

challenging task of identifying the mail processing costs of individual service 

subclasses, relies far less on empirical investigation, and instead makes extensive 

2 



15505 

1 

2 

3 

use of assumption. Less than half of his cost assignments to individual services 

appear to have a basis in fact, and the majority of costs are assigned to service 

classes on the basis of untested, seemingly arbitrary assumptions. 

4 

6 

7 

8 

3. For his assumptions to be correct, the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling 

mail in any one cost pool must be (a) unrelated in any informative way to the 

activities in any other cost pool and (b) distributed identically to the documented 

costs within the cost pool. Mr. Degen does not offer a reason that should be so, and 

I cannot think of one. 

9 

IO 

4. Using arbitrary assumption to allocate costs to services should not be confused with 

actually measuring the costs of individual services and does not provide a sound 
_. - 

II 

I2 

I3 

14 

basis for developing rates. Simply “assuming” what the costs of services are 

constitutes a determination not of & but of cost-recoverv, which usurps the 

regulator’s role of deciding how costs should be recovered that are not clearly 

identifiable with individual services. 

I5 

16 

17 

18 

5. The USPS should be strongly encouraged to develop data to determine the costs 

caused by each service subclass. something that need be no more onerous than the 

current system for collecting cost information, which does not always seem well’ 

suited to identifying service costs. 

19 6. In the meantime. the Postal Rate Commission may want to consider whether some 

20 better cost foundation is available for developing rates in the current case. One 

II possibility is to retain the USPS’s cost study, but to eliminate its speculative 
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I allocations, classifying as institutional costs all costs not clearly identifiable with 

2 individual service classes. Or one might seek a middle ground between that and the 

3 Postal Service’s proposal to rely extensively on untested assumptions. That would 

4 meti a methodology that, although not free of assumptions, makes better use of 

5 existing information and yields results that are less sensitive to untested 

6 assumptions than the methodology advanced by the Postal Service. 

7 The organization of my testimony is straightforward. I will begin with some 

8 insights that economics provides into the kind of cost information needed for good rate 

9 regulation. After reviewing the key role that costs should play in setting prices, I will 

IO discuss important differences between service cost as measured by causal responsibility 

II and the pseudo costs that emerge from assumption-driven cost allocations. With that as a - 

I? backdrop. I will offer some thoughts on the new USPS cost methodology, and suggest 

I3 ways to develop a firmer cost foundation for rate-making. 

I4 I. Whv Good Cost Information is Imuortant for Good Rate Regulation 

15 On the rare occasions that economists exhibit anything resembling religious 

16 fervor, they are likely to be declaiming on the working of the price system. As viewed by 

17 economists, prices do far more than merely lighten the pocket or purse. They play a vital 

18 role in determining how efficiently the economy makes use of its resources. Prices 

19 influence the demand for individual goods and services and how that demand is 

20 distributed across competing suppliers. If prices do not suitably reflect cost, the danger 

?I arises that purchasers will consume too much of one good and too little of another, or 
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3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

II 

I? 

I3 

I4 

I5 

16 

17 

18 

The appropriate relationship between service cost and price depends on a number 

of considerations. In industries with high fixed costs, setting prices above variable costs 

may be necessary if a supplier is to recover all its costs. And for services creating 

spillover benefits for society, a strong case exists For setting lower prices than otherwise 

would be appropriate. These considerations, along with others that Congress insisted be 

19 taken into account in setting postal rates. all affect the efficient relationship of @ices to 

20 costs. But each service’s true cost - the cost that would be avoided if the service were 

21 not offered - is inevitably the appropriate point of departure in establishing suitable 

take their business to less efficient suppliers, with the result that the economy’s limited 

resources are not efficiently used. 

A simple example may be helpful to illustrate (1) the impact of prices on the 

efticiency with which resources are used and (2) the measure of cost relevant to providing 

customers with appropriate price signals. Suppose that oranges and pears each require $1 

of real resources to produce, but oranges are priced at S.50 and pears at $2. At a SO.50 

price, consumption of oranges would be wastefully excessive, since consumers to whom 

oranges are worth as little as 50 cents would be encouraged to buy them, even though 

each one absorbs $1 of the economy’s resources to be produced. As for pears, pricing 

them at $2, well above their $1 cost, would also be wasteful, since it would discourage 

consumers from buying pears that they value more than their production cost. Thus; - 

prices that do not appropriately reflect cost can lead to a costly waste of resources, by 

unduly encouraging or discouraging consumption. 
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I service rates. If service costs are not known accurately, then no sound basis exists for 

2 setting postal rates. 

3 The cost measure relevant to giving customers suitable price signals is the cost 

4 actually caused by providing a service, which can differ sharply from the cost that is 

5 “allocated” or “distributed” or “attributed” to a service. The cost caused by the service - 

6 the cost that would be avoided if the service were not provided - constitutes the bedrock 

7 information necessary to formulate fair and efficient prices. 

8 Measuring service costs accurately can be impeded by several complications. 

9 Consider the matter of service definition. The costs incurred in providing seemingly 

IO identical postal services can differ markedly. For instance, the cost of transporting a 
-. - 

II letter 700 miles can depend on whether its destination is Chicago or Cedar Rapids. 

I:! Defining services narrowly enough to produce (practically) identical costs within a 

I3 service category would necessitate an impractically large proliferation of defined 

I4 services. 

I5 A closely related issue is how best to define service volumes in a cost analysis. 

16 Since the focal question about cost is how it is affected by a change in service volume, a 

17 decision must be made about whether the quantity of a postal service is most 

18 meaningfully measured by (say) the number of pieces, their aggregate weight; their 

I9 aggregate transport distance, or (more likely) some combinations ofthose and other 

30 factors. 
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I While these are matters that must be confronted in quantifying a complex cost 

2 structure, they present no real obstacles to obtaining the cost information necessary for 

3 efficient service pricing. True, they require good practical judgment in order to obtain an 

4 accurate pi%+.rayal of the cost conditions of the regulated firm. But the need for a 

5 thoughtfully designed study should not be an obstacle to reliably ascertaining service 

6 costs. 

7 When serious impediments to accurately determining service costs do arise, their 

8 source almost invariably is a lack of adequate data to identify the costs that are caused by 

9 each individual service. The remedy is straightfotward. First, identify the data that 

IO would permit individual service costs to be accurately quantified. Then set up a system 

11 to collect and compile the needed data. _. - 

12 

I3 

14 

I5 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

Doing that, admittedly, requires work. Data requirements can most safely be 

identified by designing the cost analysis in advance-specifying the service definitions to 

be used in the analysis, the variables that will be employed to explain costs, the level of 

aggregation at which service volumes will be related to costs, and so forth. Then there is 

the chore of establishing a system to collect and compile the necessary data. None of that 

is easy, But then, neither is the current set of arrangements for collecting cost data and 

using assumptions to construct large, complex models to allocate costs. In short, the 

excuse is becoming threadbare that arbitrary cost allocations must continue because no 

one has collected the data to determine actual cost causality. 

21 As the shortcomings of “allocated” or “distributed” costs have become more 

22 widely recognized. there has been a movement within regulated industries to develop data 

7 
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I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

II 

enabling better estimates of service costs. The techniques formerly employed to allocate 

costs in multiproduct regulated~industries are capable of attributing a wide range of cost 

to any particular service, depending upon the particular assumptions adopted about how 

costs “shoiild” be allocated and book-keeping conventions, which influence the nature of 

the cost records that are available.’ Of course, the true cost of a service does not change 

with the assumptions adopted. Yet in effect that happens when the facts necessary to 

determine cost responsibility have not been gathered. For then, the costs recognized for 

the purpose of regulating rates reflect the assumptions chosen to allocate costs. If service 

costs are arbitrary, service prices cannot help but be arbitrary as well. And arbitrary 

service prices are poorly suited to provide customers with the stgnals that promote 

efficient use of resources. -. - 

I? In short, the value of accurate cost information is hard to overestimate. It is 

I3 essential in order to set service prices that compon with the statutory standards and 

14 encourage Postal Service customers to make economically efficient choices. A cost study 

I5 relying heavily on untested assumptions is likely to lead to costly waste. In addition, 

I6 inaccurate cost estimates can be unfair, by leading to overcharges to some customers at 

17 the same time that prices to other customers are lower than the true costs that they impose 

I8 on the system. 

I9 Private sector for-profit firms understand well the importance of obtaining 

20 accurate cost information. as opposed to simply making assumptions about how much 

‘gy book-keeping practices. 1 mean the way rhar data 9n costs are collected and organized. For example. if 
the MODS system were replaced by some different system for classifying activities for the purposes of 

8 
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I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

II 

12 

I3 

I4 

IS 

I6 

17 

18 

19 

20 

each service contributes to their total costs, since accurate knowledge of service costs is 

essential to determine profit-maximizing prices. More important yet, in a highly 

competitive market a firm’s very survival can depend on the accuracy of its cost 

informatio3, since pricing even slightly above or below cost in such an environment can 

lead quickly to financial insolvency. 

Regulated monopolies have traditionally lacked such direct incentives to obtain 

accurate information about individual service costs. Many such organizations have been 

subject to profit regulation, which eliminates or at least greatly reduces the value of cost 

information for the purpose of setting profit-maximizing prices. And many regulated 

organizations have been insulated from competition by a combination of natural 

monopoly cost conditions and regulatory barriers that make it difficult or impossible’for - 

other companies to compete with them. 

But much of that is changing. New technology is breaking down barriers to 

competition. And government policy is increasingly loathe to protect “natural” 

monopolies from competition. whether through outright entry barriers or by saddling new 

entrants with cost disadvantages. If regulated tirms are prudent, therefore, they will 

growingly emulate their private sector counterparts in the pursuit of accurate cost 

information on which to base prices. And they should not procrastinate. When regulated 

companies wait until substantial inroads have been made by competitors before beginning 

an earnest reform of their operations. it can be too late. 

recording cost. that change would probably alter the distribution of cost allocations across WViCes. even 
though correctly measured costs should nor be affected. 

9 
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I II. The Variabilitv of Cost with Resoect to Volume 

2 The USPS is to be commended for supporting an empirical investigation ofhow 

3 mail processing costs vary with volume. The easier, but less virtuous, course of action 
- 

4 would have been simply to continue to assume that these costs vary in equal proportion to 

5 volume -an assumption that this investigation reveals to have been quite wrong. The 

6 new study, which was performed by Professor Bradley of George Washington University, 

7 provides many interesting insights into cost causation, and one can only hope that its 

8 replacement of assumptions with extensive data analysis will provide a model for future 

9 studies of postal service costs. 

IO Professor Bradley finds that most mail processing costs do not increase as rapidly 
_. - 

II as the volume of mail being handled. That discovery should not be surprising, since it is 

I3 consistent with the traditional belief that there are economies of scale in providing postal 

I3 services. He estimates the “variability” of costs -the proportional increase in cost 

I4 relative to volume - for each of 28 categories of mail processing labor costs.’ If cost 

I5 increased in the same proportion as volume, as assumed in the past, then the “variability” 

16 of cost would be 100%. His variability estimates range from 15% (registry) to 100% 

17 (remote encoding).” Confining attention to MODS sorting activities, the estimated 

18 variability of cost ranges from 40% (manual parcels) to 95% (BCS).’ Overall, of the 25 

19 cost elasticities he estimates for mail processing activities, the majority fall within the 

‘“Variability” is used as a synonym for Ihe elasticity of cost with respect to pieces of mail handled. which 
is measured by (SC/6M)M/C. where C is cost and M is a suitable measure of mail volume. As I will 
discuss law. the labor cost that is measured by Bradley, following traditional USPS practices. is labor 
hours. nor payroll costs. 
‘USPS -T-14. Table I ar 9. 
‘USPS -T-14. Table 7 at 54. 

IO 
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range of 45% to 80%.’ All of his estimates are quite precise, indicating that there is little 

uncertainty about the variability of mail processing costs. 

His study is notable for its size. consisting as it does of many interrelated steps 
- 

and a myriad of data details and technical tests. Discussing every facet would run the risk 

of generating more boredom than illumination among those who are not econometrics 

devotees. So it seems to me the better course of action is to focus on some of the 

particularly notable features of the study. 

A. Data 

The study makes use of extremely large bodies of data. To analyze the volume- 

variability of cost, Professor Bradley has designed separate analyses to deal with (1) _. - 

Direct MODS costs, (2) Allied MODS costs, (3) BMC costs and (4) Remote encoding 

and registry. (The cost of”Aliied” activities in MODS offices must be analyzed 

separately because there is no direct measure of pieces of mail handled available for 

them. as there is for “Direct” MODS costs).6 The MODS data are drawn from 300 sites, 

with nine years of monthly observations of mail processing costs and of the factors that 

help IO explain costs. The BMC data cover eight years of monthly observations from 

each of the 21 Bulk Mail Centers. The data available to estimate the cost variability of 

remote encoding and registry are necessarily less extensive, because (a) the output 

measure used for regisrry is a national total available only quarterly, and (b) remote 

‘USPS -T-14. Table I at 9. 
‘A direct measure of pieces handled can be unavailable either because total pieces handled in an activity is 
nol recorded. as is the case for manual sack soning and bulk preson. or because there is no within-activity 
measure oftotal pieces handled that would provide a meaningful measure of the activity’s output. as is rhe 
case for general activities that provide suppon to a broad range of specific mail processing activities. 

II 
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1 encoding was introduced only recently, with the result that data from many sites are not 

2 available earlier than 1996. But even in the instance of these smaller data sets, the 

3 estimated cost equations fit the data very well, and the estimates of cost variability appear 

4 to be quit~reliable. 

5 The opportunity to draw upon a large, rich body of data is of considerable value in 

6 estimating cost variability. The richness of the data is due in part to the variation in the 

7 scale of mail processing operations between the largest and smallest sites at each point in 

8 time, and also volume variations over the time period spanned by the data (usually 9 

9 years). Being able to observe the costs of many different scales of mail processing 

IO facilitates establishing the precise shape of the relationship between total pieces of mail 

II handled and cost. 

I2 The large number of observations on cost and total pieces handled that Professor 

I3 Bradley analyzes also contributes significantly to the reliability of his results. The larger 

IJ the size of a sample, the smaller is the probability that the sample is unrepresentative of 

I5 the population it is intended to stand in for. In the current instance, the objective is to use 

I6 sample data to determine how cost varies with the volume of mail processed by the Postal 

I7 Service. Professor Bradley’s large data sets make it extremely unlikely that the 

18 combinations of cost and scale that he observes are atypical.’ 

19 

‘By way of analogy. suppose one wants to quantify how weight varies with height in the population. A 
random sample of only two people might produce a tall person and a shon person who weigh the same. 
misleadingly suggesting that increases in height are not associated with increases in weight. But as the size 
ofthe sample is expanded. the probability ofmischaracterizing the general relationship between height and 
weight due to an atypical sample diminishes very rapidly. 

12 
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B. Choice of Variables 

To determine the variability of mail-processing cost, it is necessary to select 

measures of the cost and output of mail processing activities. That task is more difftcult 

than it may appear, since in many activities there are several ways that cost and output 

could be measured, and the most relevant measures do not always have good data.’ It is 

also necessary to identify the factors other than output that could also influence the cost 

of mail processing, since they must be taken into account in the analysis if the 

relationship behveen cost and output is to be identified correctly. The choice of variables 

to be used in the analysis inevitably involves practical considerations and the exercise of 

judgment. 

_. - 
An example is provided by Professor Bradley’s decision to measure labor costs by 

hours rather than compensation. Hours are the traditional measure of mail processing 

costs. but in other industries labor costs are more commonly measured by the 

compensation paid to labor. Since the cost whose variability Professor Bradley has been 

asked to determine is monerary cost, compensation would be a natural measure of cost 

here. Professor Bradley uses hours to measure labor costs because, he explains, accurate 

information on compensation in each mail processing activity was not readily available.’ 

Foregoing the theoretically superior cost measure is never an easy choice to make, and 

points to the need for the Postal Service to consider redesigning its data collection 

“For example. the labor cost of an activity can bc measured by the physical quantity of labor spent 
performing rhe activity (e.g.. total man-hours). or by a monerary measure of labor input (e.g., wage costs or 
total labor compensation. including fringe benefits. pension and so forth). The output ofa mail-processing 
ktivity can be measured in the aggregate. such as by Total pieces handled. or by a disaggregate measure. 
such as the pieces handled of each type of mail. 

13 
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activities, a matter to which I will return later. But the practical~impact of measuring 

labor costs in hours instead of compensation is probably small, if compensation rates for 

clerks and mail handlers do not vary over a wide range. 

Output is measured in the study by the pieces handled in an activity, except in 

those activities where a more meaningful measure of output exists (e.g., registry, remote 

coding). For the “allied” activities that support sorting activities at MODS offices, output 

his measured by the volume of mail sorted by each of the activities being supported. For 

allied activities, therefore, cost is causally related to multiple outputs, instead of the 

single output (total pieces handled) used to describe the scale of sortation activities. 

In order to identify correctly the relationship between cost and output, it is 
-. - 

necessary to control for factors in addition to current output that may have influenced the 

labor hours spent in each activity. The factors that Professor Bradley’s analysis generally 

takes into account include time trends, the share of the mailstream that is processed 

manually and output in earlier periods.‘O 

Past Outout Explaining current cost partly by past output levels is appropriate if 

-as is often the case in industry -staffing is adjusted only gradually to changes in 

output. Professor Bradley’s analysis reveals that past output as well as current output has 

“On page 13 of his direct teslimony. he says “I would have had to construct an estimate of the kerage 
wage paid in that activity, at each site, in each accounting period.” (Emphasis supplied.) 
‘“The share of the mailsneam processed manually is omitted in the analysis of BMC costs and the costs of 
“allied” activities that suppon sortation. Bradley feels that BMC operations have not experienced a 
diversion of mail from manual to automated aaivities. implying that the manual variable would add 
nothing to the analysis. Since the cost of allied activities at MODS offices is explained by reference to the 
total pieces handled in each ofthe major sorting activities (manual letter. manual flat. mechanized lener. 
mechanized flat and automarcd lener sonation) , incorporating an additional measure of the proponion of 
the mailsrream thar is manually processed would appear to be redundant. 

14 
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I a statistically significant effect on current cost, confirming that the full adjustment of 

2 staffing to changes in mail processing work loads does not occur immediately.” 

3 Technoloev To take into account the possibility that technological change may 
- 

4 have altered the labor cost of mail processing activities, Professor Bradley includes in his 

5 analysis the proportion of the mail stream that is manual and two time trends.12 If 

6 suitable data had been available, it would have been interesting to examine how labor 

7 cost has been influenced by the dollar value of investments in plant and equipment 

8 associated with each mail processing activity. Those expenditures reflect pertinent 

9 developments (e.g., replacing simple automation equipment with more sophisticated 

IO equipment having a greater labor-saving potential) that may not be fully captured by 

II either the proportion of mail being manually processed or a time trend. A further - 

12 advantage is that one could then obtain a direct estimate of the amount of labor saved for 

I3 each dollar of investment, providing an objective, system-wide basis for evaluating 

I4 whether the scale of investments appears to be consistent with minimizing the total cost 

15 of the Postal Service’s operations. 

“Consider. for example, the equation he estimates to explain the cost of sorting manual flats, which is 
reported in Table 7 of his direct testimony. The coeffcienrs on current pieces handled and past pieces 
handled are. respectively, 0.75 and 0. I?. indicating that sonation costs adjust only gradually to changes in 
the number of pieces handled. 
“In addition to serving as a general indicator of technological change. the proponion of mail that is 
manually processed may affect labor productiviry in mail processing in some quite specific ways. It is 
believed that the mail migrating to automated processing has tended to be mail that has been less costly to 
process manually than other mail because of such factors as typed addresses presented in conventional 
form. zip codes. and volume mailings ordered by zip code. As more and more mail migrates out of manual 
processing. the ease of handling of the mail that icmains is felt to continuously decline. That trend is 
reinforced by the routing to manual processing of the mail that is rejected by automated processing 
activities. which tends to present unusually difficult soning challenges. In addition. manual processing is 
used as a backup to handle overtlows when automated processing is stretched to capacity. If manual 
operations are staffed to handle peak overflows. average labor productivity in manual processing will be 
adversely affected and the decline in productivity is likely to increase with the size ofthe largest potential 

I5 



.,,,,,,,, /mm , ,,,,,,““,,il~~,, 

15518 

I 

2 

3 

4 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

II 

I? 

I3 

14 

But even the relatively simple formulation used by Professor Bradley yields some 

interesting conclusions about labor productivity trends. In the majority of mai1 

processing activities, he finds, labor productivity increased from 1988 to 1992, but has 

declined siiice then, holding constant other factors such as mail volume. The cause of the 

reversal in productivity is not revealed by his analysis, but it seems quite pervasive. 

Confining attention to statistically significant productivity trends, between 1988 and 1992 

eight mail processing activities showed gains and five showed declines. But between 

1992 and 1996, only two categories showed gains, while eight exhibited declines. 

Table I: Number of Activities Showine Productivitv Gains and Declines 

MODS MODS BMC BMC All 
Sortation ___ Allied Sortation Allied Activities _ 

1986-l 992 
gains 5 2 I 0 8 

declines 4 1 0 0 5 

1993-1996 
gains 0 0 2 0 2 

declines 2 4 3 1 10 
Source: Bradley. Tables 7-10, pp. 54, 63,65,67. 

His other indicator of the march of technology is the proportion of the mailstream 

handled manually. Declines in that proportion, according to his results, are associated 

with falling labor productivity in manual sorting activities and increasing labor 

productivity in some other sonation activities. 

overflows. which in rum will increase as an increasing proportion of the mailstream is destined for 
aummared processing. 

I6 
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I C. Scoue of Data Analysis 

2 Professor Bradley’s analysis includes a variety of features and diagnostic checks 

3 aimed at ensuring that his results are accurate, and not an artifact of erroneous data or 
- 

4 faulty analysis. There seems little point in surveying here the measures he has taken to 

5 ensure reliable results, since his direct testimony already provides as clear an account as 

6 can be expected, given the subject matter. Nevertheless, it may be useful to provide an 

7 example of what seems to me his commendable care in handling and analyzing the data. 

8 

9 

IO 

II 

I2 

I3 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

An example of particular interest is his approach to identifying the shape of the 

curve relating cost (labor hours) to the volume (e.g., total pieces handled) of mail 

processing. It is the shape of that curve that lies at the heart of the cost variability of mail 
_. - 

processing, so it is extremely important that the analysis applied to the data be capable of 

identifying the shape of the curve correctly. That task is not as easy as might be 

imagined. It is common practice to select three or so simple forms of equation (e.g., 

linear, log-linear, quadratic). and choose the one that appears to fit the data best. But 

simple forms have limited suppleness. and so even the best of the tested equations may 

not fit some parts of the data well. For instance. an equation that does a good job of 

predicting costs for outputs close to the sample mean may badly predict the costs of very 

small and very large scale operations. Yet for a growing organization, it is particularly 

impottant to have accurate information on costs at relatively high output levels. 

20 Professor Bradley’s study estimates a relationship between output and cost whose 

?I mathematical form is quite complex. a complexity that allows the curve relating cost and 

I7 
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output to take on almost any shape, as dictated by the data.” His results indicate that 

using the flexible functional form was warranted, since a number of the terms in his 

equation that would not appear in a simpler functional form do turn out to be statistically 

significani: 

All in all, there can be little doubt that this study of cost variability constitutes a 

major step forward in improving understanding of the factors driving Postal Service 

costs. Its usefulness as an analytic tool might be further expanded if, in future versions of 

the study, the labor cost of mail processing were measured in dollar terms as well as 

hours and if the investment in plant and equipment associated each activity at each site 

were included as explanatory variables. But the study in its current form more than 

adequately establishes the variability of costs, and the size of the data sets and the - 

thoroughness of the analysis provide ample reason to be confident that the results are 

reliable. 

III. Attributine Mail Processine Labor to Individual Postal Services ’ 

Mr. Degen has been courageous enough to accept the unenviable task of trying to 

determine the labor costs of mail processing for individual postal services. The 

information that he draws upon is capable of identifying only to a limited extent the costs 

of individual services, leaving a large residual ofcosts that must be either allocated to 

individual services on the basis of one assumption or another, or classified as institutional 

“The functional form he firs. often referred LO as a translog function. makes the log of the dependent 
variable (in this case labor hours) a quadratic function of the logs of the explanatory variables. 

18 
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I costs. He chooses to attribute the costs to individual services by applying a number of 

2 assumptions. 

3 His point of departure is to partition mail processing costs into 49 cost pools.‘” 
- 

4 Each is intended to reflect a relatively homogeneous set of mail processing activities. 

5 Within each cost pool, the services responsible for some costs are documented. (These 

6 costs are sometimes referred to as “direct” costs.) In addition to the documented costs of 

7 individual services, there are two categories of cost for which information is insufficient 

8 to identify service responsibility. One is the cost of processing uncounted mixed mail. 

9 The other is the cost of staff observed “not handling mail,” which may mean that an 

IO employee is on a break, clocking in or out, or at a work station apparently not doing 

II anything. 

I? Mr. Degen’s chief task is to decide how the costs not identified with any 

I3 individual service should be distributed across individual mail subclasses, special services 

14 and the general category of institutional costs. His proposed solution is to develop and 

I5 apply various assumptions about how such costs ought to be allocated to individual 

16 services. 

I7 His central assumption I will refer to, in the interests of brevity, as the CPP 

I8 assumption. standing for Cost Pool Proportionality. According to that assumption, 

I9 broadly speaking, a service’s responsibility for pool costs not identified with any 

20 particular service (the costs of mixed mail and of not handling mail) is proportional to the 

19 
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service’s responsibility for documented (i.e., “direct”) costs within the pool. For mixed 

mail, his application ofthe proportionality rule quickly becomes complex. Uncounted 

mixed-mail items tie distributed in proportion to the direct costs for items of the same 

type in thtiost pool .‘I (Sixteen categories of item type are defined). Thus, a service 

accounting for (say) 20% of the documented costs for a particular cost pool and item type 

(e.g., LSM sorting, flat trays) is assumed to be also responsible for 20% of the costs of 

uncounted mixed mail attributed to that pool and item type. Similar assumptions are 

adopted to distribute the costs of unidentified containers.‘6 Finally, a service’s 

responsibility for a pool’s costs of staff not handling mail is assumed to be proportional 

to the sum of the service’s documented costs and its allocation of mixed mail costs within 

the pool. -. - 

12 As a general matter, whether a study is judged to rely inordinately on assumptions 

I3 depends on whether the assumptions appear reasonable in light of known fact, whether 

14 they have been tested and how significant a role they play in the analysis. Assumptions 

15 that are informed by fact are of less concern than assumptions seemingly invented out of 

16 thin air and undisturbed by empirical testing. And minor assumptions are obviously of 

17 less concern than assumptions that dominate a study’s conclusions. 

“The cost pools for MODS offices are defined in terms of groups of related operation codes. BMk and 
non-MODS cost pools are defined in wrrns of various combinations of function, activity and mkhinery 

type. 
“If the cost pool contains no documented costs for items of the same type, those mixed mail costs are 
allocated in proportion to the distribution of documented costs of the same type observed after aggregating 
across all cost pools. The cost of mixed mail in “identilied” containers is allocated on a volume basis to 
mail categories defined by shape and item type. lnfornx&n on the distribution of subclasses conditional 
an shape and type is then used to allocare these costs to subclasses. 
‘“The cost of unidentified containers is allocated to subclasses in proportion to the direct container costs 
plus identitied containers of the same type. 

20 
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I In evaluating a methodology that consists largely of assumptions, it seems 

2 appropriate to address three basic questions. Do the assumptions seem reasonable in light 

3 of known facts? Have the assumptions been subjected to any sort of testing? Does 

4 applicatiotiof the assumptions call for information that is not available? Judged by these 

5 criteria, it appears to me that Mr. Degen’s methodology has weaknesses that are difficult 

6 to ignore. 

7 A. Reasonableness of Assumntions 

8 Mr. Degen’s direct testimony does not seem to offer a rationale for his central 

9 assumption.” The CPP assumption might, I suppose, be seen as a complicated, cost 

IO pool-specific variation on the assumption frequently used in IOCS analysis that a 
_. - 

II service’s responsibility for mixed mail and staff not handling mail is equiproportional to 

12 the service’s aggregate documented (i.e., “direct”) costs. Previous analysis has shown, 

I3 though, that even on a system-wide basis. the distribution of counted mail items differs 

14 markedly from the distribution of mixed mail and, not surprisingly, a bias exists against 

15 counting items that (a) contain numerous pieces or (b) are subject to tight dispatch 

I6 schedules.” If even on a system-wide basis a service’s documented cost does not predict 

I7 well the mixed mail cost for which it is responsible, it seems unlikely to be a good 

18 predictor for each of the hundreds of combinations of cost pools and item or container 

19 types examined by Mr. Degen. 

“His rest’imony does contain the statement (page IO) that his assumptions constitute a refinement ofthe 
existing mixed-mail methodology. George Stigler. a Nobel laureate in economics. once remarked that 
“refined” is a term that economists reserve to distinguish their own work from that of their peers. In any 

cvenr. the relevant question here would seem to be not whether the new assumptions are in some sense a 

21 
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For the CPP assumption to be correct, a remarkable set of coincidences would 

have to occur. Broadly speaking, within each of the cost pools examined by Mr. Degen, 

every service subclass would have to have an identical ratio of its documented cost to the 

costs it contributes to uncounted mixed mail (by item or container type) and also an 

identical ratio of its contribution to the cost of not handling mail to its documented plus 

allocated mixed mail costs. If there is a reason for that to occur, it is not mentioned by 

Mr. Degen and I cannot think of what it would be. Indeed, staff “not handling mail,” 

which accounts for some 40% of al1 mail processing costs, remains something of a 

mystery, and much of it may not be a legitimate cost of any service. 

IO Even though Mr. Degen’s central assumption lacks a rationale, it has & 

II ovenuhelming influence on the results. By itself, the CPP assumption plays a weightier - 

12 role than facts (documented costs) in determining the mail processing costs imputed to 

I3 services. The majority of the costs that Mr. Degen attributes to individual services reflect 

14 this apparently arbitrary assumption. 

I5 There is a quite general reason to feel skeptical about Mr. Degen’s central 

16 assumption. The CPP assumption implies that activities in other cost pools provide no 

I7 useful information on the services responsible for mixed mail and staff not handling mail 

18 in a cost pool. But that seems somewhat implausible. For example, its does not seem 

19 unlikely that the number of staff not handling mail in (say) a MODS activity Gould be 

20 related to the contemporaneous activity levels of some other MODS groups (e.g., the 

refinement. but instead whether there arc persuasive reasons to believe that the new methodology allocates 
costs more accurately than in precursor. 
‘“Docket No. R94-I at 3045-3046. 
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1 manual sorting providing reserves for overflows from automated sorting), while also 

2 varying generally with the overall activity level at the facility, insofar as staff can be 

3 rapidly deployed from one MODS activity to another in response to work load 

4 fluctuatio6 It may be more realistic, therefore, to view the staRnot handling mail in a 

5 particular cost pool-insofar as it represents a service cost at all -as being causally 

6 related to volumes of mail processed over a much wider range of activities than the 

7 particular pool in question. 

8 Two examples of wider cost causality can be found in explanations of the rising 

9 proportion of mail processing costs accounted for by employees not handling mail. Both 

IO examples are consistent with Professor Bradley’s statistical conclusion that the 

II diminishing manual proportion of the mailstream appears to be contributing to falling - 

I2 labor productivity in manual sorting activities while raising labor productivity in some 

I3 other areas. For simplicity, I will refer to the two explanations respectively as automation 

I4 refugees and automation backup. 

I5 1. Automation Backup 

16 Falling labor productivity in manual sorting activities might be due to manual 

17 sorting being staffed sufficiently to be able 10 handle overflows that occur when peak 

I8 demands are placed on automated soning. If manual sorting operations are scaled to 

I9 provide the reserve capacity to handle peak loads of mail normally sorted automatically, 

20 then the more mail that migrates from manual to automatic sorting, the larger is the staff 

21 t,hat must be retained in manual sorting operations to provide reserve capacity for 

22 overflows from automatic sortation. Thus, personnel routinely observed “not handling 

23 
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I mail” in manual operations could represent a hidden cost of mail normally processed by 

2 automated sortation, rather than of the mail normally found in manual operations.” 

3 In that event, Mr. Degen’s CPP assumption could be quite badly off the mark. As 
- 

4 a result of heavy migration to automatic sortation, the subclasses that now account for 

5 relatively few of the direct tallies in manual sortation could nevertheless be responsible 

6 for a large proportion of the costs of staff “not handling mail” in manual operations. 

7 Indeed, if that cost is essentially the cost of reserve capacity to handle overflows from 

8 automated processing, there may be an inverse relationship in such instances between a 

9 subclass’s direct tallies and its responsibility for the costs of staff not handling mail, just 

IO the opposite of the direct relationship assumed by Mr. Degen. 

-. L 
II 2. Automation Refugees 

I2 To the extent that automation frees up labor, the outcome is either fewer 

I3 employees or employees spending a smaller proportion of their time doing actual work. 

14 Postal Service employees earning more than they could expect from alternative 

15 employment will attempt to hold on to their jobs. To the extent that they succeed, the 

16 proportion of time spent not handling mail will tend to rise, as has occurred. Moreover, 

I7 it should not be surprising if USPS managers were to assign underemployed staff to areas 

18 where their low productivity is less conspicuous. In short, the rising amount of time 

I9 spent by clerks and mail handlers “not handling mail” in many cost pools may have much 

‘“If that is indeed an explanation of idle labor. it raises two related questions. Are the costs of reserve mail- 
processing capacity being imputed to the mail services responsible for peak period demands, as they should 
be? There is nothing in Mr. Degcn‘s analysis that would appear to make that happen. Second, is the Postal 
Service overinvesting in service reliability? In other words. would customers prefer service that is 
sometimes slower but less costly? 

24 
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I more to do with the general trend towards automating mail processing than with the 

2 particular activities ofthat cost pool. To the extent that staff not handling mail do 

3 systematically account for a higher share of some cost pools, the reason may have much 

4 less to dowith the documented work of the pool than with the pool’s capability to make 

5 underemployed workers less conspicuous. 

6 In summary, there are reasons to feel skeptical of Mr. Degen’s central assumption, 

7 which constitutes the backbone of his methodology and dominates his results. For the 

8 CPP assumption to be correct, the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling mail in 

9 any one cost pool must be (a) unrelated in any informative way to the activities in any 

IO other cost pool and (b) distributed identically to the documented costs within the cost 

II pool. Mr. Degen does not offer a reason that should be so, and I cannot think of-one: - 

I2 B. Testing 

I3 Since Mr. Degen’s conclusions rely to a very large extent on assumptions, it 

14 would be prudent to test the validity of the assumptions, regardless of whether or not the 

15 assumptions appear to be reasonable. The question is not whether his assumptions 

16 contain errors (it would be an incredible coincidence if they did not), but rather the 

17 magnitude of the errors. More than half of the costs that he imputes to services are the 

I8 result of his CPP assumption. which therefore merits special attention. 

19 So far as I have been able to determine, neither Mr. Degen nor anyone else 

20 involved in developing this new cost methodology has attempted to test the validity of the 

25 
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I assumptions used to distribute all these costs, even though nothing about the assumptions 

2 would render testing impossible. It simply has not been done. 

3 The failure to test this central assumption is especially troubling because standard 
- 

4 testing procedures could have been employed to quantify the magnitude of error. Ihe 

5 CPP assumption that mixed mail costs have the same service distribution for each cost 

6 pool and item type as direct tallies can be tested directly in several ways. One could draw 

7 a random sample of the cost pools used by Degen and, for each selected pool, draw a 

8 special random sample of clerks and letter-handlers clocked into the cost pool at 

9 randomly selected points in time. For each sampled employee, then, any mixed mail 

IO being handled would be fully counted, along with the direct tallies observed in the 

II sample, so that the service distributions of direct and mixed tallies for each sampled pool - 

I? could be compared to test Mr. Degen’s CPP assumption. 

13 A more challenging task would be testing the assumption that the cost of 

I4 employees found not handling mail has the same service distribution within each cost 

15 pool as the sum of documented and allocated mixed mail costs. If employees not 

I6 handling mail represent reserve capacity, called into action when work loads are heavy, 

I7 then the proportion of employees found not handling mail should systematically fall as 

I8 output (e.g., total pieces handled) rises towards its peak. Putting aside employees whose 

19 assignments involve matters other than handling mail (e.g., selling stamps), the’ 

20 proportion of non-handlers should approach zero at times of peak loads, unless staffing is 
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IO 

excessive. *’ If that does occur, then the costs of staff kept on the payroll to accommodate 

peak loads should be imputed to the mail responsible for those peaks, not to some 

average of peak and off-peak mailstreams. 

Suppose, instead, that the proportion of non-handlers is discovered not to drop 

significantly at times of peak loads. That would tend to suggest chronically underutilized 

labor, whose expense should be assigned to institutional costs, since there is no 

meaningful sense in which such hours can be said to represent a cost of any postal 

service. Assigning the cost of chronically excess labor to institutional costs, however, 

should be regarded as only an interim measure, until staffing can be brought into balance 

with work loads. 

-. - 
II C. Data Demands 

I2 A methodology to estimate service costs is of little value if applying it requires 

I3 information that is unavailable or unreliable. For in that event, implementation of the 

I4 methodology will be possible only with a good deal of guesswork. Even it the 

I5 methodology were intrinsically reasonable, therefore, little confidence could be placed in 

I6 the results. 

17 It appears to me that Mr. Degen’s methodology is crippled by being dependent for 

I8 its execution on information that is often sketchy, when it exists at all. For example, 

I9 implementing his CPP assumption involves determining distributions of documented 

%sofar as staff can be rapidly deployed from one activity to another in response to work load 
fluctuations, the number of employees found not handling mail while clocked into any particular activity 
may be nmre closely related to a faciliry-wide contemporancour measure of activity than m the work 
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I costs for each of many hundreds of combinations of cost pools and item and container 

2 types. For many of those combinations, there is no sample data whatsoever from which 

3 the distributions called for by his methodology might be inferred. And for many other 

4 combinatiC#rs, the samples are so small that inferences about cost distributions are quite 

5 unreliable. For instance, hundreds of distributions of documented costs must be inferred 

6 from samples containing fewer than five direct talliesa 

7 This means that substantial elements of Mr. Degen’s attributions of service cost 

8 are random. To understand the significance of that randomness, suppose that the Postal 

9 Service’s operations were identical in every respect year after year, so no changes in 

IO service costs or volumes occurred. Mr. Degen’s methodology would nevertheless be 

II capable of attributing in successive years quite different costs to the same service. Those - 

I2 random swings would reflect the large uncertainty associated with the small samples 

I3 whose use is compelled by his methodology. 

I4 D. ObtaininP Better Cost Estimates 

I5 Whether there are more reasonable and readily implementable assumptions for 

I6 determining the service responsibility for mixed mail and not handling costs I leave to 

I7 others to debate. But in the long run. it should be clear that the only satisfactory 

I8 arrangement is to replace assumption by fact. That means compiling the information 

19 necessary to identify the services actually responsible for these costs now allocated by 

20 assumption. Arbitrary. untested assumptions such as Mr. Degen uses are poor substitutes 

volume within the MODS activity that a sampled employee is clocked into. That provides another reason 
10 be skeptical of the CPP assumption. 
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I2 

I3 

14 

I5 

I6 

I7 

I8 

for facts. Indeed, they are substitutes only in the unhelpful sense that they create the 

illusion that service costs are known, even though in reality they are not. 

In the interim, however, the reality is that no one has many of the facts that would 
- 

help to determine service costs accurately. And so the immediate question to be 

confronted is whether, if assumptions are to be used, there is a better set of assumptions 

than those made by Mr. Degen. That is a matter I happily leave to those more 

knowledgeable about Postal Service operations. My more modest purpose is simply to 

point out that it is not necessary, even at this late date, to make large cost allocations that 

are wholly reliant on untested, arbitrary assumptions. True, the testing that can be done at 

this late date is limited in depth and scope. But even now, information in the hands of 

those having long experience with Postal System operations and cost dam should be able - 

to cast light on the plausibility of Mr. Degen’s assumptions and on whether other 

procedures for dealing with the cost of mixed mail and staff not handling mail might 

produce better estimates of service costs. 

The desirability of utilizing whatever limited cost information is available during 

this proceeding, though, should not obscure the need for more complete information in 

the future. The USPS should be strongly encouraged to shift its resources from spinning 

assumptions to developing data that will allow actual service costs to be determined. 

That effort need be no more onerous over the long run than the current system for 

collecting cost information. which does not seem well suited to determining service costs. 

But if that initiative is to succeed. it must begin with a thoughtful specification of how 

“MPA-T-2. Docket No. R97-I. at 29. 
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I service costs will be estimated, in order to identify the precise data that are needed and 

2 how they can best be developed. 

3 In the meantime, the Postal Rate Commission may want to consider whether some better 

4 cost foundation for developing rates is available in the current case. One possibility is to 

5 retain the USPS’s cost study, but to eliminate its speculative allocations, classifying as 

6 institutional costs all costs not clearly identifiable with individual service classes. Or one 

7 might seek a middle ground behveen that and the Postal Service’s proposed reliance on 

a untested arbitrary assumptions. That middle ground could be a methodology that, 

9 although not free of assumptions, better uses existing information to formulate reasonable 

IO assumptions and yields results that are less sensitive to untested assumptions than the 

II methodology advanced by the Postal Service. _. - 
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I Conclusions 

2 The analysis by Professor Bradley is to be commended for investigating 

3 empirically how mail processing costs vary with volume, instead of simply assuming 
- 

4 “100 % variability” - an assumption that his research reveals to be quite wrong. His 

5 painstaking analysis provides solid insights into cost causation, and one hopes that the 

6 study’s reliance on extensive data analysis in lieu of assumptions will provide a model for 

7 future studies of Postal Service costs. 

a In contrast to Professor Bradley’s study, Mr. Degen’s contribution, on the 

9 challenging task of identifying the mail processing costs of individual service subclasses, 

IO stands on weaker ground. Less than half of his cost allocations to individual services 
_. - 

II appear to have a basis in fact. and the majority are based on untested, arbitrary 

I2 assumptions. 

Ii For his CPP assumptions to be correct, the cost of mixed mail and of staff not 

14 handling mail in any cost pool must be (a) unrelated in any informative way to the 

15 activities in any other cost pool and (b) distributed identically to the documented costs 

16 within the cost pool. Mr. Degen does not offer a reason that should be so, and I cannot 

17 think of one. 

ia Using arbitrary assumption to allocate large costs to individual services sliould not 

19 be confused with actually measuring the costs of individual services and does not 

20 provide a suitable basis for developing fair and efficient postal rates. Simply assuming 

?I what the costs of services are constitutes a determination not of & but of cost-recovew, 
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I in effect usurping the regulator’s role of deciding how costs should be recovered that are 

2 not clearly identifiable with individual services. Moreover, significant parts of Mr. 

3 Degen’s cost allocations are random, since they are governed by data found in unreliably 

4 small saniiles. 

5 The USPS should be strongly encouraged to develop the data needed to determine 

6 cost causation by service subclass, something that need be no more onerous than the 

7 current system for collecting cost information, which does not always seem well suited to 

a determining service costs. 

9 

IO 

II 

I2 

13 

I4 

I5 

I6 

In the meantime, the Postal Rate Commission may want to consider whether some 

better cost foundation is available for developing rates in the current case. One 
-. - 

possibility is to retain the USPS’s cost study, but to eliminate its speculative allocations 

by classifying as institutional costs all costs not clearly identifiable with individual 

service classes. Or, as a middle ground between that and the Postal Service’s proposed 

cost allocations, one might adopt a methodology that makes greater use of existing 

information and so generates results that are less sensitive to arbitrary assumptions and 

small samples than the methodology currently being sponsored by the Postal Service. 

32 



VITA 

15535 

Exhibit DJ-1 

Telephone (202) 862-7191 
FaX (202) 862-7169 
E-mail BShew@ibm.net 

NAME: William B. Shew 

BUSINJ%S;ADDRESS: 

American Enterprise Institute 
1150~ 17th Street, N.W. 
Washington, DC 20036 

EDUCATIONAL BACKGROUND: 

UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO 

Ph.D. requirements except dissertation. 

UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO 
M.A.. Economics 

UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO 
B.A., Economics _. - 

PROFESSIONAL BACKGROUND: 

Present 

l992- I995 

I989- I992 

I974- I989 

I969- I973 

AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE FOR PUBLIC POLICY RESEARCH 
Visiting Scholar Research on communications markets, competition and 

regulatory policy. 

ARTHUR ANDERSEN ECONOMIC CONSULTING 
Director of Economic Studies Supervised research on the economics of 
telecommunications, the media, market regulation, and competition policy. 

PUTNAM HAYES & BARTLETT, MC. 
Director Conducted studies of the economics of telecommunications, the media, 

market regulation, and competition policy. 

NATIONAL ECONOMIC RESEARCH ASSOCIATES, INC. (NERA) 
Vice President Conducted research on the economics of television, 

telecommunicalions. energy, and regulation. 

UNIVERSITY OF LONDON 
Lecturer (Assistant Professor) Taught undergraduate and graduate welfare 

economics and international trade; supervised the international economics 
program. 

._ . 
,: ,:,s/i,tu: .i:uw 



15536 

PUBLICATIONS AND CONFERENCE PAPERS: 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

“A Policy Framework for the Media Industries” (with 1. M. Stelzer), Markets and the 
Media M.E. Bee&y, Ed., Institute for Economic Affairs, London, April 1996. 

“Are Media Mergers a Menace?“, American Enterprise Institute, Washington DC., 

March, 1996. 

“Telecommunications Infrastructure and the Role of Government.” Readings in 
Telecommunications Policy, Ballinger, 1995 

“Regulation, Competition, and Prices in the U.S. Cellular Telephone Industry”, 
International Conference on the Economics of Radio Based Communications, Paris, 
June 23-24, 1994. 

“Merging Lanes on the Information Highway”, New York Newsday, April 24, 1994. 

“New Trends and Not-So-New Issues in Telecommunications Competition”, 
International Conference on Telecommunications Globalization, Washington, DC, 
January 14.1994. 

“Telecommunications Policy and Infrashucture Development”, Yale University, School 
of Management, October 1 I, 1993. _. - 

“Telecommunications Infrastructure: Is There a Role for Government?“, The American 
Enterprise Institute, July 1993. 

“Copyright Harmonization and Efficient Trade in Films”, British Screen Advisory 

Council Conference on EC Copyright Policy, London, February 1993. 

“In Search of Leisure,” The American Enterprise Institute, September 1992. 

“Trends in The Organization of Program Production,” Pavine for Broadcasting, 
Routledge Press, 1992. 

“Auctioning the Airwaves.” The American Enterprise Institute, September 1991. 

“Measuring Pluralism, Diversity and Concentration in a Multi-Media Society.” 

European Conference on the Press, Brussels. May 1991. 

“Peak-Responsibility Methodology for Regulating Telephone Prices,” 

Telecommunications Dereeulation, Quorum Books, 1990. 

“Antitrust Analysis of Shared Financial Networks,” NERA Antitrust and Trade 

Regulation Seminar. Santa Fe. New Mexico, July 1989. 

“Market Mechanisms to Allocate Radio Spectrum,” University of Canterbury. 

Christchurch, New Zealand. July 22, 1988. 

2 



15537 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

. 

“Current Issues in Telecommunications Regulation: Pricing” (with Alfred E. Kahn), The 
Yale Journal on.Regulation, Spring 1987. 

“Pricing Local Calls: How Much Imperfection Is Perfect?” Telecommunications in e 

Competitive Environment, NERA, Phoenix, Arizona, March 6, 1987. 
- 

“The Profit Outlook for Cable Television in Britain,” The Economist Intelligence Unit’s 
Conference on Cable and Satellite Television, Birmingham, England, Septcmbcr 13, 

1983. Reprinted in Cable and Satellite Television: Risk. Reward and Realitv. Spencer 
House, London, 1984. 

“Can Cabling Britain Be Profitable?” Cable Television Conference, Hyde Park Hotel, 
London, England, April 14, 1983. 

“How to Assess the Value of Electricity Reliability,” EPRI Seminar on the Value of 
Service Reliability to Consumers, Boston, Massachusetts, April 5-7, 1983. 

“A Methodology for Determining Optimal Generating Capacity,” EPRI Workshop on 
Value of Reliability, Mackinac Island, Michigan, October 1979. 

“The Cost of Inadequate Generating Capacity,” EPRI Conference on Electricity 

Shortage Costs, Asilomar, California. September 1978. -. - 

“Supply Restrictions as Environmental Policy,” Environmental Aspects of Non- 

Conventional Energy Resource II Topical Meeting, American Nuclear Society, 
September 1978. 

“Costs of Inadequate Capacity in the Electric Utility Industry,” Energy Systems and 
Policy, 1977. 

“Load-Management Potential -- An Overview,” Load Management, Federal Energy 

Administration Conservation Paper No. 24. 1975. 

“The Economic Dilemma for Consumers and the Utilities,” Cornell University Energy 

Forum, January 1975. 

TESTIMONY: 

. Servic price consequences of merging two marketing firms, Antitrust Divisibn. 
Department of Justice. July 1997. 

. Appropriate copyright rates for DBS retransmission of local broadcast stations, 
Copyright Office. Docket No. 96-3 CARP SRA, December 1996. 

3 



15538 

. Rebuttal testimony on service reclassification, Postal Rate Commission, Docket No, 
MC95-I, October 1995 

. Competition in Telecommunications Markets, U.S. Congress, House Commerce 
Committee, October 1995 

. Evaluation of proposed reclassification of postal services, Postal Rate Commission, 
DocketNo. MC9S-I, July 1995. 

. Analysis of charges of predatory pricing and dumping in the newspaper market in 
Ireland, Irish Competition Authority, January 1995. 

. Analysis of film distribution market, Monopolies and Mergers Commission, May 1994. 

. Analysis of the markets for newspaper circulation and print advertising, in connection 
with a predatory pricing suit, October 1993. 

. “Economic Analysis of the Premier/BSkyB Contract”, European Commission 
Directorate General IV, September 1993. 

. Statistical analysis of the economics of newspaper distribution, Monopolies and 
Mergers Commission, July 1993. 

-. - 
. Evaluation of FCC benchmarks for regulating cable television prices, on behalf of 

Coalition of Small Cable System Operators (MM Docket 92-266). June 17, 1993. 

. Analysis of the New York market for advertising, in connection with request for waiver 
ofthe newspaper/broadcast cross ownership rule, FCC, April 1993. 

. Sadler Enquiry into Standards of Cross-Media Promotion, 1990/91. . 

. “Tobin’s Q for Cable Television. Media and Telecommunications: A Comparative 
Assessment,” FCC inquiry into Competition, Rate Deregulation and Commission’s 

Policies Relating to the Provision of Cable Television Service (MM Docket No. 89- 

600), April 2. 1990. 

. “The Value ofThree Cable TV Franchises,” Docket No. 268-89, U.S. Tax Court, 
December 20. 1989. 

. Testimony in FCC Price-Cap Proceeding, on behalf of BellSouth (CC Docket No. 87- 
313) (with Alfred E. Kahn). July 26, 1988. 

. Alternative Regulatory Frameworks for Local Exchange Carriers, presented before the 
Public Utilities Commission of the State of California (1. 87-l I-033). February 26, 

1988. 

. Reply Testimony in FCC Price-Cap Proceeding (CC Docket No. 87-3 13), (with Alfred 
E. Kahn), December 4, 1987. 

4 



i: :: ,:,/, ,, ,,,z L,.il:,,,, 

15539 

Cable Television Competition in Connecticut, testimony presented before the 

Depamnent of Public Utility Control (DPUC), (with Alfred E. Kahn), November 13, 

1987. 

BellSouth Testimony in FCC Price-Cap Proceeding (CC Docket No. 87-3 13). (with 

Alfred E. Kahn), October 19, 1987. 

“Regulation of the Scrambling of Satellite Television Signals,” FCC Inquiry into the 
Scrambling of Satellite Television Signals and Access to those Signals by Owners of 
Home Satellite Dish Antennas, Docket No. 86-336 (with Paul L. Joskow), November 

IO, 1986. 

Regulation of Entry into the Market for Cellular Mobile Service, Federal 
Communications Commission, March 1984. 

Rental Value of a Hydroelectric Site, testimony before the Federal Energy Regulatory 

Commission, Hydroelectric Project No. 5, January 1984. 

“Railroad Exemption -- Export Coal,” Verified Statement, Interstate Commerce 
Commission, Ex PaneNo. 346 (Sub-No. 7). December 18, 1981. 

“Effectiveness of Time-of-Use Electricity Pricing.” testimony before the NewYork 
Public Service Commission, Case 27319, November 1978. 

- 

“An Economic Evaluation of Automobile Bumper Standards,” NHTSA Hearings on 

Bumper Standards, April 1975. 

SELECTED REPORTS: 

. “Price Cap Test of Restructured Rates.” prepared for Telefonica de Argentina, June 

1995. 

. “UK Media Concentration.” prepared for News International plc., July 1994. 

. “Switched Voice Telephone interconnection Policies,” prepared for OFTEL (UK Office 
ofTelecommunications) (with David Starkie), April 1992. 

. “Telecommunicalions Privatization in New Zealand,” prepared for the New &land 
government. (with Robin Foster and Jeffrey Rohlfs), May 1989. 

. “Economic Prospects for Six Asian Countries,” prepared for American Airlines (with 
Nathaniel Jackson). May 1989. 



. 

15540 

“Management of the Radio Frequency Spectrum in New Zealand,” prepared for the New 
Zealand Government, (with Robin Foster, Phillipa Marks, Charles Jackson and Robyn 

Durie), November 1988. 

“Determining the Cost of Telephone Services: A Survey of Issues,” prepared for the 

New York Telephone Company, February 1988. 

“Obligation to Serve in Competitive Electricity Markets,” prepared for consortium of 

electric utilities, January 1987. 

“Assessing Anticompetitive Behaviour in the UK Telecommunications Industry,” 
prepared for the Oftice of Telecommunications (OFTEL), Britain, August 1986. 

Welfare Gains from Local Measured Telephone Service (simulation model), prepared 
for Pacific Northwest Bell, 1985. 

Profitability of Jointly Supplying Local Telephone and Cable Television Services 
(simulation model), prepared for Mercury Ltd., 1984. 

“Costa of Cable Television Franchise Requirements.” prepared for the National Cable 
Television Association, 1984. 

“Quantity-Dependent Pricing ofTelephone Service,” prepared for New England . _ 

Telephone, 1983. 

“Regulation of Emissions by Production Permits,” prepared for E. I. DuPont 
DeNemours & Company, (with Lewis J. Perl), October 17, 1979. 

6 



15541 

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I hereby certify that I have this day served the foregoing document upon all participants of 
record in this proceeding in accordance with section 12 of the Rules of Practice. 

- 

December 30, 1997 



8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15542 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Shew, have you had an 

opportunity to review the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would be. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, I'm going 

to provide two copies of the designated written 

cross-examination of Witness Shew to the reporter and direct 

that it be accepted into evidence and transcribed into the 

record at this point 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of William B. 

Shew, D&T-l, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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RESPONSES OF DOW JOSES & COMPASY’, INC. WITNESS SHE\\ 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF YEkVSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERIC. 

bU/DJ-Tl-I. Please refer to page 5. lines 20-21 and page 6. line 1 where you state: -5ut each 

service‘s true cost -- the cost that would be avoided if the senice were not offered -_ is ineyitabl!~ 

the appropriate point of departure in establishing suitable service rates.” 

a. IS the “true cost” to which you refer in the above statement, the marginal 

cost or the incremental cost of each service? Please explain, 

b. Should the “true cost” to which you refer in the above statement be 

measured on a short-term or a long-term basis? Please explain, 

c. Should the Postal Rate Commission use the “true cost” as the attributable 

cost basis for determining the institutional cost markup for each subclass 

of mail? Please explain why or why not. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) In the context of pages 5 and 6 of my testimony, which deals with efficient 

pricing of postal services, true cost refers to the marginal cost of each service. Marginal and 

incremental costs are both “true” measures of cost, in the sensethat they attribute cost to a 

service on the basis of not arbitrary assumption but of actual causal responsibility. They do that 

by measuring the cost that the service supplier could avoid by producing one fewer unit of the 

service (marginal cost) or by eliminating the service line altogether (incremental cost). 

My testimony provided a simple example that illustrates why it is marginol cost that is 

relevant to sending customers efficient price signals. Suppose that the marginal cost of both 

oranges and pears is $1, In other words, producing one fewer orange or one fewer pear would 

save $1 of real resources, which would then be available to produce some other good. Now 

suppose oranges are priced at 16.50 and pears at $2. At a SO.50 price, consumption of oranges 

would be wastefully excessive, since consumers to whom oranges are worth as little as 50 cents 

would be encouraged to buy them, even though each one absorbs $1 of the economy’s resources 

to be produced (i.e., has a marginal cost of $1). As for pears, pricing them at $2. well above their 

$ l (marginal) cost. would also distort the choices of customers, since it would discourage them 

-2- 
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RESPONSES OF DO\V JONES & CONPAM’, NC. WITSESS SHE\\ 
TO Ih’TERROCATORIES OF NEN’SPAPER ASSOCIATIOX OF AMERIC,\ 

from buying pears whose value 10 [hem exceeds rhe (marginal) cost ofproducing them. In short. 

prices thar do not appropriately reflect marginal COSI can waste resources by distorting the 

choices made by customers. 

(b) Normally. the expectation is that short-run margina costs are refevant 10 rate- 

making, and I know no reason why this proceeding would be an exception. In setting postal 

rates. the appropriate marginal cost to look at depends on (a) the length oftime over which the 

new rates are expected to be in effect, compared to (b) the period of time that it would take the 

USPS to reach long-run equilibrium under the new rates. For long-run marginal cost to be 

relevant. the Postal Service must be expected to attain long-run equilibrium within the period 

during which the new rates will be in effect. Otherwise, short-run marginal costs are relevant. 

The reason is straightfonvard. Long-run marginal cost describes the cost that can be 

avoided by providing less of a service when the supplier has the opportunity to completely adapt 

all of its inputs to the new, reduced level of output. In the short run, some costs are fixed. and so 

the opportunity to save costs differs from the long run. Rates based on long-run cost would give 

the wrong price signals in the short run. If some of the Postal Service’s inputs cannot be altered 

during the period the rates now being set are in effect, then short-run costs are relevant to rale- 

making. 

(cl As long as rates are designed to promote the public interest to the fullest possible 

extent, suitably reflecting the considerations specified by Congress, the particular path taken to 

arrive at those rates would seem to be inconsequential. The (estimated) marginal cost of each 

service should be taken into account, for the reason discussed in my answer to (a) above, at some 

stage in the process of designing rates. There are various ways that might be done. As one 

possibility. one might estimate the revenue deficit that would be produced by marginal-cost 

pricing, and then decide how the burden of recovering the deficit can best be distributed across 

postal services, bearing in mind the public interest considerations specified by Congress. 

-3. 



RESPOSSES OF DO\\’ JONES & COMPANY, INC. WITXESS SHE\\ 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF h’EWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF A3IERIC.A 

XAA/DJ-Tl-2. You state in your direct testimony at page 18. lines 5-7 that Professor Bradley‘s 

analysis of the variability of mail processing costs “constitutes a major step foward in improt,ing 

understanding of the factors driving Postal Service costs.” Further. you conclude that -the study 

in its current form more than adequately establishes the variability of costs, and the size of the 

data sets and the thoroughness of the analysis provide ample reason to be confident that the 

results are reliable.” 

a. 

b. 

Please specify all documents, including workpapers. that you relied upon 

to draw the above conclusions. 

As a part of your review of Professor Bradley‘s analysis, did you examine 

the data to assess its accuracy or reliability? If yes, please describe your 

examination of the data and what conclusions you drew based upon this 

examination. 

C. 

d. 

e. 

As a part of your review of Professor Bradley’s analysis, did you examine 

the data that Professor Bradley excluded from his analysis? If so. did you 

determine whether the exclusion of these data was appropriate? Please explain. 

As a part of your review of Professor Bradley’s analysis, did you 

investigate alternative specifications of his recommended models? If so, please 

describe these investigations and what conclusions you drew based upon these 

investigations. 

As a part of your review of Professor Bradley’s analysis, did you perform 

any independent analysis, including but not limited to recalculation of the 

resulting cost variabilities by MODS operation, to verify the results of,Professor 

Bradley’s analysis? If so, please describe this independent analysis and provide a 

copy of the analysis. 
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RESPOME: 

a. I relied on Professor Bradley’s direct testimony. in conjunction with my own 

experiences doing cost studies involving considerations similar to those dealt with by Professor 

Bradley. 

b.-d. In reviewing Professor Bradley’s cost analysis, I followed the same procedures I 

apply when asked by a professional economics journal to referee an empirical study that has been 

submitted for publication. In such instances, my aim is to evaluate the soundness of a study’s 

findings by considering the specification(s) of the estimating equation(s), the data that are used. 

whether any special problems posed by the data are recognized by the researcher, and the 

econometric techniques employed in the analysis. I do not (b) “examine the data to assess its 

accuracy,” (c) “examine the data that [are] excluded from [the] analysis,” (d) “investigate 

alternative specifications,” or (e) “perform independent analysis, including recalculation of the 

[results].” Nor did I in reviewing Professor Bradley’s study. The reasons, briefly, are these: 

b. It would be reassuring if errors were so obvious that they could be detected merely by 

“examining” the data, but that rarely happens. Errors can creep into each stage of a data 

collection process, from observing an activity (e.g., mail handling) to recording the observations. 

to compiling them in summary records. Once that process is completed, it is usually impossible. 

in effect, to reach back in time to spot mistakes that were made. That leads many researchers, 

myself included, to assume that any data set is likely to contain errors, some perhaps quite 

serious, that will remain invisible. Rather than “examining” data, therefore, it seems likely to be 

more productive to address two methodological questions related to data quality: Could some 

alternative data set be used that seems likely to be more error-free? If there are reasons to 

suspect errors in the data, does the research employ techniques designed to deal with data errors? 

On both of these scores, I see no grounds for criticizing Professor Bradley. 
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c. Professor Bradley formulated criteria for excluding observations that might interfere 

with obtaining accurate cost estimates. That practice. which is not uncommon. inevitably 

involves subjective judgment in defining the criteria for excluding observations, Because 

subjectivity is necessarily involved. the relevant question is not whether someone else would 

have chosen precisely the same exclusionary criteria, but rather whether the criteria seem broadly 

reasonable. If there is a valid objection to this aspect of his study, it must pertain to the criteria 

themselves. and not to the particular observations that happened to be excluded as a result of 

applying the criteria. I see no reason to object to the criteria for exclusion employed by Professor 

Bradley. Once the judgment is made that the criteria seem m reasonable, it is unclear what 

would be accomplished by “examining” m the particular observations excluded by the 

criteria. It would be quite improper to tinker with the criteria as a result of examining how the 

results are affected 

d. I mentioned in my direct testimony two modifications of Professor Bradley’s 

specification that it would be interesting to look into. One is to measure labor cost by 

compensation instead of hours, The other is to include as explanatory variables the stock of 

capital (plant and equipment) connected with mail sortation activities. Professor Bradley did not 

test those specifications apparently because the necessary data are not readily available. 

e. I was informed that Professor Bradley’s results were independently verified, so little 

would have been served by my doing that. 
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NAA/DJ-Tl-3. In your opinion. is Professor Bradley‘s mail processing analysis likely to 

produce estimates of the long-run or short-run variability of costs with respect to volumes? 

Please explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE: 

My expectation is that the cost variabilities estimated by Professor Bradley come close to 

measuring the variability of mail processing costs over the long run. For any four-week period 

covered by his data set, the cross-sectional observations reflect facilities that vary in their scale of 

operations. Such variations are normally construed to reflect persistent differences in scale. and 

therefore to reveal points on the long-run cost curve. The period-to-period variations in cost and 

volume observed within the same facility can be used to estimate the short-run and long-run 

variability of cost. In most of Professor Bradley’s equations, labor hours are explained by 

contemporaneous output and also output in the previous period, and he sums those two effects to 

obtain his estimate of cost variability. That combined effect should approximate the variability 

of cost in the long run. 
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%A/DJ-TI-1. In your opinion. is the IOCS tally system a reasonable 1001 for distributing costs 

in today’s postal operational environment? Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Randomly monitoring what postal employees are doing can provide useful information 

about service cost responsibility. But as the IOCS tally system is being operated. it seems to be 

yielding an increasingly incomplete picture of service cost responsibility. It is understandable 

that a small percentage of tallies would not be set-vice-specific. But by 1996. the majority of 

tallies related to clerks and mail handlers failed to provide any direct evidence of sewice cost 

responsibility. There appears to be almost universal agreement that information should be 

collected to permit a more accurate determination of service costs. 
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X.AA/DJ-TI-5. Please refer to page 39. lines 3 through I I of your testimony. Do you have a 

specific proposal for the Commission to use in attributing mail processing costs? 

RESPONSE: 

My testimony apparently seemed to NAA to go on forever, since this question refers to 

page 39 of a 32 page testimony. In any event, my assignment did not include constructing a new 

method to attribute service costs. nor did I do that unbidden. Halstein Stralberg and Rita Cohen, 

two analysts who have long experience with Postal Service operations and costing 

methodologies, have provided specific proposals for attributing mail processing costs in this 

proceeding. 

-9- 
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NAPJDJ-Tl-6. Please refer to page 30. lines 5-6 of your testimony. Assuming that “all costs 

not clearly identifiable with individual service classes” to which you refer were. in fact. treated as 

institutional. please identify what costs would be shifted and what would be the amount of costs 

shifted from attributable to institutional? Please indicate the amounts of costs by subclass. 

RESPONSE: 

The magnitude of the cost shifts would depend on how exacting the standard is for 

determining which costs are not “clearly identifiable.” That judgment, which is inherently 

subjective, is properly a matter of deliberation for the Postal Rate Commission. The shifts might 

be small or large, depending on where the PRC decided IO draw the line between reasonable 

inference and speculation. 

-10. 
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SAA/DJ-TI-7. Please refer to your direct testimony at page 32, lines I>-15, You suggest an 

alternative distribution method that makes greater use of existing information and so generaws 

results that are less sensitive to arbitrary assumptions and small samples than the methodolog) 

currently being sponsored by the Postal.Service.” Please explain this method in detail and 

describe how this method would make greater use of existing information. 

RESPONSE: 

I did not. as this question implies, “suggest an alternative distribution method....” \\‘hat I 

did say, in connection with the analysis of Mr. Degen, is that, the Postal Rate Commission ma! 

want to consider whether some better cost foundation is available for developing rates in the 

current case. I pointed out two possibilities. One is to retain the USPS’s cost study. but to 

eliminate its speculative allocations by classifying as institutional costs all costs not clearly 

identifiable with individual service classes. The other, a middle ground between that and the 

Postal Service’s proposed cost allocations, would be to adopt a methodology that makes greater 

use of existing information and so generates results that are less sensitive to arbitrary 

assumptions and small samples than the methodology currently being sponsored by the Postal 

San&e. 

-Il. 



15555 

RESPONSE OF DOW JONES & COMPANY, INC. WITNESS SHEW 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCA/DJ-Tl-1. Please refer to your testimony at pages 4 through 9. 

a. Recognizing that price and cost are normally measured by economists in dollar terms, did you 

find any dollar measurements in witness Bradley’s testimony? If so, please explain. 

b. Do you have or are you aware of any study that shows that the use of labor hours is a 

meaningful measure of cost? If so, please identify the study. 

c. In discussing economic efficiency, economists usually discuss marginal revenues, prices, 

costs, etc. and provide a variety of general equilibrium economic effkiency conditions. It is on 

the basis of these conditions that economists have a theoretical basis for the analysis of 

efftciency, costs, and prices. Would these conditions be met if labor hours were assumed to be 

the costs? If so, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) In his investigation of the relationship between labor cost and output, Professor 

Bradley measures labor cost in terms of the hours of labor associated with various activities. For 

that reason, costs in his study are denominated in hours rather than dollars. His testimony is 

copious, and I cannot recall whether I found, incidentally, “any dollar measurements” in it. 

(b) I am not aware of any study that shows that the use of labor hours either is or is not a 

meaningful measure of cost. I would be surprised if such a study exists. It seems evident that 

hours provides one meaningful measure of the labor cost of producing something, just as 

compensation provides another. The best measure of labor cost depends on such considerations 

as the intended use of the information and the nature of data available on labor costs. 
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(c) This question is a little dift’icult for me to understand. The quantity of labor required 

to produce a service constitutes a real resource cost of the service. Knowing that resource cost 

can help to inform decisions about Postal Service investments and pricing that would promote 

economic efficiency. Postal Service costs consist overwhelmingly of labor, but Professor 

Bradley is not assuming that labor hours constitute the only cost of providing postal services. 

Knowledge of the physical relation between output and hours of labor input may provide 

full information about marginal costs. For if an organization with a neoclassical production 

function (its inputs are substitutes for each other) is minimizing its costs, then the envelope 

theorem says that the marginal cost of a service is given by the wage rate multiplied by the labor 

hours required to produce one more unit of service. 
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OCRIDJ-TI-2. On page 11, lines 15-16 of your testimony, you discuss factors that help explain 

costs. On page 18, lines 7-10 of your testimony, you state that for witness Bradley’s study, ‘i[I]ts 

usefulness as an analytic tool might be further expanded if, in future versions of the study, the 

labor cost of mail processing were measured in dollar terms as well as hours and if the 

investment in plant and equipment associated [with] each activity at each sight were included as 

explanatory variables.” Given that economic theory focuses on labor, capital, and the price 

system, and given your statement that considerations of capital, prices, and costs are absent from 

witness Bradley’s study, could it be assumed that the study presents a short-run cost estimating 

equation between labor hours and TPH? 

RESPONSE: 

My expectation is that the cost variabilities estimated by Professor Bradley come close to 

measuring the variability of mail processing costs over the long run. Professor Bradley’s 

specification includes two variables that should capture impacts of technological change on the 

relation of labor to output. The variables are a (nonlinear) time trend and also, for some cost 

pools, a variable measuring the degree to which the mail stream has been rerouted from manual 

operations. 

The period-to-period variations in cost and volume observed within a facility can be used 

to estimate the short-run and long-run variability of cost. In most of Professor Bradley’s 

equations, labor hours are explained by contemporaneous output and ako output in the Previous 

period, and he stuns those two effects to obtain his estimate of cost variability. That combined 

effect should approximate the variability of cost in the long run 
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OCA/DJ-Tl-3 Given your concern over the absence of cost and investment data, please explain 

your reasoning leading to the statement on page 18, lines 1 I-13 of your testimony that “the size 

of the data sets and the thoroughness of the analysis provide ample reason to be confident that 

the results are reliable.” 

RESPONSE: 

I did not express “concern over the absence of cost and investment data....” Expressing 

concern is quite different from observing, as I did, that the study’s usefulness as an analytic tool 

might be further if, in future versions of the study, the labor cost of mail processing 

were measured in dollar terms as well as hours and if the investment in plant and equipment 

associated each activity at each site were included as explanatory variables. I would not expect 

those specifications significantly to affect the estimated variability of mail processing cost. 
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OCAfDJ-T1-4 Do you believe that witness Bradley has presented (1) a cost function or 

equation as defined by economists or (2) a cost estimating relationship between hours of labor 

and TPH based on operational factory floor data? Please explain your answer. 

RESPONSE: 

There are many meaningtirl types of cost Iunctions consistent with the canons of 

economics. Professor Bradley has estimated one, relating the labor costs of mail processing 

activities, as measured by labor hours, to an index of output, usually total pieces of mail handled. 

The most appropriate cost function to estimate depends on the ultimate objective of the cost 

analysis and the nature of the data that are available. In light of the objective of measuring labor 

cost variability and the data available for that task, I see no grounds for criticizing Professor 

Bradley’s choice. 
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OCA/DJ-Tl-5 On page 12, lines 17-18 of your testimony, you indicate that witness Bradley’s 

large data sets make it extremely unlikely that the combinations of cost and scale that he 

observes are atypical. Are they typical for non-MODS ofices? Please explain your answer. 

RESPONSE: 

When I remarked that the combinations of cost and scale observed by Professor Bradley 

are unlikely to be atypical, I made that comment in connection with evaluating his econometric 

estimates. He does not econometrically estimate cost functions for non-MODS offices, since 

there is currently no system for recording hours and piece-handling data for individual activities 

in non-MODS offtces. Since the data for non-MODS offices do not exist, the question of 

adequacy of sample sizes for non-MODS offices does not arise. Professor Bradley’s 

methodology calls for applying the average or system variability from MODS offtces to non- 

MODS offices, and it is dificult to think of a better alternative given the absence of non-MODS 

data. 
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OGWDJ-T1-6 On page 12, line 9 of your testimony, you state, “Being able to observe the costs 

of many different scales of mail processing facilitates establishing the precise shape of the 

relationship between total pieces of mail handled and cost.” Please define how you understand 

scale: whether it differs from TPH, whether scale of a facility is related to size and investment, 

and how you believe scale is related mail processing. 

RESPONSE: 

My testimony refers to the scale of mG.l ~IQXS&L which is customarily measured by 

total pieces handled. Since that is the output meaSure that Professor Bradley uses to gauge the 

variability of mail processing costs, that is the scale variable whose variability within the sample 

affects the precision of his results. 

-8- 
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OCA/DJ-Tl-7 you indicate on page 13, line 16 of your testimony thafgtness Bradley explains 

that accurate information on compensation in each mail processing activity was not readily 

available. 

a. On the basis of your understanding of data availability, given that hours are measured based 

on people clocking into operations by badge number or in other similar ways, do you have any 

information as to why dollar data would be unavailable? If so, please explain, 

b. As an economist, would you agree that the absence of cost data presents a problem in the 

development of a cost study? If you do not agree, please explain. 

c. As an economist, would you advocate gathering such data, possibly as a prelude to conducting 

a cost study? If you would not, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. In my experience, information that one would like to have in estimating a cost 

function is often not available. Various reasons are given for that: it is not collected in a 

consistent way over time or across facilities, archived information had been disposed of or lost, 

the cost of recovering the information would be prohibitive, or the data cannot be interpreted 

properly without some other information that is missing. The particular data problems that arise 

in trying to measure labor costs at the pool level by labor compensation is something that OCA 

may want to discuss with Professor Bradley and Postal Service employees. 

But even if compensation data were complete and readily accessible, using them instead 

of labor hours to estimate cost variability could be problematical. For it would necessitate 

constructing a satisfactory index of how the terms of compensation vary across facilities and 
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through time, if the variability of labor cost with respect to output is to be accurately estimated, 

Constructing an accurate index of labor compensation can pose formidable problems, so it is by 

no means evident that, even if good data on labor compensation were readily available, they 

would provide a better basis than hours for estimating cost variability. 

b. , c. It is difftcult to study something quantitative in nature without any data. For that 

reason, if a decision is made to study a quantitative issue, collecting data would seem a sensible 

step, Quite what this has to do with Professor Bradley’s study is not apparent to me, unless OCA 

feels that costs can only be denominated in money, and that the quantity of labor (e.g., labor 

hours) required to produce a service is somehow not a cost. 

-lO- 
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UPSIDJ-Tl-I. (a) Please confirm that the costs for postal employees not handling mail are 
primarily for one of three activities: moving empty equipment, breaks/personal needs. and 
clocking in/clocking out. If not confirmed. please explain. 

W Please explain how the costs associated with these three activities “may not be a 
legitimate cost of any service” (page 22, line 9, of your testimony) (emphasis supplied). 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I do not know - indeed, it is not clear that anyone knows - what actually 

accounts for the high proportion of time that Postal Service clerks and mail handlers are reported 

to be “not handling mail.” According to the tally reports for fiscal 1996, some 40% of the 

sample of mail clerks and handlers were classified as not handling mail at the times that their 

activities were randomly monitored.’ Between 1986 and 1996, the sampled clerks and mail 

handlers reported to be on break, moving empty equipment or clocking in and out, expressed as a 

percent ofdirect tallies, rose by more than half, from 20.8% in 1986 to 31.5% in 1996.’ 

What accounts for the frequency of employees not handling mail seems to be a matter of 

dispute, centering on whether the substantial proportion of time that clerks and mail handlers are 

not handling mail reflects excessive staffing and therefore unnecessarily high service costs. 

Those who deny overstafting point to the explanations provided by the IOCS reports themselves, 

which classify those not handling mail into categories of activities such as clocking in and out, 

moving empty equipment, window service and “general services.” But the IOCS system for 

classifying those not handling mail does not include categories such as “employee idle” or 

“employee has no work to do,” so an underemployed clerk or mail handler would be placed in a 

category that obscures the actual reason the employee was not handling mail. In brief. the 

12. 

1 Derived from USPS Cost Segments and Components Rcpon for FY 1986 to FY 1996. 
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current IOCS system of activity codes related to clerks and mail handlers found not handling 

mail seems incapable of revealing the extent of overstaffing within mail processing activities, 

That limitation creates serious problems not just for efficient planning of future staffing 

levels, but also fork determining individual service costs. For excessive staffing may not affect all 

cost pools equally. It may lead to a concentration of employees “not handling mail” clocked into 

cost pools where underemployed staff are less conspicuous and, in particular, are a smaller drag 

on productivity statistics. But that, in turn, implies that the cost pool into which someone not 

handling mail is clocked may reveal less about service cost responsibility than about the pool’s 

ability to harbor underemployed labor inconspicuously. 

(b) This question appears to misrepresent my testimony. The sentence from my 

testimony that is partially quoted here reads, in full, “Indeed, staff ‘not handling mail,’ which 

accounts for some 40% of all mail processing costs, remains something of a mystery, and much 

of it may not be a legitimate cost of any service.” My testimony did not discuss whether 

potentially questionable costs might be associated with specific explanations offered.for not 

handling mail (e.g., breaks/personal needs, clocking in/clocking out, moving empty equipment). 

There was no apparent reason to address that matter, partly because it is unclear how much 

confidence can be attached to the results of the current system for classifying what people u 

doing when not handling mail. What my direct testimony did say is that “much” of the cost of 

not handling mail may not be a legitimate cost of any service. 

My basis for saying that was twofold. First, the high and increasing proportion of clerks 

and mail handlers reported to be not handling mail (over 40% in 1996 versus less than 30% a 

decade earlier) suggests to some observers that the Postal Service may have more employees 

than it needs. In other words, some costs incurred by the USPS may be unnecessary. Second. if 

cost information is to provide a useful basis for setting rates, costs for which no service is 

causally responsible should not be attributed to any individual service. 

-3- 
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UPS/DJ-Tl-2. YOU state that “For the CPP [Cost Pool Proportionality] assumption to be 
correct, the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling mail in any one cost pool must be (a) 
unrelated in any informative way to the activities in any other cost pool and (b) distributed 
identically to the documented costs within the cost pool” (page 25, lines 7-l 1, of your testimony), 

(a) If the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling mail in any one cost pool were 
more related to the costs of direct mail in that cost pool than to direct mail in all cost pools. 
would not the CPP assumption be an improvement over the existing Postal Service LI0CAl-f 
system? If you disagree, please explain. 

@I If the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling mail in any one cost pool were 
distributed more like the costs of direct mail in that cost pool than like direct mail in all cost 
pools, would not the CPP assumption be an improvement over the existing Postal Service 
LIOCATT system? If you disagree, please explain. 

(4 Is it not possible for the CPP assumption to be an improvement over the existing 
assumptions inherent in the Postal Service LIOCATT system without the CPP being a perfect 
assumption? If you disagree, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) (b) Since parts (a) and (b) of this question are identical, with the negligible exception 

that the phrase “more related to” in (a) is replaced by “distributed more like” in (b), I will address 

the questions together in the interest of brevity. 

First, though, it may be helpful to touch upon a preliminary matter. This question seems 

to envision that there is a unique measure of how similar IWO distributions are. That, however, is 

not the case. Whether or not one pair of variables is “more related” or “distributed more like” 

another pair of variables depends on the criteria used to define “more related” or “distributed 

more like.” Ihis point is not merely of academic significance, as would be recognized had data 

been developed that would actually allow the comparisons hypothesized by this question. AS a 

simple example, suppose Distribution B is found to be “more like” Distribution A with respect to 

half the postal services, but Distribution C is “more like” Distribution A with respect to the other 

half, Or suppose that B is only slightly “more like” A with respect to all but one service. but for 
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that one service C is far more like A than is B. Whether, overall, B or C is “more like” A cannot 

be determined without introducing explicit criteria for measuring similarity. 

Does it follow that the CPP assumption is an improvement on the existing LIOCATT 

system as long as. by some agreed upon criteria, the cost of mixed mail and of staff not handling 

mail in each cost pool is “more relatedldistributed more like” the costs of direct mail in the cost 

pool than to direct mail in all cost pools? No. 

The reaSon is simple. The ultimate objective is to estimate accurately the cost of each 

postal service, which is to say its cost aggregated over all cost pools. As a result, the relative 

performance of CPP and LIOCATT depends on not only the size of their errors in assigning costs 

within each individual cost pool, but also the extent to which errors for the same service in 

different cost pools offset each other. 

To take a simple example, assume as this question conjectures that within each cost pool 

the CPP assumption more accurately assigns the cost of mixed mail and not handling mail to 

individual services than does LIOCATT. But suppose in addition that for any particular service 

CPP consistently overstates or.understates its attributable share of the costs in a pool, whereas 

LIOCATT produces for each service a set of pool-specific errors that offset each other. Then 

even if CPP produced better results at the level of the cost pool, LIOCATT would provide more 

accurate estimates of service cost, which is the relevant consideration in evaluating the 

performance of a cost methodology. 

The fundamental problem in evaluating cost methodologies in this proceeding, however, 

seems to me less related to conceptual matters than to the absence of facts. The hypothesized 

superiority of CPP embedded in parts (a ) and (b) of the question above reflect conjectures 

concerning the relative performance of the two competing methodologies that are jusi that - 

pure conjecture. The fundamental deficiency of Degen’s methodology is precisely that it 

proposes to introduce a complex set of seemingly arbitrary untested assumptions as a means of 

determining service costs. 
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Cc) It is unrealistic to expect any set of assumptions to produce figures for sewice 

costs that are perfectly accurate. As for how the performance of the CPP assumption compares 

with the current LIOCATT system, there are three possibilities: (I) CPP is superior, (2) the 

performance of the two is equal, or (3) LIOCATT is superior. The litmus test, obviously, is to 

examine the actual performance of the alternative methodologies by determining the true service 

responsibility for the cost of mixed mail and not handling mail and comparing it to the 

predictions made by CPP and by LIOCATI’. That has not been done. Short of that, it may be 

possible for individuals with extensive experience of Postal Service operations and data to offer 

helpful intuitions about the comparative performance of alternative assumptions for assigning the 

costs of mixed mail and not handling mail. But that can never be as satisfactory as having the 

actual facts at hand, and so the long-run solution is to create a system for collecting cost 

information that will permits costs to be assigned on the basis of fact rather than disputed 

assumptions. 
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UPSIDJ-Tl-3. Please confirm that the testing regime you describe on pages X-27 of your 
testimony could not have been performed with existing data and that a special study would need 
to be performed. If not confirmed, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Testing arty new set of assumptions for distributing cost requires a “special study.” If it is 

felt worthwhile to invest in creating and applying a new’ set of assumptions, then surely it should 

be worthwhile to determine whether the new assumptions constitute an improvement over what 

they replaced. If testing discloses that new assumptions perform worse than the assumptions 

currently in use, then the loss associated with investing in the new methodology is limited to the 

money spent on the failed effort, since (presumably) the new assumptions will not be used. But 

not testing runs the risk of a far worse outcome. For in that event, the danger is that the new 

assumptions will be adopted and will produce cost estimates that are worse than what they 

replace. Then the loss will not be confined to the money spent developing and applying the new 

assumptions, but will also encompass resource misallocations prompted by postal rates based on 

inferior cost estimates. 

As for whether any test of Mr. Degen’s assumptions could have been conducted using 

existing data, or instead would have necessitated new data collection efforts, that seems likely to 

depend on the particular test. My direct testimony did not propose a “testing regime,” but 

merely sought to make clear that Degen’s assumptions could have been tested. Thus, I observed 

that the CPP assumption that mixed mail costs have the same service distribution for each cost 

pool and item type as diict tallies can be tested directly in several ways. The particular example 

I supplied involved generating a random sample of the cost pools used by Degen and, for each 

selected pool, drawing a special random sample of clerks and letter-handlers clocked into the cost 

pool at randomly selected points in time. For each sampled employee, then, arty mixed mail 

being handled would be fully counted, along with the direct tallies observed in the sample. so . . . 
that the setvice distributions of direct and mixed tallies for each sampled pool could be compared 
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to test Mr. Degen’s CPP assumption. My purpose was simply to demonstrate the feasibility of 

testing his assumptions, so there was no reason to try to identify all of the alternative ways that 

Mr. Degen’s assumptions might be tested. Hypothesis testing, when done well, can require a 

great deal of ingenuity, particularly if there is a reluctance to collect “new” data. My expectation 

is that it would be difficult to avoid collecting new data if Mr. Degen’s assumptions were to be 

subjected to a reasonably conclusive test. But the need to collect new data can scarcely be an 

excuse not to test his assumptions: 

-8- 
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UPS/DJ-Tl-4. Please refer to page 26, lines 17-18 of your testimony, where you state that “the 
proportion of employees found not handling mail should systematically fall as output (e.g., total 
pieces handled) rises towards its peak.” 

(a) Would you expect the proportion of employees “moving empty equipment” 
(Activity Code 6523, a component of not handling mail) to systematically fall as output rises? 
Please explain your answer, making reference to Postal Service operating procedures if 
necessary. 

(b) Would you expect the proportion of employees on “break/personal needs” (Activity 
Code 652 I, a component of not handling mail) to systematically fall as output rises? Please 
explain your answer, making reference to Postal Service operating procedures if necessary. 

Cc) Would you expect the proportion of employees “clocking in or clocking out” 
(Activity Code 6522, a component of not handling mail) to systematically fall as output rises? 
Please explain your answer, making reference to Postal Seniice operating procedures if 
necessary. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) W Cc) I have no expectation concerning whether the proportion of employees 

assigned Activity Codes 6521-6523 falls as output rises, That is art empirical matter, and making 

assumptions about it seems a poor substitute for finding the facts. Regardless of what Postal 

Service operating procedures may seem to imply, I would encourage the USPS to empirically 

investigate the issue. 

-9- 
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USPVDJ-Tl-1. Please assume that it is known a priori that an item type always contains one 

particular subclass of mail. Also assume that some of the observations of this item type in 10~s 

consist of”counted” (i.e., direct) observations and “uncounted” (i.e. mixed) observations, and 

that the a priori information is not imposed in the tally editing process. 

(a) In this case, would the subclass distribution of the counted observations for this 

item type accurately predict the subclass distribution ofthe uncounted observations for the same 

item type? If your answer is negative, please explain fully. 

@I In this case, would the subclass distribution of the counted observations for this 

item type predict the subclass distribution of the uncounted observations for the same item type 

mp~e accurately than a system-wide aggregate distribution of direct costs would? If your answer 

is negative, please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

The assumption on which these questions hinge is ambiguous. Had the assumption been 

more precise, I assume it would have read “Assume that it is known a priori that an item type 

always contains one par-tic&r subclass of mail and.” The assumption 

can be illustrated by a simple, hypothetical example. Suppose there are only two item types, red 

sacks and blue sacks. Then, by the assumption above, red sacks contain exclusively (say) tirst- 

class letters and blue sacks contain exclusively (say) regular second class mail. 

In that hypothetical circumstance, it would be trivially true that (a) the “subclass 

distribution for the item type” would perfectly predict the subclass distribution for uncounted 

items of the same item type (translation: if it the sack is blue, the mail must be regular second 

class), and therefore (b) no alternative predictor could do better. But that is nothing more than a 

convoluted way of repeating the assumption, namely that red sacks contain only first-class letters 

and blue sacks contain only regular second class mail 

Notice that if that assumption were true. there would be no mixed mail to worry about in 

the first place, since each item type would contain only one subclass. In other words, in the 

hypothetical circumstances in which I am being asked to evaluate a predictor of mixed mail costs, 
. 

there would be no mixed mail. 

-2- 
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USPSIDJ-Tl-2. Please consider a mixed-mail IOCS tally that appears in the BCS cost pool 

(a) Please confirm that the mail handled in the BCS cost pool consists almost 

exclusively of letter-shape pieces that are compatible with letter automation equipment, If you do 

not conftnn, please explain. 

@I Please contirm that the mail handled in the FSM cost pool consists almost 

exclusively of machinable flat-shape pieces. If you do not contirm, please explain. 

(cl Would you expect the mail handled in the BCS cost pool to have a different 

subclass distribution than the mail handled in the FSM cost pool? Ifnot, please explain, 

Cd) Is it your testimony that observations of mail handlings in the FSM cost pool 

provide useful information for constructing subclass distributions for mixed-mail observations in 

the BCS cost pool? If not, please explain your testimony at page 22 (especially lines 16-18). 

(e) Does your testimony at page 22 (especially lines 16-18) imply that, in general, 

mixed-mail observations in letter cost pools would be distributed to subclass more accurately 

using information from both letter and non-letter cost pools than with information from letter cost 

pools alone? If not, please explain your testimony. 

(0 Does your testimony at page 22 (especially lines 16-18) imply that, in general, 

mixed-mail observations in letter automation cost pools would be distributed to subclass more 

accurately using information from both letter automation and manual cost pools than with 

information from letter automation cost pools alone? If not, please explain your testimony. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) - (b) These questions concerning characteristics of mail in particular cost pools fall 

well outside the scope of my testimony. 1 did not discuss, nor are my conclusions predicated on, 

any particular stylized facts about characteristics of mail in particular cost pools. The 

characteristic of cost pools relevant to this proceeding is service cost responsibility, and little 

seems to be known about the services responsible for the majority of time spent by clerks and mail 

handlers. 

-3- 
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(c) The probability that any two distributions will be identical is normally very small. so I 

would not expect mail subclasses found in the BCS and FSM cost pools - or, for that matter, any 

other pair of cost pools - to be identically distributed. 

(d) - (f) These questions refer to page 22, lines 16-18 of my testimony, where I say “The 

CPP assumption implies that activities in other cost pools provide no useful information on the 

services responsible for mixed mail and staff not handling mail in a cost pool. But that seems 

somewhat implausible.” 

My point was simple. Mr. Degen’s assumptions treat each cost pool as if it were 

hermetically sealed, unrelated to anything else happening in the same facility, so the assumptions 

used to distribute a pool’s cost of mixed mail and staff not handling mail are entirely inward- 

looking, and make no use of information from other cost pools. Yet it strains credulity to 

suppose that what is going on in those other cost pools would never cast any tight on the services, 

responsible for mixed mail and staff not handling mail in the pool being scrutinized. 

Consider, for example, the “backup” explanation offered for staff not handling mail in 

manual sorting activities. According to that interpretation manual sorting operations are scaled 

to provide the reserve capacity to handle peak loads of mail normally sorted automatically. In 

that event, the services to which staff not handling mail in manual operations are attributed should 

reflect in part the subclass distribution of mail in automated operations. 

Whether or not one accepts the “backup” explanation, the general point remains. Cost 

pools are not in fact hermetically sealed off from one another, and it would be surprising if what is 

going on in one pool never could cast light on the appropriate service attribution of mixed mail 

and staffnot handling mail in any other cost pool. 

To say that some cost pools seem likely to exhibit connections to others is not to say that 

rrer~r cost pool necessarily casts light on the services responsible for costs in every sther pool. 

Thus, the short answer to (d) - (f) is no, not necessarily. But for h4r. Degen’s CPP assumption to 

be correct, activities in other cost pools could a provide any useful information about .the 

set-&es responsible for mixed mail and staff not handling mail in a cost pool. That is an extreme 

assumption, and one that strikes me as implausible. 

-4. 
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USPSKJJ-Tl-3. If the costs of not-handling mail activities in a cost pool were shown to be 

causally related to the volume of mail handled in the same cost pool, could it be reasonable to 

distribute such costs within the cost pool? Please explain, 

RESPONSE: 

To provide a sound basis for rate-making, costs should be distributed across services in 

the way that reflects cost causality. That is equally true whether the service volume that causes a 

cost is in some sense observed within the cost pool or in some other cost pool. In either case, the 

ultimate objective is to determine which services are responsible for what costs, 

In investigating the cause of a pool’s cost, whether one ought to confine attention to 

those service volumes observed within the pool or take a more complete view of service volumes 

at the facility is essentially an empirical matter of which approach will produce the most accurate 

estimates of service costs. 

USPSDJ-Tl-4. Please refer to your testimony at page 28, limes 5-6. 

(4 Please confirm that “distributions of documented [i.e., direct] cost” (page 28, line 

5) should read “distributions of mixed-mail cost.” If you do not contirm, please explain why it is 

necessary to infer a direct cost distribution. 

(b) Please confirm that your statement, and the statement in MPA-T-2 to which you 

refer, are based on data provided in USPS-LR-H-305. If you do not cot&m, please explain the 

basis for your statement. 

(4 What proportion of mixed-mail costs are distributed on five or fewer tallies? What 

proportion of total mail processing costs does this represent? Please provide the calculations to 

support your answer in electronic. spreadsheet format. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. I did mean to refer to direct costs. The explanation follows. 

Mr. Degen does not know the service responsibility for uncounted mixed-mail items (or, 

for that matter, staff not handling mail), so his methodology generally assumes it is identical in 

percentage terms to the service responsibility for the direct costs of items of the same type in the 

-5 
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cost pool. Thus, a service accounting for (say) 20% of the direct costs for a particular cost pool 

and item type (e.g., LSM sorting, flat trays) is assumed to be also responsible for 20% ofthe costs 

of uncounted mixed mail attributed to that pool and item type. 

To apply that assumption, however, it is necessary to determine the distribution of direct 

costs for items of each particular type in the cost pool. That is not known, since the activities of 

clerks and mail handlers are not continuously monitored. The IOCS system provides sample 

information. It is necessary to infer from the sample data the direct cost distribution of services 

(i.e., the population distribution of direct costs). But a sample is almost never perfectly 

representative of the population, and statistical inferences f?om small samples can be prone to 

large enors. 

In short, then, the problem is this. In simple, abstract terms, there is a cost variable X 

(mixed mail) whose service responsibility Mr. Degen does not know. He nevertheless wants to 

assign X to individual services, so he decides to assume that X has the same distribution of service 

responsibility as another cost, Y (direct cost). But he doesn’t know the distribution of Y either; 

he has only sample informatioq and the samples are often too small to provide statistically reliable 

inferences. Thus, his methodology could go wrong not only because of his assumption that X is 

distributed the same as Y, but also because his estimate of the distribution of Y contains large 

errors. 

(b) In saying that hundreds of distributions of direct costs must be inferred from samples 

containing fewer than five direct tallies, I was relying on the direct testimony of witness Cohen 

cited in my testimony. Her testimony, I gather, was based on data provided in USPS-LR-H-305. 

(c) I do not know the proportion of mixed-mail costs distributed on the basis of five or 

fewer tallies, a proportion that in any event by itselfwould not be terribly informative. The key 

question is the cumulative magnitude of errors introduced into the analysis by the small samples 

upon which Mr. Degen’s methodology relies. That cumulative error includes the errors from 

samples that, although larger than five, are still troublingly small from the vantage point of 

statistical reliability. 

-6- 
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To determine the cumulative errors, it would be necessary to examine, for each Service, 

the sampling errors introduced by samples of one, two, three and so forth, to the largest samples 

employed by Mr. Degen’s methodology to distribute costs to the service. Had those calculations 

been made, one could quantify the sampling errors likely to be contained in each cost estimate, 

Mr Degen presumably was aware that his assumptions required relying on samples whose small 

size could pose statistical problems, and I would have expected his analysis to address ‘that topic 

and provide some quantification of the probable range of errors from that particular feature of his 

methodology. 

USPSIDJ-TI-5. Please refer to your testimony at page 28, lines 7-8. 

(4 Please co&m that any costing system based on a statistical sample of mail 

processing activities over the course of a year would generally assign different costs to the same 

service in successive years. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

@I Please confirm that the Postal Service’s operations are not identical in every 

respect year afler year. If you do not contirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a), (b) Of course cost estimates from samples will vary with the samples themselves, and 

although I am not sure I know it from personal observation, it seems a safe bet that the Postal 

Service’s operations are not identical in every respect year after year. But neither of these 

observations in any way affects the concern expressed in the paragraph that is the subject of this 

USPS interrogatory. For my concern was not that there would simply be s.oae variability in cost 

assignments as a result of the small samples that Mr. Degen’s methodology uses, but rather that 

there could be e random variability. In other words, the issue of degree is key here. I 

tried to make that clear by saying, in the cited paragraph, 

This means that ~ elements of Mr. Degen’s attributions of service cost are 

random, To understand the significance of that randomness, suppose that the Postal 

Service’s operations were identical in every respect year after year, so no changes in 

set-vice costs or volumes occurred. Mr. Degen’s methodology would nevertheless be 

capable of attributing in successive years suite costs to the same service. Those 

-7- 
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random swings would reflect the Iatge uncertainty associated with the small samples 

whose use is compelled by his methodology (page 28, lines 7-13; emphasis added) 

In shot?. a random error on the order of magnitude of 1% is not very worrying. But the 

reliance of Mr. Degen’s methodology on many small samples raises the possibility of quite 

substantial random errors and, correspondingly, erratic swings in estimated setvice costs from 

year to year. Had Mr. Degen made the type of calculation that is sketched in my response to part 

(c) of USPSDJ-TI-4 above, the magnitude of this problem would be clear. 

USPS/DJ-TI-6. Please refer to your testimony at page 29. 

(a) Is it your testimony that you are not able to detenttine whether or not there is a 

better set of cost distribution assumptions than witness Degen’s, because you are not sufficiently 

knowledgeable about Postal Service operations? If not, please explain your testimony at page 29, 

lines 4-7. 

@I If you are not sufficiently knowledgeable about Postal Service operations to weigh 

the merits of various cost distribution assumptions, on what experience do you base your 

evaluation of witness Degen’s methodology? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No. The fundamental impediment to evaluating Mr. Degen’s methodology is that it 

consists of extensive assumptions that he has apparently not taken the trouble to test. And 

although there is no reason that data to test his assumptions could not be obtained from within the 

Postal Service, I am not aware of publicly available information that would permit any 

comprehensive testing of his assumptions. 

(b) I believe what page 29 of my testimony says is that (1) if assumptions are to be used, 

I happily leave the task of evaluating competing assumptions to others more knowledgeable 

about Postal Service operations, because (2) information in the hands of those having long 

-8- 
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experience with Postal System operations and cost data should be able to cast light on the 

plausibility of Mr. Degen’s assumptions and on whether other procedures for dealing with the 

cost of mixed mail and staff not handling mail might produce better estimates of service costs, 

As for the experience that I bring to evaluating the cost study of Mr. Degen, I suppose it 

includes lessons I have learned From analyzing cost and price issues in a number of regulated 

industries. Those lessons include the dysf?mctionality of Fully Distributed Cost studies, the 

tendency ofregulated organizations to exaggerate the difficulties of obtaining data to do a 

meaningful cost study, and the regularity with which assumptions about service costs turn out to 

be badly wrong. 

-9. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There doesn't appear to be any. 

We had no requests for oral cross-examination of 

Witness Shew in advance of the hearing today. Does any 

participant wish to cross-examine the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, and there are no 

questions from the bench that I'm aware of, Mr. Shew, we 

want to thank you, we appreciate your appearance here today 

and your contributions to our record, and if there's nothing 

further, you're excused. 

[Witness excused.] 

MR. MCBRIDE: Mr. Chairman, I did want to say 

again on the record that we appreciate your accommodating 

the witness' schedule. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. We always try to 

take care of busy, important people. 

Our next witness is UPS Witness Mr. McKeever. 

1'11 give everybody a moment to shuffle around. 

There seems to be a little bit too much paper 

today floating around here. 

Mr. Neels, I'll let you get settled in the for a 

moment. 

AWN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

Whereupon, 

KEVIN NEELS, 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel for United 

Parcel Service and, having been first duly sworn, was 

examined and testified as follows: 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, we have had some 

discussions with the Postal Service about Dr. Neels' 

supplemental testimony. The Postal Service has indicated 

that it is prepared to conduct cross-examination on that 

supplemental testimony today. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Right. 

MR. McKEEVER: And as we announced earlier today, 

that is acceptable to us, so I can introduce both pieces of 

testimony. I will do it in whatever manner the Chair 

desires. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We've been through this before 

with witnesses who had two pieces of testimony, and 1'11 

rely on your good offices, and if you do not see a problem 

with introducing both pieces of testimony at the same time, 

then we should just move them both in at this point. 

MR. McKEEVER: We will do that, Mr. Chairman. 

I will do them separately, but one right after the 

other then. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McKEEVER: 

Q Dr. Neels, I'm handing you a copy of a document 

entitled Direct Testimony of Kevin Neels on behalf of United 

Parcel Service and marked UPS-T-l. Was that document 

prepared by you or under your direction and supervision? 

A It was. 

Q And if you were to testify orally today, would 

your testimony be as set forth in that document? 

A It would. 

MR. McKEEVER: The document, Mr. Chairman, 

contains an appendix. 

Mr. Chairman, I move that the direct testimony of 

Kevin Neels on behalf of the United Parcel Service and 

marked UPS-T-l including the appendix be admitted into 

evidence and transcribed into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

Hearing none, the testimony and exhibits of 

Witness Neels are received into evidence, and I direct that 

they be transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Kevin Neels, UPS-T-l, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 
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My name is Kevin Neels. I am a director at the management and 

economic consulting firm of Putnam, Hayes 8 Bartlett, Inc. I have provided 

economic research and consulting services for more than twenty years. Much of 

my work has involved the use of econometric analysis and has addressed issues 

relating to product costing in a wide range of areas. 

I have analyzed pricing behavior in the context of allegations of 

antitrust violations and conducted numerous studies on the pricing of government 

services in areas ranging from municipal services to air traffic control. In 

connection with this and other work, I have frequently conducted investigations of 

costs for purposes of determining the total cost of providing a product or service, 

the costs associated with a specific product or service in the context of a multi- 

product firm, or the effects of incremental changes in volume on total profit. I have 
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developed econometric analyses for purposes of estimating damages in civil 

litigation: of providing clients with forecasting capability; of estimating the effects on 

sales of changes in product design, pricing, or promotion; and of analyzing the 

structure of costs. I have also been called upon to provide critical evaluations of 

econometric analyses developed by others. 

Prior to joining Putnam, Hayes & Bartlett, Inc. I held a number of 

responsible positions in economic research and consulting. I was previously vice 

president in the Transportation Program at the economic consulting firm of Charles 

River Associates, Inc., and senior economist at Abt Associates, a policy research 

firm. I have also served as a senior research associate in the Systems Sciences 

Division of the Rand Corporation and as an associate in the Transportation Studies 

Program of the Urban Institute. I hold a Ph.D. and a B.A., both from Cornell 

University. 

In previous proceedings, the Commission has decided that mail 

processing labor costs are 100 percent volume variable. In this proceeding, Postal 

Service witness Michael D. Bradley (USPS-T-14) has introduced a study that 

purports to demonstrate that mail processing labor costs do not vary fully with 

changes in mail volume. Bradley’s study is based on the econometric estimation of 

a series of cost equations. These cost equations relate the number of labor hours 

in specific activities, facilities, and accounting periods to the number of times 

pieces of mail are handled in those activities, facilities, and accounting periods. 
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For activities at Management Operating Data System (MODS) facilities, Bradley 

relies on data drawn from the Postal Service’s MODS database. For Bulk Mail 

Centers (BMCs). he relies upon data from the Productivity Information Reporting 

System (PIRS) database, another operational database maintained by the Postal 

Service for BMC activities. 

I have been asked to review the approach used by Bradley and to 

determine whether it provides accurate and reliable estimates of the volume 

variability of mail processing costs that are suitable for use in rate setting. I have 

also been asked to review Bradley’s implementation of his approach and to assess 

the soundness of the results that he presents. Finally, I have been asked to offer 

an opinion in the light of all of the available evidence about how mail processing 

costs should be treated in determining postal rates. 

Bradley’s econometric analysis does not provide a reliable basis for 

determining the extent to which mail processing labor costs vary with volume. 

Bradley’s econometric equations look not at cost, but at labor hours. Before 

determining whether labor hours are a suitable proxy for cost, one must either 

estimate the extent to which compensation per hour varies with volume, .or provide 

some affirmative evidence that compensation per hour is independent of volume. 

One can advance reasonable arguments to support either the contention that 

compensation per hour increases with volume or that it decreases with volume. 

Bradley presents no evidence that would permit a determination of which is the 

-3- 
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case. In the absence of such evidence, the use of labor hours as a proxy for cost 

could result in either an underestimate or an overestimate of volume variability. 

Also, Bradley’s econometric equations look not at volumes, but rather 

at piece handlings, a measure of mail processing steps that is sensitive not only to 

changes in volume, but also to changes in routing, sorting technology, error rates, 

and other factors. Before determining whether piece handlings are a suitable proxy 

for volume, one must first estimate the extent to which piece handlings vary with 

volume, or provide some affirmative evidence that the two are directly proportional. 

Once again, Bradley presents no evidence on this question. In the absence of 

such evidence, the use of piece handlings as a proxy for volumes could result in 

either an underestimate or an overestimate of volume variability. 

Quite apart from these fundamental issues, there are a number of 

problems with the implementation of Bradley’s approach that raise serious 

questions about the robustness, reliability, and relevance of his results. These 

include: 

(4 

04 

(4 

Reliance on a dataset whose ability to provide accurate estimates of 

piece handlings has been questioned in internal Postal Service 

investigations; 

Bias in volume variability estimates due to errors in the measurement 

of mail volumes; 

Adoption of a set of highly subjective data ‘scrubbing’ procedures 

that result in the elimination from the analysis of enormous quantities 



15591 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

of otherwise usable data and that significantly alter the results of the 

analysis: 

(4 Use of a complex set of time trend variables that produces erratic and 

counter-intuitive estimates of the effects of technological change. 

Also, and perhaps most significant, Bradley’s equations cannot provide accurate 

estimates of the long-run response of costs to changes in volume. 

These factors lead me to conclude that the new study introduced by 

Bradley does not justify rejection of the Commission’s well-established 

determination that mail processing labor costs are fully volume variable. Common 

sense indicates that labor costs should be fully variable. Simple, straight-forward 

unadorned plots of the raw data tend to confirm this view. Bradley has failed to 

provide convincing evidence to contradict the Commission’s traditional position. I 

recommend that the Commission stand by its traditional position and treat mail 

processing labor costs as 100 percent volume variable. 

If the Commission does elect to adopt some version of Bradley’s 

econometric analysis, I recommend adoption of his cross-sectional analysis as a 

starting point. This analysis is better able to provide estimates of long-run volume 

variability, and it is less subject to downward bias from errors in the measurement 

of volume. 

I recommend a number of changes to the cross-sectional model that 

Bradley presents in his workpapers. The time trend variables that Bradley includes 

in his recommended model have little meaning in a cross-sectional context and 

should therefore be dropped. Also, the cross-sectional analysis needs to be 

-5 
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extended to all of the activities that Bradley considers. Furthermore, Bradley’s 

results are based upon a drastically reduced dataset that emerges from his 

‘scrubbing’ process. This process results in the loss of an unacceptably large 

portion of the available data. I have rerun Bradley’s cross-sectional analysis on a 

dataset that uses all of the data. The volume variability estimates resulting from 

this improved cross-sectional analysis are summarized in Table 1. 

Table 1 does not include volume variability estimates for the registry 

and remote encoding activities because the amount of data available for analysis 

for these two activities is very limited. I do not believe that it is adequate at this 

time to support an econometric analysis of the volume variability of mail processing 

labor costs. Hence, for these two activities I recommend that the Commission 

reaffirm its earlier finding that mail processing labor costs are 100 percent volume 

variable. 

-6- 
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2 Volume Variability Estimates Derived from 
3 Modified Version of Bradley’s CrossSectional Model 
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31 

I Results Based UDon Standard 1 

1 Platform 146% IO.0646 
IMC Direct 

“I I.8 II 1 119% 0.1100 
_- . . - --3/ 0.1904 

6 0.2705 
.I . “I”“. . -1. I -.. 6 0.1756 

. . . . Sack Opening untt I oz7 “--I 0 0.0734 
klnn Ldarhinshla n,,+rirl,ac I.“,, 111~111111~YI~ VU.OI”I.3 I 7A? .- h 0.1962 

BMC Allied 
Platform 45% 1 0.3565 
Floor Labor I 120% 1 0.5152 

32 l Source: WP I. 
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3 and of Volume 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

Any empirical study of the volume variability of costs must relate a 

suitable measure of cost to a suitable measure of volume. This is a fundamental 

threshold requirement. In Bradley’s study, however, there is neither a true measure 

of cost, nor a true measure of volume. 

1. Hours Are Not a Suitable Proxy For Cost 

At the most basic level, ‘cost” is a quantity that is defined in monetary 

units. However, no such measure appears anywhere in Bradley’s datasets or 

results. Instead, he focuses on labor hours “clocked’ into the various activities he 

examines. Of course, labor hours and labor costs are related. That relationship is 

expressed by average compensation cost per labor hour. By definition, total labor 

costs are equal to the product of average compensation per labor hour times total 

labor hours. 

But average compensation per hour is influenced by a variety of 

different factors. At a given facility and a given point in time, there will be a 

schedule that specifies hourly wage rates for different crafts, different levels of 

seniority, different types of employees (&, permanent, casual, temporary, eic.), 

and for different types of time (&, straight time, overtime, holiday time, etc.)., This 

schedule of wages may be higher or lower, depending upon labor market 

conditions, inflation, collective bargaining agreements, and other factors. All else 

-8- 
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13 For mail processing labor cost, the variations in mail 
14 processing hours are the variations in cost.’ 

15 This statement is not correct. For example, it is obvious that K wage 

16 rates increase, costs will also increase even in the absence of a change in labor 

17 hours. In addition, the cost associated with a given number of labor hours will also 

18 increase K the mix of hours shifts in the direction of more highly paid types of time. 

19 Overtime is perhaps the best illustration of the fallacy in Bradley’s assertion that 

20 hours are the same as cost; using hours as a proxy for costs will not capture the 

equal, the higher these wage rates, the higher the average compensation per hour 

will be. 

Average compensation per hour will also be influenced, however, by 

the mix of labor hours at a facility. A shKt in the mix of hours toward more costly 

types of time (such as overtime), higher paid crafts, more senior employees, or 

more highly paid categories of employees will raise average compensation per 

hour even K the wage schedule remains unchanged. The greater the range of 

wage rates that are paid, the more powerfully average compensation per hour will 

be influenced by changes in the mix of types of hours worked. 

Bradley ignores the effects that changes in the mix of types of hours 

have on average compensation per hour and therefore on total labor costs. He 

asserts that: 

1. Direct Testimony of Michael D. Bradley on BehaK of the United States Postal 
Service, USPS-T-14, p. 12 (emphasis added). 

-9- 
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total impact of increased volume on costs when the increase in volume leads to a 

need for higher paid overtime hours. 

If either of these two factors - the schedule of wage rates or the mix 

of types of hours - changes systematically with volume, this change will influence 

the overall variability of mail processing costs. Because Bradley’s analysis ignores 

changes in average compensation per hour, it is not capable of determining 

whether or the extent to which such volume-related effects exist or of factoring 

them into his estimates of volume variability. 

While one might argue that the schedule of wage rates is determined 

largely by general labor market conditions rather than by mail volume, the same 

cannot be said for the mix of types of time. There are a number of reasons for 

believing that the mix of hours at a facility might vary systematically with volume. 

High-volume periods could be characterized by the more extensive use of lower- 

cost temporary or casual workers. Conversely, high-volume periods could require 

the involvement of higher-cost senior or supervisory personnel in order to meet 

mail processing schedules and maintain service standards. It is also possible that 

maintenance of service standards during high-volume periods could involve greater 

use of overtime and greater amounts of overtime pay. 

We have no idea what the net effect is of these different factors. The 

only way to determine whether average compensation per hour varies 

systematically with volume and, K so. by how much, is to examine the relationship 

between actual labor costs and volume. Bradley has not done this. 

-lO- 
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Bradley argues that his use of hours rather than cost to measure cost 

variation with volume is a virtue rather than a limitation of his study. He 

characterizes hours as “a ‘real’ variable that inflation does not influence.’ Hence, 

he argues, ‘hours are directly comparable through time, and I do not have to adjust 

them for inflation.’ a 

These statements are not entirely correct. While it is true that by 

focusing on hours Bradley has eliminated changes in costs that are associated with 

shifts in the overall wage schedule rather than with volume, it is not true that the 

resulting measure of hours is comparable across sites or across time, a 

precondition for the use of labor hours as a proxy for costs. The hours of 

supervisory personnel and skilled craftsmen are not the same as the hours of 

unskilled casual workers. Nor is it even true that the straight time and overtime 

hours of the same individual are comparable, since there are real resource cost 

differences between the two types of time. Even after removing the effects of shifts 

in the overall schedule of wages, these other differences remain. Bradley has not 

dealt with them. 

The need to account for changes in overall wage levels cannot serve 

as a justification for failure to account for variations in the mix of hours. While it is 

true that focusing on compensation costs would have necessitated adjustments for 

the effects of inflation and changes in wage levels, such adjustments are not 

difficult to make. 

2. USPS-T-14, p. 13. 
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2. ‘Total Piece Handlings” Is Not a Suitable Proxy For Volume 

It is also obvious that an econometric study of the variability of mail 

processing costs with changes in volume should involve an analysis of changes in 

the volume of mail delivered. On this count, too, Bradley’s analysis comes up 

short. With the sole exception of registered mail, Bradley’s datasets and results 

are devoid of any measure of the volume of mail actually delivered. Instead, 

Bradley bases his conclusions on an analysis of piece handlings. This measure is 

conceptually distinct from volume and, therefore, using it as a proxy for volume can 

easily lead to erroneous conclusions regarding the volume variability of costs. 

On its route toward final delivery, a particular item of mail will 

generate an additional piece handling every time it passes though a processing 

step. Thus, the more complex an item’s routing, the more piece handlings it will 

require. An item that passes through a single SCF will undergo less processing 

than one that must travel through two SCFs, or one that goes from one SCF 

through a BMC to another SCF, or one that must travel from an SCF through two 

BMCs to another SCF. An item that requires both a primary and a secondary sort 

will experience more piece handlings than one that requires only a single sort. A 

presorted dropshipped item will require less processing than one that is deposited 

in a corner mailbox with other unsorted items. 

Even K Bradley is correct in his assertion that ‘[t]he primary driver of 

costs in any activity is the number of pieces sorted in that activity,” he cannot draw 

3. USPS-T-14, p. 13. 

-12- 
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conclusions about the volume variability of costs from an analysis of piece 

handlings without first considering the volume variability of piece handlings. If the 

number of times a piece of mail is handled tends to decline with volume, Bradley’s 

analysis will overstate the volume variability of costs; if the number of times a piece 

of mail is handled tends to increase with volume, Bradley’s analysis will understate 

the volume variability of costs.4 

A variety of different factors could alter the relationship between piece 

handlings and volumes. That relationship could be affected, for example, by: (1) 

changes in the use of presort options by business mailers; (2) changes in the 

proportion of intra-BMC or intra-SCF movements; or (3) modifications in mail 

handling procedures that result in the addition or deletion of processing steps. 

Changes in the relationship between piece handlings and volume 

could mask significant diseconomies of scale. There are a variety of ways.in which 

this might happen. For example, increases in volume could lead to increases in 

error sorting rates and could thereby result in mail having to be resorted after being 

delivered to the wrong processing center. When such missorted mail arrives at the 

incorrect destination, it would then have to reenter the processing stream and pass 

a second time through the sequence of sorting and processing steps. Even though 

the. increase in error rates clearly leads to an increase in cost, Bradley’s analysis 

4. In cross examination on his testimony regarding purchased transportation 
costs, Bradley conceded that failure of a proxy measure of volume to directly 
track a true measure of volume can bias estimates of volume variability: ‘I 
did not study the relationship between cubic-foot miles and volume. And 
certainly I think to the extent that that second analysis had a lower variability 
then my capacity variabilities would be too high.’ Tr. 713823-24. 

-13- 
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12 Apart from the fundamental deficiencies in conceptual approach 

13 discussed above, there are a number of significant problems in the implementation 

14 of this approach that call into serious question the reliability of its results. These 

15 deficiencies have to do with the data sources relied upon, the “scrubbing” process 

16 to which the data have been subjected, the treatment of technological change, and 

17 the focus on the short-run response of hours to changes in piece handlings. 

18 Correcting these problems generally results in higher estimates of variability. The 

19 sensitivity of the results to changes in sample selection, model specification, and 

20 method of estimation raises questions about whether these results are reliable 

21 enough and stable enough to provide a sound foundation for ratemaking. 

would incorrectly interpret this as an increase in productivity, since it would allow 

the original sort to handle pieces in less time. 

It is possible for the number of times an item is handled to increase 

systematically with volume, even over the long term. At higher volumes it may 

become economical to incorporate greater specialization and therefore also more 

individual processing steps into the overall processing sequence. 

Bradley has provided no information on the relationship between 

piece handlings and volume. Without such information the Commission cannot 

determine what his piece handling variability estimates imply for the volume 

variability of mail processing costs. 

B. aw FI at’0 
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1. There Are Serious Shortcomings in the Piece Handling Dafa Used in 
Bradley’s Econometric Analysis 

The data quality requirements for a sound econometric study exceed 

those for simpler forms of analysis. Measurement errors that might cancel out in 

the latter context can give rise to biased results tien the same data are used to 

develop regression equations. For this reason, it is essential to scrutinize data 

sources carefully before using them in sophisticated econometric studies. Scrutiny 

of Bradley’s data source for Total Piece Handlings indicates potentially serious 

problems. 

The MODS piece handlings data that Bradley relies upon for major 

portions of his analysis have been the target of considerable criticism. A recent 

review of measurement systems conducted by the U.S. Postal Inspection Service 

found large variances between the piece handling figures contained in the MODS 

system and actual piece c0unts.s These variances were attributed to a variety of 

different causes, including inadequate conversion factors.6 improper data input, 

and out-of-tolerance scales. The magnitudes of these variances could be 

substantial. In one instance, the count projected by the MODS system for 57 trays 

5. 
. . . . . Rational Coordrnatron Audrt. Marl Volume Measurement and Reoorting 

Sm. United States Postal Inspection Service, December 1996, LR-H- 
220. 

6. In many situations, the MODS system records number of trays, sacks, or 
pounds of mail and then uses conversion factors to convert these estimates 
to piece counts. S,gg LR-H-220, p. 8. 
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was 29,637 pieces, while the actual piece count was 17,842 pieces -- an error of 66 

percent.’ 

In one of his interrogatory responses, Bradley claimed that “several of 

the report’s findings are irrelevant for my analysis because much of the data set 

used in my analysis is not based upon FHPs [First Handling Pieces], but rather on 

end-of-run data and machine counts.‘s However, First Handling Pieces is a part of 

the piece handling variable used by Bradley; the MODS Manual9 states clearly in 

Section 212.2 that Total Piece Handlings is the sum of First Handling Pieces and 

Subsequent Handling Pieces. Even if the MODS counts of downstream handlings 

are totally free of the measurement problems that infect estimates of First Handling 

Pieces, all of the problems surrounding the measurement of First Handling Pieces 

are still passed forward into Bradley’s analysis. The questions that have been 

raised regarding the accuracy of the MODS piece handling data naturally lead one 

to question whether the same problems infect the PIRS piece handling data upon 

which Bradley based his analysis of BMC mail processing costs. 

In fact, examination of Bradley’s datasets reveals many problems. 

There are, for example, hundreds of instances in which a site reports piece 

handlings for a specific activity for only a single period out of the nine years 

covered by Bradley’s dataset. See Table 2, below. It is difficult to imagine actual 

operational practices that would so frequently bring an activity to life for only a 

7. LR-H-220, p. 8. 

8. Tr. 1 l/5369. 

9. LR-H-147. 
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1 single accounting period. Data entry errors, such as recording piece handlings 

2 under the wrong activity or with the wrong facility identifier, would seem to provide 

3 a more plausible explanation. 

4 Table 2 

5 Number of Instances In Which Piece Handling6 
6 Are Reported at a MODS Facility for a Direct 
7 Activity for Only a Single Accounting Period 

8 
9 

10 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 

Activity 1 Single Period Observations 
mnnc n:.ar* 

T%I sonq 
FSM Sortint 

^ xting I 71 
. Iing 68 - I 67 

Manual Letter SI 
Manual Flat Sod 
Manual Parcel Sorting 
Manual Priority Mail Sorting 
SPBS - Priority Mail Sorting 
SPBS - Non Priority Mail I I 
Sorting 
Cancellation and Mail Prep 
Total 

63 
549 

Source: WP II. 

25 There are also numerous reporting gaps in Bradley’s datasets. See 

26 Table 3, below. Often an activity will “disappear’ at a site for a single accounting 

27 period or for a number of accounting periods, only to reappear at a later date. It is 

28 possible, of course, for an activity to be temporarily shut down. However, the large 

29 number of instances in which this occurs suggests that it may also be common for 

30 the data simply not to make their way into the MODS system. 

-17- 
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Table 3 

25 

28 Econometric studies are especially sensitive to data errors. It is a 

27 well-established econometric principle that measurement error in an independent 

28 variable causes downward bias in coefficient estimates. This result is stated 

29 clearly in a recent text: 

30 As long as 0’. [the variance of the measurement error in 
31 the independent variable] is positive, b [its estimated 

Number of Instances in Which Gaps in Piece Handling8 
Reported at a Facility Appear for MODS Direct Activities 

Source: WP II. 
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1 coefficient] is inconsistent, with a persistent bias toward 
2 zero. . . . The effect of biasing the coefficient toward 
3 zero is called attenuation.” 

4 

5 

6 When using operating data, there is always a concern 
7 that the data might contain measurement error. If the 
8 measurement error is in the dependent variable, hours, 
9 it will simply be part of the specified error term in the 

10 econometric regressions. If the measurement error is in 
11 the right-hand-side variables, however, traditional least- 
12 squares methods will not accurately account for it. This 
13 is called the “errors-in-variables” problem.” 

14 

15 

16 

17 
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19 
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Bradley acknowledges the possibility that his data on piece handlings 

may be subject to measurement error: 

Although Bradley correctly cites the existence of the errors-in-variables problem, he 

fails to describe the full nature of the attenuation effect. In the specific context of 

Bradley’s analysis, the attenuation effect means that lf there is measurement error 

in the piece handlings variable, Bradley’s analysis will understate the true volume 

variability of mail processing labor costs. 

The pattern of results reported by Bradley suggests that his results 

may have been powerfully influenced by errors in the measurement of piece 

handlings. There are a number of instances in which Bradley reports volume 

vanability estimates for both the manual and the automated sorting of the same 

type of mail. In the automated sorting activities, the data on piece handlings come 
_ 

10. Greene, William H., Econometric Analysis, Third Edition, Prentice Hall, 
1997, p. 437. 

11. USPS-T-14, p. 80. 
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from counters on the machinery. In contrast, for manual activities, piece counts are 

derived indirectly by applying conversion factors to measures of weight, cubic 

volume, or some other proxy. One would expect, therefore, to find greater 

measurement error and stronger attenuation effects in the manual activities. 

Bradley’s results confirm this expectation. Figure I shows Bradley’s volume 

variability estimates for the mechanized and manual sorting of letters, flats, and 

Priority Mail. In every case the volume variability estimates are lower for the 

manual activities, sometimes by a substantial margin. 

-2o- 
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Figure 1 

Automatic vs. Manual Volume Variabilities 

Flgun t 
Automrtlc vc. Hwrl Volume VulrblllLt 

-21- 



.., ..,.... ,,..,,,,l,,,,, 

15608 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

In his direct testimony Bradley presents the results of an analysis 

that, he claims, quantifies the effects of measurement error in his piece handlings 

variable. He does not derive his final estimates of volume variability from this 

analysis, but he does use it to support an argument that “measurement error in 

manual letter and flat piece handling volumes is not a critical problem for the 

estimation of cost elasticities for those activities.“’ However, there are problems in 

this analysis that call into question its ability to support these claims. Bradley 

claims to have found upward bias in his estimate of the volume variability of the 

manual letter sorting activity rather than the downward bias that Greene states is 

the result of measurement error. As shown in Appendix A to my testimony, the 

formulas that Bradley himself presents in his direct testimony show clearly that 

upward bias is a mathematically impossible result. Bradley’s finding of upward bias 

is therefore a sign of serious and fundamental flaws in his analysis. 

It is clear that the effect of measurement error in the piece handlings 

variable is to cause Bradley to understate the true volume variability of mail 

processing labor costs. Despite Bradley’s attempt to quantify it, the magnitude of 

this bias remains unknown. The analysis that Bradley puts forward to support his 

claim that measurement error is not a critical problem is clearly unreliable. Both 

this analysis and the claim based upon it should be ignored. 

12. USPS-T-14. pp. 83-84. 
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1 2. Bradley’s Data ‘Scrubbing” Procedures Have Substantively Altered His Results 

2 Bradley’s volume variability estimates are derived from a dataset that is 

3 the end product of an extensive editing process in which enormous amounts of 

4 data are eliminated from his analysis based solely on subjective criteria. The 

5 volume variability estimates derived from this reduced dataset are substantially 

6 different from those derived from the initial dataset, calling into question the 

7 reliability of Bradley’s estimates of volume variability. 

8 In his direct testimony Bradley describes the elaborate, multi-step 

9 process through which he discarded what he regarded as questionable data. 

10 These steps included: 

11 (4 Elimination of observations corresponding to periods in which the site is 

12 just starting the activity, and in which volumes are thus still ramping up;13 

13 W Elimination of all sites having less than 39 consecutive usable 

14 observations in the activity under examination;14 

13. This description is based upon statements contained in Bradley’s direct 
testimony, USPS-T-14. p. 30, lines 22-25. Since the filing of that testimony, 
his rationale for this particular step in the ‘scrubbing’ process has changed 
somewhat. Examination of the computer programs used to do the 
‘scrubbing’ had indicated that this step in the process had eliminated not 
just observations corresponding to the first periods in which an activity was 
present at a facility, but also long runs of observations in the middle of the 
reporting periods for some established sites. When asked about this under 
cross-examination, Bradley indicated that his ‘general intent was to 
eliminate from the data any period in which the level of activity fell below this 
minimum, normal operating activity.’ Tr. 1115571. 

14. For the allied activities he required 26 consecutive observations. Tr. 
IV5475 
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(c) 

09 

(e) 

(9 

If a site has more than one run of 39 or more consecutive usable 

observations in the activity under examination, elimination of all runs for 

that site but the most recent;15 

Elimination of observations corresponding to high or low productivities in 

the activity under examination; 

If the elimination of high or low productivity observations results in a site 

having less than 39 consecutive observations that have survived all 

previous steps in the process, elimination of the site from the analysis; 

and 

If the elimination of high or low productivity observations results in a site 

having more than one run of 39 consecutive observations that have 

survived all previous steps in the process, elimination of all runs for that 

site but the most recent. 

This process eliminates an enormous amount of otherwise usable data. 

Details for the 23 activities Bradley “scrubs’ are presented in Table 4, below. In 21 

of the 23 activities, he discards over ten percent of the data. In seven cases he 

discards over 20 percent of the data. In two cases he discards over 30 percent of 

the data, and in one case - SPBS Priority - he throws away a staggering 49 

percent of the potentially usable data. Across all of his models he discards over 

50,000 observations. 

15. For the allied activities he required 28 consecutive observations. Tr. 
1115475. 
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1 Table 4 

Data Eliminated Due to Data “Scrubbing” 2 

38 Sources: 

39 [l] LR-H-148-7, Table H148-1 
40 [2] TR. 1115447 
41 [3] Tr. 1115448 
42 PI = [4]- [51 
43 [71 = 15x41 

Observations 

SPBS - Priority Mail 3.903 1,906 1,997 46.63% 
Sormlg 
SPBS - Non Pliolity Mail 6,775 2,= 4.722 30.30% 
Sorting 
Cancellation and Mail 26.260 6,470 19,610 24.62% 

Machine I I I I 
Secondaw Parcel Sorting I 2,069 211 1,656 10.20% 

. Machine 
I_ __.. I-_ n-___l n__. I * n,? 367 1,665 16.06% 

I z,uY4 511 1,563 24.40% 
S.“, I ,“,a11 111 lPY,l “.-.les 2,094 267 1.027 12.75% 

.3.,+ A,,:-,4 r9 

Platform 
Floor Labor 

I ,,J I 1,776 I 15.19% 
34 I 435 1,659 20.77% 
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The extreme lengths to which Bradley takes his “scrubbing’ process raise 

a number of significant questions. How can one be sure that the data that are 

‘scrubbed’ away contain errors and not important information about how costs vary 

with volume? How justiiiable are the subjective criteria Bradley used in deciding 

which observations to discard and which to retain? How have the character of 

Bradley’s results been affected by his decisions to discard large portions of the 

data? And, of course, rf the datasets Bradley is using are so dirty as to require such 

extreme clean-up measures, how reliable can the conclusions be that are derived 

from them? 

How can one be sure that the data that are “scrubbed’ away contain 

errors and not important information about how costs vary with volume? One 

cannot. Bradley cites no external evidence that could be used to provide 

independent verification of the accuracy or inaccuracy of any of his data. His 

“scrubs” eliminate observations that look “unusual” relative to other observations in 

the dataset. The fact that they may look unusual to a particular observer can be 

attributed to either of two causes. It is possible that what was in fact going on at 

the site was quite normal, but that the data were recorded incorrectly. In such 

cases, the elimination of observations might be appropriate. However, it is also 

possible that the data were in fact recorded correctly but look unusual eve,n though 

they are normal for that site. In the latter case the elimination of observations is 

harder to justii. The rates that will be set as a result of these proceedings will 

apply to all facilities, so they should reflect the variability of costs at all facilities, 

both -usual’ and “unusual.’ 
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8 . . . influential cases are not necessarily undesirable. 
9 Oflen, in fact, they can provide more important information 

10 than most other cases.‘6 

11 Bradley’s decision to eliminate observations involving low levels of piece 

12 handlings also raises questions about the representativeness of his results. 

13 Examination of the data reveals sites that exhibit low levels of piece handlings over 

14 extended periods of time. See, for example, Figure 2, below. The relationship 

15 between piece handlings and hours at such sites is part of the normal overall 

16 relationship between piece handlings and hours. If these observations have been 

17 systematically eliminated from Bradley’s analysis, we have no reason to believe 

18 that his results are applicable to their circumstances. To give such sites and 

19 observations appropriate weight, one needs to include their data in the analysis. 

It is very possible that such “unusual” observations contain the most 

information about the true relationship between cost and volume. A site that has 

experienced an enormous increase in volume may well be unusual, but it may also 

provide the clearest possible picture of how processing costs vary with volume. It 

is for this very reason that Dennis Cook, an authority on the analysis of outliers, 

has warned against discarding an observation simply because it exerts a 

disproportionate influence over the estimated regression results: 

16. R. Dennis Cook and Sanford Weisberg, Residuals and Influence in 
Rearession, Chapman and Hall (1982) p. 104. 

-27- 



6601 

6605 

6609 

6813 

Et-04 

6906 

6912 

8003 

BOOT 

9011 

8102 

9106 

SIIO 

920 1 

9206 

BZZOD 

9213 

8304 

9308 

9312 

8403 

9407 

9411 

8502 

9606 

9510 

es01 

f360& 

-610 

N-r 



15615 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 The time dimension is an important part of the nature of 
18 panel data and if possible, it is preferable to have 
19 continuous data. Continuous data facilitate the estimation 
20 of accurate seasonal effects, secular non-volume trends, 
21 and serial correlation corrections.” 

22 

23 

Bradley’s decision to include only sites that have 39 periods of 

continuous data appears to be especially arbitrary. There is nothing about 

Bradley’s models or analysis that mandates such a requirement. Bradley’s models 

include piece handlings for both the current accounting period and the preceding 

accounting period. Hence, in order for a data point to be included in the estimation 

of his fixed effects model, it is necessary only that complete data be available for 

two consecutive accounting periods. In order for a data point to be included in the 

estimation of his fixed effects model with serial correlation, it is necessary only that 

complete data be available for three consecutive accounting periods. None of his 

programs or calculations inherently requires data for 39 consecutive accounting 

periods. 

The requirement that a site have complete data for 39 consecutive 

accounting periods accounts for the largest portion of the observations that are 

discarded as a result of Bradley’s ‘scrubbing’ procedures. Bradley fails to present 

a rigorous defense of his decision to discard observations with such abandon. 

Discussing his continuity requirement in his direct testimony, Bradley simply states: 

Nothing in this statement refers to his specific decision to require three 

years of consecutive data, and the assertions which it does contain are not entirely 

17. USPS-T-14, p. 31. 
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1 correct. Estimation of accurate seasonal effects requires simply that the dataset 

2 contain adequate numbers of usable observations in each of the different seasonal 

3 periods, a requirement that is easily met. It is not necessary that they occur 

4 consecutively. Similarly, estimation of accurate secular non-volume trends requires 

5 only that the dataset provide adequate coverage of all of the dates within the 

6 overall sample period. Again, it is not necessary that they occur consecutively. 

7 Estimation of accurate serial correlation corrections does require 

8 consecutive observations in order to make it possible to relate prediction errors in 

9 one period to prediction errors in the prior period. However, only two consecutive 

10 observations are needed to contribute to the estimation of the Baltagi-Li serial 

11 correlation coefficient. To contribute to the estimation of the final fixed effects 

12 model with serial correlation correction, three consecutive observations are 

13 required. Neither estimation requires 39 consecutive observations. 

14 Bradley’s decision to discard huge volumes of data has had a substantial 

15 effect on his results. To illustrate this point, I reran his econometric analyses on 

16 the full dataset using all of the observations for which complete data wefe 

17 available. The results of this exercise are shown in Table 5 below, which also 

18 compares the estimated volume variabilities to those reported by Bradley. The 

19 results differ sharply from those presented by Bradley in his direct testimony. 

20 Using the full dataset produces volume variabilities that are oflen higher than those 

21 reported by Bradley. For example, using the full daiaset raises the estimated 

22 volume variability for the MODS OCR sorting activity from 79 percent to 83 percent. 

23 The estimated variability for MODS LSM sorting increases from 91 percent to 

-3o- 
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1 98 percent. For MODS bar code sorting, variability increases from 95 percent to 

2 108 percent, indicating the presence of diseconomies of scale in this activity. 

3 Dramatic changes occur for most activities. 
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1 Table 5 

2 Effects of Discarding Usable Observations on Bradley’s 
3 Estimates of the Volume Variability of Mail Processing Labor Costs 

Bradley’s All Usable 
4 Activity “Scrubbed” Data [II Observations [2] 

5 I Estimated Volume Variability of Mail Processing Labor Costs I 
6 
7 
8 
9 

10 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 
29 
30 
31 
32 

33 

34 [l] USPS-T-14, p. 9 
35 [2] WP IV 

)S Direct 
. . . 95% 106% 

I OCR Sorting 79% 83% 
Ig 91% 97% 

102% 
,v I” 84% 

tat Sorting I 87% 90% 
. . 40% 32% 

. . . 45% 42% 

. . ^^^, 73% 

1 Unit . ^ ..* Non Machinable uutstaes 

Platform 
Floor Labor 

I I I” 

I . “I” 62% 
72% 92% 

I 67% 61% 
BM C Allied 

I 53% I 31% 
60% 81% 

Source: 
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One should always be suspicious of decisions to discard data when 

those decisions alter the conclusions of the analysis in substantively important 

ways. One of the key elements of the scientific method is its emphasis on the 

reproducibility of results. If Bradley has done his work correctly, it should be 

possible for someone to independently replicate his analysis and arrive at the same 

conclusions. Independent replication is more than simply rerunning Bradley’s 

computer programs to produce the same set of computer outputs. It means being 

able to follow each of the steps of the analysis and veriry that each of the specific 

actions taken is an appropriate response to the problems encountered. Bradley 

has chosen to require 39 consecutive observations in order to include a site in his 

analysis of MODS direct activities. Yet, Bradley himself has indicated that 26 

consecutive observations may be sufficient.” Results that depend strongly on 

such specific judgment calls regarding which data points to include and tiich to 

discard do not pass this test. From an economic and policy perspective, decisions 

to discard data whose implications are this significant require greater and more 

objective empirical and conceptual justification than Bradley has provided. 

18. Tr. 1115450. 
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1 3. Bradley’s Results Imply Implausible Pafferns of Technological Change 

2 
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12 

13 Thus, in my equations, the time trend’s coefficient measures 
14 the rate of growth (or decline) in hours nof attributable to 
15 increases (or decreases) in piece-handlings. A trend 
16 app’roach is particularly well suited for looking at mail 
17 processing labor costs because changes in technology 
18 generate smooth changes in mail processing productivity.zO 

19 

20 

21 

22 

Bradley has included in his cost equations a number of time trend 

variables intended to account for the effects on productivity of changes in mail 

sorting technology. The manner in which Bradley has introduced time trends into 

his models is rather complex. First, he introduces not one time trend variable, but 

two. Both of these trend variables are mean-centered, along with his other 

variables. Both are entered into the equations in both linear and squared forms. 

Interaction terms between the time trends and the other independent variables in 

the model are also included. The specification that Bradley uses for the MODS 

direct activities includes eight estimated coefficients for terms involving the time 

trend variables.” 

In his direct testimony Bradley explains their presence as follows: 

This statement accurately describes the rationale for the use of time 

trend variables to capture the effects of technological change. Such change is 

driven by the gradual accumulation of knowledge and improvement in technique 

and by their diffusion into practical application. The use of time trends for the 

19. This specification is presented as equation (2) on page 36 of USPS-T-14. 

20. USPS-T-14. 
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econometric measurement of the effects of technological change is motivated by 

the expectation (shared by Bradley) that the effects of such change would be 

manifested in a steady and gradual improvement in productivity. 

In Bradley’s analysis we have even more reason to expect the effects of 

technological change to be manifested in smooth and steady changes in 

productivity. Bradley’s activity-based analysis examines each sorting technology in 

isolation. Because he examines manual sorting and automated sorting separately, 

we will never observe in his results the discontinuous jumps in productivity that can 

result from changes such as the move from manual to automated sorting. Instead, 

we should see the effects of gradual refinements of the equipment and 

improvement in workers’ familiarity with its operation. We thus have strong 

reasons to expect the effects of technological change in Bradley’s analysis to result 

in a steady and gradual improvement in productivity. 

However, the pattern of technological change implied by Bradley’s time 

trend results can best be described as one of lively variation rather than smooth 

and steady change. His models contain so many terms involving time trends that 

their effects are hard to summarize. 

Figures 3 and 4 show results for the manual letter sorting and manual 

parcel sorting activities. In each case, the horizontal axis shows the time period 

covered by Bradley’s analysis. The vertical axis shows the products of the time 

trend variables and their estimated coefficients. 
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Figure 3 
Effects of Time Trend Variables in Bradley’s 

Manual Letter Sorting Model 
-..- 

Fiscal Year Accounting Period 
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Figure 4 
Effects of Time Trend Variables in Bradley’s 

Manual Parcel Sorting Model 

4 SoYm: WP VI. 

Fiscal Year Accounting Period 

-37- 



15624 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

The patterns revealed in these two manual activities are complex, and 

strikingly different. In manual letter sorting we see an initial period of sharply 

declining productivity. Then, suddenly, in the beginning of 1993 there is a large 

and discontinuous jump in productivity. From that point on productivity continues to 

rise for a time, but eventually it levels off and then begins to decline. Again, in 

manual parcel sorting we see a period of rising productivity, followed by a period of 

falling productivity, followed by a period of rising productivity, followed by a period 

of falling productivity. 

The results presented in Figures 3 and 4 are indicative of the general 

patterns that appear in Bradley’s time trend results. In Bradley’s world, 

technological progress is neither gradual nor smooth. Nor does it always move in a 

positive direction. At the same points in time one finds some activities rapidly 

gaining in efficiency, while others show losses. One also finds discontinuous jumps 

and declines and rapid alterations between increases and decreases in 

productivity. 

The magnitudes of these shifts are not trivial. The vertical axes in 

Figures 3 and 4 are measured in terms of percentages of average labor hours in 

the activity. In the case of manual parcel sorting, the gap between the lowest 

efficiency point and the highest efficiency point amounts to approximately,17 

percent of labor hours. In the case of manual letter sorting it amounts to 

approximately 13 percent. 

The pattern of Bradley’s time trend results causes me to question his 

interpretation of their meaning. Although he has alluded to a ‘major restructuring” 
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that took place in FY 1993, he has not explained the nature or significance of this 

change. Moreover, he has provided little substantive explanation of what changes 

could account for such erratic patterns within the periods prior to and following the 

restructuring. I am hard pressed to envision a pattern of technological change that 

would produce such variations in productivity, and hence I do not believe that his 

time trend coefficients are really picking up the effects of technological progress. 

C. Bradley’s Analysis Sheds Little Light on the 
Run Volume Variabilitv of Costs 

The fixed effects models that Bradley relies upon for his variability 

estimates do not appear to be capable of providing reliable estimates of the long- 

run variability of mail processing labor costs. Those models relate mail processing 

labor hours in a four-week accounting period to the number of piece handlings in 

that same period and in the previous period: Because these models look back only 

a single accounting period, they are not capable of detecting or accounting for 

changes that take place over longer periods of time. Their short-run view of labor 

cost variability calls into question their relevance to this proceeding. 

The extent to which mail processing labor costs vary with volume will 

depend upon the time horizon over which volumes and costs change. It is possible 

that productivity might increase in response to a temporary surge in volume. 

Workers might increase the pace of work, take fewer or shorter breaks, or adopt 

other strategies for dealing with the added workload. In his responses to 
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15 BRADLEY’S CROSS-SECTIONAL MODEL 
16 PROVIDES SUPFRIOR RFSULTS 

17 In his workpapers, Bradley presents regression results for tiat he calls 

18 the “between’ model for each of the mail processing activities he examines. These 

19 “between” models are essentially cross-sectional versions of the specification he 

interrogatories, Bradley concedes this point. *’ Such increases in productivity may 

not be sustainable, however, and if the increase in volume persists it may 

eventually be necessary to hire additional workers to handle the increased 

workload. Thus, afler an initial surge it is likely that productivity would decline to 

something closer to its original level. Over an even longer period of time, 

increases in volume could facilitate greater reliance on specialization or automation 

and thereby lead to higher productivities. Thus, the estimate that one gets for the 

volume variability of mail processing labor costs may differ, depending upon how 

long a time is allowed for costs to respond to changes in volume. 

In past proceedings, the Commission has relied upon evidence of the 

long-run volume variability of costs in its findings regarding the attribution of costs. 

‘Long-run,” in this context, has been interpreted as changes that occur over 

periods longer than a year.= The eight week adjustment period provided for in 

Bradley’s fixed effects models falls well short of this threshold. 

21. Tr. 1115512. 

22. National Association of Greetino Ca d Publishers v. United States Postal 
Service, 462 U.S. 810,615-16 (198&. 
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24 Source: USPS-T-14 WP I and II 

25 

26 

27 

28 

29 

uses in his fixed effects analysis. The volume variability estimates produced by 

these cross-sectional models are presented in Table 6. 

Volume Variability Estimates from 
Bradley’s “Between” Model 

Activity 

MODS Direct 

Volume Variability 

Manuar ~euer 3onrr 
Manual Flat S&ho 

Manual Parcel aorsng 
Manual Priority Mail S,. .,.,g 
SPBS - Priority Mail S .’ 
SPBS - Non Priority Mas 3 
Cancellation and Mail Prep 

BCS Sorting 113% 
ring 111% 

_. .ing 105% 
ir4 sorting 103% 
_-___I I -‘A-_ “-A, 106% 

.- - - -. . 110% 
,----I --A!~- 

1 99?’ 
nrtinn 107.. 
onrng 120% 
‘-‘I yorting 930’ 

3 inn 
MODS Allied 

A-_-?-- “--“‘ail 109% 
usiness Mail 110% 

form 
I 8 

133% 
19% I 

The results of Bradley’s cross-sectional analysis appear to provide a 

superior basis for estimating the volume variability of mail processing labor costs. 

They are more likely to show long-run effects, and they are less sensitive to data 

quality problems and to judgments about how to “scrub’ the data. 

Adoption of a cross-sectional approach de-emphasizes the effects of 

30 short-term increases and decreases in volume, focusing the analysis instead on the 
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12 And one of the advantages of a cross-sectional analysis is it 
13 allows me to estimate how quickly cost rises or falls with 
14 increases or decreases in volume’without the necessity of 
15 tracing the size of total accrued cost through time.= 

16 Later he conceded that cross-sectional analysis is not just an appropriate way to 

17 address these issues, but also perhaps the more common approach: 

18 However, another approach which is widely used, perhaps 
19 even more so for the type of analysis I’m doing, is to, for a 
20 cross-section of facilities or in this case contracts, collect 
21 the information on costs and cubic-foot miles and use the 
22 variation between the small contracts, that is small cubic- 

long-run effects of changes in mail volumes. A cross-sectional approach 

emphasizes the contrast between facilities that differ systematically in the volume 

of mail they process and that have had the chance to adjust fully to those 

systematic differences. Indeed, one would egect decisions regarding staffing 

levels, degree of automation, layout of the processing flows, and other significant 

factors affecting the volume variability of processing costs to be closely related to 

the volumes typically processed at a facility. 

Under cross-examination on his testimony regarding purchased 

transportation costs, Bradley readily conceded the ability of cross-sectional 

analysis to yield simpler and more direct estimates of the volume variability of 

costs: 

23. Tr. 713809. 
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1 foot miles, and the large cubic-foot miles, to measure how it 
2 is costs vary with cubic-foot miles2’ 
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He concluded with a strong affirmation of the relevance of cross-sectional analysis: 

I . . . I believe it’s an entirely valid methodology to collect a cross-sectional cross- 

section of data and to analyze . . . how it is costs increase with cubic-foot miles.‘25 

Bradley’s between model offers advantages over and above those cited 

in his purchased transportation testimony. Cross-section results are less subject to 

attenuation due to errors-in-variables bias than his fixed effects model results. He 

constructs the observations that enter into his cross-sectional analysis by 

averaging across time periods the values for the dependent and independent 

variables associated with each facility. The averages created in this way become 

the inputs to his cross-sectional regression model. In this averaging process, 

instances of over-estimation and under-estimation of piece handlings will tend to 

cancel out, with the result that net measurement error in the independent variables 

will become proportionately less significant. 

The volume variabilities implied by the cross-sectional models are often 

higher than those reported by Bradley and are generally very close to 100 percent 

(or greater than 100 percent, implying diseconomies of sale). The differences 

between the cross-sectional results and the fixed effects results can be attributed to 

the fact that the cross-sectional results are closer to the long-run volume 

variabilities and are less subject to attenuation effects caused by measurement 

24. Tr. 713813-14. 

25. Tr. 713814. 
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1 error in the piece-handlings variables. For these reasons, the cross-sectional 

2 results provide a more appropriate basis for the attribution of mail processing labor 

3 costs. 

4 BRADLEY HAS NOT DEMONSTRATED THAT VOLUME 
5 VARIABII D-Y IS I FSS THAN 100 PFRCFNT 
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16 

Bradley’s analysis is not sufficiently reliable to justii rejection of the 

Commission’s established determination that mail processing labor costs are 100 

percent volume variable. Taken at their plain face value, these analyses do not 

address the right question, nor do they use the right variables. 

Even if one were to set aside concerns about the appropriateness of 

Bradley’s measures of cost and volume, ample reasons for skepticism remain. 

Many aspects of his data, his sample selection criteria, his model, and his results 

seem questionable. His econometric results do not appear to be stable. Changes 

in approach, or even changes in data “scrubbing’ criteria, lead to substantially 

different results. Moreover, there is good reason to believe that his econometric 

estimates understate the true variabilities. 

17 A RELIABLE ECONOMETRIC ESTIMATE 
18 OF VOI UME VARIABILITY? 

19 The points discussed above indicate the presence of serious problems 

20 with Bradley’s econometric results. The Commission should not use those results 

21 to draw any conclusions regarding the volume variability of mail processing labor 

22 costs. Nonetheless, it is necessary at times to make policy decisions even in the 
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6 A. Bradley’s Cross-Sectional Model Provides 
7 An Appropriate Startina Point 

8 As I have stated, the most accurate and reliable estimates of the volume 

9 variability of mail processing labor costs to be found in Bradley’s results are those 

10 provided by the cross-sectional analysis embodied in his ‘between’ models. My 

11 reasons for this belief are set forth above, but are worth repeating here. Most 

12 important, the cross-sectional approach is inherently better able to provide 

13 estimates of long-run volume variability. Also, the averaging across time that is 

14 part of the cross-sectional model development process mitigates some of the 

15 deleterious effects of the measurement error problems in the MODS and PIRS 

16 piece handlings data. 

17 B. Some Modifications of Bradley’s Cross-Sectional 
18 Model Are Aaorooriate 

19 If the Commission were to rely upon an econometric analysis of mail 

20 processing labor cost variability, two modifications to Bradley’s ‘between’ model 

21 results would be in order. I recommend dropping the time trend variables and 

22 interaction terms from the model. In Bradley’s fixed effects analysis, these 

absence of definitive empirical information. This fact logically raises an important 

question: If the Commission is seeking the best econometric estimate of volume 

variability that is achievable given the available data and resources, to which set of 

results should they turn? This section of my testimony attempts to answer that 

question. 

-4s 
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variables give rise to some curious coefficient estimates that raise questions about 

whether they are in fact capturing the effects of technological change. In the cross- 

sectional context, they have little meaning. Also, it is clearly necessary to extend 

Bradley’s ‘behveen’ approach to all of his activities. 

If the Commission decides to rely upon an econometric approach to the 

estimation of volume variability, it will have to decide how much “scrubbing” of the 

data is appropriate. In the absence of any external validity checks, it is hard to find 

a clear and objective basis for deciding which data to use and which data to 

discard. For this reason, as described above, the best approach is to dispense 

with all of the “scrubbing’ and run the analyses on the full set of data. 

Bradley’s “threshold” scrub seems designed systematically to eliminate 

certain types of facilities or time periods from his analysis. Since these facilities 

and time periods do exist and their effect on costs must be dealt with in the rate 

setting process, I see no justification for eliminating them from the analysis. In fact, 

eliminating them almost guarantees that the results will not be representative of the 

cost-volume relationship that actually exists over all postal facilities. I therefore 

recommend dropping the threshold ‘scrub.’ For similar reasons, I would 

recommend against adoption of Bradley’s ‘productivity’ scrub. It systematically 

eliminates observations and reduces the representativeness of Bradley’s analysis 

sample. Finally, I would also recommend dropping the continuity ‘scrubs.’ They 

have no clear justiiication in the context of the fixed effects model and even less in 

-46- 
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1 the context of the cross-sectional analysis. They also result in the elimination of 

2 large numbers of observations from the analysis. 

3 Econometric estimates of the volume variability of mail processing labor 

4 costs that are based upon these recommendations are presented on page 7 above, 

5 in Table 1. 

8 D. Implementation of These Changes Still Leaves 
7 a Model That Fails to Consider Either Actual 
8 Costs 

9 Implementation of all of the recommendations presented above will still 

10 result in a model that (1) fails to include either a true measure of cost or a true 

11 measure of volume and (2) relies heavily on a data source of uncertain and 

12 unproven accuracy. As a result, I recommend that the Commission stand by its 

13 long-established determination that mail processing labor costs are 100 percent 

14 variable. 

15 CONCLUSION 

18 Bradley’s econometric analysis contradicts the common sense conclusion 

17 that labor is inherently a highly variable cost factor. Bradley urges the Commission 

18 to reject its traditional treatment of mail processing labor costs as 100 percent 

19 variable in favor of an alternative approach that would move significant portions of 

20 mail processing labor costs into the institutional cost category. A call for such a 

21 sweeping departure from precedent bears a substantial burden to support the 
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assertion that such a departure is in fact warranted. Bradley has not met this 

burden. 

At the most basic level, Bradley has failed to address the questions that 

are really relevant to this proceeding. His analysis fails to include a true measure 

either of cost or of volume. He cannot, therefore, claim to have measured 

accurately the volume variability of costs. His model also adopts an excessively 

short-term view of volume variability; it is constructed to allow for a complete 

adjustment of costs to a change in volume in two accounting periods and can 

reflect only the changes that take place over that brief period. The relevance of 

such short-run effects to the process of setting rates that will remain in effect for 

years is highly questionable. 

Moreover, there are a number of problems with the implementation of 

Bradley’s econometric analyses. He has relied heavily on data of uncertain 

accuracy. He has discarded from his analysis huge volumes of data on the basis of 

highly subjective judgments. These exclusions have substantially altered the 

character of his empirical results. His empirical results do not appear to be robust; 

equally defensible changes in approach lead to quite different estimates of the 

volume variability of mail processing labor costs. 

For all of these reasons, Bradley’s results should be rejected. He has not 

offered a compelling reason for the Commission to reject its traditional approach to 

mail processing labor costs. In fact, a more appropriate cross-sectional analysis 

suggests that the traditional, common sense conclusion that mail processing labor 

costs are 100 percent volume variable is correct. 

-48- 
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APPENDIX A 
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The essence of Bradley’s errors-in-variables analysis involves the 

comparison of two alternative estimators of volume variability that are subject to 

differing degrees of attenuation. The comparison of the two estimates, Bradley 

claims, allows him both to quantify the degree of measurement error in piece 

handlings and to determine the true value of volume variability. The formulas 

showing the magnitudes of the attenuation effects for the two alternative estimators 

are shown in equations (19) and (21) on pages 81 and 82 of Bradley’s direct 

testimony (USPS-T-14). Combining these two expressions, Bradley derives the 

formula shown in equation (22) on page 82 of USPS-T-14 for the true value of 

volume variability. Equation (22) is derived from equations (19) and (21) by 

replacing the probability limits shown there with the two estimated coefficient 

values, combining the two resulting expressions, and solving for the true value of 

volume variability. Equation (22) therefore, is derived from and depends upon the 

accuracy of equations (19) and (21). 

Both equation (19) and equation (21) demonstrate the attenuation effects 

cited by Greene. Equation (19) takes the following form: 

plim/Y, =p I- (T - 1)~; 

Tvar(x,; -q;‘, I 

A-l 
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5 .i!,* is the average across all time periods of the recorded piece handlings for site i. 

8 

7 
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10 
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14 

where j, is the estimate of volume variability generated by the fixed effects 

estimator, p is the true volume variability, 7 is the number of time periods in the 

dataset, ti, is the variance of the measurement error in the piece-handlings 

variable, xi is the recorded number of piece handlings for site i in period 1, and 

This equation shows that the estimate of volume variability provided by 

the fixed effects estimator will be equal to the true volume variability multiplied by a 

term that is equal to one minus the ratio of two variances. Since variances must be 

positive, the ratio of the two variances will also be positive. Hence, the estimated 

volume variability will be equal to the true volume variability multiplied by a number 

less than one. In other words, the estimated variability will be less than the true 

variability. 

Analysis of equation (21) yields a similar result. ,That equation takes the 

following form: 

plimb, = /3 
[ 

l- 
20; 

wx; -x;,-, ) 1 
, 

15 wherej,is the estimate of volume variability generated by the first difference 

18 estimator. For the same reasons as those set forth above, the estimate of volume 

17 variability provided by the first difference estimator will be equal to the true volume 

A-2 
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variability multiplied by a number less than one. Again, the estimated variability v&l 

therefore be less than the true variability. 

These mathematical facts call into question the reliability of the estimates 

of the true volume variabilities presented by Bradley in Table 17 on page 84 of his 

direct testimony. For the manual letter sorting activity he presents values of .8048 

for the true volume variability,X .8318 for the volume variability estimate produced 

by the fixed effects estimator, and .7232 for the volume variability estimate 

produced by the first difference estimator. Note that the value that Bradley 

presents for the true volume variability is higherthan either of the two attenuated 

estimates. If equations (19) and (21) are correct, the ,only way to arrive at such a 

conclusion would be for the variance of the measurement error to be negative, a 

mathematically impossible result. 

The reasons for these anomalous results are not completely clear. 

Strictly speaking, Bradley’s equation (22) holds only as his sample size grows 

toward infinity. It is possible that these results reflect the small sample properties 

of equation (22) although, as Bradley often points out, he has quite a large sample 

available. The source for equations (19) and (21) cited by Bradley in his direct 

testimony bases the derivation of these assumptions upon a number of specific 

assumptions about the structure of the data2’ - assumptions that may not hold for 

28. mis quantity is identified in the table as the “Errors-in-Variables B.’ Under 
cross-examination (Tr. I l/5575,5578) Bradley stated that this quantity was 
calculated from equation (22). and so it is identical to what I have called 
here the true value of the volume variability coefficient. 

27. Cheng Hsiao, Analvsis of Panel Data, Cambridge University Press, 1988, 
(continued...) 

A-3 
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the data used by Bradley. Regardless of the explanation, however, it is clear that 

Bradley’s errors-in-variables analysis produces nonsensical results in the case of 

the manual letter sorting activity. We cannot place any credence in an estimate of 

the ‘true’ volume variability that depends upon the existence of a measurement 

error process with a negative variance. 

This result is not limited to the manual letter sorting activity. Table A-l 

shows the results that are obtained when Bradley’s errors-in-variables methodology 

is applied to all of the MODS direct activities. The mathematically impossible result 

of a negative measurement error variance appears in connection with a number of 

activities. 

27.(...continued) 
pp. 83-85. 

A-4 
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Table A-l 

Results Obtained When Bradley’s Errors-in-Variables 
Methodology Is Applied to All MODS Direct Activities 

4 
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17 

Activity 

18 Source: WP Ill. 

“Errors-in- 
Variables” 

Implied “Piece 
Handlings” 

Measurement Error 
Variance 

1 
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MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I might note, and I 

apologize, in one or two of the equations in the appendix 

there were some minor typographical errors that did not 

change the equations. For example, a capital X was there 

instead of a small x, or an x that was italicized should not 

have been. We have made those revisions in the copies 

provided to Dr. Neels. The equations were correct. It was 

just as I said format things which we have corrected. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

BY MR. McKEEVER: 

Q Dr. Neels, I'm now handing you a document entitled 

Supplemental Testimony of Kevin Neels in response to 

Commission's Notice of Inquiry No. 4 on mail processing 

variability, and marked UPS-ST-l. Was that document 

prepared by you or under your supervision? 

A It was. 

Q And if you were to testify orally here today on 

the subject of that document, would your testimony be as set 

forth in it? 

A It would. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I move that the 

supplemental testimony of Kevin Neels in response to 

Commission's Notice of Inquiry No. 4 on mail processing 

variability and marked UPS-ST-l be admitted into evidence 

and transcribed into the record. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

Hearing none, the supplemental testimony and 

exhibits of Witness Neels are received into evidence, and I 

direct that they be transcribed into the record at this 

point. 

[Supplemental Testimony and 

Exhibits of Kevin Neels, UPS-ST-l, 

was received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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UPS-ST-l 

BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 i DOCKET NO. R97-1 
- 

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF 
KEVIN NEELS IN RESPONSE TO 

COMMISSION’S NOTICE OF INQUIRY NO. 4 
ON MAIL PROCESSING VARIABILITY 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 : DOCKET NO. R97-1 

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF 
KEVIN NEELS IN RESPONSE TO 

COMMISSION’S NOTICE OF INQUIRY NO. 4 
ON MAIL PROCESSING VARlABlLllY 

BACKGROUND 

On January 16, 1998, the Commission issued Notice of Inquiry No. 4 on 

Mail Processing Variability. In this Notice, the Commission noted that the fixed effects 

model of mail processing labor cost variability proposed by Postal Service witness 

Bradley in USPS-T-14 restricts the slope coefficients of the explanatory variables to be 

identical across facilities. It also noted at page 1 that several parties had requested 

that the Postal Service “elaborate upon the statistical support for the restriction that the 

fixed-effects model represents.” In Presiding Officer’s Information Request No. 7, the 

Postal Service was asked to run witness Bradley’s model separately by site and to test 
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1 whether the restriction that slope coefficients be equal across facilities is statistically 

2 supported. Witness Bradley did this only for eight sites, asserting that it would take too 

3 long to review each of the regression outputs that would be generated if he Were to run 

4 his model separately for all facilities. In Notice of Inquiry No. 4, the Commission 

5 questioned Bradley’s assertions regarding the necessity of such separate review. 
. L 

6 The Notice asks interested parties to evaluate whether the restriction of 

7 equality of slope coefficients is supported by the data. It asks specifically for a 

8 statistical test of the equality of slope coefficients across facilities, and for comment on 

9 the results of the test. This statement responds to that request. 

10 APPROACH 

11 I focused on the MODS direct activities. My analysis comprised the 

12 following steps for each of the four activities: 

13 . Use Bradley’s data scrubs to shrink down to the sample used in his analysis; 

14 . Carry out the data transformations needed to create the dependent and 

15 independent variables appearing in Bradley’s fixed effects models. These 

16 include calculating values for the two time trends and seasonal dummies, taking 

17 the natural logarithms of the various underlying variables, expressing the 

18 variables in terms of deviations from overall sample means, and constructing the 

19 various interaction terms called for by the translog specification; 

20 . Using the values estimated by Bradley for the serial correlation coefficients for 

21 the various activities, transform the variables to eliminate serial correlation. 

-2- 
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Specifically, I multiplied the first observation in Bradley’s sample for each site by 

the square root of one minus the square of the square of the serial correlation 

coefficient. Subsequent observations were transformed by subtracting from 

each variable the product of the serial correlation coefficient and the value for 

that variable in the preceding time period;’ 

. Using Bradley’s specification, run separate regressions (including intercept 

terms) for each of the facilities in each of the samples; 

. For each activity, sum the error degrees of freedom and sum of squared errors 

from the separate regressions; and 

. Combine this information with the values for sum of squared error and error 

degrees of freedom from Bradley’s fixed effects model to calculate the F statistic 

for testing the null hypothesis that the slope coefficients are the same for all 

facilities against the alternative that they are different. 

The F statistic cited above takes the following form: 

F k,n.I,.Tik+l,n = ((SSEFE-SSEss)~(kn-k)~(SSE,$(T-kn-n)) (1) 

1. Using the value for the serial correlation coefficient estimated from the residuals 
of Bradley’s fixed effects model is but one of a number of possible approaches to 
handling the problem of serial correlation. One could also maintain the 
assumption that there is a single correlation coefficient that is common to all 
facilities, but then estimate the value of that coefficient from the residuals of the 
model that allows slope coefficients to vary by facility. One could also allow the 
serial correlation coefficient to vary by facility. In the latter case one would have 
to take the separate serial correlation coefficients into account in testing whether 
or not the model coefficients differ signtficantly by facility. 

.::.. ,.,~ 
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1 Where: k is the number of slope (k, non-intercept) coefficients in the model; 

2 n is the number of sites: 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 RESULTS 

9 Table 1 presents the results of my analysis for all MODS direct activities. 

10 Specifically, this table shows the calculated F statistic testing whether one can reject 

11 the null hypothesis that all facilities share a common set of slope coefficients in favor of 

12 the alternative hypothesis that slope coefficients differ by facility. The rightmost column 

13 of the table shows for each activity the probability of rejecting the null hypothesis using 

14 this test when the null hypothesis is in fact true. The null hypothesis is soundly rejected 

15 for all MODS direct activities. These results indicate clearly that the slope coefficients 

16 in Bradley’s model differ significantly across mail processing facilities. 

T is the total number of observations in Bradley’s sample for the activity in 

question: 
, - 

SSE,s is the sum of squared errors for Bradley’s fixed effects model; and 

SSE,, is the sum of squared errors for the model that allows both slope 

and intercept coefficients to vary by site. 

-4- 
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Table I 

MODS Direct Activities 

Results of Statistical Test of the Hypothesis That All 
Facilities Share Common Slope Coefficients 

Source: Library Reference UPS-LR-S. 

-5- 
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1 The failure of Bradley’s fixed effects model to pass the F test for any of 

2 the MODS direct activities does not by itself prove that volume variability differs across 

3 facilities. It is possible that the differences in slope coefficients detected by the F test 

4 occur in other parts of Bradley’s specification. The only way to determine whether or 

5 not this is in fact the case is to inspect the individual facility-specific volume variability 

’ - 6 estimates. Table 2 presents the results of this inspection. 

7 Within any activity there are substantial differences across facilities in 

8 estimated volume variability. Referring to Table 2 below, notice that the highest 

9 variability estimated in each activity is generally 300 percent or more, and runs as high 

10 as 1,105 percent. Similarly, the lowest variabilities estimated are negative, and some 

11 extremely so. 

-6 
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Table 2 

MODS Direct Activities 

Range of Facility-Specific Volume Variability Percentages 

MOO 

FirstQuarble:The 1 Second Quartile: Third Quatile: 

-205.0 and 15.0 15.0 and 61.8 

-43.3 and 70.8 

Manual 
Parcel 
Sorting 

Manual 

-421.8 and 0.7 8.7 and 42.9 42.9 and 81.9 81.9 and 
1001.2 

1 Priori&Mail 1 -137.9 and 19.4 ) 19.4 and 45.2 1 45.2 and 90.3 I 90.3 and 481.9 I 
Sorting 
Optical 
Character 
Reading 

SPSS - Non 
Priority Mail 
Sorting 
SPBS - 
Priority Mail 

-1783.3 and 40.5 40.5 and 82.1 82.1 and 130.7 and 
130.7 1105.2 

. -69.4 and 32.4 32.4 and 54.1 54.1 and 99.1 99.1 and 210.3 

-117.5 and 9.1 9.1 and 62.7 62.7 and 92.1 92.1 and 185.1 

Source: Library Reference UPS-LR-6. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Neels, have you had an 

opportunity to review the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, I'm going 

to provide two copies of the designated written 

cross-examination of Witness Neels to the reporter and 

direct that it be accepted into evidence and transcribed 

into the record. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Kevin Neels, 

UPS-T-l, was received into evidence 

and transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 1997 Docket No. R97-1 

DESIGNATION OF WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

WITNESS KEVIN NEELS 
(UPS-Tl) 

p@J 

Magazine Publishers of America 

Office of the Consumer Advocate 

United States Postal Service 

lnterroaatories 

MPAIUPS-Tl-1-3 
USPS/UPS-T1-4-6, 8, 14-16, 20-21, 23, 26, 28-29, 
32-35, 37, 39,41-42, 44-45 

MPAIUPS-Tl-1-3 
USPS/UPS-T1 -1-6, 8-9, 1 I, 14-24, 26, 28-29, 
32-37, 39-40, 42-45 

MPAIUPS-Tl-1-3 
USPS/UPS-Tl-I-45 

Respectfully submitted, 

Margaret P. Crenshaw 
Secretary 
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Interroqatorf: 

MPAJUPS-Tl-1 

MPAIUPS-Tl-2 

MPAIUPS-Tl-3 

USPS/UPS-Tl-1 

USPS/UPS-Tl-2 

USPS/UPS-Tl-3 

USPS/UPS-T14 

USPS/UPS-T15 

USPS/UPS-Tl-6 

USPS/UPS-Tl-7 

USPS/UPS-Tl-8 

USPS/UPS-Tl-9 

USPS/UPS-Tl-10 

USPS/UPS-Tl-11 

USPS/UPS-Tl-12 

USPS/UPS-Tl-13 

USPS/UPS-Tl-14 

USPS/UPS-Tl-15 

USPS/UPS-Tl-16 

USPS/UPS-Tl-17 

USPS/UPS-Tl-18 

USPS/UPS-Tl-19 

USPS/UPS-T140 

USPS/UPS-Tl-21 

USPS/UPS-Tl-22 

INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

WITNESS KEVIN NEELS (Tl) 
DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Desiqnatinq Parties: 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA. OCA. USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

OCA. USPS 

OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA. USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA. USPS 

OCA, USPS 

USPS 

OCA, USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA. USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA. OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

USPS/UPS-Tl-23 MPA, OCA, USPS 
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Interroqatorv: 

USPS/UPS-Tl-24 

USPS/UPS-Tl-25 

USPS/UPS-Tl-26 

USPS/UPS-Tl-27 

USPS/UPS-Tl-28 

USPS/UPS-Tl-29 

USPS/UPS-Tl-30 

USPS/UPS-Tl-31 

USPS/UPS-Tl-32 

USPS/UPS-Tl-33 

USPS/UPS-Tl-34 

USPS/UPS-Tl-35 

USPS/UPS-Tl-36 

USPS/UPS-Tl-37 

USPS/UPS-Tl-38 

USPS/UPS-Tl-39 

USPS/UPS-T1-40 

USPS/UPS-T1-41 

USPS/UPS-T142 

USPS/UPS-T1-43 

USPS/UPS-Tl-44 

USPS/UPS-T1-45 

Desianatino Parties: 

OCA, USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA. USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

MPA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 

MPA, OCA, USPS 
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ANSWEROF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA 

MPAIUPS-Tl-1. Please refer to table A-l on page A-of your testimony, 

and to table 17 of page 84 of witness Bradley’s testimony. 

(a) Please confirm that your “errors-in variables” estimates of variability for the 

Manual Letters and Manual Flats activities are 0.5881 and 0.6967 respectively. If you 

do not confirm, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that witness Bradley’s “errors-in-variables” estimates of varibility 

for the Manual Letters and Manual Flats activities are 0.6048 and 0.6999, respectively. 

If you do not confirrh, please explain. 

(c) Since your testimony appears to claim (at page A-4, lines 6-8) that you 

reproduced witness Bradley’s methodology for obtaining these estimates, please 

reconcile the apparant discrepancies between these two sets of estimates. 

Response to MPAIUPS-Tl-1. (a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Since I did not have the program used by witness Bradley in his errors-in- 

variables analysis, I relied upon the description of his methodology contained in his 

direct testimony on pages 80-83. Following the steps described therein, I arrived at the 

results shown in my direct testimony. Those results differ somewhat from those of 

witness Bradley. 
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1 

ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA 

MPAIUPS-Tl-2. Please refer to page 31, lines 20-22, of your 

testimony and define the phrase “full data set.” 

Response to MPAIUPS-Tl-2. The full data set indicates all usable observations. In 

other words, only observations with missing values for one or more of the variables in 

the model were discarded from the data provided in the electronic version of LR-H-148. 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WlTNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA 
: 

MPAIUPS-Tl-3. Please refer to page 35, lines 18-21, of your 

testimony, where you described how you calculated the ‘effects of technological 

change” in witness Bradley’s model, which you subsequently graphed in Figures 3 and 

4. Refer also to witness Bradley’s equation (2) at page 36 of his testimony. 

a. By “the products of the time trend variables and their estimated 

coefficients,” did you mean that the vertical distance between the horizontal axis and 

each of the points in Figures 3 and 4 was calculated by summing the products of each 

term on the righthand side of equation (2) in which t7 or f2 appears and~its 

corresponding coefficient? Please answer “yes” or ‘no.” 

b. By “the products of the time trend variables and their estimated 

coefficients,” did you mean that the.vertical distance bekeen the horizontal axis and 

each of the points in Figures 3 and 4 was calculated by summing the products of each 

term on the righthand side of equation (2) in which a linear or quadratic term in tf or f2 

appears by itself and its corresponding coefficient (i.e., excluding interaction terms)? 

Please answer ‘yes” or ‘no.” 

C. By “the products of the time trend variables and their estimated 

coefficients,” did you mean that the vertical distance between the horizontal axis and 

each of the points in Figures 3 and 4 was calculated by summing the products of each 

term on the righthand side of equation (2) inwhich a linear term in tf or f2 appears by 

itself and its corresponding coefficient (i.e., excluding interaction and higher-order 

terms)? Please answer “yes” or “no.’ 

d. If your answersto parts a. through c. are all ‘no,’ please provide and 

explain the correct interpretation of the phrase, “the products of the time trend variables 

and their estimated coefficients”, using witness Bradley’s notation. 

Response to MPA/lJPS-Tl-3. (a) Yes. The details of this calculation are Set 

forth in my workpaper VI. 

.~. 
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(b) No. 

(cl No. 

(4 N/A 

,,, ,n, ,,,, ,-.. I,,,, i.rii~~.:m 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-1. Do you consider yourself to be a professional 

econometrician? 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-1. Yes. 

-2- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-2. In what disciplines do you hold your B.A. and Ph.D. 

degrees? 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-2. My B.A. is in Government. My Ph.D. is in Urban and 

Regional Theory. 

-3- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-3. Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. Please provide definitions for the following 

undefined terms listed in the workpaper: 

(4 

(b) 

(c) 

Cd) 

(e) 

(9 

(9) 

00 

(0 

h) 

Bf 

Bd 

Var(Xit - XMean) 

Var(Xit - Xit-1) 

T 

Numerator 

Denominator 

Beta 

Variance 

Bf-Beta 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-3. 

(a) pf is the fixed effects estimate of p. 

(b) pd is the first difference estimate of p. 

(cl Var(Xit - Xmean) is the variance of piece handlings around site means. 

(4 Var(Xit-Xit-1) is the variance of the difference between current and lagged 

piece handlings. 

-4. 



,,,.,,““~ ,,_,I ,,,/, 

15661 

03 

(9 

(9) 

fraction. 

C-4 

0) 

ci) 

ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

T is defined in footnote 5 of the single unnumbered page in WP Ill. 

Numerator indicates the expression in the top portion of a simple fraction. 

Denominator indicates the expression in the bottom portion of a simple 

Beta is the “Errors in Variables” estimate of f3. 

Variance is the variance of the measurement error in volume. 

Bf-Beta is the difference between the fixed effects estimate of p and the 

“Errors in Variables” estimate of f3 

-j- 
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USPS/UPS-T14 Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. There are a series of numbers listed under 

the column entitled “Bd.” For example, for the row entitled “Manual Letter Sorting” the 

number is ‘0.7586.” The only citation in footnote 2 is “Bradley, WP I”. Please provide 

an exact citation to Bradley Workpaper WP-1 for each of the 11 numbers listed in the 

column entitled “Bd.” 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1-4. The citation in footnote 2 is incorrect. These numbers 

were generated by computer programs attempting to reproduce Bradley’s first 

difference estimator as described in his testimony on page 82, equation (20). Because 

I did not have copies of the computer programs and data sets he used for his 

calculations, I was not able to reproduce his results exactly. Copies of the programs 

used to produce the numbers shown in Workpaper Ill and the output they generated 

are being produced as Library Reference UPS-LR2. 
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USPS/UPS-T14 Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. There are a series of numbers listed under 

the column entitled ‘Bf.” For example, for the row entitled “Manual Letter Sorting” the 

number is “0.6266”. The only citation in footnote 2 is “Bradley, WP I”. Please provide 

an exact citation to Bradley Workpaper WP-1 for each of the 11 numbers listed in the 

column entitled “Bf.” 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-5. The citation in footnote 2 is incorrect. These numbers 

were generated by computer programs attempting to reproduce Bradley’s fixed effects 

estimator as described in his testimony on page 81, equation (17). Because I did not 

have copies of the computer programs and data sets he used for these calculations, I 

was not able to reproduce his results exactly. Copies of the programs used to produce 

the numbers shown in Workpaper Ill and the output they generated are being produced 

as Library Reference UPS-LR-2. 

-7- 
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USPS/UPS-T1-6. Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. There are a series of numbers listed under 

the column entitled “Var(Xit - XMean).” For example, for the row entitled “Manual Letter 

Sorting” the number is “0.0716”. The only citation in footnote 2 is “Bradley, WP I”. 

Please provide an exact citation to Bradley Workpaper WP-1 for each of the 11 

numbers listed in the column entitled “Var(Xit - Xmean).” 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-6. The citation in footnote 2 is incorrect. These numbers 

were generated by computer programs attempting to reproduce Bradley’s consistent 

estimator of 8 as described in his testimony on page 82, equation (22). Because I did 

not have copies of the computer programs and data sets he used for these calculations, 

I was not able to reproduce his results exactly. Copies of the programs used to 

produce the numbers shown in Workpaper Ill and the output they generated are being 

produced as Library Reference UPS-LR-2. 

-8- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-7. Please provide a list of all Postal Rate Commission 

Opinions and Recommended Decisions that you reviewed prior to preparing your 

written testimony. If you reviewed only part(s) of a document, please provide page 

numbers for each part that you reviewed. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-7. At a point in the past prior to preparation of my 

testimony and for an unrelated project, I had reviewed Postal Rate Commission 

Opinions relating to purchased transportation. I did not retain those documents, and 

am unable now to provide exact citations 

-9- 
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USPS/UPS-T1-8. Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. There are a series of numbers listed under 

the column entitled “Var(Xit - Xit-1)” For example, for the row entitled “Manual-Letter 

Sorting” the number is “0.0327”. The only citation in footnote 2 is “Bradley, WP 1”. 

Please provide an exact citation to Bradley Workpaper WF’-1 for each of the 11 

numbers listed in the column entitled “Var(Xit - Xit-I).” 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1-8. The citation in footnote 2 is incorrect. These numbers 

were generated by computer programs attempting to reproduce Bradley’s consistent 

estimator of 8 as described in his testimony on page 82, equation (22). Because I did 

not have copies of the computer programs and data sets he used for these calculations, 

I was not able to reproduce his results exactly. Copies of the programs used to 

produce the numbers shown in my Workpaper Ill and the output they generated are 

being produced as Library Reference UPS-LRZ. 

-lO- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-9. Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. 

(a) There is apparently a formula listed in footnote 6. Please provide a 

mathematical representation of this formula along with a definition for each term used in 

the formula. 

(b) There is apparently a formula listed in footnote 7. Please provide a 

mathematical representation of this formula along with a definition for each term used in 

the formula. 

(cl There is apparently a formula listed in footnote 9. Please provide a 

mathematical representation of this formula along with a definition for each term used in 

the formula. 

63 There is apparently a formula listed in footnote 9. Please provide a 

mathematical representation of this formula along with a definition for each term used in 

the formula. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-9. Footnotes 6 through 9 on the single unnumbered 

page in WP Ill refer to the errors in variables analysis discussed by Postal Service 

witness Bradley, in USPS-T-14 at pages 80 through 84, as well as by me in my 

testimony at pages Al-A5 of Appendix A. Footnotes 6 through 9 are used successively 

to arrive at consistent estimators of Beta (the true estimate of volume variability) that 

-ll- 
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are free of measurement error and the variance of the measurement error. Referring to 

page 65 in Hsiao, Analvsis of Panel Data, equations 3.9.8 and 3.9.9, or to page 82 

equation 22 of Witness Bradley’s testimony, it follows that: 

(a) Footnote 6 represents part of the fraction that calculates the consistent 

estimator of Beta. In particular, it represents the numerator or first term of the 

expression. Each term is clearly defined by Witness Bradley, USPS-T-14, pages 80-83. 

in Analvsis of Panel Data by Hsiao, and in my response to USPS/UPS-Tl-3,4, 56, 

and 8. 

(b) Footnote 7 represents part of the fraction that calculates the consistent 

estimator of Beta. In particular, it represents the denominator or second term of the 

expression. Each term is clearly defined by Witness Bradley, USPS-T-14, pages 80-83. 

in Analvsis of Panel Data by Hsiao. and in my response to USPS/UPS-Tl-3. 4, 5, 6. 

and 8. 

(c) Footnote 8 describes the expression that calculates the consistent 

estimator of Beta by dividing the numerator by the denominator. Each term is clearly 

defined by Witness Bradley, USPS-T-14, pages 80-83, in Analvsis of Panel Data by 

Hsiao, and in my response to USPS/UPS-Tl-3,4, 5, 6, and 8. 

(4 Footnote 9 is the equation that solves for the variance of the error in the 

measurement of volume. Each term is clearly defined by Witness Bradley, USPS-T-14, 

-12- 
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pages 80-83, in Analvsis of Panel Data by Hsiao, and in my response to USPSIUPS- 

Tl-3,4, 5, 6. and 8. 

-13- 
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THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-T1-10. Please refer to Workpaper Ill. Please refer to the 

single unnumbered page in the workpaper. Please provide the source for the number 

“81” which is listed in the column entitled “T”. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-10. The source is identified in footnote [5] of the single 

unnumbered page of Workpaper III. The backup calculations are contained in Library 

Reference UPS-LR-2. 

-14- 
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THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-11. For the purposes of this question, assume that the 

data for a particular site (a unique IDNUM) has the following pattern: continuous data 

for 5 periods, a one-period break, continuous data for 25 periods, a three period break, 

continuous data for 45 periods. 

(4 In your proposed method of using “all useable data,” how many 

observations from this site would be included in a fixed effects regression? 

(b) Would you consider the data for this site to be continuous 01 

discontinuous? 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-11. 

(4 70. By taking fully into account the specific lag structure created by the 

breaks in the data. one could in principle increase the number of useable observations 

to 72. 

(b) Discontinuous. 

-IS- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-12. Please refer to your Workpaper IV at the program log 

entitled “wpivmd.log.” Please refer to page 30 of the log: 

(4 Please confirm that the following code appears on page 30. If the code is 

not correct, please provide the correct code. 

DATA LAGSET; 
RETAIN RUN 0; 
SET OPER; 
IF (IDNUM NE IDNUMl) THEN RUN = RUN+l; 
ELSE (IF DIFAP NOT IN (1,88) AND (IDNUM-IDNUMI)) THEN RUN=RUN+l; 
RUN; 

(b) Please provide definitions for the variables “RUN”, “IDNUMI”, and 

“DIFAP”. 

(a Please document each line of code by describing what operation you 

intended the code to perform. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-12. 

(a) No, the code is not on page 30 of wpivmd.log, but it is on other pages 

(b) RUN: ID number for a continuous string of observations within a site 

IDNUMI: The value of the variable IDNUM in the previous observation 

DIFAP: The difference between FYAP and FYAPI (see FYAPI definition 

below) 

(cl DATA LAGSET;: Begins a data step for a data set titled LAGSET. 

-16- 
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RETAIN RUN 0;: Initializes the variable RUN at 0 and causes RUN to 

retain its value from one iteration of the DATA step to the next. 

SET OPER;: Reads observations from the data set OPER. 

IF (IDNUM NE IDNUMI) THEN RUN=RUN+l;: Increases the value of the 

RUN variable if the site changes. 

ELSE (IF DIFAP NOT IN (1,88) AND (IDNUM=IDNUMl) THEN 

RUN=RUN+l;: This statement increases the value of the RUN variable within a site’s 

data if there is a break in the series. 

RUN;: Executes the above data step 

-17- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-13. Please refer to the program “wpivmd.sas” contained 

in your Workpaper IV. Please provide definitions of the following variables that are 

contained in the program. Please provide both a mathematical and an intuitive 

definition for each variable: 

(a) 

(b) 

Cc) 

(d) 

W 

0-l 

63) 

U-4 

(0 

idnuml 

fywl 

difap 

n3 

ril 

ri2 

rinl 

rin2 

frstid 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-13. 

(a) IDNUMI: The value of the variable IDNUM in the previous observation 

(b) FYAPI: The value of the variable FYAP in the previous observation 

(c) DIFAP: The difference between FYAP and FYAPI (FYAPt-FYAPt-1) 

-18. 
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Note: The following variables in (d)-(h) are integers and are defined in 

wpivmd.sas 

W N3: Total number of runs 

(e) RI1 : First observation for run i in OLS section 

(9 R12: Last observation for run i in OLS section 

(9) RINI: First observation for run i in AR1 section 

(f-4 RIN2: Last observation for run i in AR1 section 

(0 FRSTID: The variable IDNUM 

-19. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-14. Please refer to Table 5 on page 32 of your testimony. 

Please refer to the column entitled “All Useable Observations.” 

(a) For each row in the table, there is a percentage provided. For each row in 

the table, please provide the number of observations used in estimating that 

percentage. 

lb) Please confirm that you discarded some data in estimating these 

percentages. If you did not confirm, please explain the source of the numbers of 

observations provided in part a above. 

w If you did discard some data, please provide, for each estimated equation, 

the number of observations discarded and the reasons for discarding the data. 

W If you did discard data, for each estimated equation implied by Table 5 

please provide a complete mapping from the data frame to the number of observations 

used in estimating the equation. That is, please provide the number of observations 

deleted for each individual reason listed in response to subpart (c) above. 

-2o- 
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Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-14. 

OCR Sorting 20.981 
LSM Sorting 22.873 
FSM Solring 21.203 
Manual Letter Sorting 28.164 
Manual Flat Scaling 28.020 
Manual Parcel Sating 24.058 
Manual Pdaity Mail Sorting 21.318 
SPES _ Pdwity Mail Soding 3,591 
SPBS _ Non Priority Mail Sorting 6.620 
Cancellaticm and Mail Prep 25.462 

Opening - Pref Mail 20.438 
Opening - Bulk Business Mail 18.429 
POUChing 18.115 
Platform 20.266 

Sack Sorting Machine 2,073 
Primary Parcel Sating Machine 2,073 
Secondary Parcel Sorting Machine 2.046 
Irregular Parcel Post 1.997 
Sack Opening Unit 1.864 
Non Machinable Outsides 2.073 

Platform 2.073 
Flax Labor 2,073 

(b) - (4 Not confirmed. Only missing values were removed. These were 

not “usable” data. 

(4 N/A 

-21. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-15. Suppose that a data set had 15 observations. 

Suppose that one of the data points was known to contain erroneous data. Would it be 

appropriate to drop that data point from the econometric regression? Please explain 

fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-15. The hypothetical posed by this question provides no 

background information about the regression, the data set, or the nature of the error 

that is known to be present. The absence of such background information makes the 

question difficult to answer. In general, it is better to have accurate data than 

erroneous data. Hence, it may well be appropriate to delete the erroneous observation. 

However, empirical studies often have to rely on data that are not perfectly accurate, 

and so the presence of error does not necessarily imply that deletion of the observation 

is appropriate. The hypothetical situation indicates that the observation is known to be 

in error, but does not indicate whether anything is known about the magnitude or the 

direction of the error. These factors may have some bearing on the decision whether or 

not to include the data point in the regression, especially since the data set that is 

available for the analysis is very small. Other factors might also be relevant. These 

could include: whether the error infects a dependent or an independent variable; 

whether or not the remaining data points are known to be error free; and the nature of 

the process that caused the error. 

-22- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-16. Please refer to page 30, line 1 of your testimony 

where you discuss the estimation of seasonal effects. 

(a) Suppose that data are collected at the accounting period frequency with 

13 observations per year. Suppose that one wishes to estimate a translog econometric 

regression for a single mail processing site by regressing the variable In(hours) on the 

variable In(TPH) and In(MANR). Please confirm that it would be impossible to estimate 

“accurate seasonal effects” for that site with only 13 observations. If you do not 

confirm, please explain how “accurate seasonal effects” could be estimated for the 

single site using only 13 observations. 

(b) Please provide what you believe to be the minimum number of 

observations required to accurately estimate seasonal effects for an individual site 

when the data are collected on an accounting period frequency. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-16. 

(4 Confirmed. 

(b) This question cannot be answered precisely because it fails to specify the 

degree of accuracy sought in the seasonal effect estimates. Furthermore, the 

relationship between the number of observations and the accuracy of the estimated 

seasonal effects will depend upon the values of the independent variables and the 

variance of the residual error term. For the same sample size, different sets of 

-2% 
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independent variable values may yield different degrees of accuracy in the estimation of 

seasonal effects. 

The question postulates a two variable translog cost function. I assume 

because they are not mentioned that this model contains no lagged values of hours, 

time trends, or other variables. Such a model will contain 6 estimated coefficients. The 

addition of season dummy variables will add another 12 coefficients to the model. 

Thus, the minimum number of observations needed to estimate ANY seasonal effects 

would be 19 observations. Such a regression would have only one degree of freedom, 

and would be unlikely to provide accurate estimates of any of the coefficients. The 

accuracy of the estimated seasonal effects will then be an increasing function of the 

sample size. Without information about the level of estimation accuracy required, the 

values of the independent variables, and the variance of the residual error term, it is 

impossible to calculate the minimum number of observations needed “to accurately 

estimate seasonal effects.” 

-24 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-17. Please provide a list of all studies containing 

econometric analyses that you performed. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-17. In answering this interrogatory I have relied upon my 

memory and such records as I have. I cannot confirm that the list is complete. I have 

interpreted “performed” to mean that I made the detailed technical decisions regarding 

the design and conduct of the analysis. 

HASE Deterioration Rate Studies-As part of the Housing Assistance 

Supply Experiment I conducted studies aimed at the econometric measurement of the 

deterioration rate of housing capital. 

HASE Capital index -As part of the Housing Assistance Supply 

experiment I conducted econometric studies relating the quantity of residential capital 

present to the hedonic attributes of the structure. 

ATM Transactions Demand - In support of an expert witness testifying on 

behalf of a financial institution I conducted econometric studies of the demand for 

automated teller machine transactions. 

Trident Base Economic Impacts -As pan of an effort to measure the 

economic impacts of the opening of the Trident Missile nuclear submarine base in 

Kings Bay, Georgia, I conducted econometric analyses of the relationship between 

employment growth and exogenous income transfers. 
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Direct Mail Response Analysis - I conducted econometric analyses of 

response rates to direct mail fund raising appeals as part of an effort to devise ways of 

targeting future mailings to higher response probability households. 

Wood Product Price Relationships -As part of an effort to define 

geographic markets in a merger case I conducted econometric analyses of 

relationships between prices for wood products in different geographic regions. 

Urban Family Budget Study-To provide a way of measuring cross- 

sectional price differentials between areas not directly covered by BLS surveys I 

conducted an econometric analysis of cross-sectional and intertemporal variations in 

BLS’s estimated budgets for an urban family of four. 

Retail Computer Sales -To support expert testimony in a commercial 

dispute involving retail computer outlets I conducted econometric studies of trends in 

monthly sales in individual retail computer stores. 

Pay Per View Video Pricing -To assist a supplier of pay per view in-hotel 

movies services in the development of a pricing strategy I designed a pricing 

experiment and conducted a series of econometric analyses of the response of buy 

rates to the experimental price changes. 

Instant Camera Demand -To support expert testimony regarding 

damages in a patent infringement lawsuit involving instant cameras I conducted a 

-26 
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series of econometric studies of instant camera demand in the U.S. and in six foreign 

markets. 

Instant Film Demand -To support expert testimony regarding damages in 

a patent infringement lawsuit involving instant cameras I conducted a series of 

econometric studies of instant film demand in the U.S. and in six foreign markets. 

Regional Economic Indicator Trends -To support expert testimony in a 

legal proceeding involving a financial institution I conducted an econometric study of 

trends over time in a number of regional economic indicators. 

Big Six Partner Tenure-To support expert testimony in an employment 

lawsuit involving a Big Six accounting firm I conducted an econometric study of duration 

of partner tenure. 

Value of Commercial Time Slots -To support expert testimony in an 

antitrust lawsuit involving the broadcast industry I conducted econometric studies 

relating the prices charged for commercial time slots on network television to audience 

demographics. 

Stewart Airport Trans Hudson Rail Service Demand -To assess the likely 

demand for a proposed new rail link to Stewart Airport in New York I conducted an 

econometric study of the response of travel demand to changes in prices and service 

levels for alternative transportation modes. 

-2l- 
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Petroleum Products Pipeline -As part of a petroleum products pipeline 

rate case I conducted econometric studies of factors influencing variations in shipment 

volumes. 

Time of Day Demand Modeling -As part of an investigation of demand for 

work travel from New Jersey to Manhattan I conducted econometric studies of the 

effects of changes in congestion and travel time on the distribution of travel demand 

across the peak commuter period. 

Modal Split Demand Modeling -As part of an investigation of demand for 

work travel from New Jersey to Manhattan I conducted econometric studies of the 

effects of changes in fares and service levels on travelers’ choices between auto, bus, 

and rail alternatives. 

Facility Choice Demand Modeling -As part of an investigation of demand 

for work travel from New Jersey to Manhattan I conducted econometric studies of the 

effects of congestion and travel time on travelers’ choices of routes. 

Station Choice Modeling -As part of an investigation of demand for work 

travel from New Jersey to Manhattan I conducted econometric studies of the effects of 

travel times, fare, and access options on travelers’ choices of rail stations. 

Transit Benefits Study -As part of an effort to measure the welfare 

benefits of the availability of transit service I conducted an econometric analysis of 

market research data exploring consumers’ choices of travel modes to work. 

-2% 
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Auto Demand Modeling -As part of work conducted in connection with 

litigation regarding allegations of theft of intellectual property I conducted econometric 

analyses of automobile demand. 

High Speed Rail Demand -As part of an effort to assess future demand 

for a proposed high speed rail project I directed econometric analyses of market 

research data regarding travelers’ choices of travel modes for intercity trips. 

Effects of Urban Form on Travel Demand -As part of a research project 

to measure the effects of urban development patterns on travel behavior I conducted a 

series of econometric studies examining choices of modes to work, trip frequency, trip 

length, and other aspects of urban travel behavior. 

Determinants Of Urban Traffic Volumes -As part of an effort to evaluate 

the plausibility of traftic forecasts for a metropolitan region and the highway construction 

plans based upon them I conducted a cross-sectional econometric analysis of the 

determinants of trip frequency, trip length, and auto usage. 

Studies of Patient Population Dynamics-As part of a study of likely future 

markets for a medical device manufacturer I conducted econometric studies of disease 

incidence, prevalence and mortality for a list of conditions potentially treatable using the 

company’s products, 

-29- 
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Orphan Drug Pricing Study -As part of a project to develop a pricing 

strategy for a new orphan drug I conducted a descriptive econometric study of factors 

influencing the introduction price for new orphan drugs. 

Post AMI Complications -To support the development of an economic 

model of the value of diagnostic testing in heart attack patients I conducted econometric 

studies of the likelihood of developing complications in the weeks following a heart 

attack. 

Post AMI Patient Population Studies -To support the development of an 

economic model of the value of diagnostic testing in heart attack patients I conducted a 

series of econometric studies of the characteristics of heart attack patients. 

Diagnostic Accuracy in the Detection of Coronary Artery Disease - I 

conducted an econometric analysis of the relative accuracy of alternative techniques for 

diagnosing the presence of coronary artery disease. 

Effects of Repair Behavior on Housing Deterioration and Quality - In a 

line of research funded by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 

and the U.S. Department of Energy I developed an econometric model based upon a 

generalized Leontieff production function relating the quantity of residential capital 

present to the quantity or capital carried over from the prior time period and the volume 

of new repair and upgrading inputs supplied in the current period. 

-3o- 
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Rental Housing Repair Behavior- In a line of research funded by the U.S. 

Department of Housing and Urban Development and the U.S. Department of Energy 3 

developed an econometric model relating expenditures for repairs and upgrading to 

landlord demographics and the estimated marginal value product of incremental repair 

inputs. 

Rental Housing Services Production Functions -As part of the Housing 

Assistance Supply Experiment and for completion of the requirements for receipt of my 

Ph.D. I estimated a translog production function relating current housing services 

production to inputs of land, residential capital, energy, and other operating inputs, 

Housing Resale Model - For a state Realtor association I developed en 

econometric model of the determinants of sales volumes for existing single family 

houses. 

Heating Oil Price Studies -To support the development of expert 

testimony in a legal dispute regarding allegations of manipulation of the heating oil 

market I conducted econometric studies of heating oil prices and prices on the heating 

oil futures market. 

Residential Energy Demand -As part of the Housing Assistance Supply 

Experiment I conducted econometric studies of the determinants of residential energy 

demand. 
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Travel Agent Booking Behavior - I conducted a series of econometric 

studies relating the shares of individual travel agency sales achieved by the various air 

carriers to their quality of service, sales efforts, and travel agent incentive agreements. 

Effects of CRS Display Bias on Airline Bookings -To support expert 

testimony in a commercial dispute I conducted econometric analyses of the 

determinants of CRS booking levels on two domestic airlines. 

Aviation Activity Forecasts -As part of an effort to develop an airport 

system plan I conducted econometric analyses of the determinants of growth in air 

carrier enplanements and departures and general aviation operations. 

Airport Access Demand -As part of an effort to develop new airport 

access services I conducted econometric analyses of market research data on the 

choice of access mode by air passengers. 

Time Series Analyses of the Effects of CRS Display Bias -To support the 

development of expert testimony in an antitrust case involving airline computerized 

reservation systems l conducted a time series econometric analysis of the effects of 

CRS display bias on one of the parties to the case. 

Analyses of Advance Booking Behavior-To support the development of 

expert testimony in an antitrust case involving airline computerized reservation systems 

I conducted econometric analyses of how far in advance of flight time reservations are 

made by air passengers. 
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Deteninants of Airline Market Share -To support the development of 

expert testimony in an antitrust case involving airline computerized reservation systems 

I conducted econometric analyses of the determinants of airline market shares. 

Effect of Bankruptcy on Airline Bookings -As part of work performed in 

connection with an antitrust case involving the domestic airline industry I conducted 

econometric analyses of the effects that declarations of bankruptcy have had on 

bookings for the bankrupt carriers. 

Metropolitan Area Economic Growth -As part of a university research 

project I conducted econometric studies of the factors influencing the long term 

economic growth of the Boston Metropolitan area. 

-33- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-18. Please provide a list of all studies containing 

econometric analyses that you directed but did not perform. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-18. In answering this interrogatory I have relied upon my 

memory and such records as I have. I cannot confirm that the list is complete. I have 

interpreted “directed” to mean that I worked with an assistant who contributed 

substantially to technical decisions regarding the design and conduct of the analysis. 

Disposable Diaper Sales-To support expert testimony in a commercial 

dispute involving disposable diapers I directed an econometric analysis of scanner data 

on sales of different brands and lines of disposable diapers. 

Effects of Sales Force Behavior on Medical Device Sales -To support 

expert testimony in a commercial lawsuit involving a new medical device I directed 

econometric studies of the effects of sales effort on the penetration rate of the new 

technology through the target physician audience. 

Analysis of Business Jet Resale Prices -To support the development of 

expert testimony in an antitrust case involving the business jet market I directed 

econometric analyses of trends in resale prices for business jet aircraft. 

Analysis of Airline Pricing Behavior-To support the development of 

expert testimony in an antitrust case involving the domestic airline industry I directed 

econometric analyses of airline pricing behavior at the fare basis code level. 
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Hedonic Automobile Price Analysis -As part of work conducted in 

connection with litigation regarding allegations of theft of intellectual property I directed 

econometric analyses relating automobile prices to automobile features. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-19. Please provide a description and documentation of all 

alternative analyses you considered but did not use in your testimony. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-19. I considered an ,altemative analysis in which the 

lagged value of total piece handlings was replaced by the lagged value of hours logged 

in for the activity. Documentation for this alternative analysis is contained in Library 

Reference UPS-LR-3. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-20. Please refer to page 5, line 9 of your testimony where 

you refer to the “Commission’s well-established determination that mail processing 

costs are fully volume variable.” 

(4 Please provide the exact citations to Postal Rate Commission Opinions 

and Recommended Decisions that determined that mail processing costs are fully 

volume variable. 

(b) Please provide copies of all studies of the variability of mail processing 

labor costs that you reviewed in preparation of your testimony. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-20. 

(4 In past decisions, the Commission has consistently treated mail 

processing costs as 100 percent variable. This is evident from the tables entitled 

“Comparison of Costs Attributed by Cost Segment and Component” contained in 

Appendix D, page 1 of 4 in Docket Nos. R94-1, RSO-I, and R87-1 where mail 

processing labor costs are clearly shown to be 100 percent attributable. 

04 I have examined Witness Bradley’s Direct Testimony and Workpapers, as 

well as the published article by him cited on page 41 of his Direct Testimony. Since I 

assume that he already has these materials, I have not enclosed copies. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-21. Please refer to Table 1 on page 7 of your testimony. 

Please provide the number of observations used to estimate each of the volume 

variability estimates provided in that table. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-21. The following numbers of observations were taken 

directly from wpimd.lst, wpima.lst, wpibd.lst, and wpiba.lst: 

BCS: 25,964 

OCR: 20,981 

LSM: 22,873 

FSM: 21,203 

MANL: 28,164 

MANF: 28,020 

MANPAR: 24,058 

MANPRI: 21,318 

SPBSP: 3,591 

SPBSNP: 6,620 

CNCL: 25,462 

OPNPRF: 20,438 

OPNBBM: 18,429 

POUCH: 18,115 
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20.266 

2,073 

2,073 

2,046 

1,997 

1,864 

2.073 

2,073 

2,073 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-22. Please refer to page 10, line 9 of your testimony 

where you state: 

While one might argue that the schedule of wage rates is 
determined largely by general labor market conditions 
rather than mail volume, the same cannot be said for the 
mix of types of time. 

(4 Please provide your understanding of the process by which wages for 

United States Postal Service mail processing workers are set. 
..: 

(b) Please provide your understanding how oflen this wage schedule is 

changed. 

(cl Are you familiar with the terms “clerk” and “mailhandler”? If you are 

familiar with these terms, please provide your understanding of each. 

(4 Do you understand how the Postal Service staffs its mail processing 

operations? If you answer is anything but an unqualified no, please provide all 

documents that you relied upon to form your understanding, 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-22. 

(a) I understand that wages are set through collective bargaining between the 

Postal Service and the union representing postal workers. 
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(b) I understand that the schedule changes every few years when new labor 

agreements are reached. It may also change over the lie of a specific agreement as a 

result of pertodic cost of living increases. 

(c) My familiarity with the terms ‘clerks” and ‘mailhandlers” comes from USPS 

LR-H-1, Chapter 3, Page 3-1, Section 3.0: 

This work includes mail processing, window service, and 
administrative and support activities that are performed in 
post offices and in more specialized and centralized mail 
processing centers by clerks and mailhandlers. Whereas 
clerk work occurs in all components in this segment, 
mailhandler work is mainly mail processing work and 
involves loading, unloading, and moving mail. 

03 I have some understanding of how the Postal Service staffs its mail 

processing operations. The sources I have relied upon include Witness Bradley’s 

Direct Testimony and the transcript of his cross-examination. I assume that these 

documents are available to him, and that it is unnecessary to provide copies of them. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-23. Suppose that a BCS mail processing activity is in long 

run equilibrium. Now suppose that there is a sustained increase in mail volume flowing 

through that activity. Please confirm that the Postal Service is more likely to use 

overtime labor in its short run response to the volume increase that in its long run 

response to the volume increase. If you do not confirm, please explain how the Postal 

Service would be more likely to use overtime labor in its long run response than in its 

short run response. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-23. I am not sufficiently familiar with the staffing practices 

of the Postal Service to offer a firm opinion on what it would do in this hypothetical 

situation. As a general proposition, I would expect that an employer would be more 

likely to use overtime labor in the short run than in the long run. I have encountered 

instances, however, in which employers have felt that it was more economical to incur 

overtime expenses even over the long run rather than incur the benefit costs associated 

with the hiring of new workers. I have also noted that employers have been willing to 

incur overtime expenses for extended periods of time when they lacked confidence that 

the volume increase they were experiencing would persist indefinitely. Your 

hypothetical postulate of a “sustained” volume increase would seem to exclude these 

latter reactions, however. 
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USPS/UPS-II-24. Please refer to page 12 of your testimony. Please 

confirm that it is your testimony that the number of times a piece is handled is a function 

of volume. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-24. Not confirmed. I have testified that this is a 

possibility, and that Bradley has provided no evidence either to confirm it occurs or to 

confirm that it does not occur. 

-43. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-25. Please refer to page 33, line 3 where you refer to the 

term ‘scientific method.” Please provide a precise definition of that term. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-25. SFJ ebster’s Thl d New International Dictionary 2033 ‘r 

(1993) defines the term scientific method as: ‘tTjhe principles and procedures used in 

the systematic pursuit of intersubjectively accessible knowledge and involving as 

necessary conditions the recognition and fonulation of a problem, the collection of 

data through observation and if possible experiment, the formulation of hypotheses, 

and the testing and confirmation of the hypotheses formulated.” 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-26. Please refer to pages 4649 of USPS-T-13 and Table 

15 on page 50, of USPS-T-13 (copies attached). 

(4 Please confirm that there are two sets of variabilities presented in that 

table. If you do not confirm, please indicate how many sets of variabilities are 

presented. 

(b) Please confirm that the first set of variabilities are based upon a set of 

data before some unusual observations are eliminated. If you do not confirm please 

explain. 

(cl Please confirm that the second set of variabilities are based upon a set of 

data after some unusual observations are eliminated. If you do not confirm, please 

explain. 

W Please confirm that the approach that you espouse in your testimony of 

using “all useable data” and avoiding “subjective judgement calls” would require 

recommending use of the first set of variabilities (based upon the large data set) as 

opposed to the second set of variabilities (with the unusual observations deleted). If 

you do not confirm, please explain your justification for recommending the use of the 

second set of variabilities. 
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Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-26. 

(4 Confirmed. 

6’) Confirmed. 

(a Confirmed. 

(4 Not necessarily confirmed. I note that the situation to which this 

interrogatory refers differs in some important respects from that which I criticized in my 

testimony. 

In USPS-T-13 Witness Bradley made inquiries to determine why the 

observations in question appear to be unusual, and as a result he knows why they differ 

from the bulk of the observations. In USPS-T-14 he appears to know nothing about the 

excluded observations other than that they are outliers within his data set. It is not 

necessarily inappropriate to decide to conduct an econometric analysis of cost 

variability for contracts involving the transportation of items other than, for example, 

baby chicks, to exclude contracts for the transportation of baby chicks, and to then 

apply the estimated variabilities to expenditures for the transportation of items other 

than baby chicks. Excluding observations on the basis of such specific criteria is quite 

different from excluding them simply because they look like outliers. 

Another important difference has to do with the amount of data eliminated 

from the analysis. The numbers of observations eliminated in Table 15 of USPS-T-13 

are at most a few dozen, and in the worst case amount to less than ten percent of the 
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original data set. In USPS-T-14, however, the eliminations amount to as much as 30 to 

40 percent of the original data set. I believe in general that one needs to have a reason 

for dropping data from an analysis. I also believe, however, that this need is especially 

pressing when one wishes to drop a lot of the data, as Witness Bradley has done in 

USPS-T-14. 
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lowest calculated &i-square statistic is for the intra-SMC cost account Its Value 

is 6.0137. The critical value for the chiiare distribution with one degree of 

freedom at the 95 percent level is 3.481. 

Table14 
chisquareTeslsforsiioftheRegionDummyvartaMe5 

Equation 

Box Route 

InhCity 

Intm-SCF Van 

lntra8CF Trailer 

Inter-SCF Van 

Inter-SCF Trailer 

celwlated y 
statistic 

7 1 g53.37 

1 9.98 

10 334.47 

6 14297 

6 37.93 

6. 68.66 

Inba-ESMC I 1 I 6.01 I 

Inter-BMC I4 I 12.35 I 
Plant Load I 5 I 55.33 I 

F. Accounting for Unusual Observations 

The HCSS replaced the system of paper contracts. Because of availabilii of 

data in electronic form, the current variability analysis did not require colledfng 

and keypunching~the data from more than two thousand hard copy contracts. 

This allowed a more complete data set to be wnstructed and allowed more 

detailed analyses to be performed. However, the absence of hard copy 

contracts precluded review of the specific characteristics of each contract cost 

segment. This raises the possibility that some of the contract wst segments 
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may ba atypical of the general oxt-generattng function. 

To investigate this possibility, I manually revfewed the data used in ea& of 

the econometric equations presented above. That review revealed that there are 

a small number of observations in each account category that seam to be quite 

diirent from the other observations. 

These observations are diirent along the fottowing dimensions. They have: 

a. Extremely low annual Goss 

b. Extremely low annual CFM; 
. 

c. Extremely short or long (for the account) route length; 

d. Extremely low annual miles; - 

e. Extremely low or high cost per CFM; 

f. Extremely low or high wst per mile. 

The existence of these observations raises a diiwlt problem. The fact they 

are different does not imply that they are necessarily wrong or contain incorrect 

data. Yet. if their characteristics are not common to the general population, their 

indusion in the econometric equation could cloud the identification of the true 

wst variabilii.2D 

Eliminating data from an analysis should only be done with great caution. On 

m A request was made to the DNO’s to provide feedback on these 
contracts. The DNO’s were asked to verity the information, submft any corrected 
information or provide an explanation of the unusual nature of the contracts. 
Review of those response shows that these wntracts do indeed contain some 
unusual circumstances like the transportation of baby chicks, the use of windsled 
bansportatfon. short-length plant load contracts and low wst, ‘as needed” 
wntracts. a Library Reference H-181, Responses Concerning Unusual 
Cbservations in the HCSS Data Set 
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one hand, there should atways be a presumption for using valid observations, 

even if the values for a particular observation are not typical of the rest ofthe 

data. On the other hand, tfthe data am from special cases. or do indude data 

entry ermts, their use could. pote&lly. lead to misleading results. 

Ftily. there is the issue of identtfying what are ?mu.suaYobsenmtions. a 

process which should always be done before the effect on the estimated 

equations is known. In addition, care should be taken that only truly 

unrepresentative observations are removed. A 

After examining the data and identifying the small number of unusual 

10 observations in each cost pool, I m-estimated all of the econometric equations. 

11 The complete results are presented in Workpaper WP-7. but a summary of those 

12 results is presented in Table 15. 

13 In five cases, Box~Route, Inha-Cii, Intm-SCF trailers, Inter-SCF bailers, and 

14 - inter-BMC. the elimination of these observations did not affect the results. In 

15 these cases, the new estimated variability was within 2 percentage points of the 

16 old estimated variability. Uimination of the unusual observations is not 

17 important in these cases. The remaining four cases, IntraSCF vans, InterSCF 

18 vans, Intra-BMC, and Plant Load, here quite different because elimination of a 

19 small number of observations has a large impact In each case, the estimated 

- 20 variability rises by a large amount. The most extreme case was the intra-.SCF 

-21 van category where the elimination of 30 observations out of 5,464 observations 

22 caused the variability to rise by 10.5 percentage points. In addition, in three of 

23 these four cases, the fit of the equation was significantly improved by eliminating 
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the unusual observations. In the last case, the fit was improved but not by a 

large amount 

Although both the previously reported results and these results have merif l 

recommend that the Commission use the Mriabiiies calculated on the data set 

with the unusual observations removed. My judgment is based upon three 

tktots: the great difference between the characteristics of the omitted 

observations and the rest of the data, the material increase in certain of the 

variabilities from omitting the observations, and the material increase in the 

goodness of tit of several equations from omitting the observations. 
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USPS/UPS-TI-27. Please refer to your testimony at page 34 where you 

discuss the complexity of the time trend in USPS-T-14. 

(a) Are you familiar with the econometric term “segmented trend”? If so, 

please provide a mathematical definition of the term. 

(b) Are you familiar with the econometric term “shifting trend”? If so, please 

provide a mathematical definition of the term. 

(c) Are you familiar with the term “broken trend”? If so, please provide a 

mathematical definition of the term. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-27. 

(a) Not as a precisely defined econometric term. 

@I Not as a precisely defined econometric term. 

w Not as a precisely defined econometric term. 

-4% 



ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Ti-28. Please refer to Figure 4 on page 37 of your 

testimony. The only documentation of that figure is the note that says ‘Source: WP VI.” 

(a) Please confirm that there are no plots or listings of data presented in your 

Workpaper VI. If you do not confirm, please provide exact citations where the data 

listings or plots are included in your Workpaper VI. 

(b) Please confirm that Figure 4 was not produced by the SAS program listed 

in Workpaper VI, entitled, “wpvimd.sas.” If you do not confirm, please provide the exact 

code that generates Figure 4. Also, please show where Figure 4 appears in the SAS 

listing. 

(4 Please provide, in electronic format, the data points that were plotted in 

Figure 4. 

(d) The program in your Workpaper VI appears to create a data set entitled, 

“trend.csv.” Please provide a copy of the data set along with appropriate 

documentation. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-28. 

(a) Confirmed. 

0-4 The SAS program contained in Workpaper VI produced the plotting poinfs 

for Figure 4. The program did not do the actual plotting. Figure 4 was generated from 

the plotting points produced by the SAS program using Freelance Version 96. 
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(c) Trendcsv. provided as Library Reference UPS-LR4 in response to part 

(d), contains the data used to create the plot. 

(4 See Library Reference UPS-LR-4. The columns for the data set trendcsv 

are activity, FYAP, and TREND as seen in the PUT statement in wpvimd.sas. The 

calculations for the TREND variable are clearly defined in wpvimd.sas, with the fixed 

effect coefficients being those provided in Bradley’s workpapers. 

-50. 



1.5712 

ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVlCE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-29. Please refer to Figure 3 on page 36 of your 

testimony. The only documentation of that figure is the note that says “Source: WP VI.” 

(a) Please confim that there are no plots or listings of data presented in your 

Workpaper VI. If you do not confirm, please provide exact citations where the data 

listings or plots are included in your Workpaper VI. 

(b) Please confirm that Figure 3 was not produced by the SAS program listed 

in Workpaper VI, entitled, “wpvimdsas.” If you do not confirm, please provide the exact 

code that generates Figure 3. Also, please show where Figure 3 appears in the SAS 

listing. 

(a Please provide, in electronic format, the data points that were plotted in 

Figure 3. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-29. 

(4 Confirmed. 

(b) The SAS program calculated the plotting points for Figure 3. but did not 

do the actual plotting. Figure 3 was generated from the plotting points produced by the 

SAS program using Freelance Version 96. 

m Provided in data set trendcsv. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-30. Please provide electronic vetsions of the following 

WPIMD.SAS 

WPIMA.SAS 

WPIBD.SAS 

WPIBA.SAS 

WPIIIMD.SAS 

WPIVMD.SAS 

WPIVMA.SAS 

WPIVBD.SAS 

WPIVBA.SAS 

WPVMD.SAS 

WPVIMDSAS 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-30. This has already been provided as Library Reference 

UPS-LR-1. 

-52- 
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USPS/UPS-T1-31. Please provide an electronic version of the 

spreadsheet entitled “WPIII.XLS.” 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-31. This has already been provided as Library Reference 

UPS-LR-1. 

-53- 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-32. Please refer to Table I of your testimony. 

(4 Please confirm that this table is based upon what you call a 

“cross-sectional” data set. If you do not confinn. please explain. 

@I Please confirm that the cross-sectional values are found by calculating the 

average values for the variables like HOURS, MANR and TPH for each site. If you do 

not confirm, please explain how the cross-sectional values are formed. 

P-3 Please confirm that on lines 4-5 of page 6 you state: “I have rerun 

Bradley’s cross-sectional analysis on a data set that uses all of the data.” If you do not 

confirm, please explain. 

W Please refer to page 17, lines I l-22. Please confirm that you claim that 

the MODS data includes multiple instances in which there is only a single observation 

for a site for a given mail processing activity. If you do not confirm, please explain the 

statement on lines 17 and 18 of page 16: “There are, for example, hundreds of 

instances in which a site reports piece handlings for a specific activity for only a singlt? 

period.” 

(4 Please confirm that this means that some of the observations used in the 

cross sectional analysis presented are based upon a single observation, while others 

are based upon more than 100 observations. If you do not confirm, please explain. 
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(9 Please provide the number of observations that went into forming the 

average value for each of the cross-sectional observations used to estimate the Table 

1 variabilities for: 

(1) 

(2) 

(3) 

(4) 

(5) 

(6) 

(7) 

03) 

(9) 

(IO) 

(11) 

(12) 

(13) 

(14) 

BCS Sorting 

OCR Sorting 

LSM Sorting 

Manual Letter Sorting 

Manual Flat Sorting 

Manual Parcel Sorting 

Manual Priority Mail Sorting. 

SPBS Priority Mail Sorting 

SPBS Non Priority Mail Sorting 

Cancellation and Mail Prep 

Opening - Pref Mail 

Opening - BBM 

Pouching 

Platform 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-32 

(4 Confirmed. 

-55. 
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lb) Confirmed. 

w Confirmed. 

03 Confirmed. 

(e) Confirmed. 

(9 See Library Reference UPS-LR-5. 
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USPS/UPS-Ti-33. Please refer to page 30 of your testimony. Please 

provide the formula for the Baltagi-Li serial correlation coefficient you calculated. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-33. The formula comes directly from the programs 

provided in LR-H-147 as they appear in Bradley’s program and testimony. See, for 

example, USPS-T-14, page 50, equations 12-14. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-34. Please refer to Table 5 on page 32 of your testimony. 

a. Please confirm that the table provides two columns of variabilities, 

one entitled “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” and one entitled “All Usable Observations.” 

Please explain anything but an unqualified confirmation. 

b. Please confirm that the variability listed for the Manual Parcel 

Sorting Activity is 40% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 32% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. Please explain anything but an unqualified 

confirmation. 

C. Please confirm that the variability listed for the Manual Priority Mail 

Sorting Activity is 45% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 42% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. Please explain anything but an unqualified confirmation 

d. Please confirm that the variability listed for the SPBS-Priority Mail 

Sorting Activity is 80% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 73% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column, Please explain anything but an unqualified 

confirmation. 

e. Please confirm that the variability listed for the Cancellation and 

Mail Prep Activity is 65% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 53% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. Please explain anything but an unqualified 

confirmation. 

f. Please confirm that the variability listed for the Pouching Activity is 

83% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 81% for the “All Usable 

Observations’ column. Please explain anything but an unqualified confirmation. 

9. Please confirm that there are 12 activities for which the variability 

is higher in the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column than it is in the “All Usable 

Observations’ column. If you do not confirm, please provide the number of activities for 

which the variability is higher in the ‘Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column. 



15720 

ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

h. Please confirm that there are 11 activities for which the variability 

is lower in the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column than it is in the “All Usable 

Observations” column. If you do not confirm, please provide the number of activities for 

which the variability is lower in the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-34. (a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Confirmed. 

(4 Confirmed. 

W Confirmed. 

(0 Confirmed. 

(9) Confirmed. 

(4 Confirmed. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-35. Suppose that an estimated variability is 20 

percentage points different from 100 percent. In your opinion, does that estimated 

variability support the assumption that the true variability is 100 percent? Please 

explain fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-35. How one should interpret the evidence posed by this 

hypothetical depends upon a number of factors, Most important among these is the 

quality of the analysis that produced the estimate of variability. If the data upon which 

the study is based are unreliable, if the model is misspecified, or if the analysis is 

technically flawed, one should be extremely cautious in basing conclusions regarding 

variability on the study’s results, regardless of the specific numerical value of the 

estimate. If, however, one has no reason for concern regarding the quality of the 

analysis, other considerations come into play. If the estimate of variability produced by 

the study is, say, 80 percent and the standard error of that estimate is 2 percent, these 

results would suggest that it is unlikely that the true variability is iO0 percent. If the 

estimate of variability produced by the analysis is 80 percent and the standard error of 

that estimate is 30 percent, one’s interpretation of the results would probably depend 

upon what other evidence regarding variability is available. If one had prior reason to 

believe that variability is 100 percent, an imprecise variability estimate of 80 percent 

could be interpreted as being consistent with that prior belief. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-34. Please refer to Table 5 on page 32 o 

a. Please confirm that the table provides two c s of variabilities, 

one entitled “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” and one entitled “All U e Observations.” 

Please explain anything but an unqualified confirmation. 

Sorting Activity is 40% for the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Dat olumn but 32% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. Please explain anythi but an unqualified 

confirmation. 

C. Please confirm that the va ity listed for the Manual Priority Mail 

Sorting Activity is 45% for the “Bradley’s Scr ed Data” column but 42% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. Please e n anything but an unqualified confirmation 

Please confirm th e variability listed for the SPBS-Priority Mail 

Sorting Activity is 80% for the “Bra ‘s Scrubbed Data” column but 73% for the “All 

Usable Observations” column. P e explain anything but an unqualified 

confirmation. 

firm that the variability listed for the Cancellation and 

Mail Prep Activity is 65% the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 53% for the “All 

Usable Observations’ lumn. Please explain anything but an unqualified 

confirmation, 

Please confirm that the variability listed for the Pouching Activity is 

ley’s Scrubbed Data” column but 81% for the “All Usable 

’ column. Please explain anything but an unqualified confirmation. 

Please confirm that there are 12 activities for which the variability 

r in the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column than it is in the “All Usable 

rvations” column. If you do not confirm, please provide the number of activities for 

hi,ch the variability is higher in the “Bradley’s Scrubbed Data” column. 
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h. 

is lower in the “Bradley’s Scrubb 

Observations” column. If you do 

which the variability is lower in th 

er of activities for 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-34. (a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Confirmed. 

(d) Confirmed. 

W Confirmed. 

(f) Confirmed. 

(9) Confirmed. 

(h) 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-35. Suppose that an estimated 

percentage points different from 100 percent. In your 

variability support the assumption that the true ercent? Please 

explain fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-35. How one 

hypothetical depends upon a number of 

quality of the analysis that produced the estimat 

the study is based are unreliable, if the mod 

technically flawed, one should be extrem cautious in basing conclusions regarding 

variability on the study’s results, regar 

estimate. If, however, one 

analysis, other considerations c e into play. If the estimate of variability produced by 

the study is, say, 80 percent d the standard error of that estimate is 2 percent, these 

that estimate is 30 p 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-36. Suppose that an estimated variability is 30 

percentage points different from 100 percent. In your opinion, does that estimated 

variability support the assumption that the true variability is 100 percent? Please 

explain fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-36. See my response to USPS/UPS-Tl-35. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-37. Please refer to page 11 lines 20-21 of your testimony 

where you state that adjustments for inflation and changes in wage levels “are not 

difficult to make.” 

a. Would you recommend the same easy adjustment for inflation that 

you would for wage levels, 

b. Please explain in detail, the easy adjustments that you would make 

for inflation and changes in wage levels. 

C. Would your recommended adjustment be the same for all 

activities? Please explain fully. 

d. Would your recommended adjustments be the same for all sites? 

Please explain fully. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-37. (a)-(b). No. These adjustments involve the use 

either of an index of prices or an index of wages, One could follow either of two 

approaches. The first approach involves the division of mail processing labor costs by 

an appropriate index to express those costs in real (&, inflation-adjusted) terms. One 

would then proceed with the analysis, taking the natural logarithm of real labor costs as 

the dependent variable. The second approach takes nominal (& unadjusted) mail 

processing labor costs as the dependent variable and includes the natural logarithm of 

the inflation index as an independent variable. The second approach is probably 

superior, since it includes the first as a special case. 

(c) Yes. The purpose of this adjustment is to capture the effects of 

general labor market conditions on labor costs. AIf activities at a given point in time at 

a given facility are subject to the same general labor market conditions. 

(d) The answer to this question depends on the characteristics of the 

index used to make the adjustment, and on which of the two approaches described 
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above in my response to part (b) is chosen. If the index were included in the model as 

an additional independent variable, then other characteristics of facilities that needed 

to be taken into account in the adjustment process could also be incorporated into the 

model as additional independent variables. Building the adjustments into the model in 

this way would make it possible to apply a single adjustment process to all facilities. 



15725 

ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-36. Consider two estimated variabilities, Variability A 

which is 85% and Variability B which is 75%. 

a. Please confirm that the difference between the two variabilities is 

10 percentage points. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct difference. 

b. Suppose that the estimated Variability A is greater than the 

estimated Variability B for three reasons, (1) the technology of sorting is different, (2) 

the time periods of estimation are different, and (3) the use of the operations are 

different. Please provide what part of the IO percentage point difference is ascribable 

to each of the three reasons. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-38. (a) Confirmed. 

(b) The hypothetical situation posed by this question provides no basis 

for forming an opinion on the relative importance of the three factors cited. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-39. Please refer to page 27 of your testimony where you 

Bradley’s decision to eliminate observations involving low 

levels of piece handling also raises questions about the 

representativeness of his results. 

a. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 9 observations were eliminated for the OCR activity as a 

result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to be the 

correct number. 

b. Please confirm that there are 21,345 observations in the OCR data 

set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct 

number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

C. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-l 48 shows that 57 observations were eliminated for the manual letter 

activity as a result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to 

be the correct number. 

d. Please confirm that are 28,648 observations in the manual letter 

data set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct 

number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

e. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 47 observations were eliminated for the BCS activity as a 

result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to be the 

correct number. 

f. Please confirm that there are 26,426 observations in the BCS data 

set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct 

number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 
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9. Please confirm that Table Hl48-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 73 observations were eliminated for the LSM as a result of 

this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to be the correct 

number. 

h. Please confirm that there are 23,251 observations in the LSM data 

set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct 

number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

i. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 118 observations were eliminated for the manual flat 

activity as a result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to 

be the correct number. 

j. Please confirm that there are 28,504 observations in the manual 

flat data set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the 

correct number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

k. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page Hl48-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 74 observations were eliminated for the FSM activity as a 

result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to be the 

correct number. 

I. Please confirm that there are 21,544 observations in the FSM data 

set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the correct 

number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

m. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 1,148 observations were eliminated for the manual parcel 

activity as a result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to 

be the correct number. 
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n. Please confirm that there are 24,814 observations in the manual 

parcel data set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the 

correct number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

0. Please confirm that Table H148-1 on page H148-7 of Library 

Reference H-148 shows that 15 observations were eliminated for the SPBS Non- 

Priority activity as a result of this scrub. If you do not confirm, please provide what you 

think to be the correct number. 

P. Please confirm that there are 6,775 observations in the SPBS Non- 

Priority data set on which this scrub was run. If you do not confirm, please provide the 

correct number of observations in the data set on which this scrub was run. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-39. (a) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break 

the continuity of the data series and result in further eliminations when the data are 

subsequently scrubbed to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity 

requirements. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(cl Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

(4 Confirmed. 

(e) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

VI Confirmed. 
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(9) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements, 

(h) Confirmed. 

0) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

ti) Confirmed. 

04 Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

(1) Confirmed. 

(m) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

(n) Confirmed. 

(0) Confirmed. However, these eliminations break the continuity of the 

data series and result in further eliminations when the data are subsequently scrubbed 

to eliminate data points that fail to meet Bradley’s continuity requirements. 

(P) Confirmed. 
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USPSILlPSTl40. Consider the following model: 

y;t '6; + pxjt + &jf i= 1,. ., N; t= 1,. ., T. 

where yit is the dependent variable, 6; is a vector of site-specific constants, Xit is the 

explanatory variable and c;r is independently identically distributed, with mean zero and 

variance cs2. 

If this model is estimated by Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) with cross-sectional data, 

please confirm that the probability limit of the OLS estimator is given by: 

PlimApLs = p + 
COV(Xjf 6;) 

.X2 

where ox2 is the variance of Xk. 

If you do not confirm, please provide what you think the probability limit of the OLS 

estimator is. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-40. As stated the question is incorrect and cannot be 

answered. The question assumes a cross-sectional dataset. Therefore, the question 

assumes T=l, As a result, this model cannot be estimated as specified because the 

number of parameters exceeds the sample size. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-41. Please refer to page 5, lines 9 and 10, of your 

testimony. 

a. Did you review the professional econometric literature in 

preparation of your testimony? 

b. Please identify and summarize all empirical studies conducted 

prior to Docket No. R97-1 that you are aware of that produce volume variabilities of 

100% or more for manual letter and manual flat sorting operations at mail processing 

facilities. Please provide copies of those studies. 

C. With respect to the empirical studies identified and summarized in 

part (b.) above, please answer the following questions: 

i. Were any observations eliminated from the data sets in 

these studies due to erroneous or suspect values? 

ii. What were the measures of volumes used? Were they 

piece handlings, RPW pieces, ODIS pieces? 

III. How were the dependent variables defined? Specifically, 

were they defined as costs or workhours? 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-41. (a) Not all of it. 

(b) I am not aware of such studies. 

(cl N/A. 



ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 
WITNESS NEELS TO INTERROGATORY OF 

THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-Tl-42. Please refer to the “cross-sectional” volume 

variabilities that you present at table 1, page 7 and table 6, page 41 of your testimony. 

Please confirm that, in your view, both the table 1 variabilities and the table 6 

variabilities qualify as estimates of “long-run volume variabilities.” If you do not confirm, 

please explain why either set of variabilities do not constitute, in your view, estimates of 

long-run variabilities. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-42. Each set of variabilities could be interpreted as 

estimates of the “long-run” volume variability. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-41. Please refer to page 5, lines 9 

testimony. 

a. Did you review the professional econo c literature in 

preparation of your testimony? 

b. Please identify and summarize al irical studies conducted 

prior to Docket No. R97-1 that you are aware of tha uce volume variabilities of 

100% or more for manual letter and manual flat ng operations at mail processing 

facilities. Please provide copies of those stu 

C. With respect to the em al studies identified and summarized in 

part (b.) above, please answer the folio 

rvations eliminated from the data sets in 

these studies due to erroneous or 

e the measures of volumes used? Were they 

piece handlings, RPW pieces, 

were they defined as co 

Response to USP PS-T1-41. (a) Not all of it. 

am not aware of such studies. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-42. PI 

variabilities that you present at tabl of your testimony. 

Please confirm that, in your view, both the table 1 variabilities 

variabilities qualify as estimates of 

please explain why either set of va 

long-run variabilities. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-42. 

estimates of the “long-run” volume 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-43. Please consider the following hypothetical. There are 

two processing facilities, X and Y. Volume processed in manual letter sorting 

operations is initially twice as high at facility Y than at facility X. Suppose that manual 

letter sorting volume at X begins to increase and eventually achieves the level initially 

found at Y. Further, once this new level is attained at X, it remains there. Please 

confirm that based on your Table 1 results, workhours in the manual labor sorting 

operations in facility X would be expected to exceed those initially seen in facility Y. If 

you do not confirm, please explain the increase in hours predicted by your Table 1 

results. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1-43. Not confirmed. If the models upon which Table 1 is 

based fit the data a, then if facilities X and Y wound up with the same volume, 

they would wind up with the same workhours. However, the models do not fit the data 

exactly. Random factors not explicitly accounted for by the model could cause 

workhours at facility X to be higher or lower than those at facility Y. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-44. Please refer to page 39 of your testimony. 

a. Please confirm that it is your opinion that the long-run variability of 

mail processing labor costs exceeds the short-run variability of mail processing labor 

b. Please explain how much time it takes to move from the short-run 

to the long-run in the manual letter sorting activity. 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-44. In my direct testimony I discuss a number of factors 

that could influence the relationship between the short run and long run volume 

variability of mail processing labor costs. For example, on page IO at lines 13-18, I 

state: 

High-volume periods could be characterized by the more 
extensive use of lower-cost temporary or casual workers. 
Conversely, high-volume periods could require the 
involvement of higher-cost senior or supervisory personnel 
in order to meet mail processing schedules and maintain 
service standards, It is also possible that maintenance of 
service standards during high-volume periods could involve 
greater use of overtime and greater amounts of overtime 
pay. 

As I noted in my response to interrogatory USPS/UPS-Tl-23, most firms rely on 

overtime as a short run measure, hiring additional straight-time workers when they are 

confident that the increased volume they are attempting to meet will persist,in the 

future. If the Postal Service follows this procedure, the factors cited above would tend 

to create a situation in which mail processing labor costs were more variable over the 

short run than over the long run. 

On page 39, line 18, through page 40, line 4, of my direct testimony I 

state: 
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It is possible that productivity might increase in response to 
a temporary surge in volume. Workers might increase the 
pace of work, take fewer or shorter breaks, or adopt other 
strategies for dealing with the added workload. In his 
responses to interrogatories, Bradley concedes this point.” 
Such increases in productivity may not be sustainable, 
however, and if the increase in volume persists it may 
eventually be necessary to hire additional workers to handle 
the increased workload. Thus, after an initial surge it is 
likely that productivity would decline to something closer to 
its original level. 

The effect of the behavior described above would be to make mail processing labor 

costs less variable over the short term than over the long term 

I have not conducted a study to determine which of the two factors 

described above dominates, or whether other factors might also come into play to 

influence the relationship between short run and long run volume variabilities 

However, the contrast between Bradley’s short run results and the longer run results 

provided by the cross-sectional model does suggest that the volume variability of mail 

processing labor costs is higher over the long run than over the short run. 

2, Tr. 1115512. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-45. Please refer to your testimony at pages 16-17, where 

It is difficult to imagine actual operational practices that 
would . bring an activity to life for only a single accounting 
period. Data entry errors, such as recording piece 
handlings under the wrong activity or with the wrong facility 
identifier, would seem to provide a plausible explanation. 

a. Please confirm that it is your testimony that the occurrence of a site 

with one observation is likely to be due to a data entry error such as a wrong facility 

identifier. If you do not confirm, please explain fully. 

b. Please state for how many consecutive periods a site must report 

data for an operation before it is reasonable to believe that the recording of the 

operation is not due to data entry errors. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T145 (a) Confirmed. However, I do not believe that it is 

impossible for an activity to be in operation at a particular site for only a single 

accounting period. Such situations may exist. 

(b) One may reasonably accept the possibility that even when only 

one recorded period of data is present, it may represent real data as opposed to data 

entry errors. However, when there are very few observations compared to the total 

possible number of observations, this fact raises suspicions regarding data quality. In 

such a case investigation is warranted. 
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It is possible that productivity might increase in r 
a temporary surge in volume. Workers might i 
pace of work, take fewer or shorter breaks, 
strategies for dealing with the added worklo 
responses to interrogatories, Bradley con 
Such increases in productivity may not be 
however, and if the increase in volume 
eventually be necessary to hire additio 
the increased workload. Thus, after 
likely that productivity would declin 
its original level. 

The effect of the behavior described abo would be to make mail processing labor 

costs less variable over the short term over the long term 

I have not conducted udy to determine which of the two factors 

described above dominates, or w er other factors might also come into play to 

influence the relationship betw short run and long run volume variabilities, 

However, the contrast betwe radley’s short run results and the longer run results 

provided by the cross-se al model does suggest that the volume variability of mail 

processing labor costs her over the long run than over the short run 

2, Tr. 11/5512. 
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USPS/UPS-T1-45. Please refer to your testimony at page 

you state: 
It is difficult to imagine actual operational practices tha 
would bring an activity to life for only a single act 
period. Data entry errors, such as recording pie 
handlings under the wrong activity or with the wr 
identifier, would seem to provide a plausible ex 

a. Please confirm that it is your testimon at the occurrence of a site 

with one observation is likely to be due to a data entry such as a wrong facility 

identifier. If you do-not confirm, please explain fully. 

b. Please state for how many co utive periods a site must report 

data for an operation 

operation is not due to data entry errors. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1-45. (a) Co med. However, I do not believe that it is 

impossible for an activity to be in op ion at a particular site for only a single 

accounting period. Such situation 

(b) nably accept the possibility that even when only 

one recorded period of data i resent, it may represent real data as opposed to data 

entry errors. However, wh there are very few observations compared to the total 

possible number of obs ations, this fact raises suspicions regarding data quality. In 

such a case investiga 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

MS. DUCHEK: Yes, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service 

has additional written cross-examination for Dr. Neels. We 

just received yesterday responses to USPS/UPS-T-l-46 through 

48, which relate to Dr. Neels direct testimony, which we 

would like designated. In addition we received 

USPS/UPS-ST-l through 3 and MPA/UPS-ST-1 through 4. Both of 

those sets relate to Dr. Neels' supplemental testimony, and 

we would like those designated as well. I have two packets 

prepared which I can hand to the witness. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you would proceed to do 

that. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Neels, if these questions 

were asked of you today, would your answers be the same as 

those you~previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, Ms. 

Duchek, if you would hand the copies to the reporter, I will 

direct that the additional designated written 

cross-examination of the witness be accepted into evidence 

and transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Additional Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Kevin Neels, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street. N.W.. Suite 300 
Washington, D.C: 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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UPS-T-l, and Additional Designation 

of Written Cross-Examination of 

Kevin Neels, UPS-ST-l, were 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.j 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-46. Please refer to your response to USPS/UPS-TI-40 in 

which you state that the question “cannot be answered.” Your answer states: 

The question assumes a cross-sectional dataset 
Therefore, the question assumes T=l. As a result, this 
model cannot be estimated as specified because the 
number of parameters exceeds the sample size. 

(a) Please confirm that you estimated a cross-sectional version of witness 

Bradley’s model in which T=l. If you do not confirm, please provide the value for T in 

your cross-sectional version of witness Bradley’s model. 

(b) Please confirm that you estimated a cross-sectional version of witness 

Bradley’s model by dropplng the slte specific effects and then estimating the model with 

one observation for each site. If you do not confirm, please provide the estimated 

values for the site-specific effects from your cross-sectional model. 

- (4 Please confirm that it is possible to estimate the model (and in particular 

the p coefficients) presented in USPS/UPS-T1-40 by dropping the facility-specific 

variables and estimating the model by Ordinary Least Squares with one observation for 

each site. If you do not confirm, please demonstrate mathematically why this 

estimation procedure cannot be performed. 

(d) Please answer USPS/UPS-T-l40 assuming the usual procedure of 

dropping the facility specific effects In estimating the cross-sectional version of the 

model presented therein. 

15739 

Response to USPS/UPS-Tl-46. 

(a) Confirmed. 
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(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Not Confirmed. Dropping the facility-specific constants and applying 

Ordinary Least Squares results in the estimation of a different model. Specifically, the 

suggested procedure implies a model of the form: 

Yit = pXit + ait (1) 

This model differs from the model presented in interrogatory USPS/UPS-Tl-40 in that it 

omits the site-specific constants 61, 

Estimation of the model presented in interrogatory USPS/UPS-T1 40 requires 

that the right hand side variables include the variable X as well as a zero/one dummy 

variable for each of the sites in the sample. Attempting to include these variables in a 

regression to be estimated using a cross-section of data for a single time period would 

create a situation in which the number of parameters to be estimated would exceed the 

total number of degrees of freedom in the data set. The cross-products matrix 

cohstructed from that set of right hand side variables would not be full rank, and could 

not be inverted. 

The model shown in equation (1) above, which is NOT the model posed in 

interrogatory USPS/UPS-T140, could be estimated using Ordinary Least Squares. 

WI The “usual procedure” in estimating cross-sectional models is to assume 

that the facility-specific error terms have a zero mean and are uncorrelated with the 

independent variables (or in this case, variable) in the model. Under this ‘usual 

procedure,” the probability limit of the Ordinary Least Squares estimator is Simply B. If 

the assumption is unwerrented, dropping the facility-specific effects would yield a 

misspecified model. I do not agree that the “usual procedure” in such a case would be 

to estimate a misspecified model. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl47. Please refer to your response to USPS/UPS-T143 in 

which you stat6 that “Random factors not explicitly accounted for by the model could 

cause workhours at facility X to be higher or lower than those at facility Y.” 

(a) Please confirm that the first two words of your answer are “not confirmed.” 

(b) Please confirm that USPS/UPS-T143 asks “If you do not confirm, please 

explain the increase in hours predicted by your Table 1 results.” (Emphasis added). 

(cl Please provide the increase in hours predicted by your Table 1 results 

and explain that prediction. 

(4 Please confirm that the question asked if ‘tiorkhours In the manual labor 

sorting operations in facility X would be exoeded to exceed those initially seen in 

facility Y.” (Emphasis added). 

(e) Please confirm that when using an econometric equation to make 

predictions, the expected values of “random factors not explicitly atiunted for by the 

model” are typically set to zero. If you do not confirm, please explain how those 

expected values could be calculated in this case. 

(0 Using the standard econometric assumption that the expected values of 

the “random factors not explicitly accounted for by the model” are zero when using an 

econometric equation, please answer the question. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1-47. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 
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w As I stated in my original response to USPS/UPS-TI-43: 

“-if facilities X and Y wound up with the same volume, they 
would wind up with the same workhours.’ 

The velues for the dependent variable predicted by the model for the two facilities 

depend on the values taken by the Independent variables for those two facilities. If the 

independent variables for the two facilities take identical values (including Identical 

TPH), the model will generate identical predictions for them. 

Cd) Confirmed. 

W Confirmed. 

6-l See response to (c) above. 
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USPS/UPS-Tl-43. Please refer to USPS/UPS-TlA4. It appears that 

you did not provide an answer to part b of the question. Please prcvide that answer. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T1 -48. In economic discussions the “long run’ is generally 

defined as that period of time required for factor ratios to adjust fully to changes in 

relative prices. In the context of manual letter sorting, the relevant factors of production 

are labor and capital in the form of plant and equipment. Adjusting inputs of plant and 

equipment could potentially take a period of a year or more. The exact time period 

required would depend upon institutional factors, such as the speed with which the 

Postal Service recognized and responded to changes in the economic environment. I 

cannot provide an exact figure. 

It is likely that labor inputs could be adjusted more quickly. The time period 

required to adjust fully to changed economic circumstances would again depend upon 

institutional factors, such as the speed with which the Postal Service can recruit, hire, 

and train workers. Very likely, it depends also on factors such as the direction of 

change (i.e., whether circumstances cell for an increase or a decrease in labor inputs) 

and the magnitude of the required change. Once again, I cannot provide an exact 

figure, although almost certainly a period of months would be required to effect a 

change. 
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USPSNPS-STl-1. Please refer to page 3, lines 6 and 7 of your 

supplemental testkrtony. 

a. Please confltm that the specification of the equation that you estimated for 

your supplemental testimony In response to NOI No. 4 Is given by: 

Where the varfables are defined as in USPS-T-14, the Djare seasonal dummies, and 

the-5 and X are parameters to be estimated. 

If you do hot confirm, please provide the exact functional form of the equation 

that you estimated for that supplemental testlmony. 

b. Please confirm that the “volume variability” or ‘elasticity” associated wkh 

this specification would be found by calculating the derivative of In HRS with respect to 

InTP~H and lagged InTPH. If you do not confirm, please explain in full. 

c. Please confirm that this derivative is given by: 
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If you do not conflrm, please provide what you think to be the correct derlvatlve. 

d. Please confirm that when the data are “mean centered” that the above 

derivative reduces to: 

If you do not confirm, please explain why you have used this formula to calculate 

volume variablllties in both your inltial and supplemental testimonies. 

e. Please confirm that this mean centered form implicitly assumes evaluation 

of the regression equation at the global mean. That is, please confirm that the 

complete form of the derivative of In HRS with respect to log TPH and lagged log TPH, 

when the data are mean centered, Is given by: 

.3lnHRS 
JlnTPH 

=6 ,+S2 +2*[S, t6,](lnTPHdnT~H) 
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where the ‘bar’ notation slgnifles the global or overall mean from the data set on which 

the regression was estimated. If you do not conflrm, please provlde what you think Is 

the correct complete derivative In this case. 

f. Please conflrm that one obtains the simplified derivative (that Is presented 

in part d.) by evaluating the complete form otthe derivative (that Is presented In part e) 

at the global mean values from the data set on which the regression was estimated: 

alnHtlS 
JlnTPH 

= 6, +6,+.2*[6, +S,](lnTPH-InT&I) . 

+s,l ~MXER-~GSR] 

+ c5,:, 1, -;;1+ 6,, k2 -r;]. 

If you do not confirm, please provide the mathematics of how the slmplified derivative 

presented in part d is derived from the complete derivative presented In part e. 

9, Please confirm that if the complete derlvative is evaluated at any polnt 

other than the global mean of the data on which the regression equation was estimated, 

then the simplified form of the derivative (as glven in part d.) is not applicable. If you do 

not confirm please explain how the slmplifled form of the derivative (as glven in part d.) 

is applicable when evaluating the derivative at points other than the global mean’of the 

data on which the regression equation was~estimated. 

Response to USPS/UPS-STl-1. 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

C. Confirmed. 
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d. The derivative reduces to that value when it Is evaluated at the set of 

means on which the data are centered. 

e. The formula that is shown is correct, regardless of whether the bar” 

notation signifies a global sample mean, a subsample mean, or some other mean, as 

long as one is attempting to evaluate the derivative at the set of means on which the 

data are centered. 

f. One obtalns the simplified form of the derivative by evaluating the 

complete form of the deriiatlve at the set of means on which the data have been 

centered. There is no requirement that this set of means be derived from the data set 

on which the regressions have been estimated. 

9. Not conflnned. Because of the nonlinearity of the model, the value one 

obtains for a derivative will depend upon the point at which the derivative is evaluated. 

The simplified formula evaluates the derivative at the point around which the data have 

been centered, and provides a correct value for the derivative at that point. If the data 

had been centered around an arbitrary point In the space spanned by the data, the 

simplifled formula would provide a correct value for the derivative at that arbitrary point. 
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USFyUPS-STl-2. Please refer to page 3, line 6 of your testimony, 

Please confirm that each of the &e-specific regressions estimated for your 

supplemental testimony ware estlmated on only the data for that site. If you do not 

confirm, please explain how the regressions could be site-specific. 

Response to USPS/UPS-STI-2. Confirmed. 
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USPSAJPS-STI-3. Please refer to page 2; line 16 of your supplemental 

testimony. 

a. Please confirm that the “mean cantering” you performed In estimatlng the 

equations for your supplemental testimony was around the global means for the entire 

data set for each actlvity, across all sites, and not on a site-specific basis. If you do not 

confirm, please identify where in your workpapers the site-specific mean centering is 

performed. 

b. Please confirm that the complete form of the derivative of In HRS with 

respect to log TPH and lagged log TPH when site specific equations are run on site- 

specific data that are globally mean centered Is given by: 

whet’e the “bar* notation signlfles the global mean from all of the data for an activity 

(across all sites) and the ‘7” subscript refers only to the data from site i (the data on 

which the regression was estimated). If you do not confirm, please ptovlde what you 

think is the correct complete derlvatlve in ihis case. 

C. Please confirm that the complete derivative, in this case, reduces to the 

simplified derivative given by 6, is1 only If the site-specific mean just happens to 

equal the global mean. If you do not confirm, please provide the mathematics of how 
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the complete d&vat&e reduces to the simplified derivative when the site-specific mean 

does not equal the global mean. 

d. Please confirm that the site-speclflc means for the sites included in your 

estimated equatlon do not equal the global or overall mean. If you do not conflrm, 

please provide a listing of all sites for which the site-speclfio means equal the global 

means for the variables In the regrssslon equations. 

Response to USP!%JPS-TM. 

a. ConfIrmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

C. Not confirmed. The complete derivative reduces to the simplified form at 

the point defined by the global sample mean. Note that at that point the expressions in 

parentheses on the first line of the equation and in square brackets on subseqbent lines 

reduce to zero. 

d. Confirmed generally, although I have not checked to determine that the 

unlikely case of having the slte specific means exactly equal to the global means never 

arose within the data. 
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MPAIUPS-STl4. Please refer to your supplemental testimony at page 2, 

line 20, through page 3, line 5. 

a. Please confirm that in constructing the F statistic to test the fixed-effects 

model with common slope parameters against the unrestricted model with varying slope 

parameters, you chose to use the autocorrelation coefficient from the fixed-effects model to 

perform the serial correlation correction In your unrestricted model. If you do not confirm, 

please explain. 

b. If part a is confirmed, please explain why you believe that, in an unrestricted 

model in which every other parameter is allowed to vary freely from one facility to another, 

the autocorrelation coefficient should be restricted to being equal across all facilities. 

Response to MPAIUPSSTI-1. 

- a. Confirmed. 

b. In allowing the slope coefficients of the model to differ by facility I was 

responding to the request of the Commission as set forth in Notice of Inquiry No.4 on Mail 

Processing Variability. That request was silent on the issue of whether or not the 

autocorrelation coefficient should be restricted, or should also be allowed to vary by facility. 

In my Supplemental Testimony I point out that alternative treatments of the 

autocorrelation coefficient are possible. Specifically, in footnote 1 on page 3 I state: 

Using the value for the serial correlation coefficient estimated 
from the residuals of Bradley’s fixed effects model is but one of 
a number of possible approaches to handling the problem of 
serial correlation, One could also maintain the assumption that 
there is a single correlation coefficient that is common to all 
facilities, but then estimate the value of that coefticient from 
the residuals of the model that allows slope coefficients to vary 
by facility. One could also allow the serial correlation 
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coefficient to vary by faciliiy. In the latter case one would have 
to take the separate serial correlation coefficients into account 
in testing whether or not the model coefficients differ 
significantly by facility. 

I concede the validity of these alternative approaches. They constitute slightly different 

alternative hypotheses, and hence also slightly different statistical tests. 

If a decision is made to allow autocorrelation coefficients to vary by facility one 

needs to account appropriately for the fact that a large number of new parameters have 

been added to the model. The resulting unrestricted model is no longer linear in 

parameters, and so a simple F test is no longer appropriate. If one were to estimate the 

parameters (both slope coefficients and autocorrelation coefficients) of the individual 

facility-specific equations using maximum likelihood techniques one could construct a 

likelihood-ratio test of the null hypothesis that the facilities share a common set of slope 

and autocorrelation coefficients against the alternative that those coefficients differ by 

facility. 

The specific approach I adopted& my analysis was based upon two considerations. 

The Commission specifically mentioned an F test in the Notice of Inquiry, which seemed to 

rule out the different approaches that varying autocorrelation coefficients would require. I 

also sought a test that included Bradley’s exact model as the null hypothesis. Using 

Bradley’s autocorrelation coefficient produced just such a test. 

.,,., I: ,,.. 7 
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MPAIUPS-STI-2. Please refer to your supplemental testimony at page 2, 

lines 16-l 8, and confirm that you estimated the unrestricted model using data that had 

been deviated from the overall sample means. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

Response to MPAIUPS-ST12 Confirmed. 
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MPAfUPS-STl-3. Please refer to your supplemshtal testimony at page 6, 

lines l-6, where you stated that “[t]he failure of Bradley’s fixed effects model to pass the F 

test for any of the MODS direct activities does not by itself prove that volume variability 

differs across facilities. It is possible that the differences in slope coefficients detected by 

the F test occur in other parts of Bradley’s specification. The only way to determine 

whether or not this is...the case is to inspect the individual facility-specific volume variability 

estimates.” 

a. Please confirm (i) that in order to test the restriction implied in the passage 

quoted above - namely the null hypothesis that volume variability is constant across sites 

while the other slope parameters are not against the alternative that volume variability is 

not constant across sites - it would be necessary to take the variances and covariances 

among the parameter estimates at the individual sites into account; and (ii) that while the F 

test of this hypothesis would take these variances and covariances into account, visual 

inspection of the numbers presented in your Table 2 does not. If you do not confirm, 

please explain. 

b. Please confirm that you did not formulate the restriction discussed in part a. 

(namely that, for each MODS direct cost pool, volume variability is stable across facilities 

while the remaining slopes differ by site) as a hypothesis and test it statistically using an F 

test or similar procedure. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

C. If part b. is confirmed, please explain how one should take the variances and 

covariances of the separate parameter estimates into account when inspecting the 

numbers you present in Table 2 at page 7 of your supplemental testimony. 
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Response to MPAlUPS-STl-3. 

a. An appropriately designed F test could determine whether volume variability 

is constant across sites even though other slope coefficients differ. Volume variability in 

Bradley’s model is the sum of two coefficients - the coefficient on the log of current period 

TPH and the coefficient on the log of TPH in the prior accounting period. One could test 

the significance of the restriction that each of these two coefficients is the same across all 

facilities. Alternatively, one could test the significance of the restriction that the sum of 

these coefficients is the same for all facilities even though the contributions to that sum 

made by the coefficients of current period TPH and lagged TPH diifer by facility. The F 

statistics one would calculate for either of these two tests would reflect the residual sums of 

squares and degrees of freedom of the restricted and unrestricted models, and would not 

directly take into account “variances and covariances among the parameter estimates at 

the individual sites.” I believe, therefore, that the correct answer is “not confirmed,” 

although I find the wording of the question confusing. 

I confirm that visual inspection of the numbers presented in Table 2 does not take 

into account the “variances and covariances among the parameter estimates at the 

individual sites.” 

b. Confirmed. 

C. As I stated above in my answer to (a), this can be done in two ways. The 

first would involve estimation of separate equations for each facility subject to the cross- 

equation constraint that the coefficients for the log of current TPH and the log of lagged 

TPH are the same for all facilities. One would then construct the following F statistic: 

FI = ((SSRl - SSRu)/(2(N-l)))/(SSRu/(M - N(K+l)) 
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Where SSRl is the sum of squared residuals for the set of equations described above, 

SSRu is the sum of squared residuals obtained by estimating separate equations by 

facility without the cross-equation constraint, N is the number of sites, M is the overall 

sample size, and K is the number of non-intercept parameters in Bradley’s model. Note 

that adjustments to the denominator degrees of freedom may be required if data limitations 

necessitate the dropping of variables from some of the site specific regressions. 

The second would involve estimation of separate equations for each facility subject 

to the cross-equation constraint that the sum of the coefficients for the log of current TPH 

and the log of lagged TPH is the same for all facilities. One would then construct the 

following F statistic: 

F2 = ((SSR2 - SSRu)/(N-I))I(SSRuI(M - N(K+l)) 

Where SSR2 is the sum of squared residuals for the set of equations described above, 

SSRIJ is the sum of squared residuals obtained by estimating separate equations by 

facility without the cross-equation constraint, N is the number of sites, M is the overall 

sample size, and K is the number of non-intercept parameters in Bradley’s model. Again, 

adjustments to the denominator degrees of freedom may be required for the reasons set 

forth above. 
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MPAIUPS-STI 4. In addition tote&g the fixed-effects model against the 

unrestricted model in each of the direct MODS cost pools, did you also perform a test of 

the pooled model against the unrestricted model? If you did perform such a test, please 

supply the SAS program(s), SAS log file(s). and SAS listing tile(s) used to do so, as well 

as a summary of your results. 

Response to MPAlUPSST14. No. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any other written 

cross-examination that anyone has? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to oral 

cross. The Postal Service is the only party that requested 

oral cross-examination. 

Does any other party wish to cross-examine this 

witness? 

[No response.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Ms. Duchek, when you 

are ready. 

MS. DUCHEK: Yes, I am. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Good morning, Dr. Neels. 

A Good morning. 

Q For clarity of the record, I will break my 

cross-examination into two parts and we will talk first 

about your direct testimony and then I will let you know at 

what point I am asking about your supplemental testimony. 

A Very well. 

Q So we are starting with your direct testimony, Dr. 

Neels, UPS-T-l, and would you please refer to your responses 

to Postal Service Interrogatories T-1-17 and 18, please. 

A Okay, I have them 
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Q In those responses you listed econometric studies 

that you either performed or directed but did not perform. 

Have you ever published any econometric studies? 

A I have. 

Q Could you provide us -- 1 understand you may not 

be able to do it off the top of your head, although maybe 

you can, could you provide us complete citations to those 

articles, article name, journal name, date, and Mr. 

McKeever, if he is not able to do that today, if you could 

get that to us in writing, that would be fine. 

A I can't provide exact citations off the top of my 

head, but I would be happy to provide the information. 

Q That's fine. 

MR. McKEEVER: We would be prepared to do that, 

Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

MS. DUCHEK: Mr. McKeever and Dr. Neels, if I 

could further request that given the short timeframe for the 

filing of rebuttal testimony that we get those as early as 

possible next week? 

MR. McKEEVER: We will endeavor to supply them as 

promptly as we can. 

MS. DUCHEK: Thank you. 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Dr. Neels, would you now look at your response to 
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Postal Service Interrogatory Number 10, please. 

A I have it. 

Q If you'll give me a minute -- I don't yet. 

You indicate there that the calculations for the 

value 81, which is listed as capital T in your Work Paper 3 

are contained in United Parcel Service Library Reference 

Number 2. 

Would you please indicate exactly where in UPS 

LR-2 the value 81 is calculated? 

A I don't have the Library Reference with me at the 

moment. 

I am afraid I might have to get back to you on 

that. I would be happy to do so. 

MR. McKEEVER: We will be happy, Mr. Chairman, to 

supply~that as promptly as possible as well. 

THE WITNESS: My apologies for that. 

MS. DUCHEK: Fine, thank you. 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Dr. Neels, will you now please turn to page 5, 

lines 10 to 11, of your testimony? 

A Okay, I have it. 

Q Specifically I am looking at the statement where 

you say'simple, straightforward, unadorned plots of the raw 

data tend to confirm this view." 

By raw data, are you referring to the MODS data? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15761 

A I was. 

Q So you are referring to plots of MODS hours on 

MODS TPH or plots of the log of MODS hours on the log of 

MODS TPH, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q As a general matter, Dr. Neels, is it not correct 

that you can determine the number of observations in data by 

adding the degrees of freedom and the number of parameters 

to be estimated? 

A In general it is true. Different econometric 

packages sometimes treat the intercept term in the 

regression differently so one needs to be aware of the 

conventions that are being followed by the specific package. 

Q Well, specifically, if you could look at page 2 of 

your Work Paper 1, and if you don't have that, I can give 

that to you, 

In fact, it may be easier, because I had a little 

trouble figuring out exactly what was page 2, if I handed 

you the page I am talking about. 

A Thank you. 

Q Specifically, Dr. Neels, I am looking at the 
- 

middle of the hard copy page I handed you but you'll"a 

number two off to the side. The title is "MODS Direct BCS 

Cross-Section Regression Full Sample." 

A I see that. 
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Q And there is a column, is there not, listed as DF 

under the Output for the MODS Direct BCS Regression? 

A That's correct. 

Q And can you confirm that there are five parameters 

estimated in this model? 

A That's correct. 

Q That would be the row under the word Source that 

says Model? 

A That's correct. 

Q And then can you further confirm that the degrees 

of freedom for this regression is 375 -- that is the row 

listed as Error? 

A That is the error degrees of freedom, that's 

correct. 

Q Okay. So this means that 380 observations are 

used to estimate this regression, correct? 

A That's correct. 

MS. DUCHEK: Mr. Chairman, I really have no strong 

feeling one way or the other if counsel feels the record 

would be enhanced by having this just made clearer if it 

were put in as a cross-examination exhibit. I am prepared 

to do that. 

MR. McKEEVER: I don't feel any need to put it in, 

Mr. Chairman. 

I think the questions and the answers were clear. 
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MS. DUCHEK: That's fine. Okay. 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Dr. Neels, I want to turn now to your supplemental 

testimony. 

Specifically, Dr. Neels, I would like you to look 

at your response to Postal Service Interrogatory ST-l-l, 

subpart cc). 

A I have that. 

Q Now in that interrogatory subpart you were asked 

to confirm that the variability formula based upon Dr. 

Bradley's translog cost equation takes on a specific 

functional form. 

I don't dare try to read what that form is, but 

would you agree that the variability depends on the 

parameters of the cost equation and the TPH volume, the 

value of the manual ratio and the time trend variables? 

A I agree. That's correct. 

Q So if these latter variables, that is the TPH 

volume, the value of the manual ratio, and the time trend 

variables, differ by observation, site, or whatever, the 

variabilities can differ even if we were to find that the 

cost equation parameters were the same for every site, isn't: 

that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q Now isn't there only one way to get the 
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variabilities to be the same with certainty? That is, if 

the cost equation parameters are the same, and the 

parameters on higher order and cross terms of TPH are zero? 

A Let me ask for just a clarification. 

When you say "be the same" are you saying these 

are the conditions that must be met in order for variability 

to be the same across all facilities, all time periods and 

regardless of the values of TPH and the manual ratio and the 

time trends? 

Q Yes. 

A And could I ask you to repeat the question just to 

make sure that I can answer it correctly? 

Q . Yes. I asked isn't there only one way to get the 

variabilities to be the same with certainty. That is if the 

cost equation parameters are the same and the parameters on 

higher order and cross terms of TPH are zero. 

A I believe that is correct. 

Q 
+Y% 

So isn't it true that the F test for-w of 

the cost equation parameters across sites is not equivalent 

to a test against the hypothesis that all variabilities are 

equal? 

A The F test that was specified by the Commission in 

the notice of inquiry was not the same thing as a test that 

variabilities are equal across facilities, so that is 

correct 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15765 

Q Would you agree that if we reject the hypothesis 

of equal parameters across sites that it would be unlikely 

that the variabilities would all be equal? 

A If we reject the hypothesis of equality of slope 

coefficients across sites I think it would be very unlikely 

that the variabilities would be equal. 

Q Would you turn now to your response to Postal 

Service Interrogatory ST-l-3, subpart (c), please. 

A Okay. I have it. 

Q Specifically, Dr. Neels, and I know they are on 

separate pages so take a minute if you need it to do it, I 

want you to focus on the first sentence of the question and 

then the second sentence of your response. 

A I have it. 

Q Thank you. If I look at the first sentence of the 

question and the second sentence of your response, the only 

real difference that I see is that the Postal Service refers 

to the global mean and you refer to the global sample mean. 

Is that the only thing that kept you from making 

this response a confirmation? 

A My interpretation was that in asking the question 

in (c) the references to the site specific mean and this is 

in the context -- well, my interpretation given the flow of 

the questions here was that this was a question asking about 

the conditions under which the full derivative reduces to 
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the simplified form, but with the presumption that the mean 

centering is always being based upon the sample on which the 

regression was run, and I interpreted that to mean the 

specific sample associated with one facilities, and I was 

drawing a distinction between mean centering the data on the 

sample for a specific facility, which would necessarily mean 

that each facility would be centered at a different point, 

and the alternative procedure of centering the data across 

all facilities on the global mean, and with that distinction 

in mind -- it was with that distinction in mind, I should 

say, that I answered that question as not confirmed. 

Q Would you look now at your response to Postal 

~Service ST-l-l, subpart (g), please. 

A Okay, I have that. 

Q Specifically I am looking at your last sentence in 

subpart (g) where you state, "If the data had been centered 

around an arbitrary point in the space spanned by the data, 

the simplified formula would provide a correct value for the 

derivative at that arbitrary point." 

Do you have that sentence? 

A I have that. 

Q If that is the case, then doesn't it follow that 

if the data are centered around an arbitrary point not in 

the space spanned by the data, then the simplified formula 

would not provide a correct value for the derivative at that 
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arbitrary point? 

A It would -- in the simple mathematical sense it 

would as long as the site specific regressions were run with 

a constant term, that as long as the constant term is 

present then mean centering the data with respect to an 

arbitrary point would not affect the values of the estimated 

slope coefficients. 

Now given that condition, that precondition, I 

think it is true in a simple mathematical sense that if you 

were to evaluate the derivative at a point outside the 

sample space you would get the mathematically correct 

answer, but at this point you would have extrapolated the 

results far beyond the data, which is something that is 

usually unreliable for a function like the translog, so I 

think you would get a correct answer, but it might be a 

nonsensical answer. 

In that sense, it was for that reason that I 

qualified my answer to limit it to points within the sample 

space. 

Q Dr. Neels, did you check whether the global sample 

means falls in the range of data for each site? 

A I did not. 

Q Doesn't that mean then that we simply don't know 

for how many sites the variabilities were calculated at 

volume levels that those sites never experienced? 
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A That's correct, though I would expect that if the 

derivatives were evaluated at the global mean it would be at 

a volume level that should be broadly applicable across a 

large number of sites. 

There are undoubtedly individual sites that have 

peculiar characteristics where the condition that you have 

stated might have been present. 

Q Well, let's take a really very simple example here 
Q.4. 
iR acknowledging that it is a hypothetical. 

Let's assume there is a site that since 1988 has 

handled between 10,000 and 20,000 pieces per accounting 

period and let's say for this site the global sample mean 

is -- I'm sorry, for that operation the global sample mean 

falls at 500,000 pieces per AP, so in layperson's terms you 

would have calculated a variability based on the operation 

handling 500,000 pieces per AP when in reality it never 

handled more than 20,000 pieces per AP, correct? 

A That would be correct in that hypothetical case. 

Q Wouldn't that mean that for those sites where you 

calculated a variability at volume levels that the site 

never experienced you could get a pretty extreme value for 

the variability? 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, may I just ask for a 

clarification -- only because counsel used the term "you" -- 

I think counsel intended, and this what I seek to clarify, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



,.n .,,r,.,, s/,,,,w,,, ,,,, ,,,, ,. 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15769 

you in a general sense, not that Dr. Neels did such a 

calculation. 

MS. DUCHEK: That's fine, although Dr. Neels has 

stated he doesn't know for how many sites the variabilities 

were calculated outside, where the global mean sample mean 

fell outside the range of data for the site. 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Do you want me to restate the question, Dr. Neels? 

A That might be helpful at this point. 

Q Okay, and by syouV' I am referring to a generic 

you -- wouldn't that mean for those sites where you 

calculated variability at volume levels that the site never 

,experienced you could get a pretty extreme value for the 

variability? 

A If the site were very unusual relative to the 

global mean, one might get peculiar results, but I think in 

a setting like this, you know, sometimes there are no good 

simple answers. 

If you were to calculate variabilities at 

individual sample means, then you would have variabilities 

that differ in that they refer to very different levels of 

activity. 

In trying to pick the global mean I was trying to 

establish some standardization across facilities and I 

achieved some commonalities I'm sure for many facilities 
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that wouldn't be yielded by a sample mean by sample mean 

approach, but it does have other problems as are potential 

peculiarities, as you pointed out. 

So I think it is possible. Again as I said I 

suspect that if you are looking at the global mean you are 

generally in the middle of the relevant area with respect to 

a large number of facilities, so I think that these -- they 

might account for some of the outlier values but not the 

spread in variabilities across many facilities. 

Q Well, if you -- you could get -- you have 

acknowledged that you could get a pretty extreme value for 

the variability. You could get a negative variability or a 

.variability well above 100 percent for example. 

A It is possible to do that, and it is really for 

that reason that in my supplemental testimony I didn't focus 

just on the extreme values but tried to show something about 

the range of outcomes one achieves. 

For example, in my Table 2 I look not just as the 

very extreme values but I show the first, second, third, and 

fourth quartile, so one can get a sense of what the whole 

distribution looks like, and I think there is quite a bit of 

variability even within the middle quartiles, which I would 

not expect to be heavily influenced by the point that you 

are raising here. 

Q Isn't it the case that this issue, if you will, 
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1 would be worse for the largest and smallest facilities? 

2 A The largest and smallest facilities would be the 

3 ones most likely to have sort of scales of operation that 

4 were very far from the global mean, so in that sense you 

5 would -- it is probably correct to say you have the greatest 

6 likelihood of extrapolating the results far beyond the data 

7 for that specific site. 

8 Q Dr. Neels, have you reviewed the responses of Dr. 

9 Bradley and Mr. Higgins to Notice of Inquiry Number 4? 

10 A I have. 

11 Q And isn't it correct that neither followed your 

12 procedure of centering at the global sample mean for the 

13 entire dataset for each activity across all sites? 

14 A That is correct. 

15 Q Okay. Can you identify any econometric advantage 

16 for the procedure you followed? 

17 A It has the advantage that it yields Dr. Bradley's 

18 exact model as the null hypothesis for the test, and I 

19 sought to devise a testing procedure that took -- started 

20 from Dr. Bradley's model and disaggregated from there. 

21 I think if you begin doing transforming data into 

22 deviations from sample means you get somewhat afield from 

23 the original model and you are starting to look at the 

24 individual models in a different way. 

25 I tried to adhere very closely to the spirit of 
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Dr. Bradley's initial work because that was my 

interpretation of the Commission's request. 

Q Well, wouldn't the advantage that you just posited 

be offset by the econometric disadvantage of high prediction 

error variance? 

A Well, not -- not in connection with the 

Commission's initial request, because their focus was really 

on the statistical test of commonality across -- a 

commonality of coefficients across facilities. And I think 

my results, those of Dr. Bradley, and those of Mr. Higgins, 

all, I think, came to the same conclusion that if one tests 

this, one rejects the hypothesis that there is a common set 

of slope coefficients. 

The interpretation of the variabilities was a 

second order issue that I thought was worth commenting upon, 

but it wasn't, as I saw it, the initial focus of the 

Commission's request. 

Q If it was a first order of priority, would you 

recommend your procedure or Dr. Bradley's? 

A If the first order was to find out whether 

variabilities were -- took separate values, as opposed to 

other coefficients, I think one might then be led to some 

sort of a statistical test of the two coefficients that go 

-- you know, the coefficients on total piece handlings and 

lagged piece handlings, because those contribute very 
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1 importantly to the variability estimate. 

2 I think, beyond that, if one wanted to -- if your 

3 focus was to look at the implications for variabilities of 

4 models in which the -- all the slope coefficients varied 

5 from facility to facility, I suspect that one would get 

6 equivalent -- or one would get -- let me think a second. I 

7 guess I would recommend evaluating the derivatives then at 

8 the means for the facilities. One could do that with the 

9 full derivative, one doesn't really need to go back to the 

10 mean centered data to do that. So it would just mean a 

11 somewhat more complicated calculation. That seems 

12 reasonable. 

13 Though, as I said, I think there is also some 

14 justification in trying to see what these site by site 

15 models imply at a common level of activity, just to 

16 eliminate from the comparison the fact that the facilities 

17 operate at quite different scales. So it's -- Professor 

18 Bradley's approach to this, I think is defensible, but there 

19 are other approaches one might use to address somewhat 

20 different questions. 

21 THE REPORTER: Total piece handlings and lagged? 

22 THE WITNESS: Lagged piece handlings. 

23 MR. VOLNER: L-A-G-G-E-D? 

24 THE WITNESS: L-A-G-G-E-D, yes. 

25 BY MS. DUCHEK: 
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Q If you will give me a minute, I think -- no, one 

last question, Dr. Neels, and, actually, I guess this 

relates to both your initial and your supplemental 

testimony. Did you run any other any other models on mail 

processing variabilities, other than those that you have 

presented in both pieces of testimony? 

A I think I stated, in my response to one of the 

Interrogatories, that I had investigated an alternative 

formulation that included a lagged value of the dependent 

variable, and I think those results have been provided. 

Q But other -- and I believe that was just on your 

direct testimony. Other than that, nothing else? 

A Nothing else that was in final form. There was a 

certain amount of testing of programs in the very beginning 

when we were trying to make sure we understood the 

functioning of Dr. Bradley's programs. But I think those 

results weren't really reliable. 

Q Specifically, with respect to the variabilities 

you presented in your supplemental testimony, did you 

attempt to calculate those in any other way? 

A No, I didn't. 

MS. DUCHEK: I have no further questions. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any follow-up? 

[No response.] 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: No follow-up. I would like to 

take a ten minute break at this point. There will be some 

questions from the bench. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Neels, I have provided you 

and your counsel, and Postal Service counsel, and put 

additional copies out on the table up front of a diagram and 

a table earlier today. Have you had a chance to look at 

those? 

THE WITNESS: I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: With respect to the diagram 

which attempts to show the model search conducted by Witness 

Bradley, as supplemented by his responses to Notice of 

Inquiry No. 4, you have looked at that one? 

THE WITNESS: I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I am going to ask you questions 

about that one. First, I would like to mark that one 

PRC/UPS Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 1, and I am going to 

ask at this point that the cross-examination exhibit be 

transcribed into the record. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

PRC/UPS-XE-1 was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 1 
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'3c& PI--X&-2 

Nested Seauence Of Models 

Most General Model 
Allows intercept and slope to vary over time and facilities 

5, = ait t x&, t Eit 

where (t = 1, . ..T indexes Accounting Periods) 
(i = 1 , . N indexes Facilities) 
(the vector X,, contains all of the regressors in 

witness Bradley’s model on page 36 of USPS-T-14). 

Drop t index for a and 6. 
I!* = czi t Xi& t .cit 

I 

I- 
-v, 

Rejected 

I-- Not Tested 

Fixed-Effects Amonq Facilities 

Restrict to common beta; allow 

Reiected -I 

IRandom-Effects Among Facilities Model. 1 
Restrict to common beta; allow alpha to 
vary randomly over facilities. 
Ic, -= ai t Xi*) t Ei, 

Rejected --+ 
\ 

‘, -1 
Restrict to common beta: allow 
alpha to vary over time periods. 

A cross-sectional model. 
ITt = a[ t xi,p t sit 

Random-Effects Amons Accountrn 

Restrict to common beta; allow alpha to 
Ivary randomly over accounting periods. 
$, = (II t xi,/3 t Eif 

I 
+/- Not Tested 

Restrict to a common alpha and beta: 
/ 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now, this diagram attempts to 

describe the nesting sequence of models discussed on the 

record by Witness Bradley and others, and the hypothesis 

tests that were applied to determine whether restrictions 

imposed were justified in a statistical sense. 

In your opinion, does this diagram summarize the 

nesting relationships of those models and indicate which 

restrictions were tested and rejected by the data? 

THE WITNESS: As I understand, I believe it does. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is it accurate to say that 

Witness Bradley began his search for an estimation method by 

testing and rejecting the most restrictive model that lacks 

time-indexed coefficients, that is, the pooled model, 

against the next most restrictive model that lacks 

time-indexed coefficients, that is, the random effects 

model? 

THE WITNESS: I think -- as shown in the diagram, 

there are two random effects model, one with effects by 

site, one with effects by time period. And I think, as the 

diagram shows, you could generalize the pooled model in 

either direction. He chose one of the two, and along that 

line of development, he did investigate the -- sort of the 

next unrestricted model in the sequence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Did he then test and reject the 

random effects model against the next most restrictive model 
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that lacks time-indexed coefficients, the fixed index, the 

fixed effects model? 

THE WITNESS: I hesitate -- what I recall of Dr. 

Bradley's, and I may have misspoken before, but my 

recollection of Dr. Bradley's testimony was that he 

discussed the random effects and the fixed effects as 

alternatives and I recall he had somewhat of an a priori 

argument, not a statistical argument, in favor of the fixed 

effects model. I don't recall what his test was between 

those two, whether it was statistical or whether it was 

theoretical, if you will. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But he did -- 

THE WITNESS: But he did consider it, and move on 

to the fixed effects model, subject to that qualification. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: I guess -- the only reason I am 

trying to be careful is in the rejection there, I am trying 

to distinguish between theoretical rejection and statistical 

rejection. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I understand. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Was the fixed effects model 

that lacks time-indexed coefficients tested and rejected in 

response to Notice of Inquiry NO. 4? 

THE WITNESS: It was. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Was the next most restrictive 

model that lacks time-indexed coefficients, the model that 

allows both the slope and the intercept to vary by facility, 

tested to see if it is consistent with the data? 

THE WITNESS: It was tested relative to the fixed 

effects model and I think by Higgins and Bradley against the 

pooled model. I don't believe it was tested against the 

more general model where both the slope coefficients and the 

intercept coefficients vary both across facilities and 

across time. That would be the model shown in the topmost 

box. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Right. Okay. Does this mean 

that none of the models that lacked time-indexed 

coefficients has passed a statistical test of consistency 

with the data? 

THE WITNESS: This -- I think of the models that 

are on the table, the one that has not yet been rejected is 

the one which has both slope coefficients and intercept 

coefficients varying across facilities. That has not been 

rejected in favor of a more general model at this point, on 

purely statistical grounds 

I think I have concerns about the general approach 

here which are common to all of these models, and they are 

not concerns directly of a sort one can subject to an F 

test, but I think I have concerns about all of those models. 
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But I think in a purely statistical ground, the work that 

was produced in response to the Notice of Inquiry is, in 

some sense, the last model, set of models left standing. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now, is it standard econometric 

practice to search for an estimation method by sequentially 

testing more restrictive models against less restrictive 

models, in other words, to go from the specific to the 

general? 

THE WITNESS: This is an area of sort of what is 

considered to be good practice. I think -- my sense is that 

one, generally, should begin with the more general and ask 

whether you can move to the more restrictive, because if you 

start with the more general, you are less likely to make a 

wrong turn. There are some technical reasons for starting 

with a more general model. You are less likely to run into 

a model which is subject to misspecification. So, I think 

-- I think the counsel of perfection is probably to start 

with the more general and work your way in the other 

direction to see, you know, see whether imposing 

restrictions to get -- to achieve a more parsimonious model 

leaves you with something that is statistically defensible. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does the testing sequence on 

this record leave the family of models that lack 

facility-indexed coefficients untested for consistency with 

data? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

la 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15781 

THE WITNESS: No, I think certainly they have been 

tested in the Notice of Inquiry against the more general 

model, the ones that lack -- you are talking here about the 

models that lack facility-indexed coefficients? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I think they have been tested 

in the Notice of Inquiry. And they have been -- and general 

-- and as I interpret the results of my testimony, and that 

of Dr. Bradley and Mr. Higgins, I think everyone came to the 

same conclusion that the data were consistent with the more 

disaggregated models. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there theoretical grounds 

for excluding that family of models from consideration as 

appropriate models for mail processing variability? 

THE WITNESS: I think there are. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if that's the case, could 

you explain what those theoretical grounds are? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I think the primary grounds -- 

what I start with is the point I made in my original direct 

testimony, that I think if one wants to look at the 

variability of cost with volume, that means one needs to 

consider costs and one needs to consider volume, and as I 

noted in my testimony, labor hours are not the same as 

costs, because if all you're looking at is labor hours, 

you're not taking into account the real changes in costs 
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that can be associated with variations in the mix of labor, 

and you're not -- and if you're looking at piece handlings 

rather than volume, then there's a confounding relationship 

that needs to be taken into account on which we have no 

evidence. 

We don't know whether piece handlings per piece of 

mail delivered varies systematically with volume, and I 

think there are a lot of reasons to believe that it might, 

and that that might systematically bias the results of 

models that are based solely upon piece handlings. 

I think also too, as I noted in my direct 

testimony, I think the particular specification which was 

used by Dr. Bradley and which is shared, you know, through 

this sequence of testing, the one which relates labor hours 

in the current accounting period to volume in the current 

accounting period and volume one period back, takes too 

short-term a view of the effect of volumes on costs. 

I think there's a lot of discussion about how 

productivity can change over time. You might have a 

temporary surge in productivity if there's a sharp increase 

in volume, and as people work harder or take fewer breaks 

trying to keep up service standards under the pressure. 

Over time I think you would have to have volume -- or 

productivity returning back to more normal levels, which 

would imply an increase in the number of labor hours that 
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are available. And I don't think that those long-term 

effects are adequately captured by the model. 

And I think that that is a defect that is shared 

by all of the different models in the sequence of testing, 

and I think for those reasons I have concerns about, you 

know, the adequacy of the set of models with facility 

varying coefficients. 

I also have a -- this is a less articulate sense, 

but I -- looking at the pattern of results here I have a 

strong impression that there's much going on in the set of 

analyses that we really don't fully understand. 

I've raised questions in my direct testimony about 

the, you know, whether Dr. Bradley's interpretation of his 

time trend results are really appropriate, that they didn't 

look like the effects of changing technology, and I thought 

very likely they were capturing the effects of something 

else quite distinct which hasn't been really identified. 

And I think the very fact that you get such sharp 

differences in model coefficients as you disaggregate the 

model by facility suggests that there's a lot going on here 

that affects the relationship between volume that we don't 

fully understand. 

My own sense is that this seems too fragile and 

incomplete a set of results. It's not a theoretical 

argument so much as a sense of what does this whole set of 
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analysis seem to indicate. I don't think it's quite 

finished. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Heading off in the right 

direction, but still some work to be done. 

THE WITNESS: Certainly that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If we can turn now to the table 

that I provided you, which is entitled Comparison of Bradley 

and Neel's Econometric Results. 

Let's mark that as PRC/UPS Cross-Examination 

Exhibit No. 2, and I would request also that it be 

transcribed into the record. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

PRC/UPS-XE-2 was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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COMPARISON OF BRADLEY AND NEELS ECONOMETRIC RESULTS 

sort 
Ma!WZll MiVllCd 
Letters Flats OCR BCS LSM FSM 

For MODS Activities(Table 7) 79.7% 86.6% 78.6% 94.5% 90.5% 91.8% 

From Two-Way Panel Data Model(Table 14) 

From the Model Estimated On Annual Data(Table 15) 

From Estimating the Model on SPLY Data(Table 16) 

Bradley ResgmnseIo POIR #4 

75.0% 73.1% 63.3% 83.0% 86.8% 79.7% 

73.2% 79.9% 97.5% 100.3% 94.7% 104.0% 

52.3% 52.6% 75.9% 84.2% 88.7% 82.7% 

I 

No Correction for Serial Correlation 
Pooled -All Variables 
Fixed Effects -All Variables 

107.9% 111.7% 109.3% 108.4% 104.8% 103.2% 
58.9% 62.4% 93.7% 100.6% 90.9% 99.7% 

Corrected for Serial Correlation 
Pooled -All Variables 106.3% 110.4% 102.6% 105.5% 103.0% 102.3% 
Fixed Effects -All Variables (Same as Table 7) 79.7% 86.6% 78.6% 94.5% 90.5% 91.8% 

f&&s’ Estimated Volume Variabilityy&MauLProcessing L&Q coSts~!;T-11 

“Scrubbed” Data (Table 5, Same as Bradley Table 7) 80.0% 87.0% 79.0% 95.0% 91.0% 92.0% 

All Usable Observations (Table 5) 84.0% 90.0% 83.0% 106.0% 97.0% 102.0% 

Modified Version of Bradley’s Cross Sectional (Table 1) 125.0% 131.0% 121.0% 132.0% 121.0% 116.0% 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now this exhibit's a 

side-by-side comparison of elasticities derived for several 

of the most important MODS sorting processes using a number 

of models fitted by Witnesses Bradley and yourself. These 

models are identified in the left-hand column. The list 

includes models with and without fixed effects, models fit 

to annual and sply data, models with and without correction 

for serial correlation, and models fit to all of the data. 

The model recommended by Witness Bradley is shown 

in the first line of the table, and the model preferred by 

Witness Neels, yourself, quote, if the Commission does elect 

to adopt some version of Bradley's econometric analysis, 

close quote, is shown in the last line. 

In the past the Commission has taken the view that 

it is desirable for econometric results to be robust and 

stable. For me this means that minor and plausible changes 

in econometric models, data set, or estimation methodology 

do not yield major changes in econometric results. 

Now the question is, in your opinion, are any of 

the econometric results shown in the table robust and 

stable? 

THE WITNESS: Not in my opinion. I've actually 

said to my associates that work with me on econometric 

studies that a good study should be like shooting elephants. 

It should be a really big target and easy to hit no matter 
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how you do it. And if differences in methodology give you 

pretty drastic differences in results, that is always to me 

a warning sign that we don't fully understand what's going 

on, and it's really -- that's the basis for my unease with 

this line of analysis, and I think, you know, the 

information that's presented in this table to me amply 

demonstrates the fact that, you know, we haven't yet figured 

out what the relationship is between labor -- mail-handling 

labor costs and volume. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I was about to ask you why do 

the estimates differ so much from model to model. I think 

you just answered the question. But if you have any 

additional thoughts that you'd like to offer up on the 

direct, specific question. 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure I understand fully. 

The one that I will share my thoughts about, the distinction 

that I thought about the most, and that's the one between 

Dr. Bradley's recommended results and my own, I think I said 

in my direct testimony that there were two -- it seemed to 

me that there were two aspects of the cross-sectional models 

that I had identified as the best of the bunch, which I 

thought helped to explain the difference in variabilities. 

One is the fact that in the cross-sectional model, 

you know, the way it was implemented you average across all 

the observations associated with the site, so you're 
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constructing in a sense a composite observation that 

summarized what we know about volume over an extended period 

of time. I think -- as I said in my direct testimony, that 

has the effect of averaging out some of the measurement 

error that's associated with the MODS data, and as it 

reduces the relative importance of measurement error, I 

think it eliminates some of the downward bias and 

variability estimates that can be attributed to that cause 

I think the other thing which partly explains it 

is that the nature of a cross-sectional model, it's 

generally held that cross-sectional analysis comes closer to 

giving you long-run effects, because you're comparing 

different types of facilities with different levels of 

volume. I mean, as you know, my cross-examination earlier 

today indicated there are systematic differences in volume 

across facilities, and you get a chance to see what the 
am 

operation looks like as it's at%pted to those different 

levels of volume. 

I think the numbers here suggest that if you look 

across from smaller facilities to larger facilities you find 

labor hours increasing more than proportionately, and I 

think that may be closer to the long-run effect, although, 

you know, I repeat my earlier reservations about this line 

of approach. 

I think those two factors account for much of the 
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difference between the top line and the bottom line, and, 

you know, the various pieces in between -- I'm not sure I 

can offer much more than speculation about it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is it reasonable to assume that 

you can't say for certainty which of these models is correct 

and that all of the others are defective? 

Or could you say that one of them is correct and 

all of the other are defective? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I come back to my primary 

reservation. I think we need to be looking really at volume 

or at a minimum if we're going to be using piece handlings 

as a driver here we need to know how that varies with 

volume. And that makes me hesitant to say that any of them 

are correct. 

Looking across the various sets of results that 

have been put forward, I'm -- if nailed to a wall and told 

to pick one, I would pick the cross-sectional version. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But again we're back to good 

starts and lots of work to do. 

THE WITNESS: I'm afraid so. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Finding bigger elephants, as it 

were. 

THE WITNESS: Or different guns. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Moving on now, some more 

general questions. 
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If there were a ten-percent increase in the volume 

of mail processed by the system over one rate cycle, about 

three years, say, do you believe that the Postal Service 

would increase the number of mail processing facilities in 

response? 

THE WITNESS: I have some knowledge of the Postal 

Service's procedures. I'm not sure that knowledge is deep 

enough to allow me to offer a very informed answer. I would 

think it would be likely that there would be some increase 

in the number of facilities, just because I would suspect a 

large increase in volume would sort of change the geographic 

pattern and create some new needs. But I don't want to go 

beyond my knowledge of how the Postal Service does things in 

this area. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now suppose the number of 

facilities were increased by ten percent while the average 

volume at those facilities remained unchanged. Would total 

processing labor cost for the system as a whole increase by 

ten percent regardless of the mail processing variability 

observed at the facility level? 

THE WITNESS: That's what I would expect to see 

happen. It's -- in assuming that the new facilities look 

overall like the old facilities, all you're doing is 

replicating an identical operation at a new site, and if 

that's true, you would expect cost to just increase linearly 
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with the number of facil it ies, or in your example with the 

volume. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now in your view is the number 

of MODS and non-MODS facilities likely to volume -- likely 

to be volume-variable. 

THE WITNESS: As I said, I would certainly expect 

that that would be a possibility. I mean, in a lot of 

production situations, I mean, in the economy, what happens 

is if you have a need to increase output, you reach a 

certain point where you're operating one production facility 

at its most efficient level of activity, and what one should 

then do would be to replicate the facility elsewhere. 

That's why you see new factories being built when output 

increases, and I think that's a general response of any 

economic enterprise to an increase in volume. So I'd, you 

know -- so that leads me to say yes, I would expect the 

number of facilities to vary with volume. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, then, if the number of 

facilities -- if the number of these facilities does -- is 

volume-variable, does Witness Bradley's method of applying 

average volume variability overlook this fact? 

THE WITNESS: I think it does. His analysis is 

structured to look at what happens within a given facility. 

He uses data across facilities to estimate that 

relationship, but essentially he's asking what happens if 
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you increase the scale of activity within one MODS facility, 

what happens if you run more piece handlings through, and 

how is that reflected in hours? It doesn't reflect the fact 

of just replicating the facility, which would -- in which 

case you'd expect costs to vary linearly with the number of 

facilities or directly with loo-percent variability. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In your opinion does the 

Commission have all of the information it needs to use 

Witness Bradley's average volume variability to correctly 

estimate system-wide volume variability processing labor 

costs? 

THE WITNESS: I don't believe it does. Aside from 

the reservations I've already made regarding the econometric 

analysis and the points that you've made in your questions 

here about changes in the number of facilities, I have to 

ask whether there are systematic effects across activities 

as well. There are some allusions to this I think in some 

of the discussions where, for example, I think there's some 

discussion of the role of manual sorting as a reserve 

activity that suggests that once automated activities 

have -- if volume increases and automated or mechanized 

activities are running at full capacity, that manual sorting 

may be resorted to in an effort to maintain service 

standards. 

Now that -- if I take that as a hypothetical 
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example, that would be a situation where as volume increases 

you get a change in the mix of activities. It's a 

system-wide effect. It goes beyond any one activity. 

I think one of the other factors that needs to be 

taken into account is how the whole system, with all the 

different sorting technologies, responds to a change in 

volume, even within a given facility, and I think when 

things have been broken up activity by activity you don't -- 

you necessarily don't see that. And I think that's 

something else that needs to be fully understood before 

these results can be used. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would one of the types of data 

that would be missing that we would need to use Witness 

Bradley's approach be the information about volume 

variability in the new facilities, assuming we had that 

increase in the number of facilities that we spoke about 

earlier? 

THE WITNESS: One would need to know what the 

volume variability was, although if the new facilities are 

structured in a way similar to the old, it probably wouldn't 

be unreasonable to extrapolate those productivities. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now do you have a copy of 

Witness Bradley's direct testimony with you by any chance? 

THE WITNESS: I don't think I have it on the table 

with me. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you think you have it, I'll 

give you a moment to search for it. 

MR. McKEEVER: I believe we do have it in the 

room, Mr. Chairman, just not up at the table. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Could you take a moment and dig 

it out? 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Now, if you could please turn 

to page 54, I believe that's where you'll find table number 

7. 

THE WITNESS: I have it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: This table displays how Witness 

Bradley computes cost elasticities for MODS pools. 

THE WITNESS: I have it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And the elasticities appear on 

the bottom line of that table. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Coefficient estimates 

involving squares or cross products are omitted from table 7 

as a consequence of using mean centered data. Some 

coefficient estimates are in table 7 but do not enter into 

the calculation of elasticities that appear on the bottom 

line. Among these are manual ratio at facility time trends 

-- time trend 1 and time trend 2. 

Now, I have some questions I want to ask you. If 
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an estimated coefficient is not used to calculate 

elasticity, does it constitute an assumption that the 

variable is not influenced by the volume directly or 

indirectly? 

THE WITNESS: I believe that's correct. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is this assumption plausible 

for a manual ratio? 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure that it is. I spoke 

earlier about a hypothetical situation in which increases in 

volume could lead to a change in the manual ratio which 

would have an indirect -- establish an indirect relationship 

between volume and costs that would not be captured simply 

by focusing on the coefficients on pieces and lagged pieces 

shown in table 7. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Should the coefficient of 

manual ratio be used in elasticity calculation given that 

the TPH is a determinant of manual ratio? 

THE WITNESS: If TPH across activities, which 

would have to be the case, is a determinant of the manual 

ratio, then that contribution to volume variability should 

be taken into account. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAW: If fixed effects coefficients 

in the Bradley model, alpha (i), reflect differences among 

facilities that are indirectly influenced by volume, should 

the fixed effects coefficients also enter into the 
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elasticity calculation? 

THE WITNESS: I think the same argument holds 

there. If a relationship can be established between volume 

and the fixed effects coefficients, then I think that 

indirect effect should also be incorporated into the overall 

estimate of the relationship between volume and cost. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would the size differences 

among facilities be an effect that's likely to be reflected 

in the fixed effect variable? 

THE WITNESS: It might if -- that wouldn't 

surprise me at all. If you have large and systematic 

differences between facilities in size such that the 

variation over time in volumes for a facility is small in 

relation to the level, it wouldn't surprise me if much of 

the level effect went into the fixed effects coefficient. 

So I could certainly see that happening. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would you expect size 

differences to be due in part to differences in TPH levels 

among facilities? 

THE WITNESS: Well, ultimately, the size of the 

facility should be a reflection of the total amount of 

activity going on within it, so I would expect it to be 

related. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you think this is one reason 

that the coefficient of the fixed effects variable, the 
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alpha (i), should enter into the elasticity calculation on 

the bottom line of table 7? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I haven't done an analysis to 

establish that relationship, but if -- but it seems very 

plausible to me that that could be one of the reasons for 

trying to incorporate some of the fixed effects into the 

variability estimate. I think, in fact, you know, the -- 

among the results that are in the record, the fact that when 

one eliminates the fixed effects coefficient, the volume 

variability goes up suggests that that's happening, that 

that's part of the explanation for that change or that 

difference in estimated variabilities between the pooled 

model and the fixed effect model. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Dr. Neels. 

Do any participants have follow up as a 

consequence of questions from the bench? 

Mr. McBride. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MCBRIDE: 

Q Dr. Neels, my name is Michael McBride, I represent 

Dow Jones & Company, Inc. I just have a few questions for 

you from the Chairman's second cross examination exhibit. 

Do you still have that in front of you, sir? 

A I do. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would you hold on a second so 
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1 the chairman can find his? 

2 MR. MCBRIDE: Oh, certainly. 

3 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I have that, thank you. 

4 BY MR. MCBRIDE: 

5 Q I'm going to ask you, Dr. Neels, if you would 

6 compare the first line in the first box entitled Bradley 

7 Original Economic Results with the first line in the third 

8 box entitled Neels' Estimated Volume Variability of Mail 

9 Processing Labor Costs. Are you with me? 

10 A I'm with you. 

11 Q If you compare the numbers in each of those lines, 

12 would you agree that the numbers are rather consistent? 

13 A They are rather consistent. 

14 Q All right. Then would you also make the same 

15 comparison now dropping down a line in the box that concerns 

16 your numbers; that is, the all useable observation line. Is 

17 there now some more significant variation? 

18 A There is. 

19 Q And is the reason for that that you did not scrub, 

20 any data and that Professor Bradley did? 

21 A The difference between the first line in the third 

22 box and the second line in the third box, as I interpret the 

23 table -- 

24 Q Not the third line, the second line. 

25 A Excuse me, the second line. I misspoke -- has to 
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1 do with the elimination of the scrubbing process. 

2 Q Yes. 

3 A So I believe you are correct. 

4 Q All right. So in other words for clarity of the 

5 record, Professor Bradley scrubbed data and you did not, is 

6 that correct? 

7 A That's correct. 

8 Q And what is the reason that economists scrub data, 

9 in general? 

10 A Well, the stated reason is to eliminate errors, 

11 and I have questions about whether that is always what is 

12 achieved, but that is the stated reason. 

13 Q And it is a fairly routine practice in 

14 econometrics, is that correct? 

15 A It is not a routine practice in my applications. 

16 I mean I can't speak for all people. 

17 It is very common for people to look at data and 

18 to look for problems. I think the scrubbing process of the 

19 sort that Professor Bradley subjected the MODS data to I -- 

20 1 wouldn't say that that is common practice. 

21 Q If one were looking at data that seemed to make nmo 

22 sense, I take it that you would expect that good econometri,c 

23 work would call that data into question and make it a 

24 candidate for scrubbing? 

25 A Well, I think that the right way to do this, as I 
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understand it, is if the data looked questionable, looked 

odd, one then needs to ask questions about the process that 

generated the data. 

I think -- I mean it's my very standard practice 

to ask where did the data come from, what is the process 

that generated the data, what properties does that process 

have, and can any of what is known about the process that 

generates the data explain these apparent anomalies. 

I think what happens, I mean what I believe is the 

right way to do this is to go up into the data source, you 

know, understand how it works, and then use that 

understanding to guide your decisions about what should be 

included in the sample. 

Now if you call that scrubbing, I'd say that is a 

very common practice. 

Q And you are not critical of that in any way, I 

take it? 

A I am not critical of that if one understands the 

process and understands what sample of data you wind up 

with, so that you can interpret your results accordingly. 

Q Last question, I hope. Now we are on to that 

third line in the box pertaining to you. 

What is the reason that all those numbers are so 

much different than the other numbers? 

A Well, the -- you know, I talked about that earlier 
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I think that the two strongest explanations are 

attributable to the fact that in -- well, first, that in 

constructing the observations for the cross sectional 

regression following Dr. Bradley's procedure, I averaged 

across all of the observations associated with the site, 

that averaging the process has the effect of reducing the 

relative measurement error in the data because over and 

under estimations of volumes and piece handlings would tend 

to cancel out, so I think that that reduces the measurement 

error in the data and reduces the downward bias in the 

volume variability estimates that is caused by the 

.measurement error. 

The second effect, which is probably the more 

quantitatively significant one, is that the cross sectional 

model compares facilities that differ systematically in 

terms of the volume of mail that they process and that have 

had time to adjust fully to those differences in scale, so I 

think the cross-sectional model is more likely to show the 

long-run relationship between labor hours and piece 

handlings, and I think that over the long term you see these 

things being more directly related than you do just looking 

at accounting period to accounting period variations. 

Q Apart from this very complex analysis, and just 

looking at his from a slightly more common sense standpoint, 
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Dr. Neels, do numbers over 100 percent make any sense? 

A Well, they signify diseconomies of scale -- I mean 

that is -- which exist. 

Now you wouldn't normally expect an enterprise to 

be operating at that level, but certainly the existence of 

diseconomies of scale is something that's known. 

Q That takes me then outside this exhibit for one 

final question. 

The Chairman was asking you about increasing 

volume and increasing facilities. Do you recall -- 

A I recall. 

Q -- the question and the answer? If it is the case 

that postal facilities are capable of handling additional 

volume in their existing set of walls and roof, would it 

follow that one needs to build more facilities to handle 

that increasing volume? 

A If an increase in volume occurs which can~be 

handled entirely within the confines of the existing system 

of facilities then -- I mean stating it that way it would 

not seem to be necessary to construct new facilities, 

but you have to -- you know, whether that occurs or not 

depends upon the nature of the volume increase and the 

amount of residual capacity that exists within the system as 

it now stands. 

Q So when you were answering the Chairman's question 
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earlier about economies of scale you didn't mean to imply 

that the increase in volume necessarily required additional 

facilities? 

A What I think I said -- I could envision it being 

necessary to occur. I think what I said was -- as I stated 

in my earlier testimony -- what one often finds is that one 

expands -- this is not necessarily specifically in the 

Postal Service but in the economy in general. One may find 

that you reach a point at a given production facility where 

output cannot be economically expanded further, and at that 

point that is typically when people would expand the number 

of facilities. 

You know, they would replicate the existing 

facilities so that all the facilities can operate closer to 

the efficient scale of operations. 

I don't know specifically what the Postal Service 

would do, but I would not be surprised to see that the 

Postal Service had similar, faced similar economic realities 

and reacted to them in the way that many businesses react to 

them. That would be by expanding the number of facilities 

when output cannot be economically expanded within the 

confines of the existing system. 

Q But if you were running the business and it could 

be economically expanded within the confines of the existing 

facilities, that is what you would do first, isn't it? 
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A That would be the sensible thing to do. 

MR. MCBRIDE: Thank you, Dr. Neels. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Duchek, I understand you 

have some follow-up. 

Before you begin though, let me ask a question. 

On reflection -- I asked a question earlier and I 

think that Dr. Neels may have been focusing on the opposite 

side of the nested sequence model diagram that I was talking 

about, and if I could ask him a question, perhaps it will 

generate more follow-up and maybe obviate the need for some, 

I don't know. 

If you would look back at that diagram for a 

moment and focus on the flow on the right-hand side -- 

THE WITNESS: I have that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: -- and let me ask you a 

question that I asked you before. 

Does the testing sequence on this record leave the 

family of models that lack facility indexed coefficients 

untested for consistency with data? 

THE WITNESS: The set of models that lack 

facility-specific coefficients shown on this diagram are, if 

I count them correctly -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Again, we are focusing on the 

right-hand flow. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. Well, the right-hand flow has 
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1 not been fully tested in this proceeding. 

2 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. 

3 THE WITNESS: That is the simple question that -- 

4 simple answer. 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, that is what I was asking 

6 before, and I think that I may have confused you, either in 

7 the way I asked the question or what we were focusing on 

a just before that. Thank you. 

9 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

10 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And I apologize for having to 

11 interject but better to clarify now than later. 

12 Ms. Duchek. 

13 MS. DUCHEK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

14 FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION 

15 BY MS. DUCHEK: 

16 Q Actually, Dr. Neels, we're still on 

17 Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 1, from the Chairman -- 

ia A Okay. 

19 Q Isn't the direction of the arrows which indicate 

20 the sequence of model selection actually reversed from the 

21 initial discussion you had with Chairman Gleiman? 

22 A The sequence shown on this diagram flows 

23 presumably from top to bottom, which starts with the most 

24 general model and then sort of tests various restrictions 

25 and I think in the discussion, if I recall it correctly, we 
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did talk about the pooled model and going in the other 

direction. 

Q Correct. 

A Okay. 

Q You started with the discussion of statistical 

hypothesis testing with the pooled model and worked your way 

back up. Correct? 

A I believe that is correct. 

Q Didn't Witness Bradley use the Hausman statistical 

tests to test the random versus fixed effects model? 

A I believe he did. I would have to check it. My 

memory is incomplete on that particular point right now. 

Shall I do so? 

Q No. Would you accept subject to check that he 

did? 

A I would. 

Q Dr. Neels, isn't the technical reason for starting 

with the more restrictive specification that you can know 

the distribution of test statistics under the restriction 

but not necessarily under fully general conditions? 

A If you are using something like -- I'll stick with 

an F test because we have been talking about that, the F 

test is a -- it is a statistic one calculates I guess from 

the point of view of the restricted model. 

There are other tests around that structure the 
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tests somewhat differently as to whether you are evaluating 

the test from the point of view of the null hypothesis or of 

the alternative hypothesis, but with the F test I guess 1'11 

accept that as a reasonable interpretation. 

Q As a general matter, if some methodologies would 

produce biased or inconsistent estimates of variabilities, 

wouldn't you expect to see some large variation in results 

with specification changes? 

A If you are changing the specification of the model 

one often finds big changes in results. I mean that is 

known as specification bias, so I guess I wouldn't be 

surprised to see big changes in results when one changes the 

specification in ways that matter. 

If you have encompassed most of the essential 

determinants of the phenomena you are looking at and are 

exploring the effect on the results of changes in variables 

and specifications in approach that are of marginal 

significance, then you wouldn't expect to see big changes in 

results and in fact that is one of the criteria that I think 

should be used to determine whether you have gotten it or 

not. 

Q But here I am really talking about the choice of 

estimation technique. 

A Yes. 

Q So again if the methodologies would produce bias& 
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or inconsistent estimates of variabilities you would expect 

to see some large variation in results with specification 

changes, correct? -- and that is the choice of technique. 

A If some estimation techniques produce biased 

results and others don't, then one would expect to see big 

changes -- or I should say one would expect to see changes. 

I can't speak on the magnitude of those changes. 

Q If the Postal Service were to add new facilities, 

should it add facilities that resemble its existing 

facilities or facilities which represent the best available 

processing practices? 

A I would think they should add facilities that 

,represent the best processing practices at the scale of 

operation and given the mix of activities that were 

anticipated at the new facilities. 

Q Wouldn't this imply that the increase in 

processing costs ees+be less than proportional? 

A In other words you are saying if the new 

facilities had lower productivities than existing 

facilities -- 

Q Higher productivities. 

A -- had higher productivity, thank you. It could. 

A lot would depend upon the nature of the volume increase 

and where the volume was occurring. 

One could envision a lot of different 
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circumstances where one had to expand the number of 

facilities and increase the labor hours and all the other 

costs associated with the new facility. 

One could also envision increases in volume that 

perhaps took place, as we heard earlier, within facilities 

where thee was existing capacity where it wasn't necessary 

to expand in the same way, so I think you might get less 

than proportional increases in cost depending on the nature 

of the increase or you might get more, though certainly if 

the productivity of facilities is increasing over time and 

you are increasing output by adding new facilities rather 

than by expanding within existing facilities, that would 

tend to suggest that there would be some savings associated 

with increases in volume. 

Q In your opinion, is variation in facility size 

more likely to be the result of variation in local 

destinating volume, or in systemwide volume? 

A It would probably depend somewhat on the nature of 

the facility. I suspect the answer might be different 

between MODS facilities and BMCs. And I would think you 

would need to consider not just destinating volume but 

originating volume. 

Q But what about local volumes in general? 

A What type of facility are you speaking of? 

Q Just a MODS 1 mail processing facility. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



, .,,:,/,,,, ,,y,,,/,y/,, 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

ia 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

I5810 

A MODS 1. Well, I would expect that, you know, 

changes in, you know, volumes of mail originating from and 

destinating at the service area of the facility would tend 

to be a big determinant of growth in that MODS facility. 

However, those letters are flowing out, letters and other 

pieces of mail were flowing out from that facility through 

the rest of the system. So, in that sense, I mean it would 

be tied into general system volume as well. 

Q But wouldn't we expect the change in system-wide 

volume just to cause the average size of facilities to move 

up or down? 

A Well, it would, but the change in system-wide 

volume, I mean all of that mail is going somewhere, and it 

is all coming from somewhere, and so the system-wide effect 

is simply the sum of all of those individual effects. So 

it's -- I mean you can't -- you can't increase mail without 

having it go somewhere. 

Q Dr. Neels, do you understand the increase in MOD 1 

and MOD 2 offices to mean that the Postal Service has 

created new facilities, or simply that it has added them to 

the MODS data system? 

A I know there was an expansion of the number of 

facilities that were covered by the MODS data system, and my 

understanding, based upon my reading of Dr. Bradley's 

testimony, was that that was the result of a change in the 
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number of reporting units, not a change in the number of 

actual units in operation. Between -- so I know that 

certainly -- units or facilities have been added to the 

system that don't represent new construction, if you will. 

Q Dr. Neels, if you were using a very large data 

set, an historical data set, and you know that there is an 

underlying relationship between two of the variables, such 

as the implicit productivity relationship between TPH and 

hours, and you identified a set of observations whose ratio 

was in the outer tails of the distribution, would you want 

to investigate those observations? 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, may I just ask that 

the question be repeated? 

MS. DUCHEK: Yes. 

MR. McKEEVER: I missed something in the 

beginning. 

MS. DUCHEK: Okay. 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q If you were using a very large historical data 

set, and you knew that there was an underlying relationship 

between two of the variables, for example, the implicit 

productivity relationship between TPH and hours, and you 

identified a set of observations whose ratio was in the 

outer tails of the distribution, would you want to 

investigate those observations? 
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A I would like to know what could account for the 

extreme values that they took. 

Q And if you determined that those observations were 

operationally impossible, would you necessarily want to 

include them in your analysis? 

A If I had an external standard that I had 

confidence in, that could tell me that, you know, with 

certainty, that these data points represented impossible 

situations, then, under that circumstance, I probably would 

not want to include them in my analysis. 

MS. DUCHEK: Thank you, Dr. Neels, I have no 

further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any further follow-up? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That brings us to redirect. 

Mr. McKeever, we have a choice, you can take five or ten 

minutes now and we can finish up with your witness, or you 

can do it during lunch, and we can all take a break and come 

back at 2:00 o'clock. 

MR. McKEEVER: I believe if I take five or ten 

minutes, that probably would be sufficient. But it is at 

the Chair's convenience. If you prefer to break now. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If it doesn't spoil your lunch, 

I would prefer to break now. We will come back at 2:00 

o'clock and you can have loadsof time to talk with your 
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1 witness. 

2 MR. McKEEVER: That's fine. 

3 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Thank you. We will come 

4 back at 2:00 o'clock then. 

5 [Whereupon, at 12:4a p.m., the hearing was 

6 recessed, to reconvene at 2:00 p.m., this same day.] 
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[2:02 p.m.1 
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Whereupon, 

KEVIN NEELS, 

the witness on the stand at the time of the recess, having 

been previously duly sworn, was further examined and 

testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I take it you have no redirect, 

Mr. McKeever? 

MR. McKEEVER: That's right, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: What a guess! I'm on a roll, 

maybe I should just give the answers and not ask the 

questions, if I have any this afternoon. 

You do not have redirect? 

MR. McKEEVER: We do not have redirect, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If that is the case, then, Mr. 

Neels, I want to thank you. We appreciate your appearance 

here today and your contributions to our record. And if 

there is nothing further, you are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you very much. 

[Witness excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Richardson, if you can 

identify your witness so that I can swear him in. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The 
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Office of the Consumer Advocate calls J. Edward Smith, Jr. 

Whereupon, 

J. EDWARD SMITH, JR., 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel for the 

Office of the Consumer Advocate and, having been first duly 

sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please be seated. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Get yourself settled in and, 

Mr. Richardson, you can introduce your witness' testimony. 

While we are waiting, Mr. Smith, and you are 

shuffling your papers around, what does the J. stand for? 

THE WITNESS: Joseph. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I was just wondering whether it 

was an initial or a name; There are people who have the 

name Jay. 

THE WITNESS: I see, now it is the name, however, 

there are number of Joe Smiths around, so it seemed 

appropriate to use the middle name. I am ready, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think I have seen a few 

movies with Joe Smiths in them over the years. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RICHARDSON: 

Q Dr. Smith, do you have before you copies of the 
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1 direct testimony that was filed in this case? 

2 A I do. 

3 Q And was that prepared under your direction? 

4 A Yes, it was. 

5 Q Do you have additions or corrections to make to 

6 that today? 

7 A Yes, I do. There are two minor changes which have 

8 been made to the copies. On page 28, line 10, we will 

9 strike the words "logs of the". So the sentence will read, 

10 "A summation of all the hours in TPH". 

11 And on page 3 of 19, unnumbered line number four 

12 up from the bottom, where it says "summation of the logs of 

13 total hours", we should strike the words "logs of" so that 

14 it reads "summation of the total hours". Those are the two 

15 changes. 

16 Q And having made those changes, if you were asked 

17 those questions today, would your answers be the same as 

18 contained therein? 

19 A Yes, sir. 

20 Q And do you adopt the answers as your testimony in 

21 this proceeding today? 

22 A I do. 

23 MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I would move the 

24 admission of the Testimony of J. Edward Smith, Jr. on Behalf 

25 of the Office of the Consumer Advocate, OCA-T-600, and 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15817 

exhibits attached, OCA-601 through OCA-603. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, Mr. Smith's 

testimony and exhibits are received into evidence and I 

direct that they be transcribed into the record at this 

point. 

And, counsel, if you could please provide the two 

corrected copies to the court reporter. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

J. Edward Smith, Jr., OCA-T-600, 

was received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 
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1 DIRECT TESTIMONY OF 

3 J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
4 STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS 
5 

6 My name is J. Edward Smith, Jr., and I am a consultant appearing on behalf 

7 of the Office of Consumer Advocate. I have held a variety of research, teaching, 

8 industry, and consulting positions and will briefly outline the most relevant areas of 

9 my experience. A more complete biography of my experience is provided as exhibit 

10 OCA 601. I received an A.B. in economics with honors from Hamilton College, and 

11 a Ph.D. in economics from Purdue University. As a Research Associate with the 

12 Logistics Management Institute and as a Manager in various General Electric 

13 businesses I gained experience in the structuring of work processes to achieve 

14 efficiency in factory operations. As Secretary and Director of Economics of the 

15 National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners I performed a variety of 

16 rate, rate structure, economics, and public policy studies, with a particular focus on 

17 relating the conclusions of economic theory to the regulatory framework. As the 

18 Director of Market Planning and Analysis for the Washington Gas Light Company, I 

19 performed numerous investment, economic, marginal cost/cost driver analyses, and 

20 a variety of marketing, planning, and rate studies for the Company. I presented 

21 testimony before the regulatory commissions in the three major jurisdictions in 

22 which the Company operates-the District of Columbia, Maryland, and Virginia-on 

23 rates, marketing, costing, pricing, and economics issues. 
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I. PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF TESTIMONY 

The purpose of my testimony is to comment on the appropriateness, 

usefulness and applicability of the testimony of Postal Service witness Bradley. His 

proposed cost/volume methodology is used to develop the variability of mail 

processing labor hours as they relate to mail volume (total piece handlings (TPH)).’ 

Because the determination of the cost of mail processing has a major impact on the 

rate levels, witness Bradley’s work serves as a significant input to the rate-making 

process. 

I have reviewed the economic theory, econometric equations, and variables 

in witness Bradley’s testimony. I do not believe that his methodology is theoretically 

sound, analytically correct, or complete. Methodological changes and data 

improvements are necessary. and these changes are likely to result in major 

changes to his conclusions, I therefore conclude that witness Bradley’s study does 

not establish a reliable indication of the degree of causal connection between labor 

hours and TPH. and, as a result, does not establish a proper foundation for mail 

processing cost attribution in this proceeding. 

My comments on witness Bradley’s testimony will focus on the following 

issues: 

’ Witness Bradley’s testimony appears in this docket in USPS-T-14. 

2 
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l The analytical framework underlying witness Bradley’s study. I 

believe that the economic framework of witness Bradley’s study is incomplete in 

terms of the explanation and justification of his cost equations and in his failure to 

base his analysis on a production function; nor is there adequate consideration of 

capital, technological change, and time trends. He also focuses incorrectly on short- 

run costs without considering the longer term during which the rates will be in effect. 

Finally, the study is deficient in that it omits considerations of equipment 

characteristics, e.g., capital investment, age of equipment, and layout of equipment. 

The analysis needs to incorporate additional variables to provide an improved 

understanding of the cost drivers. 

. Witness Bradley’s use of a fixed effects regression model. I believe 

that witness Bradley has focused excessively on short-run cost analysis and that his 

fixed effects model is inappropriate, because it models short-run costs. I conclude 

that a pooled regression approach is more consistent with the underlying form of the 

data and the longer-run time period over which the rates will be in effect. 

. Witness Bradley’s analysis of the underlying data. The analysis needs 

to incorporate additional variables to provide an improved understanding of cost 

drivers. Additional review of the data scrubbing process is needed. The application 

to non-MODS facilities of conclusions based on data from MODS facilities is 

unsubstantiated. Finally, a simple plotting of the scrubbed data in exhibit OCA 662 

3 
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demonstrates that the underlying pattern of the data is at variance with his 

conclusions. 

l Established common sense regulatory standards. Witness Bradley’s 

conclusions fail to meet both the generally accepted, common sense regulatory 

standards and certain fundamental requirements of the Postal Reorganization Act 

which are to be considered when establishing rates 

I sponsor the following exhibits: OCA 601, my qualifications; OCA 602, a 

series of data plots relating labor hours and total pieces handled (TPH); and OCA 

603, a presentation of hours and TPH plots on a facility specific and total operations 

basis. I also sponsor library reference OCA-LR-8, the programs derived from 

witness Bradley’s work used to produce exhibit OCA 602, and library reference 

OCA-LR-9, the programs derived from witness Bradley’s work used to produce 

exhibit OCA 603. 
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II. WITNESS BRADLEY’S ANALYTICAL ECONOMIC FRAMEWORK 
IS NOT CONSISTENT WITH ACCEPTED ECONOMIC THEORY 

Witness Bradley has made a variety of explicit and implicit economic 

assumptions. I will focus on the following major issues: the cost function, capital, 

technological change, time trend, and time period. Witness Bradley’s cost equation 

for the mail processing activity does not explicitly model the total production 

process, but rather focuses on two major variables-TPH and hours. The results of 

this limited analysis have minimal explanatory power over the period the rates will 

be in effect. Although TPH is correlated in the accounting system to hours worked, 

it is not shown to be the a or even the&driver of costs. Other cost drivers 

such as the types and age of equipment, arrangement of the production process, 

product demand, and types of processing activities could have a causal impact on 

the hours/TPH relationship. Significant issues not considered in the cost equation 

include: (1) the explicit treatment of the achievement of economic cost minimization; 

(2) the analysis of tradeoffs between capital and labor; (3) the choice of 

technologies; (4) scale economies as related to the production process; (5) the 

interplay of capital choices (for example, production relationships between 

activities); (6) age of equipment; and (7) type of equipment. 

5 
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7 representing the relationship between the inputs to the production process (i.e., 

8 labor, capital, etc.) and the outputs (i.e., the product). The theory of production 

9 functions requires that in order to properly relate, mathematically, inputs and 

10 outputs, an analysis is required of the properties of the functions, including 

11 

12 

13 Bradley: 

14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 

A cost function is derived through an optimization process by which, 
using envelope theorem, there is an assumption that cost minimizatron 
is taking place. 

That’s not always the case in production, and so, an alternative 
approach to measuring actual costs is to use what’s known as a cost 
equation. In a cost equation, we’re simply relating the cost, here labor 
hours, to the drivers that determine that cost, TPH and so forth. * 

23 However, witness Bradley’s cost equation does not consider adequately the 

24 important properties of production and cost functions, including capital/labor 

A. The Cost Equation Is Deficient, For It Lacks A Production Function 
Analysis 

Witness Bradley’s study relates labor hours and TPH with a cost equation. 

This cost equation is not sufficient for the task. Economic theory uses production 

functions in specifying cost functions. Economists specify production functions as 

capital/labor tradeoffs, expansion paths, and economies of scale. Cost functions 

are derived from the theory of production functions. As indicated by witness 

’ Tr. lll5544-45. 

6 
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1 

2 the Postal Service’s major automation and investment programs. 

3 Witness Bradley performs the cost estimation using a translog cost equation: 

9 Examples include Utilitv and Production Functions by Chung and Intriligator’s 

10 exposition in Econometric Models, Techniaues. and Applications. ’ Other functions, 

11 such as the Constant Elasticity of Substitution (CES) or Cobb-Douglas, are in fact 

12 sub-cases, depending on the assumptions. As stated in a Commission opinion, 

13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 

. . ..the translog model lets the data and the econometrics mediate the 
issue of which terms are significant in explaining the cost behavior. In 
other words, the translog functional form does not force the estimated 
total cost curve to follow any predetermined linear or curvilinear 
pattern but, instead, it allows the estimated cost function to reflect the 
prevailing pattern in the data better than any other model presented on 
this record.6 

tradeoffs and joint production. Potential tradeoffs are especially important in view of 

I therefore follow the standard econometric practice of using a flexible 
functional form to approximate the true, but unknown functional form.3 

The translog cost form has been recommended by the Commission for the analysis 

of costs4 The use of the translog model is well defined in the economics literature. 

’ USPS-T-14, at 36. 

4 PRC Op. R87-1, App. J, at 22. 

’ Jae Wan Chung. Utility and Production Functions, Cambridge, Blackwell, 
1994. Michael D. Intriligator, Ronald G. Bodkin, Cheng Hsiao, Econometric Model& 
Techniaues, and ADpkatiOnS, Upper Saddle River, New Jersey, Prentice Hall, 
Second Edition, 1996. 

6 PRC Op., R87-1, App. J, at 22. 
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In my opinion, witness Bradley’s translog cost equation is insufficient, for he 

does not include capital as one of the cost factors. Witness Bradley needs to 

examine the underlying production function and the derivation of the cost function. 

He also needs to examine capital/labor substitutions, scale economies, and the 

interrelationships of activity processes in conjunction with his estimated cost 

equation. This will enable an understanding of the impact of changes in capital and 

technology on the cost in labor hours as TPH varies during mail processing. 

Witness Bradley presents a cost equation that allegedly explains cost as a 

function of output based on data available from an operational field data collection 

system. However, he recognizes that his cost equation is not derived from a 

production function analysis: 

[Ihe cost equation on page 36 [of my testimony] is more 
attuned to what’s known as a variable cost equation, where its looking 
at one of the components, that one being labor, and to be precise, this 
equation does not model or include capital.’ 

Since witness Bradley’s cost equations for each activity are not fully derived 

and justified in terms of economic theory, the cost equations may provide a good 

data fit on an operational basis at a given facility. Nevertheless, the equations 

generally lack explanatory power for the purpose of cost allocation. Witness Braclley 

indicates: 

’ Tr. 1 l/5546. 

8 
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1 I think that there is an underlying production function in the 
2 sense described by witness Panzer (sic) in terms of regular operating 
3 procedures and regular operating plan. I have not identified or 
4 investigated the nature of that production process.’ 
5 
6 I do not doubt that the Postal Service has regular operating plans and 

7 procedures. They are prudent necessities of business operations, However, plans 

8 and procedures do not provide the analytical form or explanatory power found in a 

9 correctly specified translog production function as defined by economists. In 

10 addressing production cost estimation, witness Bradley agrees that economic theory 

11 indicates the inputs to a production function are both capital and labor. He also 

12 agrees that a production function considers tradeoffs between labor and capital. He 

13 cites a number of studies related to telephony, electricity, hospitals, trucking, etc.$ 

14 Witness Bradley has indicated that capital could be a relevant variable.” Based on 

15 his statement and my knowledge of production and costing, I conclude that capital is 

16 a relevant input that should be considered in the analysis. 

17 One of the major inputs to be considered as part of the modeling of 

18 production and cost is capital. Postal Service capital investment will be an 

19 increasingly important means of reducing mail processing costs and improving 

a Tr. 1115545. 

’ Tr. 1115546. See also, Tr. 5456. 

” Tr. 1115547. 

9 
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productivity.” Additional funds have recently been allotted for large future capital 

investments.‘* Considerations of capital deployment are essential in analyzing 

capital/labor substitutions and choices, and in examining changes in producbon, 

changes in factor prices, choice of technology, and changes in technology. 

Witness Bradley also needs to model joint production issues. He models a 

number of mail processing activities at a facility but treats the activities as 

independent of one another. This approach ignores key relationships among 

activities within the facility, i.e., how demands for various types of postal products 

and usage of various activities interact to affect labor usage. Witness Bradley 

touches on the possible interaction of activities in his discussion of general support 

activities facilitating mail processing.‘3 In a mail processing facility there are a 

number of processes that feed each other. For example, the dock feeds mail to the 

facility, facerlcanceller machines and the optical character readers feed data to 

sorters, and ultimately mail is fed back to the dock area for transportation. The 

” See, for example, Explanation Of Cost Reductions And Other Programs, 
USPS-LR-H-10, referencing expanded Postal Service programs which will affect 
cost, productivity, and other operating factors. 

” The Board of Governors has approved capital expenditures and 
improvements to achieve increased efficiency, such as plans to invest $17 billion 
over the next five years for capital improvements. See Board of Governors Monthly 
Meeting, October 7, 1997, at 62-64. 

I3 USPS T-14. at 87-88. 

10 
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arrangement of machines, types of machines, and management of the processes 

affect the overall level of productivity in the mail handling process. Although the mail 

processing activities are distinct, they do not operate on a “stand-alone” basis. 

Further examination of joint production issues is necessary in order to determine an 

appropriate cost equation. 

In conclusion, witness Bradley’s cost estimating equations are inadequate in 

their attempt to estimate the relationship between TPH (the exogenous variable) 

and hours (representing cost, the dependent variable) along with several other 

exogenous variables (e.g., the time trends and manual ratio14). The absence of an 

underlying production function analysis renders the cost equation inadequate in 

considering the inputs to the production process and the potential interaction of 

activities. 

B. The Treatment Of Technological Change Is Inadequate 

Witness Bradley attempts to account for technological advances in his 

discussion of aggregate models of productivity and time trends.15 He quotes Dr. 

William Greene, a noted econometrician, as stating that technological change can 

be measured with an autonomous time trend. However, I believe that witness 

” The manual ratio is the ratio of manual letters TPH to the sum of all manual 
letters TPH, mechanized letters TPH, and automated letters TPH. 

l5 USPS-T-14. at 13-15. 

11 
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Bradley’s interpretation of Dr. Greene’s comments is incorrect. The sentence 

immediately preceding the quotation states, “Macroeconomic models are often 

formulated with autonomous time trends.“‘6 Witness Bradley is not addressing a 

macroeconomic problem. Instead, on the microeconomic issue of technological 

change, witness Bradley needs to address the fundamental drivers of technological 

change impacting the mail handling process. 

Furthermore, the economics literature does not provide a theoretical basis for 

witness Bradley’s approach. In a two factor macroeconomic model, a generally 

accepted practice has been the use of a time variable to model “all other factor(s).” 

which are usually considered to be technological change. This is done in the 

absence of better data. In the context of macroeconomic analysis, the time trend 

can measure productivity changes; however, such a time trend is inappropriate on 

the microeconomic analysis level. An explicit modeling of capital related variables is 

required in order to explain technological change and other important 

microeconomic factors driving costs. 

C. The Time Trends Analysis Yields Questionable, Inconsistent Results 

Witness Bradley claims the autonomous time trend variable captures the 

effect on the dependent variable of all time-varying factors not otherwise included in 

“William H. Greene, Econometric Analvsis, Upper Saddle River, New 
Jersey, Prentice Hall, 1993, at 239. This discussion also appears in the Third 
Edition published in 1997, at 391. 

12 
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the model. He also indicates that the time trend variable could simultaneously 

measure “autonomous changes in the quality of the workforce, improved efficiency 

of the machinery, or more effective integration of the machinery into the operating 

system” as well as any other capital effects.” According to witness Bradley: 

. ..the time variable includes the effects of technological change, but it 
also includes any other changes in the nature of the operation through 
time.... 

So I wouldn’t limit its interpretation solely to technological change, and 
in response to someone’s interrogatory I tried to make clear it’s really 
capturing any effects that are persistent through time in that 
operation.” 

In my opinion, witness Bradley’s use of the autonomous time trend variable 

lacks precision from an explanatory viewpoint. He estimates the cost equations 

using the time trend variable in current and lagged form-“Time Trend 1” and “Time 

Trend 2.” In addition to theoretical problems with the use of time trend variables, 

witness Bradley also encounters estimating problems. The signs of the estimated 

coefficients of the time trend variables present questionable results. For example, 

for “Time Trend 1” some estimated coefficients are positive, and some are negative, 

depending on activity. In addition, in some cases the sign of the coefficient of “Time 

Trend 1” is different from the sign of “Time Trend 2.” On lines IO a~nd 11 of witnes,s 

” Tr. 1115277. 

” Tr. 1115553. 
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Bradley’s Table 7 (Econometric Results for MODS Sorting Activities),‘O the 

coefficient estimates for “Time Trend 1” for manual letters, OCR, BCS, LSM, and 

FSM have negative coefficients. However, for some other activities, SPBS, Manual 

Priority, Manual Parcels, and Canceling and Meter Preparation, the estimated 

coefficient is positive. In other cases, the coefficient is statistically insignificant, e.g., 

manual flats, SPBS Priority. Apparently, whatever is being measured by the time 

trend can have a positive, inconsequential, or negative effect. Additional 

explanation is needed. 

In addition, the estimated coefficient signs do not agree between “Time Trend 

1” and “Time Trend 2”-even though “Time Trend 2” was previously “Time Trend 1.” 

Whatever effect is measured by the time trend can be positive or negative, and n’ot 

in any particular order. Witness Bradley’s Table 8, which presents the Econometric 

Results for MODS Allied Activities (Opening Pref., Opening BBM, Platform, and 

Pouching).20 appears to confirm this problem, as does his Table 9, Econometric 

Results for BMC Sorting Activities (Mechanized Sack Sorting, Mechanized Primary 

Parcel Sorting, NMOs, BBM Sack Opening, Irregular Parcel Post).*’ To quote 

witness Bradley: 

” USPS-T-14, at 54. 

‘O USPST14, at 63. 

” USPS-T14, at 65. 
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The differentials in the signs would reflect different autonomous 
trends in time, and what I mean by that is in any activity there’s going 
to be nonvolume effects which are causing that activity’s productivity 
or hours to go up and down through time, and what the time trends 
capture and attempt to control for are those external or autonomous 
effects on the cost equation, as we were saying before, the shifting in 
the cost equation. So the reason that these would be different would 
be that different individual operations are subject to different external 
events through time.22 

Accordingly, I conclude that witness Bradley believes that one or more 

12 external effects can affect a mail processing activity positively or negatively. 

13 However, from an explanatory point of view, witness Bradley has not delineated the 

14 external effects or why they are positive or negative. I am unable to conclude what 

15 the external effects measure or how or why they affect an activity. Also, I am unable 

16 to confirm that the signs are consistent with a correct methodology. At a minimum, 

17 additional explanation is required, and it may also be the case that additional 

18 analysis is necessary. 

19 D. The Study Focuses On The Very Short Run: Longer-Run Analysis Is 
20 Needed 
21 
22 The time period under analysis for the cost function estimation is not 

23 adequately defined for the cost equation. The data span at least 39 time periods; 

24 however, most of witness Bradley’s comments and analysis suggest that he is 

‘* Tr. Ill5554 
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looking at essentially “monthly” or, more precisely, four-week periods.” Given the 

short-run four week time frames he nevertheless intermingles short-run and longer- 

run considerations, 

The reason that short-run/longer-run issues are so important is that estimates of 

cost incidence will be different, depending on which type of cost (short-run or longer- 

run) one is attempting to measure. It is generally recognized that most production 

processes will permit a slight increase or decrease with proportionately lower 

volumes increase or decrease is the longer-run cost-which witness Bradley has not 

measured. Witness Bradley states that: 

. ..economists define the long-run as a situation in which all inputs are 
flexible and can be adjusted. The short-run would exist when any of 
those inputs would not be perfectly adjusted.z4 

In commenting on the longer-run/short-run issue, witness Bradley indicated: 

I am informed that once an automated machine has been accepted 
from the manufacturer, it will typically only take one or two accounting 
periods to reach the minimum threshold for normal operations. *’ 

Based on witness Bradley’s comments, it appears that the longer-run for the 

mail processing activities under consideration is approximately a year, given the 

” There are thirteen time periods in a year, so data are close to, but not 
exactly, monthly. 

” Tr. 1115547. 

*’ Tr. 11/5356. 

16 



15837 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 
6 
7 
8 
9 

IO 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 

A final matter to be touched on briefly here is the choice of marginal 
costs upon which the rates should properly be based. Should these 
marginal costs be short run or long run in nature? As I will show, the 
answer is that they should be the u marginal costs, whichever of 
those that may be. When an output of a service is increased (or 
decreased), there is only one amount of cost actually added (or 
saved), not two or three. The actual marginal costs are normally 
closest to what economists call short run marginal costs (SRMC). But it 
must be emphasized that these actual marginal costs do include cost 
consequences of a current volume change that may occur in future 
periods, (Emphasis in original.) ” 

17 Witness Bradley indicates that the concept of marginal costing is applicable in 

18 the current case: 

19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 

Postal Service’s extensive ongoing capital programs. The longer-run might not even 

involve immediate capital investments but might simply involve the permanent 

addition of personnel to use existing investment more intensively. Witness Bradley 

quotes Dr. William J. Baumol’s comments in Docket No. R87-1: 

One should attempt to base prices on the marginal costs that will 
actually be incurred by the firm to serve a sustained increase in 
volume over the time period during which the prices will be in effect 
Taken literally, this would require that some version of short run 
marginal costs should be used. ” 

” Tr. 1 l/5417. 

” Tr. II/5417 (Response to P.O. Information Request No. 4, question la.) 
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1 Based on the above comments, witness Bradley appears to indicate that he 
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is estimating short-run costs. He explains drivers of the cost/volume relationship in 

the following terms: 

The first reason is the existence of relatively fixed functions within the 
activity. Certain functions, like setting up mail processing equipment 
or tying down a manual case are done for each sorting scheme and 
are not sensitive to the amount of volume sorted. As volume rises, the 
hours in these functions do not rise much. if at all.** 

I conclude that witness Bradley has focused on short-run cost analysis. 

Consideration of longer-run costs, over the time period that the rates will be in 

effect, is necessary. In the following section I demonstrate graphically the 

flaw of focusing on short-run analysis. 

>a USPS T-14, at 55-6. 
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Ill. ECONOMETRIC ISSUES 

A. Witness Bradley Should Have Used The Pooled Regression Model In Place 
Of The Fixed Effects Model 

The choice of model is crucial in determining the outcome of witness 

Bradley’s study. Responses to the P.O.‘s Information Request No. 4 highlight the 

importance of model choice. ” The computed variabilities using witness Bradley’s 

data for mail processing activities are generally in the neighborhood of 100 percent 

for pooled data; they are substantially lower for the fixed effects cases. Accordingly, 

a key question is which econometric method is best for estimating the relationship 

between hours of labor incurred and the exogenous causal variables. 

Witness Bradley states that he considered three choices for the modeling of 

the panel data: a pooled model, a fixed effects model, and a random effects model 

A pooled model analyses the panel data set as being homogeneous across 

facilities. There will be one intercept with the axis of the dependent variable. For 

the fixed effects model, a vector “alpha sub ill allows for site specific effects to take 

into account differences between facilities. This results in multiple heterogeneous 

intercepts for the dependent variable axis but homogenous slopes for the 

independent variable. For the random effects model, facility specific characteristics 

are modeled as stochastic variables, Witness Bradley rejects this approach. 

” Tr. 1115427-Q. 
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Witness Bradley testifies that he opted for a fixed effects model in order to 

allow for site-specific effects, accounting for significant non-volume variations across 

facilities. In his fixed effects estimate, witness Bradley relies on the work of Dr. 

Hsiao; witness Bradley’s approach is that of Case 1 on page 6, in Dr. Hsiao’s book.30 

This case hypothesizes regression lines based on panel data with multiple alpha 

intercepts-one for each site location. That is, the alpha intercepts of the regression 

lines are heterogeneous but the slopes are homogeneous across locations. Each 

alpha sub i, the intersection with the y axis in two dimensional space, is associated 

with a specific regression; the regressions have common slopes but differing y 

intercepts. 

I am not disputing the accuracy of Dr. Hsiao’s work. As a monograph 

published by the Econometric Society, the work is definitive. Rather, I want to make 

clear that I disagree with witness Bradley’s decision to apply the fixed effects 

approach to the specific case under consideration in estimating the hours/TPH 

relationship. I conclude that each of the “alpha sub i” in witness Bradley’s method, 

relates to a short-run, “monthly” facility specific cost relationship. In specifying his 

underlying theoretical framework, witness Bradley has discussed short term 

changes, Based on the model chosen from Dr. Hsiao, as well as witness Bradley’s 

30 Cheng Hsiao, Analvsis of Panel Data, New York, Cambridge University 
Press, 1986. at 6. 
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testimony, I believe that witness Bradley has presented a set of short term cost 

equations that are inappropriate for measuring the variability of mail processing 

costs in this proceeding. 

The nature of short-run changes in production is that incremental output can 

usually be obtained with relatively minimal increases in resources. However, the 

measurement of changes in labor with short-run changes in output is irrelevant for 

the purposes of this proceeding. The relevant measurement of cost incidence 

should focus on the expansion path reflecting expansion or contraction of the scale 

of the facility in the foreseeable future, as incremental labor is altered or additional 

capital equipment installed as a result of the Postal Service’s ongoing capital 

expansion. Based on the information in witness Bradley’s testimony, it is clear that 

significant expansion of capacity at a facility can occur in a period ranging from 

several months to possibly a year. Accordingly, the longer-run time frame under 

discussion is well within the period during which these rates are likely to be in effect. 

A visual inspection of plots of the underlying data substantiates my comments 

that the pooled regression approach is a better modeling of the data and that the 

data do not substantiate the fixed effects approach. In my exhibit OCA 602, one 

observes a variety of data plots for a number of the mail processing activities. For a 

selection of activities, hours and TPH were plotted on a combined basis for all years 

and for all facilities. The plots for a given activity are based on all of the data which 

21 
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1 were inputs to witness Bradley’s equations. The data plots drawn from witness 

2 Bradley’s data suggest a variability approaching 100 percent for many of the 

3 activities. 

4 For purposes of exposition, Diagram 1, below, presents four facility specific 

5 short term equations represented by the lines on the diagram (labeled A, B, C, and 

6 D). These equations are hypothesized for a common activity at four different sites. 

7 Accordingly, each equation relates hours and TPH at a different facility for an 

8 activity. The cost equations are of the form and nature estimated by witness 

9 Bradley. Moving along one of the lines (A,B,C, and D) for a given facility, on a short- 

IO run monthly basis, labor is not 100 percent proportional to TPH.3’ 

11 For the hypothesized case under consideration, at a point in time each of the 

12 four sites has a design capacity for a given activity. Each activity at a specific facility 

13 has an optimum level of output for the activity. This hypothesized optimum level of 

14 operation is denoted by a specific point, a “p” on each of the lines A,B,C, and D of 

15 the diagram, The longer-run expansion path is the way in which changes in TPH 

16 affect the need for labor hours over a longer time period. The optimum capacity of a 

17 facility would be changed in adapting to longer term changes in TPH. This could 

18 occur over a period of months, the time during which the rates would be in effect. 

” This is implicit because the regression lines A through D have a slope 
which causes them to intersect the y axis well away from the origin. 

22 
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The expansion path is denoted by the connection of the points “p” and defines line E 

on the graph.32 The equation of this longer-run expansion path should be estimated 

in determining cost/volume variability. The set of points denoted “p”, therefore, 

delineates a somewhat longer-run cost relationship corresponding to line E in the 

diagram. On an empirical basis, the plotted data in exhibit OCA 602 suggest that 

such a line could be computed. The pooled regression equation has already been 

furnished in a response to the Presiding Officer’s requesta and is a first 

approximation to the equation represented as line E. The equation is based on 

limited data, insofar as it does not consider the facility specific variables previously 

mentioned. 

Dr. Hsiao’s Case 1 diagram presents a situation of heterogeneous intercepts 

with a homogeneous slope. His diagram is essentially identical to Diagram 1 in this 

testimony. Witness Bradley has estimated lines A,B,C, and D as the fixed effects 

32 It should be noted that all lines are drawn for purposes of exposition, and 
that real world presentations frequently involve data plots that are less precise and 
ordered in their presentation. 

a5 Tr. 1 l/5427-29 (P.O. Information Request No. 4, question 3) 
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1 regression equations. However, it would be Line E in Diagram I, a line which also 

2 appears in Dr. Hsiao’s diagram, figure 1 .I, 34 that represents the relevant equation. 

34 Hsaio. op. cit., at 7. 
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1 I conclude that line E of Diagram 1 is the correct line for purposes of 

2 

3 term relationships between labor hours and TPH. One moves along the 

4 hypothetical expansion path E by varying the size of the facility in terms of 

5 employment, investment, or both, 

6 By relying on factory floor data and by fitting factory floor data to a short-run 

7 fixed-effects model, witness Bradley has guaranteed that he will obtain short term 

a results. This is why the pooled model, discussed in the previously mentioned 

9 

10 

11 Presiding Officer.35 In response to questions about the data plot witness Bradley 

12 indicated: 

13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
ia 
19 
20 

It looks to me like a blob of data with many, many data points, 
and one’s eye would be tempted to draw a straight line through it, but I 
think that would be a mistaken inference, because the actual straight 
line should come from an econometric regression. My experience has 
been that when looking at simple plots they can be misleading. So I’d 
be hesitant to say so. ” 

He continued: 

21 What these data plots would seem to imply are results which are 
22 similar to my response to POIR 4 - I believe it is Question 4, it’s 

measuring the relationship between hours and TPH. Lines A, B, C, and D are short 

Presiding Officer’s Information Request No. 4. is more relevant. 

Witness Bradley’s data are consistent with the data plot presented by the 

35 Tr. 1 l/5580. 

” Tr. 1 l/5581. 
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Question 3 or 4, where I produced econometric results for what is 
known as a pooled model. 

Econometric results for the pooled model give you a variability 
of one, or in most cases a little bit greater than one, which could be 
consistent with this plot. ” 

The plots of the underlying data tend to substantiate the conclusion that the 

9 pooled approach is correct. 

10 B. The Actual Data Plots By Facility Also Are Visually Compelling, Leading 
11 To A Pooled Regression Model Conclusion 
12 
13 The data presented in exhibit OCA 602 are visually compelling in demonstrating a 

14 variability approaching 100 percent between labor hours and mail volume. In order 

15 to assess empirically witness Bradley’s selection of a regression line, I performed 

16 additional data analyses on the activities and facilities. I chose the activities Manual 

17 Flats, Manual Letters, OCR, and LSM. I first plotted the data on a site specific 

16 basis. This resulted in hundreds of plots, i.e., one for each location denoted by an 

19 IDNUM (site location) for each type of activity. A selection of the plots is presented 

20 in exhibit OCA 603. All plots are presented in library reference OCA-LR-9. There 

21 are three types of plots, The first type of plot substantiates the A/B/CID equation 

22 form in Diagram 1. This array of plots would be expected in the short term for 

23 specific facilities. The second type of plot corresponds to the line E in 

3rTr. 11/5581-82. 
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Diagram 1. If witness Bradley’s theory were correct, this array of plots would not be 

expected.38 Finally, some plots resemble a random “blob” of data. These “blob” 

plots do not substantiate either a fixed effects model or a pooled model.” 

Since I have plotted actual data rather than having computed regressions, 

the conclusions are visually compelling but not precise. It is clear, however, that the 

underlying data plotted on a site by site basis substantiate both fixed effects 

regressions and pooled regressions4’ 

Exhibit OCA 603 also includes plots denoted as IDNUM 9999 for each 

activity. IDNUM 9999 is not a specific location. Rather, each point in IDNUM 9999 

for a specific activity represents a summation of all of the hours and TPH data for a 

given location, Accordingly, a point on the IDNUM 9999 plot for a specific activity is 

representative of the total hours and total TPH at a given site. The plotting of all of 

the points together is representative of hours as a function of TPH, across sites for a 

given activity. Assuming that a specific facility may operate either below or above 

capacity, then total data for a site should be representative of overall operations at 

the site. The plot of the summed data shows that the expansion path 

a8 Such plots substantiate a variability approaching 100 percent between 
hours and TPH. 

“A model can be forced through such plots, but such an exercise does not 
necessarily establish a relationship. 

” In each case where I have summarized the form of a data plot, I have used 
informed judgment as to its shape. 
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1 for a specific activity appears to be approaching 100 percent variability, as could be 

2 obtained in a pooled model. In performing additional analysis of the hours/TPH 

3 relationship witness Bradley should consider the design capacity for each facility as 

4 one of the exogenous drivers of hours, examining the impact on the hours/lPH 

5 relationship as facility size changes. 
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IV. DATA ASSUMPTIONS ARE NOT SUFFICIENT 

A. Additional Variables Are Required 

A number of additional variables besides the time trend variable should have 

been investigated for interaction with mail processing labor. As already noted, labor 

usage does not stand alone. It is interdependent with a variety of technology, 

capital, equipment, and management choices. 

As part of a pooled regression effort, one could add additional explanatory 

variables. Witness Bradley has agreed that this would be desirable: 

More generally, if one would have a variable which was a 
facility-specific characteristic that was non-volume-lets say age of 
the facility-one could, if one had that data, enter a variable such as 
age-as age of the facility as another (sic)-let’s call it z variable-and 
estimate its own coefficient in place of the alpha I, yes4’ 

Witness Bradley has used the alpha vector to model facility specific events. 

However, I believe that the additional variables should be explicitly modeled.’ 

Witness Bradley actually performed such an analysis with some of the variables he 

considered, i.e., the manual ratio and time variables. I believe that his analysis 

needs to be extended. 

By not analyzing additional variables across the facilities and over time for 

their potential interaction with labor usage, witness Bradley’s analysis is !imited. It 

fails to explain potentially major causal factors over the period during which the rai:es 

” Tr. 1 l/5549-50. 
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will be in effect. Witness Bradley needs to investigate additional variables affecting 

mail processing labor expense. These variables include the age of the facility, the 

magnitude of the facility support costs, the size of the facility (square feet of space 

and/or number of people employed), the space utilization, the number of processing 

activities, the types of mail processing equipment, the value of the equipment 

located within a facility, and the quality of the work force. Some of these variables 

are mentioned in witness Bradley’s testimony and, separately, in his published 

article “Performance in a Multiproduct Firm.“42 

I have experience in the analysis of work processes. At General Electric’s 

Large Transformer Operation, I worked in a business which completely restructured 

the factory and marketing processes. At the Logistics Management Institute, I 

performed studies of the electronics and airframe businesses, with particular 

emphasis on the organization of work flows for improved productivity. My work with 

the Washington Gas Light Company involved the restructuring of major work 

processes in information systems and marketing to achieve stated goals. In all of 

this work I have observed that factors such as the flow of the production process, 

the quality of the management, the types of activities performed near a given 

activity, as well as the types, amounts, age, and utilization of capital equipment can 

‘* USPS-T-14, at 40-41. Michael D. Bradley, Donald M. Baron, “Measuring 
Performance in a Multiproduct Firm: An Application to the U.S. Postal Service,” 
Operations Research, Vol. 41, No. 3, May-June, 1993, at 455. 
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have a large impact on a given work activity. Witness Bradley’s analysis does not 

study these factors and needs to add variables taking these factors into 

consideration. 

B. The Mail Processing Analysis Confirms The Need For Additional 
Variables 

A review of the mail processing operation substantiates the need for 

consideration of additional data. Recently at the Merrifield, Virginia, Sectional 

Center Facility (SCF), I observed the mail processing. It is my understanding that 

the Merrifield SCF may be more technologically advanced than some of the othelr 

mail processing facilities, but that the facility is, in general, representative. It is clear 

that a variety of automated, technologically sophisticated activities are interwoven to 

support the timely processing of mail. None of the activities truly stand alone in 

terms of processing, labor requirements, investment characteristics, or efficiency, 

Data to measure the impact of those variables on mail processing needs to be 

evaluated. 

Data for many of the variables which witness Bradley has discussed in his 

article and which I have discussed should be available at the facility level. I would 

expect that some of the data should also be available at the activity level. Where 

data are lacking at the activity level, it would be appropriate to perform an analysis 

to determine if facility level data are adequate. Alternatively, it may be necessary to 

gather additional data. 
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C. The Data Scrubbing Effort Needs Additional Analysis To Check The 
Reliability Of The Procedures 

Data scrubbing is another area in which witness Bradley’s work needs 

additional research. Table 1 of USPS library reference LR-H-146 presents witness 

Bradley’s analysis of data used. A number of observations were eliminated for 

many sitesa An additional analysis of scrubbed variables would be desirable to 

answer the following types of questions: Was there inappropriate dropping of dat:a? 

Is an inordinate amount of data unreliable? If an inordinate amount of data is 

unreliable, how reliable is the remaining data? By eliminating a number of outliers, 

were the most efficient or important data eliminated, particularly in view of major 

investment and automation efforts? In eliminating sites with fewer than 40 

observations, were sites with major automation efforts eliminated? In addition, there 

needs to be a discussion and statistical justification of the relevant number of 

observations per site. 

45 USPS-LR-H-146, at 7. 
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D. The Absence Of Non-MODS Data Potentially Biases The Conclusions 

Associated with the issue of data reliability is the absence of non-MODS data, 

Witness Bradley uses data from MODS facilities and has presented no data from 

non-MODS facilities. However, his conclusions are applied to mail processing at 

non-MODS facilities which differ from MODS facilities. Witness Moden recognizes 

there are many differences between MODS and non-MODS facilities and testifies 

that non-MODS facilities are characterized by simpler sorting schemes, a smaller 

workroom floor, clerks with greater personal knowledge of the local delivery area, 

and a possibility of a steadier work flow.44 He further recognizes that the factors 

affecting volume variability include equipment, mail flows, performance of individual 

clerks, and work-room floor size.45 Nevertheless, witness Moden, in spite of his 

agreement about the differences in characteristics between MODS and nonMODs 

facilities, maintains that there are similarities in the work in terms of equipment and 

work flows. He indicates, however, that he knows of no studies comparing mail 

processing flows between MODS and non-MODS facilities.46 Although there may 

be similarities between MODS and non-MODS facilities, there are obviously 

” USPS-T-4 at 22. 

.Q Tr. 1 l/6052. 

46 Tr. 1 l/6053. 
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significant differences as well, and the impact of those differences on mail 

processing is not presented. 

Witness Degen testifies for FY 1996 that non-MODS offices accounted for 

96,447 out of 366,617 employees in certain classifications.“’ Accordingly, non- 

MODS offices appear to account for approximately 25% of the employment in 

certain classifications, a very significant percentage that has been ignored in the 

data collection process and consequently in the data analysis. There is agreement 

that non-MODS offices are smaller; but there does not appear to be agreement 

whether they are representative-opinions abound; studies are absent. Given 

witness Moden’s testimony, it is reasonable to question whether MODS facilities are 

in fact representative of non-MODS facilities. 

47 Tr.1216354 (OCANSPS-T12-64). 
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V. 

A. 

COST ALLOCATION STANDARDS 

The Study Does Not Meet Traditional Regulatory Standards 

In Principles of Public Utilitv Rates, Dr. James C. Bonbright articulated the 

standards which a regulatory study should meet. ‘* He identified eight evaluation 

criteria. The criteria are applicable to witness Bradley’s costing study, for the study 

serves as a major input to the rate making process. Five of the eight criteria are 

immediately relevant. In one form or another, Dr. Bonbright’s criteria have been 

widely applied by commissions-explicitly or implicitly-in the evaluation of 

regulatory studies. 

First, Dr. Bonbright advocated the “practical” attributes of simplicity, 

understandability, public acceptability, and feasibility of application. Although the 

econometrics and underlying modeling techniques in witness Bradley’s testimony 

are complex, the real issue from an understandability point of view is whether 

witness Bradley’s study is complete-i.e., whether all of the modeling alternatives 

have been adequately considered. It is important that the methodology employed is 

understandable to informed individuals, particularly where, as here, the results are 

contrary to past practice. One of my criticisms of the study is that the conclusions 

are not consistent with the data. In fact, a simple plotting of the data of labor hours 

48 James C. Bonbright. Principles of Public Utilitv Rates, New York, Columbia 
University Press, 1961, at 291. 
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and total pieces handled (TPH) as presented in exhibit OCA 602 is at variance with 

witness Bradley’s major conclusions. Witness Bradley’s testimony does not meet 

the standards of simplicity, understandability, public acceptability, and feasibility 

because it is incomplete. 

Second, Dr. Bonbright advocated that proper interpretation of a study be free 

of controversy. Witness Bradley’s study does not meet this requirement. For 

example, the data plot presented by the Presiding Officer indicated that a simple 

“eyeballing” of the data suggests that costs are proportional to output.@ Common 

sense, based on a review of the data plot, suggests that the elasticity appears to be 

approximately 1, which in the past has been the generally accepted estimate. I 

have presented plots of the data in exhibit OCA 602 which are at odds with witness 

Bradley’s conclusions. 

A third criterion for consideration is the stability of the rates, which are based 

to a significant degree on the underlying costing studies. Witness Bradley’s study 

results in a reallocation of costs, and this could result in very different rates-not 

necessarily in this case but quite possibly in future cases. Some types of activities 

and classes of service would ultimately have decreased costs, and others would 

have increased costs. Before the stability of the current rate structure is significantly 

altered, it would be appropriate to verify that witness Bradley’s study correctly 

” Tr.1115580. 
37 
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20 

attributes costs. The study does not reliably predict the correct causal connection 

between hours and TPH and so does not provide adequate justification for changes 

in costing methodologies. 

A fourth criterion outlined by Dr., Bonbright is fairness in the apportionment c#f 

total costs of service among the different consumers. Again, the incomplete and 

inadequate methodology presented by witness Bradley renders the study 

inappropriate for implementation because it probably apportions costs incorrectly. If 

costs are not properly attributed to the classes or services responsible for those 

costs then the rates derived from that attribution may cause some classes or 

services to bear more than their fair share of the cost of the service. 

A final basis for the evaluation of proposed methodologies is that rates 

should promote efficiency by discouraging the wasteful use of services while 

promoting all justified types and amounts of use. The economic theory of regulation 

generally indicates that in reviewing and setting rates one of the goals is cost-based 

rates to promote economic efficiency, defined as the correct allocation of scarce 

resources. This is the objective of cost-based rates-to arrive at the proper pricing 

of products. However, witness Bradley’s study is incomplete and thus fails to 

provide a proper foundation for cost-based rates. Accordingly, I do not believe that 

witness Bradley’s work meets the regulatory standards outlined by Dr. Bonbright. 

The data plots in OCA 602 suggest that witness Bradley’s conclusions are at 
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1 variance with the underlying data. The econometric applications need more work in 

2 terms of theoretical analysis, choice of variables, and choice of estimation 

3 procedures. 

4 B. Application Of The Study’s Conclusions Would Be Contrary To 
5 Requirements Of The Postal Reorganization Act 
6 
7 
a Witness Bradley’s study does not meet certain criteria set forth in the Postal 

9 Reorganization Act which are similar to those I have just discussed with respect to 

10 Dr. Bonbright. The Act provides that recommended postal rates and fees for each 

11 class of mail or type of service must be in accord with the policies of the Act. Thes,e 

12 policies include, among other things, that the rate schedule established and 

13 maintained is fair and equitable,50 and that each class or type of mail bear the direct 

14 and indirect postal costs attributable to that class or type of mail.5’ 

15 For all of the reasons previously stated concerning the deficiencies of witnelss 

16 Bradley’s study and its failure to quantify reliably the analysis of the causal 

17 connection between labor hours and TPH. I believe the study apportions mail 

16 processing costs incorrectly. If costs are not correctly attributed to the mail classes 

19 and services, unfair and inequitable schedules could result. Also, the provision of 

20 the Act requiring that each class or type of mail bear the direct and indirect postal 

” 39 USC § 3622(b)(l). 

5’ 39 U.S.C. 5 3622(b)(3). 

39 



15860 

1 costs attributable to that class or type of mail would not be met. If witness Bradley’s 

2 methodology results in a failure to attribute correctly the direct and indirect costs to 

3 the appropriate class or type of mail, then there would be no compliance with that 

4 provision of the Act. 
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VI. CONCLUSIONS 

I do not believe that witness Bradley has substantiated his conclusions 

concerning volume variability. I conclude that a pooled regression approach with 

additional data and economic analysis are needed. In addition to analyzing labor 

hours, some consideration of investment costs is necessary. Such consideration is 

important in view of the Postal Service’s investment plans. I have also described 

additional variables that should be considered in the study. Witness Bradley’s focus 

on monthly short-term costing needs to be extended to a longer term. In my view a 

properly designed analysis would substantially alter witness Bradley’s conclusions. 

Furthermore, the absence of non-MODS data from the analysis may bias the 

conclusions. Therefore it is premature to use his analysis as a basis for establishing 

the attribution levels of mail processing labor costs. 
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J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
5004 OAKCREST DRIVE 

FAIRFAX, VIRGINIA 22030 
HOME: (703) 352-7810 MJSMITH2 @ aolcom 

Economist: Experienced in applied microeconomics, investment project 
evaluation, marketing, planning, business analysis, computer applications, 
statistics, and government/business regulatory interface. Successful expert 
witness, consulting, and project management skills. 

CONSULTANT, 1997. Practice is focused on regulatory analysis, marketing, 
and utilities. For example, for a major client conducted study on opportunities 
from deregulation. 

CUSTOMER SERVICE IMPROVEMENTS: For Price Waterhouse managed a 
study focused on telephone call centers. 

DIRECTOR, MARKET PLANNING AND ANALYSIS, WASHINGTON GAS, 1987- 
97. 

FINANCIAUINVESTMENTANALYSIS: Increased return from 8% to 1 l-14% on 
$100 million investment budget by instituting financial and economic marketing 
reviews to upgrade profitability. 

PRICING AND MARKET ANALYSIS: Achieved a 30% improvement in costing 
and pricing of electricity rates by developing improved marginal cost, supply, and 
demand models for two major electric utilities, permitting the analysis of power 
pool and stand alone operations. 

COST/BENEFIT BUDGET ANALYSIS: Eliminated fifteen percent over-run 
surprises in the total Marketing Budget by developing procedures for tying 
expenditures to results. 

PLANNING: Increased Company’s market share from 35% to 70% in supplying 
natural gas to the new home construction market by developing a planning 
process that generated accurate forecasts of market potential and built cross- 
functional commitment and teamwork to achieve higher marketing goals. 
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EXPERT WITNESS: Retained over $25 million of yearly profits by developing 
an economics/market research and pricing capability able to establish credibility 
before regulatory agencies and to win twelve rate proceedings in contesting the 
rate structures of major competitors. Also managed the preparation and 
appearances of other witnesses. 

CUSTOMER SEGMENTATION/MARKET RESEARCH: Added $5 million of new 
business income each year by developing a geographic information database 
that segmented customers by demographics, preferences, and lifestyles. 

COMPUTER PROCEDURES: Achieved 80% reduction in the backlog of 
requests on mainframe legacy systems by developing new operating 
procedures. 

COMPUTERS: Computerized and networked competitive databases to provide 
immediate access to competitive information, reducing decision making times. 
Computer skills include SAS, Excel, Lotus, RBASE, Word, Word Perfect, and 
others. 

SALES: Added over $46 million of profit at a cost of $13 million, improved the 
Company’s competitive edge, and enhanced trade relationships by creating the 
Integrated Resource Planning Operation--which pioneered new marketing 
approaches to target incremental gas sales, and which promoted the installation 
of higher efficiency gas equipment. 

HUMAN RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT: Became the major internal supplier of 
new management talent for the Company by motivating and training new 
marketing personnel--resulting in the achievement of a promotion rate three 
times that of other areas of the Company. 

FINANCIAL/ECONOMIC ANALYSIS: Designed a strategic model of corporate 
operations to forecast the impact of marketing and customer service decisions 
on earnings per share, rates of return, and market position. Used the model to 
achieve penetration of new markets with up to a doubling of profits in some 
products. 

PUBLIC POLICY AND REGULATORY INTERFACE: Defused a poisonous 
regulatory climate with important government stakeholders while representing 
the Company before regulatory panels, committees, and working groups. 
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COMPETITIVE ANALYSIS: Collection of competitive data obtained a 
competitive advantage against six major competitors. 

MANAGER, POWER SYSTEMS BUSINESS, GENERAL ELECTRIC, 1976-87. 

SALES TURNAROUND/COST REDUCTION: Improved profits by $3 million by 
developing the first reliable market forecasts which were used to balance the 
factory production schedule, cut costs, and to implement the first price increase 
in three years. 

COMPUTERS: Saved $500,000 per year at a one time equipment cost of 
$50,000 by migrating the mainframe customer database--used as the basis for 
all market pricing and strategy--to PC applications. 

COST/BENEFIT ANALYSIS: Forestalled potentially disastrous cost increases of 
up to 40% in a $2 Billion consumer appliance market by developing low-cost 
alternatives to proposed product requirements necessitated by government 
regulations. 

BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT: Demonstrated to management the advantages of 
entering a new $5 Billion market in electric utility power plant life extension by 
showing that the development of a plant retrofit program could counterbalance 
the sales decline in new electric utility construction. 

STRATEGIC CHANGE: “Alternative U.S. Energy Futures” project showed the 
need for major changes in business product mix, resulting in the development of 
new and successful sales thrusts to offset low sales growth in existing products. 

DIRECTOR OF ECONOMICS, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF REGULATORY 
UTILITY COMMISSIONERS, 1974-76. 

PRODUCTIVITY IMPROVEMENT: Initiated studies of utility rates, cost 
performance, and investment trends. The studies received extensive coverage 
in the press. 

RESEARCH ASSOCIATE, LOGISTICS MANAGEMENT INSTITUTE, 1972-74. 

COMPETITIVE ANALYSIS: Identified achievable savings of 15% in prices for 
high technology equipment through increased competition, second sourcing, and 
Design-to-Cost. 
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EFFICIENCY ANALYSIS: Study of the aircraft industry for the Department of 
Defense identified achievable savings of over $1 billion per year through 
improved plant consolidation. 

ASSISTANT PROFESSOR, UNION COLLEGE, 1969-72. Taught statistics and 
managerial economics at the undergraduate level and in the Master of Science 
in Industrial Administration program, targeted at mid-career professionals, 

EDUCATION: Manager Development Course, GE, Crotonville, 1980. 
Ph.D., Economics, Purdue University, 1969. A.B., Economics, Hamilton College, 
1965. 

PRESENTATIONS. 

Least Cost Planning and Gas Utilities: Balancing the Theories and Realities, 
seminar, 1989 

Eastern Utilities Group, Eastern Regional Business and Economics Utilities 
Conference, “Competition between Natural Gas and Electricity,” April 11, 1990. 

AGAISGA Market Research Seminar, “Overview of Applied Market Research,” 
Nashville, Tennessee, May 3, 1990. 

“Conservation and Load Management: The Promise of Tomorrow,” National 
Regulatory Conference at Marshall-Wythe School of Law, May 14, 1992. 

National Petroleum Council, Natural Gas Study, November 1992. Major 
contributor to demand analysis for mid Atlantic Region and National Analysis for 
Residential and Commercial Customers. 

“Painting the Electric and Gas Picture,” Presentation to the 19th Annual Rate 
and Regulatory Symposium on Resource Planning, Incentives and Pricing, 
University of Missouri Extension Conference Office, Westin Crown Center, 
Kansas City, Missouri, April 27, 1993. 

“Integrated Resource Planning,” Presentation on IRP, Fuel Switching, and 
Demand Side Management, DOElNARUC National Conference on Natural Gas 
Use, New Orleans, Louisiana, April 26, 1993. 

“Least Cost Planning,” Southern Gas Association Corporate Telelink Network, 
Integrated Resource Planning Broadcast, October 21, 1993. 
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American Gas Association, “IRP: The Road to Buy-In,” Presentation to AGA 
Seminar on Integrated Resource Planning, Arlington, Virginia December 8, 
1993. 

Associated Gas Distributors Operating Committee, Presentation on IRP: 
“Solving the conservation Puzzle,” February 8, 1994, Washington, D.C. 

“The Business Economist at Work: Washington Gas,” in Business Economics, 
July 1996, Volume XXXI, Number 3. 

“Forecasting and Risk Management,” EPRI Conference on Forecasting in a 
Competitive Electricity Market, November 11, 1997. 

TESTIMONY AND CASES 
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

F.C. No. 834, Phase II: Case that established Integrated Resource Planning as 
a requirement, with conservation goals, efficiency criteria, and extensive data 
and study requirements. Resulted in a variety of programs, analyses, and 
working group efforts. 

F.C. No 834, Phase II, Integrated Least Cost Plan, Fifteen Volumes, 1990 

F.C. No. 870. 1988. Rate Case, 

F.C. No 834, Phase Ill, Integrated Least Cost Plan, Twelve Volumes, 1992. 

F.C. No 889, 1990; testimony focused on marginal costs, rate structures, and 
summer/winter differentials 

F.C. No. 905, 1991; focused on rating periods, marginal costs, and rate 
structures. 

F.C. No. 917, 1992; review of PEPCO Least Cost Plan; Focused on power pools 
as related to electric marginal costs. 

F.C. No. 921, Integrated Least Cost Plan, Seven Volumes, 1994. Review of 
programs, modeling efforts, and plans, 

F.C. No. 921, Integrated Least Cost Plan, 1996. Two Volumes. 
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F.C. No. 922, Washington Gas Base Rate Proceedings, 1992. 

F.C. No. 934, Before the Public Service Commission of the District of Columbia, 
1994 

MARYLAND 

Case No.. 8284, In the Matter of the Complain, Potomac Electric Power 
Company vs. Maryland Natural Gas, 1990. 

Washington Gas, Case No. 8251, 1990. Focus on electric utility rates, marginal 
costs, power pools, and summer/winter differentials. 

Washington Gas, Case No. 8315, 1991. Issues in Case 8251 further litigated in 
view of changing cost structures. 

Washington Gas, Maryland Division, Integrated Resource Planning Status 
Report, 1994. 

Washington Gas, Maryland Division, Conservation Status Report, 1994, 1995. 

Washington Gas, Maryland Division, Case No. 8720, In the Matter of the Cost- 
Effectiveness of Washington Gas Light Company’s Demand-Side Management 
Programs 

Pepto Complaint against Maryland Natural Gas. Case 8284, 1990. Complaint 
over issues related to block rates, connection fees, gas supply costs. Complaint 
dismissed. 

VIRGINIA 

Washington Gas, Virginia Division, Status Report of Washington Gas CLM 
Activities. 1995 

Washington Gas, Virginia Division, Status Report of Washington Gas CLM 
Activities, 1996. 

Washington Gas, Virginia Division, Case No.. PUE920041, 1993. 
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NVNG Protest, Energy Saver Home Tariff. 1990. Filed comments in oppositidn 
to program. 

NVNG Protest, Heat pump promotional Program; 1990 

NVNG Protest, Co-op Advertising Program; 1991. 

NVNG Protest, Service Connection Policy Revisions, 1992. 

Potomac Edison Case No. PUE900009, Electric Add on Heat Pumps. 

Virginia Case No. PUE900070. Conservation and load Management Case, 
1992. 

WEST VIRGINIA 

Potomac Edison, Case 90-046-E-PC, Potomac Edison filing for electric add-on 
heat pumps. Developed testimony for Washington Gas witness. 
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PLOTS OF WITNESS BRADLEY’S DATA 

This exhibit presents plots in log form of labor hours and total pieces 
handled (TPH). The data were generated using witness Bradley’s computer 
programs and data, found in library references USPS-LR-H-148 and LR-H-149. 
In order to generate the data, the programs in the library reference USPS-LR-H- 
149 were slightly modified, for purposes of running them on personal computers 
and for purposes of generating plots. The modified programs and data output for 
this exhibit are contained in OCA-LR-8. 

Plots for the following activities were generated: OCR, BCS, LSM, 
Manual Letters, Manual Flats, SPBS Non-Priority, and Manual Priority. Due to 
time constraints a limited number of activities based on witness Bradley’s data 
were plotted. 

The plots which have been developed up to this point indicate the need to 
reexamine the estimating procedures in witness Bradley’s study. A simple 
plotting of the data demonstrates the data are not consistent with witness 
Bradley’s conclusions. In general, the plots are consistent with a cost elasticity 
of one. They are also consistent with the pooled data analysis, discussed in the 
testimony. Therefore, adoption of witness Bradley’s conclusions would be 
inappropriate at this time. 
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OCR OPERATIONS 
DATA IN LOGS 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 ohs, etc 
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Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 ohs. etc. 
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MANUAL LElTERS 
DATA IN LOGS 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc 
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MANUAL FLATS 
DATA IN LOGS 

Plot of HRSTPH. Legend: A = 1 ohs. B = 2 obs. etc. 
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SPBS NON-PRIORITY 
DATA IN LOGS 

Plot of HRS*TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs. etc. 
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REPRESENTATIVE ACTIVITY PLOTS BY SITE AND BY TOTAL 

This exhibit consists of plots of data for four mail processing activities.’ 
Time constraints limited the number of activities considered. Witness Bradley 
has computed the following cost elasticities for each of the types of plotted 
activities: 

Manual Letters: .7718 

Manual Flats: .7479 

OCR: .6281 

LSM: .8687 

Traditionally there has been an assumption of a cost elasticity value of 
one; accordingly, witness Bradley’s conclusions represent a proposed departure 
from previously accepted practices. 

Based on witness Bradley’s data and programs, presented in USPS-LR- 
H-148 and USPS-LR-H-149, I developed a number of plots on an activity basis 
relating hours and TPH at each site in order to explore how the underlying data 
seem to relate to witness Bradley’s conclusions. Econometric procedures 
develop precise relationships with a dependent variable as a function of one or 
more independent variables. Whether such a relationship is accurate depends 
on whether the assumed relationship exists and is in the form hypothesized. 
Accordingly, a plotting of the data verifies to some degree the relationship 
between two variables, other things being equal. 

A plotting of data points which ultimately has a positive intercept on the 
dependent variable, the hours-axis, is consistent with witness Bradley’s fixed 
effects conclusions. A plotting of data points which result in a blob of data is not 
indicative that the fixed effects (or any other approach) is consistent with witness 
Bradley’s conclusions. Finally, a plotting of data points essentially through the 
origin is consistent with the pooled case. In each of the three cases, absent a 
computed regression line, the analyst uses judgment in determining the 
appearance of the data plots. 

’ Witness Bradley considered a total of twenty five activities: MODS Sorting- 
eleven activities; MODS Allied Activities-four activities; BMC Sorting-six 
activities; BMC Allied Activities-two activities; and Remote Encoding and 
Registry-two activities. 
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Each computer program run for an activity resulted in hundreds of 

graphs--one for each of the sites. For each activity I present four of the graphs 

generated by the computer program. I selected representative graphs. All 

graphs generated for an activity along with the relevant computer programs for 

this exhibit are presented in OCA-LR-9. 

For each of the four types of activities presented in this exhibit the basis 

for the selection of the four graphs is as follows. Three of the graphs for each 

activity are for specific locations and illustrate that a variety of data patterns form 

the underlying data used in the study. The three types of plots by location 

include, 

l a plot that is in good agreement with a fixed effects regression. 

l a “blob” type of plot, indicating that for the location under consideration 
there does not appear to be a clear data relationship; and 

l a plot that is in good agreement with a pooled effects regression such 
as presented by but not endorsed by witness Bradley in response to 
the Presiding Officer’s Information Request #4. 

A summary of the three types plots mentioned above follows: 

Manual Letters 

Plot for IDNUM=8195: Consistent with Fixed Effects. 

Plot for IDNUM=3361: Consistent with Blob. 

Plot for IDNUM=242: Consistent with Pooled Effects as found in PQIRW 

Manual Flats 

Plot for IDNUM=1374: Consistent with Fixed Effects. 

Plot for IDNUM=3593: Consistent with Blob. 

Plot for IDNUM=5255: Consistent with Pooled Effects as found in 

POIRW. 
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OCR 

Plot for IDNUM=9961: Consistent with Fixed Effects. 

Plot for IDNUM=2467: Consistent with Blob. 

Plot for IDNUM=621: Consistent with Pooled Effects as found in POIR#4. 

LSM 

Plot for IDNUM=7346: Consistent with Fixed Effects. 

Plot for IDNUM=4347: Consistent with Blob. 

Plot for IDNUM=2375: Consistent with Pooled Effects as found 

in POIRk4. 

The fourth graph for each activity is designated as IDNUM 9999. One 

graph of this type has been printed for each activity. There is, however, no 

location cited for IDNUM 9999. Rather, IDNUM 9999 is a computed set of data. 

The plot for IDNUM 9999 has a number of points. Each point summarizes the 

summation of the total hours of mail processing labor and the total TPH at a 

specific site. All of the data points-one per site-are then plotted. The data 

plotted in the graph of IDNUM 9999 are therefore based on all of the sites for a 

specific activity data set, with hours and TPH summed for each site. 
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MANUAL LElTER OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBWLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Site 
__-___- ____ - __________-- -_--- IDNlJ,+242 _----- ---1---1---------- 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs. etc. 
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MANUAL LElTER OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 

INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 
Plotted by Site 

2/I 3198 

_--_--_--__-_-_____-____ I,,N,,M=3361 --___-_-____ -- _____ --___ 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs. etc. 
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MANUAL LElTER OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 6601-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSltAG MODEL 

Plotted by Site 

IDNUM=6195 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = I obs, B = 2 obs, etc. 
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MANUAL LEll-ER OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Site 

Plot of HRSTPH. Legend: A = I obs, B = 2 obs, etc. 
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MANUAL FLAT OPERATIONS 

USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Site 
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Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs. etc. 
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MANUAL FLAT OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Site 

__----________--__ -- ------ -- I,,NU,,,,=3593 --------__ ----__-____-_ 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc. 
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MANUAL FLAT OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 
__-__-_-__- __________ - _____ -__- ____ I,,N,,,+5255 __I___- _____ ~___________ 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc. 
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MANUAL FIAT OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9’313 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSltAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

_____-__- IDN,,M=gggg I- _____ -- ____________ 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, 0 = 2 obs, etc. 
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OCR OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 6601-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSltAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

IDNUM=621 

Plot of HRSTPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 ohs. etc. 
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OCR OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 6601-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBWAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

__-___________ - ______--------_ IDN,J,,,=2467 ------___________ -_-__-_I 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, 0 = 2 obs. etc, 
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OCR OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBWIAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 
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Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc. 
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OCR OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSltAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A= 1 obs, B = 2 ohs. etc 
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LSM OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

_______-____________ - _______ -___-_ ,,,N,,M=2375 ________-___---- -- ---- ----------I 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc 
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LSM OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSllAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

_______ - ____ -_- _____ -__-__-_- ,,,N,,,+L,~L,~ -------------_-_-- 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs. etc 
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LSM OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBSlLAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 

I_____ - ____ -___-._-__-_-_-- l,,N,,M=73~@ - ___________-_____ -_- 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs, B = 2 obs, etc, 

HRS 
30000 O- 

25ObO ̂  

zoobo - 

150bo ^ 

A 

;E?AA 

AAA AAABA 
AAAAA 

BAAB A 
AABABA 

CBAAAA 
AABAAA AAA:A 

ABAA AAAAA 

A %AA A BB 
AA A 

ABA: 

1 oobo - CB 
BC A 
A 

5060 - 

0 
'^ 

0 5000 10000 15000 20000 25000 30000 35000 

TPH 



:15896 

--. 

LSM OPERATIONS/ HOURS ON TPH 
USING ONLY CONTINUOUS DATA FROM 8801-9613 
INCLUDING OFFICES @ LEAST 39 OBWAG MODEL 

Plotted by Location 
_______________________________I IDNUM=QQgg _______-_ -- ______ -_- _____. 

Plot of HRS’TPH. Legend: A = 1 obs. B = 2 obs, etc 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Smith, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, I am going 

to provide two copies of the designated written 

cross-examination of the witness to the reporter and direct 

that it be accepted into evidence and transcribed into the 

,record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of J. Edward 

Smith, Jr., OCA-T-600, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street. N.W.. Suite 300 
Washington, D.C: 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-6 

USPSIOCA-T600-1. Please refer to page 1 of your testimony. 
a. Please provide a list of all published econometric studies that you have 

perfomed. 
b. Please provide a list of all completed but not published econometric 

studies that you have performed. 

A. a. The DOD-Contractor Relationshio, Study 71-4, Logistics Management 

Institute, 1974, with Dr. Harold Asher. The study was summarized in the press. The 

study modeled the cost structures of sixteen airframe facilities, encompassing all 

military and commercial aircraft production in the United States. Publicly available 

information was restricted due to commercial, competitive, and national security 

reasons. Accordingly, the methodology of the econometric part of the study will be 

detailed. 

Data Collection: Data on costs, inputs, technologies, and equipment were gathered 

from 16 fixed-wing aircraft manufacturers. Costs were measured in labor hours as a 

function of output; a similar limitation occurs in witness Bradley’s study. Panel data 

were collected for a time span of approximately 9 to 15 years from each of the sixteen 

sites for a variety of activities; the major activity which was econometrically modeled 

was airframe assembly. 

Data Scrubbing: Data scrubbing included the review of data outliers. Extensive data 

review was conducted through actual contact with the accounting and management 

personnel at each of the sites. It was determined that statistical data scrubbing woultl 
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be highly unreliable, for the outliers usually were indicative not of human error in 

reporting but, rather, were indicative of changes in operations. The elimination of the 

data via statistical data scrubbing would have deleted important information. 

Inadequate data scrubbing has been an issue raised by at least one witness in 

reviewing witness Bradley’s work. 

Analysis: The underlying data relationships were examined by plotting the data for 

each of the sixteen locations, It was found that a simple plotting of hours vs. output 

provided visually compelling insight on the underlying structure of the data. First, it 

became clear that each of the 16 regressions would have a different alpha intercept 

(which is what one would expect-given the differences between sites). Second, it 

became clear on the basis of a plotting of the data that when a regression equation 

would be performed beta sub i would not equal beta subj. Similarly, a plotting of 

individual site data for witness Bradley’s study suggests that the beta sub i do not equal 

the beta sub j, an assumption made by witness Bradley. Sixteen equations-one for 

each site-were developed based on the relationship of hours = f(output). 

Economic Interpretation: Discussions with industry experts confirmed that both the 

alpha sub i and beta sub i were highly dependent on the underlying capital, product, 

and operating procedures at the sites, and that an analysis of labor hours and output 

was essentially a short term analysis-inappropriate for planning or longer-term costing 

purposes. 
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Econometric Conclusions: The equations were generated for each site, involving an 

estimation of the alphas and betas. The equations were subsequently used to estimate 

short-term changes in labor requirements based on plant loads. 

b. Work while at General Electric: Participation in studies on the 

residential, commercial, and industrial demands for electricity. The models were based 

on regional data and were based on approaches from the published literature. The 

modeling of commercial demand required the explicit modeling of technologies rather 

than a simple extrapolation of trends. The projections, subsequently proven to be 

accurate, confirmed that the demand for electricity had significantly declined. The sales 

and profit implications to the $6 billion Power Systems Business were substantial. 

Work while at Washington Gas: I managed a variety of demand 

analysis efforts using standard econometric approaches. The efforts were useful in 

establishing a basis for improved business planning. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-8 

USPSIOCA-T600-2. Please refer to page 2 of your testimony. 
a. Please provide the number of years that you have studied United 

States Postal Service mail processing costs and operations prior to 
reviewing witness Bradley’s testimony. 

b. Please provide complete copies of all studies of United States Postal 
Service mail processing costs and operations that you have authored or 
participated in. 

A. a. Although I have not studied USPS mail processing costs prior to reviewing 

witness Bradley’s testimony, my experience is immediately applicable to the evaluation 

of his testimony, which focuses on cost analysis in a factory environment. I have 

addressed a very similar econometric problem in the fixed-wing airframe industry, 

involving the estimation of labor hours as a function of output when associated with the 

Logistics Management Institute 

As a manager in General Electric’s Power Transformer Division as well as 

other GE planning and analysis positions I gained in plant experience with job shop, 

automated, and mechanized factory processes-the types of processes which 

predominate in mail processing. During a tour of the Merrifield, Virginia, facility I 

confirmed the similarity between job shop factory operations and postal processing 

b. None. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WlTNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T600-1-8 

USPSIOCA-T600-3. 
state: 

Please refer to page 11, line 17 of you testimony where you 

He [witness Bradley) quotes Dr. William Greene, a noted 
econometrician, as stating that technological change can be measured 
with an autonomous time trend. However, I believe that witness 
Bradley’s interpretation of Dr. Greene’s comment is incorrect. 

And page 12 line 4 where you state: 
Witness Bradley is not addressing a macroeconomic problem. Instead, on 
the microeconomic issue of technological change, witness Bradley needs 
to address the fundamental driver of technological change impacting the 
mail handling process. 

And page 12 line 13 where youstate: 
An explicit modeling of capital related variables is required in order to 
explain technological change and other important microeconomic factors 
driving costs, 

a. Please confirm that on page 465 of Econometric Analvsis (2nd 
edition) the same Dr. Greene states: 
A study by Greene (1983) examines the cost of electric power generation 
for a large number of firms, each observed in each of several years. The 
basic model, for the ith firm in year t, 

COStit = C(Yit, Pit, t), 

b. 
C. 

d. 

where Y is output and p is vector of factor prices, provides estimates of 
the rate of technological change, 

6t=-m 
dt 

Please confirm that the referred to study is a microeconomic study. 
Please confirm that the above equation does not include “an explicit 
modeling of capital related variables.” 
Please confirm that Dr. Greene’s model includes a time trend to capture 
the effect of technological change. 

A. a. Confirmed. A review of Dr. Greene’s article, “Economies of Scale in U.S. 

Electric Power Generation,” Journal of Political Economv, 1976, vol. 84, no. 4, pages 

655-75, indicates at page 657 that he determined to: 
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limit our attention to conventional steam powered generators by analyzing only 
the costs of steam generation for each firm examined. 

This treatment of technological change highlights a problem of the relevance of 

the approach. Wlthin a few years of the publication of the article a new form of steam 

powered generation known as the “combined cycle” (combined gas and steam 

generator) was substitutable for essentially all base load steam generation, and was in 

fact more economical. The technological change has had a major impact on the 

economics of electric generation. Econometric modeling could not have captured this 

development, being based on existing rather than projected data. Accordingly, for the 

specific industry at hand, the approach to technical change appears to have been 

inappropriate. 

b. Confirmed. The modeling of technological change in this fashion is also a 

macroeconomic approach. Although I did not indicate that this approach was not used, 

the potential limitations of the approach were highlighted in the above discussion on 

power generation. In the case of the postal business it should be noted that the Postal 

Service has an elaborate, extensive investment and technological innovation program 

underway. It is unlikely that the past will represent the future in terms of technological 

change. Accordingly, other approaches to the modeling of technological change may 

be appropriate. 
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C. Not Confirmed. Equipment configuration is essentially determined by fuel 

type. Turning to page 663 in Dr. Greene’s article, “Economies of Scale in U.S. Electric 

Power Generation,” Journal of Political Economy, 1976, one finds the statement: 

Since fuel accounts for a very large share (approximately 65 percent) of the cost 
of electricity generated by steam power, it is essential to include fuel in the 
model as a factor of production. 

It is well known in the electric business that the choice of equipment type 

(e.g., nuclear, hydro, or fossil) coupled with equipment specifications are the majors 

determinants of the cost of fuel. For example, among fossil steam plants, the cost of 

fuel is closely tied to the type of equipment (for example, certain types of coals are 

suitable for specific plant configurations). Accordingly, a consideration of fuel price is 

essentially a modeling of equipment selection. 

d. I confirm that Dr. Greene has a time trend and that he intends to capture 

the effect of technological change. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-TGOO-l-8 

USPSIOCA-T600-4. 
you state: 

Please refer to your testimony on page 20 at line 15 where 

I conclude that each of the “alpha sub i” in witness 
Bradley’s method relates to a short-run, “monthly” facility 
specific cost relationship. 

Please confirm that this comment is based upon the accounting period (monthly) 
frequency of the data. If you do not confirm, please provide all bases for asserting that 
the ai are “monthly” facility specific cost relationships. 

A. Not confirmed. The monthly facility specific cost relationship is the 

regression equation. The alpha sub i, according to witness Bradley, account for all 

differences between facilities, leaving only monthly data relating hours and output for 

explanation, I confirm that witness Bradley uses data based on thirteen accounting 

periods per year, that the alpha sub i are part of a cost relationship based on a fixed 

effects model, and that the alpha sub i capture facility specific effects. I conclude that 

witness Bradley has measured short-run labor/output relationships and that a longer- 

run analysis, as I have advocated, would be appropriate. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-8 

USPSIOCA-T600-5. Please consider the following equation: 
Y = X*2, where X, Y and Z are all variables. 

a. Please confirm that InY = In X + In Z where “In” stands for natural 
log. If you do not agree, please provide the formula for In Y. 

b. Please confirm that d InY = d In X + d In Z. If you do not agree, 
please provide the formula ford In Y. 

A: a. Confirmed. Having not directly testified to this, I examined the programs 

in the Library References which I filed to determine any possible source of 

misunderstanding. Certain parts of the computer programs presented in my Library 

References contain logarithmic expressions. A review of the SAS code will show that 

the logarithmic expressions are inoperative-either because of an asterisk or because 

of code order. My testimony inadvertently states that the results are in log form. They 

are not, but none of my conclusions are changed. For clarity, an errata to my testimony 

is being filed. 

b. Confirmed 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WlTNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-8 

USPS/OCA-TGOO-6. Please refer to page 6, line 23 of your testimony. 
Assume that the cost function for a firm facing fixed factor prices w z+ 0 is 
defined as: 

c(w,y) E minx w*x s.t. x E V(y) 

where x is the input into production, y is the output of production and 
V(y) is the input requirement set, and X(w,y) solves the firm’s cost 
minimization problem. 
a. Please confirm that for this cost function: 

c(w,y) - minx w*x(w,y) 

b. 

If you do not confirm, please provide what you think is the correct 
expression. 
Please confirm that x(w,y) is known as the conditional factor input 
demand equation, If you do not confirm, please provide what you think to 
be the correct interpretation of X(w,y). 

A. a. Confirmed. I examined whether the equation is in the form of a 

cost estimation relationship as found in operations research (for example, labor hours 

as a function of output, price not being present), or a cost equation (meeting’the 

theoretical requirements of economics). In order to determine the correctness of the 

expression, I have reviewed the equation using two sources: Microeconomic Theory 

(C. E. Ferguson, R. D. Irwin, 1969) and Econometric Analvsis (W.H. Greene, Second 

Edition, Prentice Hall, 1993). The relevant pages in Professor Ferguson’s exposition 

are pages 202-205. The relevant page in Professor Greene’s exposition is page 465. 

Professor Greene (consistent with Professor Ferguson) defines a cost function as 

follows: 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T600-1-8 

Cost sub (it) = CC, sub i,t, P sub i,t, t). 

The equation presented by Dr. Greene contains Y, the output; P, a vector of prices: and 

1, denoting time. The equation presented in the interrogatory would also appear to 

contain the variables and a minimization process. Assuming that the notation, 

minimization process, and specification in the interrogatory are consistent with Dr. 

Greene’s presentation, I confirm. 

b. Confirmed. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-8 

USPS/OCA-TGOO-7. Please refer to page 15 line 15 where you state: “I am 
unable to confirm that the signs are consistent with a correct methodology.” 

:: 
Please define the term “correct methodology.” 
Please provide the exact criteria by which it can be determined 
whether a methodology is correct or incorrect. 

C. Please confirm that in a panel data regression, a time trend variable 
will capture the effects of all factors which vary over time, including but not 
necessarily limited to, technological change. If you do not confirm, please 
explain. 

A. a. 

b. 

A correct methodology would include the following: 

1. An adequate data base, appropriately verified and complete. 

2. A discussion of the modeling approach and how it is consistent with 

the underlying data. 

3. An adequate model and analysis of functional properties. 

4. A correct estimation procedure which is suitable to the estimation 

needs at hand. 

5. A discussion of results in which the values, signs, and other 

outputs are fully explained. 

6. Additional criteria as presented in Dr. Bonbright’s evaluation 

factors, are presented in my testimony. 

Whether the methodology meets the above criteria. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-1-8 

C. Assuming that a panel data regression is the appropriate estimating 

technique, the time trend variable captures the effects of all factors which have varied 

over time, including but not necessarily limited to technological change. However, I 

believe that the choice of a fixed effects approach is incorrect and that the time variable 

does not solely estimate technological change. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T600-1-8 

USPSIOCA-T600-8. As an econometrician, is it your testimony that in general 
(without reference to witness Bradley’s testimony) the methodology of estimation 
constrains the “correct” signs for estimated parameters? 

A. My comments must be taken in the context that I am only testifying on witness 

Bradley’s testimony. 

No. I believe that the methodology of estimation is secondary to the underlying 

economics problem. In addressing an economic issue, the first requirement is the 

specification of a model and theory. Such a specification should yield testable 

hypotheses. The quantification and estimation would then follow. Some theories yield 

hypotheses that put some constraints on the reasonableness or veracity of conclusions. 

For example, based on various assumptions one would expect demand, supply, and 

cost curves to take on the forms presented in textbooks. Associated with these forms 

are predicted signs. Accordingly, one would be suspicious of unexpected signs, absent 

an explanation. 

One is then faced with the problem of estimation. In arriving at a conclusion, the 

quantities and signs should be understandable. In some cases in witness Bradley’s 

testimony they are not. Dr. Bonbright cited “understandability” as one of the 

requirements generally met by regulatory standards. On the sign issue witness 

Bradley’s work appears to lack understandability. Accordingly, the issue becomes one 

of whether the modeling effort is correct. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-g-11 

USPSIOCA-T600-9. Please refer to your testimony at pages 26-28. 
(a) Please provide a mathematical regression equation that corresponds to 

the “pooled model” as you use the term in your testimony. 
(b) Please confirm that the pooled model is a special case of the “fixed- 

effects model” in which all of the intercepts are constrained to be equal. 

A. (4 I have not developed the regression, for the scope of my work has 

consisted of (a) evaluating witness Bradley’s model and (b) reviewing alternative 

approaches which need to be considered in advocating a change. A substantial 

amount of additional work may be required in evaluating, changing, or supplementing 

witness Bradley’s approach and, accordingly, is outside the scope of my testimony, 

Witness Bradley has already provided pooled regression equations which 

from a theoretical point of view seem to comport more closely with the underlying 

economics, Additional work considering other variables-such as facility capacity, age, 

and technologies--in a production function mode with subsequent derivation of a cost 

function could also be considered 

(b) The pooled model has one intercept and one equation-not multiple 

intercepts corresponding to multiple lines, for which the beta sub i may or may not be 

equal depending upon the underlying data and estimation procedure used. Subject to 

these substantial differences, one could state that the pooled model is a special case. 

In fact, a possible first approximation in a search for a solution might be the 

consideration of the pooled equations developed (but not endorsed) by witness Bradley 

in response to POIR No. 4. 



ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
. TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-18 

USPS/OCA-T600-10. Please refer to your testimony at page 27. You state 
that since you have not computed regressions, your conclusions are “not 
precise.” Given that you have had access to the required data, why did you 
choose not to compute the regressions that would have made your conclusions 
“precise”? Please explain fully. 

. . 

A. A visual inspection of the data is adequate to substantiate my 

conclusions. The computation of regressions would require the treatment of 

issues of multicollinearity (an issue with which witness Bradley has expressed 

concern), the treatment of scrubbed data (another witness has found very 

different results using Dr. Bradley’s methodology but unscrubbed data), the 

specification of appropriate variables, and technical economic issues such as the 

treatment of the longer run. Rather than have the analysis focus on a debate 

over the specific and appropriate techniques for generating a regression 

equation, I have chose to avoid those issues and to focus on the underlying 

data. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-TGOO-9-11 

USPSIOCA-T600-1 I. Please refer to your testimony at page 27, lines 4-6. Please 
explain precisely what you mean by your statement “the underlying data plotted on a 
site by site basis substantiate both fixed effects regressions and pooled regressions.” 

A. On the basis of visual inspection, some of the site data support on a site by site 

basis the fixed effects regression conclusions arrived a? by witness Bradley for the 

analysis of the entire data set. Some of the data appear to substantiate that a 

regression approach with a common slope between sites and a positive and different 

alpha intercept for each site would be reasonable. However, other data appear to 

substantiate that the assumption of common slopes is not acceptable. 

In addition, some of the data p!ots appear to be “blobs”. A regression on those 

data is not meaningful. 

Other data plots tend to comport to the pooled regressions generated by witness 

Bradley in response to POIR No. 4. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-18 

USPSIOCA-T600-12. Please refer to your testimony at page 35, line 9 where you 
state: 

Given witness Moden’s testimony, it is reasonable to question whether MODS 
facilities are in fact representative of non-MODS facilities. 

Please confirm that it is your testimony that there is no reason to believe that the 
variabilities are the same at MODS offices and non-MODS offices. If you do not 
confirm, please explain how the variabilities could be the same despite the apparent 
differences that you discuss. 

A. Confirmed. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR, 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T600-12-16 

USPSIOCA-T600-13. Are you familiar with the econometric term “observational 
equivalence.” If so, please provide a precise definition of the term. 

A. According to Dr. Greene on pages 720-21 of Econometric Analysis, Third Edition, 
Prentice-Hall, 1997, 

We have in hand a certain amount of information upon which to base any 
inference about its underlying structure. If more than one theory is 
consistent with the same “data,” the y are said to be observationally 
equivalent, and there is no way of distinguishing them. The structure is 
said to be urtidenfified. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-18 

USPSIOCA-T600-14. Please refer to page 3 of 8 in OCA 602. 

a. Please confirm that you could not visually inspect the pattern of 18,618 data points 
because they are hidden and do not appear on the plot. If you do not confirm. 
please explain what the term “NOTE: 18618 obs hidden.” means. 

b. Please confirm that the letter 7” appears in the plot about 100 times. If you do not 
confirm, please provide the number of times the letter “2”: appears in the plots. 

c. Please explain the significance of the letter “z” in the plot. 

A. a. I confirm that I inspected the pattern for the points plotted. Some of the “z” data 
plot a large number of data points located at the same point, and, accordingly, 
data points which are plotted on a combined basis do not plot individually. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. The letter 7” indicates that 26 or more points are present in the vicinity of the 
letter. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T600-12-18 

USPSIOCA-T600-15 Please refer to page 2 of 19 in OCA 603. 

a. Please confirm that you produced hundreds of plots for each of the mail processing 
activities you reviewed. If you do not confirm, please provide the number of plots 
you produced for each of the activities that you reviewed. 

b. Did you review all of the plots that you produced? If you did not review all of the 
plots, please explain why. 

c. What was the average amount of time it took you to review a plot? Please explain 
fully. 

A. a. Confirmed. 

b. I reviewed all of the plots. 

c. I did not keep a record of the time spent reviewing specific data. My best 
estimate is in the neighborhood of two minutes per plot. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-16 

USPSIOCA-T-16. Please refer to page 1 of 19 of OCA 603 where you state: 

A plotting of data points which ultimately has a positive interc3pt on the 
dependent variable, the hours-axis, is consistent with witness Bradley’s fixed 
effects conclusions. 

Please confirm that it is your testimony that data consistent with the fixed effects model 
should generate a data plot for each site that has a positive intercept on the hours-axis. 
If you do not confirm, please explain the above quote. 

A. The above quote would not exclude a zero intercept on the hours-axis. One could 
hypothesize a line in Figure 1 .I on page 6 to intercept the origin in Dr. Cheng 
Hsiao’s book, Analysis of Panel Data, Cambridge University Press, 1966. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-18 

USPSIOCA-T600-17. Please refer to page 1 of 19 of OCA 603 where you state: 

Finally, a plotting of data points essentially through the origin is consistent with 
the pooled case. 

Please confirm that it is your testimony that data consistent with the pooled model 
should generate a data plot for each site that essentially goes through the origin. If 
you do not confirm, please explain the above quote. 

A. Not confirmed. A pooled model could have a positive intercept. However, a line 
through the origin would give 100% variability. 
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ANSWERS OF OCA WITNESS J. EDWARD SMITH, JR. 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T600-12-18 

USPSIOCA-T600-18. Please refer to the graphs in OCA 603. The titles of those 
graphs state: “Data Are In Logs.” The scales of the axes of the graphs, however, 
appear to be in levels. Please clarify. 

A. The data are not in logarithmic form. Since I was using witness Bradley’s program 
and was also using it for a variety of other runs I inadvertently produced incorrectly 
labeled graphs. The incorrect labels, however, do not change or modify my 
conclusions. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, we will move on to oral 

cross-examination. The Postal Service is the only party 

that requested oral cross. Does any other party wish to 

cross-examine? 

INo response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, then, Ms. Duchek -- oh, 

I'm sorry, Mr. Koetting. I looked at the wrong side of the 

bench. 

MR. KOETTING: We keep switching chairs, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Good afternoon, Dr. Smith. 

A Good afternoon, Mr. Koetting. 

Q Dr. Smith, would you agree that much of the 

analysis presented in your testimony consists of plotting 

data and looking at those data plots? 

A I also -- no, sir, I would not. I have quite a 

bit of that. I also have pointed out some major fundamental 

deficiencies with Dr. Bradley's work. 

Q Right. The quantitative portion, though, of your 

analysis consisted of plotting data and looking at the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 
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plots, 

A 

Q 

is that more to your liking? 

I believe that is what I did. 

And according to your response to Postal Service 

Interrogatory 15-C, you estimate that you spent about two 

minutes examining each plot, something in that neighborhood, 

correct? 

A In that neighborhood, yes. 

Q And by our calculation, there were approximately 

1100 plots generated. Does that sound in the ballpark to 

you? 

A It sounds in the ballpark. 

Q Two minutes times 1100 plots, 2200 minutes, and if 

my arithmetic is right, that's somewhere between 36 or 37 

hours, stating a little more broadly, would it be fair to 

say that you spent approximately one work week devoted 

entirely to reviewing data plots? 

A Over a period of more than one work week, but yes. 

Q If you would, could we look at your response to 

Postal Service Interrogatory 14, Part A. 

A I have it. 

Q In that question we asked you to confirm that you 

could not visually inspect the pattern of 18,818 data points 

because they are hidden and do not appear on the plot, and 

your response was that you inspected the pattern for the 

points plotted. 
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Do I take that to mean that you did not visually 

inspect the pattern of the hidden 18,818 data points because 

they were not plotted? 

A Not at all. In fact, the 18,000 data points would 

overlap or overlie some of the Zs, and in that sense I 

examined all of the relevant data. 

The data plots, some of the nonplotted 18,818 

observations fall on top of the plotted Zs, and accordingly, 

in one sense of another, I observed them all. 

Q So the note 18,818 observations hidden does not 

detract at all from your ability to inspect the pattern of 

the points plotted? 

A It certainly provides a visually compelling 

diagram that raises some of the conclusions that I arrived 

at. 

Q But in your opinion you can just as freely draw 

conclusions from one of these data plots that contains a 

note 18,818 observations hidden as a data plot that doesn't 

contain any such note? 

A. The observations according to the program are 

listed as hidden. They might as well or might equally be 

well referenced as lying on top of ones that have been 

plotted, and I believe that the plots are quite relevant to 

the testimony. 

Q Now when you're looking at a data point that's 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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plotted as a Z, do you have any knowledge of how many of 

those 18,818 are sitting on top of a particular Z? 

A NO, I don't. 

Q And that shouldn't have any influence on how you 

interpret the data plot? 

A As you go forward and run regressions the actual 

regression may be somewhat different from what one is 

expecting. 

Q And you didn't run any regressions, did you, for 

your direct testimony? 

A I did not report any, and I don't believe I ran 

any. 

Q Let's talk about what we can tell from what you 

did do, which was examining these plots. One of the things 

that you have claimed examining a plot can do is allow you 

to tell whether or not the plot is consistent with a cost 

elasticity of 1; is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q And another way of saying a cost elasticity of 1 

would be a volume variability of 100 percent; correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And another thing you can tell by looking at a 

plot is whether the plot is in good agreement with a 

fixed-effects regression or whether it is in good agreement 

with a pooled-effects regression, or whether it is a, quote, 
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blob, with no clear data relationships. 

A Your statement is, in general, loosely speaking 

correct, but I would like to speak very precisely. 

Certainly as you look at the data plots, you can certainly 

tell that they're a blob, and there are a number of those. 

As far as fixed-effects regressions, the 

regressions presented by Witness Bradley by and large had 

alpha intercepts greater than zero, and comported ~quite well 

with the diagram in Dr. Hsiao's book, page 6, I believe 

diagram 1, and the plotting of those -- of many of these 

were quite consistent with the types of relationships found 

by Dr. Bradley. Conversely, the plotting of a number of 

these were quite consistent with a fixed-effects -- with a 

loo-percent variability. 

NOW, I plotted two sets of graphs in Exhibit 602. 

By and large the graphs were representative of loo-percent 

variability. In Exhibit 3, however, many of the graphs were 

quite consistent with what Dr. Bradley was saying, and I 

would expect them to be so on a facility basis, because 

those are short-term relationships. 

They do not measure the variability of costs over 

the longer term during which the rates will be in effect, 

and accordingly I would have been very surprised if they had 

been anything other. What I found to be interesting was the 

number of plots even on a short-term basis that were 
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1 consistent with loo-percent variability. 

2 Q You're in agreement, however, that you categorized 

3 data plots into three categories, and specifically if you 

4 want to be precise here I'm looking at your Exhibit 603, 

5 page 2 of 19, and the three categories are good agreement 

6 with the fixed-effects regression, good agreement with the 

7 pooled-effects regression, and the blob type of plot. 

8 Correct? 

9 A That is correct. 

10 Q And according to your response to Interrogatory 

11 No. 11, if a data plot appears to be a blob, then regression 

12 on those data is not meaningful. That was your response to 

13 Postal Service Interrogatory 11; correct? 

14 A That is correct. 

15 Q On Wednesday we gave your attorney eight data 

16 plots as potential cross-examination exhibits. Do you have 

17 those with you? 

18 A Yes, I do. 

19 MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, if I could, I would 

20 like to distribute those to anyone who's interested who 

21 might need a copy. 

22 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Sure. 

23 MR. KOETTING: I've handed the witness and 

24 distributed copies of charts A through H, which have been 

25 designated as USPS/OCA-T600-EX-1, and since I will be asking 
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a variety of questions on these, I would ask that at this 

point they be transcribed into the transcript, and I will 

give the reporter two copies, if that's permissible. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly, give the reporter 

the copies, and I'll direct that the cross-examination 

exhibit be transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Cross-examination Exhibit 

USPS/OCA-T600-EX-1, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 
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BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Dr. Smith, what I'd like to do with these charts 

is to go through each one, and I would ask you to tell us 

whether or not in your opinion the plot is consistent with a 

cost elasticity of 1, and with respect to your three 

categories -- fixed effects, pooled effects, or blob -- 

which category would this particular plot fall in? 

A When I looked at these, Mr. Koetting, I noticed 

that none of them have the origin on them. The plots I 

provided did have the origin on them. So I do not have the 

spatial facility to extrapolate an origin onto these, and so 

I really cannot from these plots give you a conclusion on 

that issue. 

Secondly, I notice that these are log versus log. 

If these are aggregate -- if these are all the plots in the 

data set, plotted log versus log in 602, then I could~ 

discuss them in that context. In terms of 603 they were not 

log-log plots, and I don't believe that they would be 

consistent with what I was talking about. So I think 

probably the answer to your questions, unless you can phrase 

them differently, is you haven't provided me anything that I 

can comment on. 

Q Isn't the slope of the regression line in a 

log-log plot the elasticity? 

A That is my understanding under certain 
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circumstances. 

Q So why would you need the origin to determine 

whether or not the cost elasticity is 1 or consistent with 

l? 

A I believe that such a slope would go through the 

origin, In any case I would like to see it with the origin 

to see exactly what it looks like. 

Q I did believe that you said you could go through 

one of the exercises with regard to the 602. 

A If you have them with a zero-zero origin, yes, 

sir, I'd be happy to. 

Q Oh, and that was contingent on having the origin. 

But your point is without the origin you're incapable of 

looking at the plot and telling what the cost elasticity is? 

A Yes, Mr. Koetting, you yourself have pointed out 

that when we're just looking at pictures, there is a certain 

amount of visualization involved. That was your line of 

questioning. And certainly that would include such things 

as the origin. I'm kind of at sea without an origin. 

Q Let's look at the portion of your testimony which 

is labeled Roman 5, cost allocation standards, and that runs 

from page 36 to page 40. And what I am generally trying to 

explore here is what this adds to your presentation. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Obviously, we know from the previous section of 
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1 your testimony that you disagree with Dr. Bradley's 

2 conclusions and, therefore, you argue that the Commission 

3 should not rely on his results. But with respect to cost 

4 allocation standards, isn't there really only one truly 

5 relevant cost allocation standard, and that is that 

6 ratemakers should always use what they believe to be the 

7 most accurate measures of costs that are available? 

8 A Well, I think Dr. Bonbright gave four or five -- 

9 gave eight criteria that he felt would be relevant to the 

10 evaluation of a regulatory study, and I will stick with Dr. 

11 Bonbright's eight. 

12 Q Can you think of a situation in which ratemakers 

13 ~would want to use something other than what they believe to 

14 be the most accurate available measure of cost? 

15 A Yes, certainly. 

16 Q Could you -- 

17 A To give you an example, one of the rules of 

18 ratemaking is that rates should be in some cases gradual and 

19 implemented. In the event of a radical change of cost, 

20 frequently, there will be steps before a solution is fully 

21 implemented. There's one example. 

22 Q Now you're talking about prices, are you not? Is 

23 the rule that -- 

24 A The rule is -- 

25 Q -- price rates, correct, should be gradual? 
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A Well, costs transfer into rate structures which 

translate into prices. 

Q But you are saying that the ratemakers should 

ignore -- in deciding how to deal with a situation, they 

should ignore the true cost and use something other than the 

true cost in determining what are the best prices that they 

can come up with under that situation? 

A I didn't say that. I said sometimes it is 

necessary to have such concepts as gradualism, 

incrementalism, understandability and acceptability 

implemented at the same time. 

Q Again, are we talking about prices here or costs? 

A Well, we are talking about the translation of 

costs into prices, and a cost study has to meet the 

standards that would permit it to be translated into a price 

or a set of rates. 

Q But the fact of the matter is the Commission 

doesn't translate cost changes directly into price changes, 

does it? 

A By setting a certain level of cost allocation, you 

are implicitly having a significant impact on the rate 

structure. 

Q Let's talk about the Postal Reorganization Act. 

Pages 39 and 40 -- we'll get back to Bonbright, but on pages 

39 to 40, you talk about the Postal Reorganization Act. Can 
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you point me to anywhere on those two pages where your 

discussion, where you comments amount to anything more than 

that the Act requires costs to be accurate, that in your 

opinion Dr. Bradley's costs are not accurate, and that, 

therefore, the Commission shouldn't use them? 

A Those are certainly adequate summarizations of 

many of my opinions. Now, your question is -- is there 

anything more than? And I am not sure that there is, but I 

would have to study this in detail. I don't -- I am not 

sure that I see much more than that. 

Q Well, let's look at a concluding sentence on page 

40, concluding sentence of this section, I think it is on 

the whole page. If Witness Bradley's methodology results in 

a failure to attribute correctly the direct and indirect 

costs to the appropriate class or type of mail, then there 

would be no compliance with that provision of the Act. And 

the provision of the Act that you are referring to there is 

Section 3622(b) (3), is that correct? 

A Whatever was quoted. 

Q If you look over on the previous page, it is 

3622(b) (3), I believe. The provision of the Act requiring 

that each class or type of mail bear the direct and indirect 

costs attributable. Wouldn't your sentence be just as true 

if one inserted two words, "rejection of", at the beginning, 

to make the sentence read, "If rejection of Witness 
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Bradley's methodology results in a failure to attribute 

correctly the direct and indirect costs to the appropriate 

class or type of mail, then there would be no compliance 

with that provision of the Act."? 

A If the Commission found that Witness Bradley's 

study were correct, and if they found that it didn't meet 

the usual provisions that they implement under the Act, then 

I suppose it could be said to -- I would assume that your 

conclusion would be correct. But I don't believe that the 

Commission should find that Witness Bradley's methodology is 

correct. In fact, I could go on at some length with its 

theoretical deficiencies. 

Q I understand that, and we are trying to -- that's 

the previous sections of your testimony. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And we are trying to focus on this section, see 

what it adds to that. Therefore, isn't it true that all the 

Act really requires in 3622(b) (3) is the most accurate 

measurement available for costs? 

A. I can't offer you a legal opinion beyond what I 

have said. 

Q Well, would you agree that the issue before the 

Commission in this case is whether more accurate costs are 

based on the results of Dr. Bradley's methodology or on the 

previously employed methodology? 
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A That was not my understanding of Witness Bradley's 

testimony, where he stated that he was developing a 

methodology for consideration. I did not see in that 

testimony the statement that you are making. 

Q Well, I agree, I wouldn't look to Dr. Bradley's 

testimony to find the range of issues in this case. 

A Mr. Koetting, that is all I am testifying on, is 

Dr. Bradley's testimony. 

Q Well, I thought you were testifying on your 

testimony. 

A Well, of course, I mean my testimony is about Dr. 

Bradley's testimony, yes, to be exact. 

Q And you are recommending the Commission not adopt 

his testimony, correct? 

A Because I believe it is inaccurate, yes, sir. 

Q So in deciding to credit your submission, you are 

putting before the Commission the choice of the accuracy of 

the costs based on Dr. Bradley's methodology versus the 

previously employed methodology, isn't that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you're saying you are simply unaware of 

whether there is any other witness in this proceeding 

advocating for anything other than one of those two options? 

A I am not an expert on that, no. 

Q Well, I didn't ask you if you were an expert. I 
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am just asking you are you aware, is there any other witness 

advocating that the Commission do something other than that? 

A Other than what? I’m sorry. 

Q Other than taking Dr. Bradley's variabilities or 

going with the old methodology in which the variabilities 

were essentially assumed to be 100 percent. 

A That is my understanding of what -- of two of the 

issues on the table and, quite frankly, I am not familiar 

with all the other testimonies to the degree that I could 

answer that question. 

Q Let's talk about the Bonbright standards a little 

bit. At the top of page 36, you claim that Dr. Bonbright 

articulated the standards which a regulatory study should 

meet, correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, I called your counsel yesterday and requested 

that you bring a copy of the 1961 Bonbright book that you 

cite with you. Do you have that? 

A I have it. 

Q Could you look at page 291, which a page you 

cited? 

A I have it. 

Q Is there anything on that page where Dr. Bonbright 

says anything at all about regulatory studies, per se? 

A Well, we might turn to the previous -- to the same 
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1 paragraph, previous page, and say -- What then are the good 

2 attributes to be sought and the bad attributes to be avoided 

3 or minimized in the development of a sound rate structure? 

4 I believe that Dr. Bonbright is talking about rates at that 

5 point. 

6 And, of course, costs translate into rates one way 

7 or another. So I would think that, to the degree that one 

8 is a subject, that the same standards would be applicable. 

9 Q But he is talking about something broader than 

10 studies. He is talking about sound rate structure. That's 

11 the heading under which he has presented the criteria which 

12 you are describing, correct? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q I mean he hasn't said these are the criteria you 

15 apply to cost studies or regulatory studies, he says these 

16 are the criteria you apply to a rate structure, correct? 

17 A And I -- here it is .either an explicit or implicit 

18 assumption that if such standards are required of the 

19 product, then, of course, such standards would be required 

20 of the subproducts used to reach that product. 

21 Q Well, let me explain why I think that the 

22 differences are of some relevance. In the second page -- 

23 I’m sorry, in the second paragraph on page 36 of your 

24 testimony, you claim that Dr. Bradley's study is incomplete, 

25 that he failed to do adequate testing of alternatives, is 
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that correct? 

A Probably. But where are you? Which line, please, 

line number? 

Q Second paragraph, lines 13 and 14. 

A Where it says a third criterion? Let's start off 

-- what page? I'm sorry. Let's -- 

Q Page 36. 

A Okay. Now, page 36, line? 

Q Fourteen -- 13, 14. 

A I have got line 13 and 14. 

Q Now, aren't you arguing that Dr. Bradley's 

empirical study be rejected as incomplete in favor of an 

assumption of direct proportionality that has never been 

empirically tested? 

A I am testifying that I don't believe Dr. Bradley's 

study is adequate for decision making to be accepted and 

implemented. It is up to the Commission as to what the 

alternatives are. 

Q But Dr. Bonbright says you have to have a sound 

structure, correct? 

A I assume so, yes. 

Q And so the sound structure requires some 

variability, elasticity -- variability, elasticity, call it 

what you will, for mail processing costs, correct? 

A That's correct. 
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Q And we have got Dr. Bradley's study, which you are 

saying should be rejected because it is incomplete, and you 

are citing Dr. Bonbright's standard to support that 

completeness if relevant. And I asking, doesn't the 

completeness criterion suggest that Dr. Bradley's study has 

to be favored over an assumption that never been empirically 

tested? 

A Well, this Commission would also have the option 

of requesting that the Postal Service bring a corrected 

study that would be adequate. Such a study indeed might 

find 100 percent variability or it might find Dr. Bradley's 

conclusions, for all I know. 

Q But my point is, you are criticizing a study, 

saying it is incomplete but, by default, you are, therefore, 

advocating utilization of an assumption that, by definition, 

must be incomplete because it hasn't studied anything? 

A I don'.t know by definition whether that is 

complete or not, because I do not know the history of that 

assumption or the basis on which the Postal Service has 

implemented its rates in the past. I am really only talking 

about general regulatory policy and, specifically, about my 

views on Dr. Bradley's study. I really don't think I have 

testified further than that. 

Q Well, do the Bonbright factors suggest that the 

soundness of the rate structure is enhanced by using 
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untested assumptions rather than empirical testing? 

A I don't think that I am advocating that either. I 

am telling you that I am commenting on Dr. Bradley's study, 

and, mostly, in regulatory proceedings, the burden of proof 

is on the applicant where they are proposing a change from 

the existing practice. I don't think Dr. Bradley's study 

meet that burden of proof. 

Q What about on page 37, Dr. Bonbright's additional 

criterion of free from controversy? Is the current 

assumption of direct proportionality free from controversy? 

A It certainly has been implemented up to this point 

on an ongoing basis. For something to be implemented that 

is free from controversy, if I may respectfully call it to 

your attention, the submission from the Chairman earlier 

today, which is in the record which shows that the 

variability of some of these costs is all over the lot, so 

to speak. That is clearly not free from controversy. 

Q That wasn't my question. Is the assumed 100 

percent variability any freer of controversy? 

A I can only answer that on the basis of what I know 

about this proceeding from the time that I, shall we say, 

joined it, and when I came in this was the issue on the 

table. 

I don't know the history of controversy or 

noncontroversy over this assumption prior to my taking up 
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1 the analysis of Dr. Bradley's study. 

2 Q Well, my point again, and what I am trying to get 

3 at here is what is the relevance of these Bonbright criteria 

4 that you brought to bear in your testimony. 

5 You are suggesting somehow that one of the reasons 

6 why the Commission should reject Dr. Bradley's methodology 

7 is because it is not free from controversy -- 

8 A Or complete or accurate. 

9 Q No, but let's focus on free from controversy. 

10 That is the point here on page 37. 

11 A Fine. 

12 Q And I am asking you how can the Postal Service 

13 ever come in and improve its costing systems in ways that 

14 have effects ranging in the hundreds of millions and 

15 billions of dollars and expect there not to be controversy? 

16 A By I think presenting a correct study. 

17 Q You are saying in an adversarial rate proceeding 

18 where rate payers are going to pay increased postage up to, 

19 for individual mailers, amounts in the order of hundreds of 

20 thousands and millions of dollars, they are going to by 

21 consensus agree that what shifts costs -- and as you have 

22 suggested thereby their rates -- in the upward direction, 

23 they are not going to find some basis to challenge that and 

24 thereby create controversy? 

25 A I have been in many proceedings of a regulatory 
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1 nature in both the gas and the electric business where there 

2 have not just been hundreds and thousands and millions of 

3 dollars on the table but tens of millions and evenhundreds 

4 of millions of dollars on the table, and, yes, parties 

5 always come in with differing approaches, but after there is 

6 a full airing of the situation it is usually possible for 

I the Commission to arrive at some conclusion as to whether 

8 the witness is correct or not and it becomes fairly obvious 

9 after a complete airing of the situation, possibly over a 

10 period of some years, as to what's what, so to speak, and in 

11 fact many relatively new and interesting concepts -- such as 

12 marginal cost, demand structures to take two -- have proven 

13 to be very controversial initially and subsequently been 

14 settled relatively clearly. 

15 So, yes, it is possible for things to lack 

16 controversy after they have been studied. 

17 Q But let me be clear on what kind of controversy it 

18 is that you are talking about. 

19 The mere fact that someone comes in and files 

20 testimony challenging a study doesn't create the type of 

21 controversy you are saying should be a bar to the 

22 Commission's adopting it, is it? 

23 A No. The type of controversy that I am concerned 

24 about is that we have a group of professional economists, 

25 learned people with Master's and Doctorates who seem to come 
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up with very different answers and there seems to be no 

clear way of distinguishing who is right and who is wrong 

other than by having additional analysis or special 

analysis. 

In other words, there is no immediate agreement. 

That I call controversy -- when I see a wide variety of 

numbers withoutany apparent agreement on the modeling 

techniques, the underlying database, the results, even 

whether we ought to use fixed effects, random effects, 

pooled variables, whether these should be time series, cross 

section. 

There is a lot of controversy there and I would 

expect that eventually to be resolved. 

Q Well, instead of wasting a lot of time arguing 

about all these Bonbright standards, let me cut to the 

chase, and this is going to sound familiar, I think. 

It is Dr. Bradley's testimony that use of his 

empirical results will improve the accuracy of the mail 

processing costs relative to the previous assumption and 

it's your testimony that use of his results will not or at 

least might not improve accuracy. 

Are we in agreement so far? 

A I don't think so. My testimony is I believe Dr. 

Bradley's study is wrong. 

Q Okay. So it is your testimony that the use of his 
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1 results will not improve accuracy? Is that correct? 

2 A Conceivably one might imagine on a random basis 

3 that there might be a case in which that could be proven to 

4 be true. I don't know. 

5 I do know that the study is wrong and I would 

6 certainly not expect the accuracy to be improved. 

7 Q Okay. Fine. That's all I was looking for. 

8 My question is now -- and I am asking you to 

9 assume this for purposes of the discussion -- if the 

10 Commission agrees with Dr. Bradley but his work shows that 

11 the previous assumption is inconsistent with reality and 

12 that his results lead to improved cost estimates, is there 

13 anything in the Bonbright factors you discuss which suggest 

14 that despite its finding on the merits the Commission should 

15 nonetheless continue to employ what it now considers to be 

16 the disproven assumption of 100 percent variability 

17 A I'm sorry, your question -- if I may restate your 

18 question,, you are saying if Bradley should be shown to be 

19 wrong -- 

20 Q No. 

21 A -- shown to be correct, is there any reason that 

22 the Commission should not represent -- should not implement 

23 his study? 

24 If he were correct, it would obviously be 

25 implementable. If he is wrong, it is the burden of proof I 
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would think would be on the Postal Service to come in with a 

correct study so that something could be done, and in the 

absence of that correct study I would assume that the 

Commission will give appropriate weight to what has been 

presented and might very well elect to stay with the status 

quo. 

Q And they can reach that conclusion without 

bothering to figure out what the Bonbright criteria tell us, 

is that correct? 

A The Bonbright criteria give us some thought about 

what studies should look like and I am respectfully 

suggesting that Dr. Bradley's study is deficient by those 

criteria, which I think are important criteria in the 

evaluation of the study. 

Q Well, let me try this one more time. 

Can you point me to anything in Bonbright that 

tells the Commission that it should use anything in the best 

possible cost that it has available? 

A I have pointed you to things in Bonbright by which 

studies -- by which Dr. Bonbright believes studies should be 

evaluated, and that is all that I have done. 

Q Have you ever been in part of a regulatory 

proceeding where the decision-makers did not have to choose, 

did not have to impose a decision because the parties 

reached a consensus? 
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A Have I ever -- I'm sorry. I am going to have to 

rephrase that just to make sure I understand. 

Have I ever been in a regulatory proceeding where 

the parties reached a consensus? 

Q I think -- I think you may have correctly stated 

the question as I did, but I think I need to restate my 

question. Let me withdraw the earlier question and start 

over again. I apologize. 

Have you ever been part of a regulatory proceeding 

where the governing body or the decision-makers had to 

impose a decision because the parties could not reach a 

consensus on methodological matters such as we have been 

discussing? 

A The Commission usually makes, usually weighs the 

evidence and quite frequently regulatory proceedings are not 

solved by consensus, sometimes they are, so the answer to 

your question is yes, and I can cite other cases where the 

answer would be no. 

Q Can we go to Interrogatory Number 1, please. 

A. Yes, sir. I have it now. 

Q This answer runs several pages and I am certainly 

not suggesting that anyone who is interested not read the 

entire answer, but what we asked you was to provide a list 

of all published econometric studies that you have 

performed. 
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Would it be true that if I look through those 

pages that I would be unable to find any econometric study 

that you have published? 

A Exactly. 

MR. KOETTING: That's all we have. 

Thank you, Dr. Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Koetting. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any follow-up cross 

examination? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I would like to take a short 

break, maybe five minutes, if we can, before we proceed. 

[Recess.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You were just asked about your 

response to USPS/OCA-T-600-1, which asked you to provide a 

list of all published econometric studies that you've. 

performed. 

Are you an academic? 

THE WITNESS: Only very briefly, Your Honor -- Mr. 

Chairman. Sorry, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: People around here will tell 

you that I don't deserve honor. 

So while you may not have published in the sense 

that academicians publish, you've done econometric studies. 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, I've done quite a few 
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econometric studies. I did actually teach for three years 

full-time, and about 10 years part-time for George 

Washington University's nighttime program, three years at 

Union College. 

In terms of econometric studies, I performed 

numerous econometric studies at Washington Gas, and these 

may at one time or another have wandered into the regulatory 

record. They certainly would have been there in many cases. 

I don't have copies of that testimony, because I 

didn't retain it by and large, and in fact I just discussed 

with Mr. Richardson as to what to do about this, whether we 

needed a redirect or whatever, but for the record I have 

.done a number of econometric studies. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, I just was curious, 

because I know that people put great stock in publishing, 

and that unless you're in an academic setting sometimes it's 

not that easy to publish. 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I have a publication in my 

background that involves elasticities, and the Postal 

Service might want to take notice of this. Unfortunately it 

involves elasticities of erythrocytes. So I'm not sure that 

it's totally relevant to our elasticities, but people do 

publish when they're in an academic setting, and then 

sometimes don't have an opportunity to later. 
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You were here earlier today when I asked some 

questions of UPS Witness Neels? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I was. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I gave your counsel copies, as 

I did others in the room, of the diagram and the table. 

Could I ask you some questions that I asked earlier today to 

get your views? 

With respect to what we had designated as 

Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 1 when I was questioning Dr. 

Neels, that's the flow chart, their nested sequence of 

models -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Again, the diagram attempts to 

describe nesting sequence of models discussed on the record 

by Witness Bradley and others and the hypothesis tests that 

were applied to determine whether the restrictions imposed 

were justified statistically. 

In your opinion does the diagram validly summarize 

the nesting relationship of the models and indicate which 

restrictions were tested and rejected by data? 

THE WITNESS: I believe it is accurate; yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is it accurate to say that 

Witness Bradley began his search in your opinion for an 

estimation model by testing and rejecting the most 

restrictive model that lacks the time-indexed coefficients 
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against the next most restrictive model that lacks 

time-indexed coefficients? 

THE WITNESS: I believe that's the case. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Did he then test to the best of 

your ability to recall and reject the random-effects model 

against the next most restrictive model that lacks 

time-indexed coefficients? 

THE WITNESS: He very definitely rejected the 

random-effects model. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In your opinion is that why he 

settles on a fixed-effects model that lacks time-indexed 

coefficients? 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure why he chose to -- it 

was very clear that getting rid of the random-effects model 

was probably appropriate. We could debate that a little 

bit. So I can understand why he would have gotten rid of 

that. So that would leave him with either the fixed-effects 

or the pooled model. 

I think Dr. Bradley's cost function is wrong. I 

don't think that he has a correct cost function. There are 

deficiencies in it. He's got variables in it that shouldn't 

be in it. There are variables that should be in it that are 

not init. It is in my opinion an incorrectly specified 

cost function. And whether that caused him to reject the 

pooled model or whether it was that his economic approach to 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15961 

analyzing data by facility where he should -- where he's 

looking at short-term rather than long-term that caused him 

to reject the pooled model, he did this on the basis, as was 

mentioned earlier, of a Houseman test, and therefore I don't 

know which of those caused him to reject it. 

If you wish, I can further amplify my concern with 

his cost function or not, as you wish. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. Actually this is fairly 

long. It'll go quickly. But I would like to write it on 

the board here. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you have a copy that you're 

going to be able to provide? 

THE WITNESS: I'd be happy to provide a copy. It 

is from a book by Intrilligator. 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, I think at this point 

I'd need to interpose an objection here that -- it sounds 

like what I'm ready to hear from Dr. Smith is brand-new 

testimony, and I believe the time has come and gone for 

that 

As he admitted, his testimony finds fault with Dr. 

Bradley's cost model. Well, the purpose of his testimony 

was for him to lay out the fault he found with Dr. Bradley's 

cost model, and that was due on December 30. How can we now 

have a proceeding in which he comes in on February 27 with 
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entirely new faults with Dr. Bradley's cost model? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I don't -- I did not understand 

that he was going to tell us about entirely new faults that 

he had not raised before. 

Mr. Richardson, do you know whether indeed these 

are issues that were raised in the witness' testimony? 

Could you tell me? 

MR. RICHARDSON: Well, I believe they are, Mr. 

Chairman, issues raised in his testimony, and I believe the 

witness just asked you if you wanted amplification of the 

cost function, and you had requested it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I did, but I don't -- you know, 

.I don't want to get into additional rebuttal testimony that 

was not previously made a part of the record. Is the 

material that you're making reference to now, Mr. Smith, 

something that was referenced in your testimony? 

THE WITNESS: It is referenced in my testimony. 

It is also referenced in an interrogatory that was given to 

me, and that -- I can explain the interrogatory, if you 

wish. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Perhaps if there's an 

interrogatory response that you could refer to, that would 

overcome the objection of Postal Service counsel. 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, the interrogatory to 

which I refer is USPS/OCA-T-600-6, in which they asked me to 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15963 

discuss cost functions. That is what I am addressing right 

now. And one of the possibilities is that an incorrectly 

specified cost function caused Dr. Bradley to reject the 

pooled model, which was how we got into this. 

If you will turn to my answer, the second page of 

my answer, where I say cost sub i T equals C of Y sub i TP 

sub i TT, what it is saying is that for a cost function the 

appropriate variables that would be in it would be Y, the 

output, the relative input prices of each of the factors of 

production, as well as a time variable. 

In the case of Witness Bradley's model, which is 

on his testimony at page 36, that would therefore exclude 

such variables as log of MANR, log of MANR square, plus 

possibly delta sub 8 and its subsequent variable, delta sub 

10 and its subsequent variable, delta sub 11 and its 

subsequent variable, delta sub 12 and the variable, delta 

sub 14 and the variable, delta sub 15 and the variable. 

A trans-log function which I was going to write 

but possibly don't need to, since we're just talking theory, 

would not have these variables, at least according to what I 

have found in Intrilligator's book, where he quotes an 

individual by the name of Christensen. Intrilligator's book 

is a standard textbook, and that is maybe all that needs to 

be said on that subject other than the wrong cost function 

may very well have caused the pooled regression to be 
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rejected. It should at least be considered. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Dr. Smith. 

I have no further questions. 

Any followup as a consequence of questions from 

the bench? 

MR. KOETTING: I do have one question. 

FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Dr. Smith, with regard to your notion that Dr. 

Bradley's model was misspecified, you certainly had the 

opportunity to respecify the model, reestimate it, and 

present your results, did you not? 

A Theoretically I did; yes. Yes, sir. 

Q And you failed to do that; correct? 

A Well, as I indicated in another of the 

interrogatories, the burden of proof is on the Postal 

Service to present such a corrected model. 

Second of all, Dr. Bradley did not provide the 

necessary data, nor did the Postal Service. We're operating 

here trying to estimate a cost function in which there are 

no costs and the Postal Service has eliminated the 

interrelationship between capital and labor, which is very 

important in determining how costs vary as sites expand and 

contract and are added onto. So in terms of doing an actual 

cost study, most of the data are not there. 
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So no, I really didn't have an opportunity to redo 

Dr. Bradley's study other than to redo it exactly as he had 

done it. 

Q Did your counsel request any of that material in 

the discovery process to determine whether it would be 

available for you to use or not? 

A No, we did not request it. 

MR. KOETTING: I have no further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That brings us to redirect. 

Mr. Richardson, would you like some time with your witness? 

MR. RICHARDSON: Yes, Mr. Chairman, just a couple 

minutes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

[Discussion off the record.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Richardson. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RICHARDSON: 

Q Dr. Smith, in response to one of the questions, 

you stated that data limitations prevented you from doing a 

study. Were there any other reasons that you did not do a 

full study? 

A In looking at what needed to be done, there was a 

fundamental recasting of the study that would be needed, 

lots of changes to it. We discovered this. We took a look 

at the amount of work involved. We did have 2,000 hours to 
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devote to it. We understood the original study encompassed 

about 2,000 hours or more of work. This would be a major 

redo, an entire redo of Dr. Bradley's work in the course of 

a month or two, and that just wasn't feasible. 

Q And did you run any regressions in the course of 

your analysis for this? 

A During the analysis of the study, although I 

didn't include any here, I of course ran various 

miscellaneous regressions, particularly to take a look at 

the underlying form of the data where I was asking were the 

slopes equal across the facilities. 

This subsequently became a request from the 

chairman's office as to -- for comment on that, and in fact 

I had done some work taking a look at the underlying data to 

see if the slopes were equal for each of the beta sub i, and 

had concluded that they weren't. 

Q Thank you. 

MR. RICHARDSON: I have no further questions, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any followup as a 

consequence of redirect? 

If not, then, Dr. Smith, we appreciate your 

appearance here today and contributions to the record, and 

if there's nothing further, you're excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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[Witness excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Miller, if you could 

identify your witness -- if you could introduce your witness 

so that I could swear her in. 

MR. MILLER: Mr. Chairman, testifying on behalf of 

the National Federation of Nonprofits is Carolyn A. Emigh. 

Whereupon, 

CAROLYN A. EMIGH, 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel for the 

National Federation of Nonprofits and, having been first 

duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please be seated. Good to see 

you again. You are in a different chair this time. 

Counsel, if you would like to introduce the 

witness's testimony. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MILLER: 

Q Ms. Emigh, do you have a copy of your direct 

testimony? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Did you prepare this testimony? 

A I did. 

Q Do you have any corrections or changes to make to 

your testimony at this point? 

~A I do. 
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Q Would you tell us what those are? 

A On page 14 -- turning on page 15 to the chart on 

Table A, on page 15, Table 1, the second line, that reads 

"running across regular nonautomation three-digit, 

five-digit presort" and the next column says "zero 

percent" -- that should be "two percent" and as a result of 

that small error then I have to change, going across that 

row, 19 percent, I have to change the next number 't191' to 

"17" . 

Then on page 17, the last page, at the top of that 

page it says Table 2. On the right column, "average 

differential per rate category" the first entry n17 

percentage points" -- that has to be changed to "16". 

Q Are those the only changes or corrections? 

A Then there is one more change that has to be made, 

and that is on 14. 

Q What is that? 

A The first sentence of the first full paragraph 

should now read, "For pieces in the second presort tier 

within the nonautomation rate category the postal management 

proposes to" -- and that should be "increase" the rate -- 

and then the next phrase should be by m2 percent for mail 

that serves a commercial purpose, but raise the rate by 19 

percent for nonprofit mail." 

And then at the beginning of the next sentence, 
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"In effect the postal management claims that it costs little 

more than before to process a piece of commercial mail that 

fails the characteristics needed in order to process it." 

Q Ms. Emigh, are those all the changes now? 

A Yes. 

MR. MILLER: Well, Mr. Chairman, if there are no 

more changes then I would like to move for the admission of 

Ms. Emigh's testimony and exhibits to the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there any objections? 

Hearing none, Ms. Emigh's testimony and exhibits 

are received into evidence, and I direct that they be 

transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Carolyn A. Emigh, NFN-T-1, was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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My name is Carolyn A. Emigh. I am a principal in the Non- 

profit Service Group ("NSG"), a consulting firm that provides 

legal, economic, accounting, and management consulting services 

to nonprofit organizations. NSG has its headquarters at 1250 

24th Street, NW, Suite 400, in Washington, DC 20037. 

I was graduated from Pitzer College, a member of the Clare- 

mont Colleges, in Claremont, CA, in 1970 with a concentration in 

economics and international relations. In 1969, I studied at the 

Institut d'@tudes Francaises in Avignon, France. In 1972, I com- 

pleted the two-year graduate program at The John Hopkins Univer- 

sity School of Advanced International Studies in Washington, DC 

and Bologna, Italy. 

I have also studied industrial organization (antitrust eco- 

nomics) at the graduate level at The George Washington University 

and currently am a third year'student at the School of Law at 

Washington University in St. Louis, MO. The late Dr. W. Edwards 

Deming was my mentor in the application of statistical methods to 

management of business, industry, and government. 

From 1972 to 1980, I served in the United States Senate and 

House of Representatives. In the Senate, I was Economic Policy 

Advisor to the Majority Leader. I served as professional staff 

economist to the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee of the 

House Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee. 
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I. overview 

A. mrofit rites: Cona 
. 

A regulated rate scheme should be perceived to produce fair 

rates. Two pieces of mail--each having the same handling charac- 

teristics, and each receiving the same level of service--should 

pay the same rate, all other things being equal. 

In the case of commercial and nonprofit Standard A mail, 

ratepayers expect to pay different rates for two reasons. First, 

historically nonprofit mailers tend to produce consistently 

lighter weight, more uniformly shaped pieces of mail than do 

their commercial counterparts. Thus, the "attributable" (or 

"direct") cost to process the nonprofit Standard A mail stream 

was--and still is--substantially less than the direct costs to 

handle the commercial Standard A mail stream. 

Second, in the Revenue Forgone Reform Act, Congress directed 

rate regulators to set the "institutional" (or "overhead") costs 

of nonprofit mail at no more than one-half of the mark up used to 

assign the Postal Service's overhead costs to the comparable rate 

category of commercial mail. The policy objective was that non- 

profit mail should be charged less than the comparable commercial 

rate within each rate category, but nonprofit rates should move 

in tandem with their respective comparable commercial rate. 

Thus, everyone expects that mail that serves a nonprofit 

purpose will pay a lower rate than the comparable commercial 

- 3- 
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relationship between nonprofit and commercial Standard A rates 

and from the relationship that Congress envisioned when it en- 

acted the Revenue Forgone Reform Act. That the Postal Service 

has departed from this historical sense of fairness is unfor- 

tunate for a number of reasons. 

One reason is that, uncorrected, nonprofit organizations wills 

be compelled to find a way to inject fairness back into the rate 

scheme. One way is for Congress to make the policy subsumed in 

the Revenue Forgone Reform Act more explicit. 

The Postal Service proposal departs from the historical rela- 

tionship in that it seeks to adjust some of the rates of other- 

wise comparable nonprofit and commercial pieces in opposite di- 

rections. That is, postal management proposes to increase the 

rate for a piece of nonprofit mail and roll back the rate for a 

comparable piece of commercial mail. In these instances, the 

differential that postal management proposes between the two dis- 

parate rates of change is enormous. Table I below quantifies 

these proposed differentials. 

In other instances, postal management proposes to raise or 

lower the rate for both nonprofit and commercial pieces within 

the same rate category, but the proposed differential is so large 

as to be discriminatory on its face. Part II of this document 

quantifies the rates of change between comparable nonprofit and 

commercial pieces of mail. 

Because handling, hence costing, characteristics are virtu- 

-5- 



15974 

disparate treatment within the Standard A rate categories of mail 

that qualify for processing by the automated sorting equip- ment. 

Postal management repeatedly promised rate reductions, or at 

least to slow down the rate of increase, for mailers who fi- 

nanced the tremendous costs to produce mail that the automated 

sorting equipment could read and process at optimum speed. 

With one exception, postal management's proposal makes good 

on that promise for commercial Standard A mail, but they would 

penalize the comparable nonprofit piece. Again, this is dis- 

criminatory on its face. The automated processing equipment 

cannot distinguish between a piece of a mail that serves a non- 

profit as opposed to a commercial purpose. 

The one exception is the automation rate category within the 

Enhanced Carrier Route Subclass for letters. There, postal man- 

agement seeks to raise the rate for both nonprofit and commercial 

by eight percent, an amount that's between three and four times 

as great as the rate of increase of inflation. The magnitude of 

that pro- posed increase, coming on top of the cost to prebarcode 

and sort by carrier route, sounds like a penalty, not a reward, 

in that case for both nonprofit and commercial Standard A mail. 

In contrast, both commercial and nonprofit Standard'A 

mailers, but Darticularlv I kept their end of the 

bargain. Since reclassification, about 45 percent of nonprofit 

Standard A mail pays the “Automation Presort" rate versus 37 

percent of commercial Standard A mail, according to the Postal 

Service's compilation called "Revenue, Pieces, and weight by 

-7- 
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respond to nonprofit interveners' discovery attempts to explain 

what accounts for these proposed anomalous asymmetrical rates of 

change, postal management has ducked, dodged, and obfuscated. 

Second, Ph.D. economists with many years of professional ex- 

perience at both the Postal Service and Postal Rate Commission 

have been unable to unearth the full explanation. Admittedly, 

there is a limit to what these experts could uncover because the 

cost to access the Postal Service's data base and establish the 

accuracy of postal management's computations is prohibitive to 

nonprofit mailers. ~~ 

Perhaps if nonprofit mailers could divert hundreds of 

thousands of dollars of charitable contributions to pay for 

computer time and specialists, they could discover how postal 

management has manipulated its cost data to produce these 

disparate rates of change. 

It is also possible, however, that postal management has so 

skillfully covered its tracks that nonprofits might not be able 

to discover the answer even if they were able to raise hundreds 

of thousands of dollars from the public to pay for extensive 

computer analysis. 

If the rationale for such disparate rates of change'for com- 

parable pieces of nonprofit and commercial mail were legitimate 

cost differences, one would think that postal management would 

lay these cards openly on the table. what would there be to 

hide, except perhaps mismanagement or misestimation? If there 

were mismanagement or miscalculation, however, it is grossly 

- 9 - 
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I 

whether they represent "identifiable relationships between the 

rates or fees charged" comparable pieces of nonprofit and com- 

mercial Standard A as required by Sec. 3622(b)(l), (3), and (7) 

of the Postal Reorganization Act. 

Congressional intent is thwarted if nonprofit mailers are 

unable to learn the postal monopolist's explanation for what 

appears on its face to be a discriminatory pricing scheme. 

The anomalous asymmetrical differentials that postal 

management proposes.for comparable pieces of nonprofit and 

commercial mail appear to circumvent the policy objective that 

Congress intended in the Revenue Forgone Reform Act, namely that 

changes in nonprofit rates would track changes in the comparable 

commercial rate. Moreover, rate regulation that cannot compel 

the Postal Service to lay its cards openly on the table or that 

does not provide rate relief when the monopolist leaves cards up 

its sleeve is regulation in form only. 

Notwithstanding postal management's behavior toward nonprofit 

Standard A mail as manifested in its proposed rate scheme before 

the Commission, this proceeding may yet produce fair and 

equitable rates if the Commission were to be guided by the policy 

that Congress embedded in the Revenue Forgone Reform Act. 

D. wsion 

Postal management has not made its case that legitimate cost 

differences justify otherwise discriminatory pricing. Absent 

full disclosure and an opportunity to rebut, the Commission at a 

- 11 - 
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II. &&ySiS Of Proposed Disparate Rates of c&~J.J,= 

Within the two Standard A rate subclasses for letter size 

mail pieces are nine rate categories. In two-thirds of those 

rate categories, the Postal Service proposes to adjust the rates 

of otherwise comparable nonprofit and commercial pieces in op- 

posite directions. That is, within one rate category, postal 

management proposes to raise the rate for a piece of nonprofit 

mail while the rate for a comparable piece of commercial mail be 

rolled back. 

For example, consider the non-automation rate category for 

letters within the Regular Subclass. Whether the piece serves a 

nonprofit or a commercial purpose, neither piece may be processed 

using the Postal Service's automated sorting equipment. 

As for work sharing, there are two groups within the non- 

automation rate category: pieces that are sorted by like three- 

and five-digits and those residual pieces without even sufficient 

density for the mailer to sort them by three- and five-digits. 

That level of presort is called "basic." 

With respect to the non-automation rate category at the basic 

presort level, the Postal Service has to do the maximum amount of 

work to process those pieces of mail, whether the piece serves a 

commercial or nonprofit purpose. 

Despite these fundamental similarities in the lengths that 

the Postal Service has to go to in order to process each piece, 

the postal management proposes an absolute rollback of four 

- 13 - 
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Subclass 
-------- 

Regular 

Regular 

Enhanced 
Carrier 
Route 
("ECR") 

ECR 

Regular 

ECR 

Regular 

Table I 

Proposed Change in Standard A Mail Rates 
for Commercial and Nonprofit Letters 

tric Rates of Cu 

Differential 
Com- Non- 

Rate Category mercial profit 
in Percentage 

Points 
__---____--_____ ---_--- ------ _____________ 

-4%' 20% 24 non-automation, 
basic presort 

non-automation, 
3-/5-digit 
presort 

saturation 

high density 

automation, 
basic presort 

basic presort 

automation, 3- 
digit presort 

1% -17% 18 

1% -16% 17 

3% 18% 15 

9% -3% 12 

0% 11% 11 

Not only does postal management propose asymmetric rates of 

change for seven of the nine rate categories of Standard A 

letter-size mail, but also note the magnitude of the differential 

between the proposed rates of change for commercial and nonprofit 

Standard A mail. The smallest differential is 11 percentage 

points, and the largest is 24. 

The magnitude of the differential for Standard A non-letter 

size mail is even greater. There are 17 rate categories for this 

type of Standard A mail. Two rate categories are omitted from 

- 15 - 



I 

15979 

Table II 

Magnitude of the Differential 
Between Nonprofit and Commercial Standard A Mail 

as Proposed by the U.S. Postal Service 

Average Differential 
Per Rate Category 

--_------_-----_____ 

Letters, Regular and ECR 
Subclasses 
(7 rate categories) 

/G 
H percentage points 

Non-letters, Regular and 
ECR Subclasses 
(13 rate categories) 

.s 

20 percentage points 

Given the enormous differential in the proposed rates of 

change for mail that basically has similar characteristics 

relative to postal processing, one would expect that postal 

management could explain fully the economic reason for such 

disparate treatment. 

That they,have chosen not to and have resisted nonprofits' 

efforts to obtain full disclosure through discovery leads to the 

conclusion that discriminatory pricing is at work. This con- 

clusion is buttressed further by the inability of recognized 

independent experts to penetrate postal management's data com- 

pilations and computations to determine how such disparate rates 

of change were generated for comparable pieces of nonprofit and 

commercial Standard A mail. 

Respectfully submitted 

December 30, 1997 

ion of Nonprofits 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Emigh, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

Those are your previous written responses to interrogatories 

that have been designated? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided? 

THE WITNESS: To the best of my knowledge. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, I am going 

to provide two copies of the designated written 

.cross-examination of the witness and to the reporter and 

direct that it be accepted into evidence and transcribed 

into the record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Carolyn A. 

Emigh, NFN-T-1; was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON. DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 1997 Docket No. R97-1 

DESIGNATION OF WRllTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF NATIONAL FEDERATION OF NONPROFITS 

WITNESS CAROLYN A. EMIGH 
(NFN-Tl) 

m 

United States Postal Service 

lnterroaatories 

USPSINFN-Tl-1-25 

Respectfully submitted, 

Y$lyudd 

Maiggret P. Crenshaw 
Secretary 
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Interroaatorv: 

USPSINFN-Tl-1 

USPSINFN-Tl-2 

USPSINFN-Tl-3 

USPSINFN-T1-4 

USPSINFN-Tl-5 

USPSINFN-Tl-6 

USPSINFN-Tl-7 

USPSINFN-Tl-8 

USPSINFN-Tl-9 

USPSINFN-Tl-10 

USPSINFN-Tl-11 

USPSINFN-Ti-12 

USPSINFN-Tl-13 

USPSINFN-Tl-14 

USPSINFN-Tl-15 

USPSINFN-Tl-16 

USPSINFN-Tl-17 

USPSINFN-Tl-18 

USPS/NFN-Tl-19 

USPSINFN-Tl-20 

USPSINFN-Tl-21 

USPSINFN-Tl-22 

USPSINFN-Tl-23 

USPSINFN-Tl-24 

USPSINFN-Tl-25 

INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 
NATIONAL FEDERATION OF NONPROFITS 

WITNESS CAROLYN A. EMIGH (Tl) 
DESIGNATED AS WRllTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Desianatina Parties: 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 

USPS 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-1. Please refer to page 3 of your testimony. YOU 
state that, "historically nonprofit mailers tend to produce 
consistently lighter weight, more uniformly shaped piece of mail 
than do their commercial counterparts." 
a. Please identify all of the subclasses and rate categories to 
which your statement applies. 
b. For each subclass and rate category identified in subpart (a), 
please provide the (i) total cost, (ii) the total unit cost, 
(iii) identification of the applicable commercial counterpart, 
(iv) the total cost of the commercial counterpart, and (v) the 
total unit cost of the commercial counterpart. 

RESPONSE 

a. All Standard Mail subclasses and rate categories 
differentiated by letter, flats, and parcels. 

b. We do not have these data. 
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RESPONSE OF NEN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-2. Please refer to page 3 of your testimony. 
You state that, "historically nonprofit mailers tend to 
produce consistently lighter weight, more uniformly shaped 
piece of mail than do their commercial counterparts." 

a. Please provide all of the information that informs your 
conclusion that nonprofit mailers tend to produce 
consistently lighter weight pieces relative to commercial 
mailers. To the extent such information has already been 
filed in this docket, please provide citations. 

b.Please provide all information that informs your 
conclusion that nonprofit mailers tend to produce 
consistently more uniform shaped pieces of mail. To the 
extent such information has already been filed in this 
docket, please provide citations. 

c. Please explain the extent to which the alleged lighter 
weight characteristic of nonprofit mail for the 
subclasses and categories identified in your response to 
subpart (a) of USPS/NFN-Tl-1 contributes to a lower cost 
for each such nonprofit subclass or rate category. 
Please show all calculations. 

d. Please explain the extent to which the alleged uniform 
shape characteristic of nonprofit mail for the subclasses 
and categories identified in your response to subpart (a) 
of USPS/NFN-Tl-1 contributes to a lower cost for each 
such nonprofit subclass or rate category. Please show 
all calculations. 

a. Studies and analyses by Dr. John Haldi prior to this 
rate case: application of neoclassical microeconomic 
analyses to the enterprise of direct response fund 
raising: more than fifteen years empirical, firsthand 
observation of nonprofit direct mail pieces. 

b. See Tl-la. above. 

c. I don't know whether it does. 

d. I don't know whether it does. 



15985 

RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-3. Please refer to page 3 of your testimony. 
You state that, "in the Revenue Forgone Reform Act, Congress 
directed rate regulators to set the institutional (or 
overhead) costs of nonprofit mail at no more than one-half 
of the mark up used to assign the Postal Service s overhead 
costs to the comparable rate category of commercial mail. 
The policy objective was that nonprofit mail should be 
charged less than the comparable commercial rate within each 
rate category, but nonprofit rates should move in tandem 
with their respective comparable commercial rate." 
a. Please provide all quotations, with corresponding 
citations, to the legislative history of the RFRA that 
support for your contention that a policy objective of the 
RFRA was that nonprofit rates move "in tandem" with their 
respective commercial rates. 
b. Please provide a definition of the use of the term "rate 
category" in the second sentence quoted above. 
c. Is it your understanding that the RFRA's institutional 
cost contribution formula in 3!1 U.S.C. 5 3626(a)(3)(B) 
applies at the rate category level or the subclass level? 
If the former, please provide all quotations, with 
corresponding citations, to the legislative history of the 
RFRA that support your conclusion in this regard. 
d. Please provide your definition of "movement in tandem." 
e. Does your definition of "movement in tandem" have any 
tolerance for variance in the percentage increase of 
nonprofit relative to corresponding commercial category? If 
so, what is the upper bound of the variance, in percentage 
terms, that you would consider to still represent a movement 
in tandem? 
f. Please confirm that as a result of Docket No. R94-1, 
commercial third-class mail rates increased 14.0 percent, 
and nonprofit rates increased 3.9 percent. 
g. Would it be fair to characterize the relative rate 
changes for commercial and nonprofit mail as a result of 
R94-1 as moving in "tandem?" Please explain your response. 
h. Would you describe the relative rate changes that 
commercial mailers and nonprofit mailers experienced as a 
result of Docket Nos. MC95-1 and MC96-2 as moving in 
"tandem?" If your response is affirmative, please explain. 

RESPONSE 

a. We haven't been able to locate any by the time of the 
return date for these interrogatories. 

b. We ascribe to "rate category" its common meaning in 
the rate case. 

c. Subclass level. 
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d. BY "movement in tandem" we mean to convey a trajectory 
in the same general direction, although the slopes of the 
respective curves may not be identical. 

e. See Tl-Sd. above. 

f. Confirmed. 

g. It meets the test of Tl-3d. above. 

h. Yes, where rates moved in the same relative direction 
although respective rates of change may differ. 
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RESPONSE OF NPN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-4. Please refer to page 4 where you state that, 
"[h1istorically, the nonprofit rate has been about one-half 
of the comparable commercial rate." 
a. Please identify all factors that you believe have 

contributed to this rate relationship. 
b. Please explain the span of time that your statement 
considers. 
o. Please provide a table or chart showing this historical 
pattern. 
d. To what extent has the pattern you describe in your 
statement been driven by statutory prescription of the 
method by which nonprofit rates should be determined? 
Please explain your response. 

RESPONSE 

a. We are unable to identify all factors. 

b. Postwar period. 

c. We are searching for a chart. We are unable to collect 
and compile the data by the return date. 
In contrast, these data should literally be at the Postal 
Service's fingertips. 

d. There~~isn't any question but that statutory prescription 
has impacted the pricing relationship between nonprofit mail 
rates and their respective commercial counterparts. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-5. Please refer to page 4 of your testimony. 
You state: 
"An analysis of the rate of increase or decrease that the Postal 
Service proposes for each of the 26 rate categories of Standard A 
mail reveals that, in almost 90 percent of the categories, the 
proposed rates of change for nonprofit and comparable commercial 
rates are asymmetrical." 
a. Please define "asymmetrica:L" as it is used in this 

passage. 
b. Please list the 26 rate categories referred to in this 

passage, as well as the proposed commercial and nonprofit 
rates (Step 5) for those categories and the differential 
between such proposed nonprofit rates and the 
corresponding commercial rates. 

c. Please confirm that Table I on page 15 of your testimony 
shows that in the seven categories for which "asymmetric" 
changes are allegedly proposed, nonprofit rates are 
proposed to decrease in three of the categories, while 
commercial rates are proposed to decrease in only one of 
the categories. 

d. Is it your understanding that commercial and nonprofit 
classification reform also resulted in many "asymmetric" 
changes? If your response is negative, what is your 
understanding of the relative rate changes, by category, 
that resulted from the two classification reform 
initiatives? 

e. If your response to subpart (d) is affirmative, is it 
your understanding that nonprofit mail was more 

frequently the beneficiary of the asymmetric changes ,in 
classification reform? Please explain your response. 

f. Aside from category comparisons, is it your 
understanding that, while commercial classification 
reform was essentially contribution neutral, nonprofit 
classification reform resulted in a lower test year 
(FY95) contribution? If this is not your understanding, 
please explain what you believe the relationship between 
test year before and after rates contribution was for 
both commercial Standard Mail (A) (Regular and ECR) and 
nonprofit Standard Mail (A) (Nonprofit and NECR). 

: 
RESPONSE 

a. BY "asymmetrical" we mean that the rates of changes 
move in opposite directions. 
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b. See Attachments A - &. 

c. Confirmed. 

d. Yes. 

e. HOW do you define "more frequently the beneficiary?" 

f. Yes. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EHIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-6. Please refer to pages 4 and 5 of your 
testimony where you state, "[pjostal management's proposal 
departs from both the historical relationship between 
nonprofit and commercial Standard A rates and from the 
relationship that Congress envisioned when it enacted the 
[RFRA]." 
a. Please define the "historical relationship" that you 

claim "Congress envisioned." 
b. Please provide all quotations, with corresponding 

citations, to the legislative history of the RFRA that 
support the claim that Congress envisioned the 
"historical relationship" as you have defined it in 
subpart (a). 

RESPONSE 

a. By "historical relationship" we mean the ratio of 
nonprofit and commercial Standard A Mail rates over the 
postwar period. 

6. We haven't been able to locate any by the time of the 
return date for these interrogatories. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-7. On page 5, you describe the "proposed 
differential" to be "so large as to be discriminatory on its 
face." 
a. To what "differential" are you referring? Please 

identify the subclasses and rate categories to which your 
statement refers. 

b. Please provide your definition of "discriminatory." 
C. For each category and subclass in subpart (a), please 

identify the rate category (i.e., nonprofit or 
commercial) that suffers from the alleged 
"discrimination.' 

RESPONSE 

a. By "proposed differential" we mean the difference in 
the rates of change that the Postal Service submitted to 
initiate this proceeding between nonprofit and 
commercial rates of postage for each Standard A Mail 
rate category where the difference is a multiple of the 
rate of increase of inflation. 

b. See Tl-7a. above. 

C. The rate categories are those shown on Attachments 
A-0 that are identified by Tl-7a above. 

c 
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RESPONSE OF 
OF 

NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO 
UNITED STATES POSTAL 

INTERROGATORIES 
SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-0. Please refer to your testimony at page 6, 
lines 6-8. You state, "[flor Standard A mail that costs the 
most to process, postal management proposes that nonprofit 
mail underwrite a rate rollback for commercial mail." 
a. Please identify the subclasses and categories of 

Standard A mail "that [cost] the most to process." 
b. Please identify all commercial mail rate categories that 

are subject to a "rollback" at the expense of nonprofit 
mail. 

C. Please identify all commercial mail rate categories for 
which the Postal Service proposes a rate increase. 

d. Please explain how nonprofit mail is "underwriting" a 
commercial mail rate rollback. 

e. Is it your testimony that the revenue from nonprofit is 
being used to propose lower commercial rates? If so, 
please quantify the amount of this alleged 
"underwriting," and show all calculations used to arrive 
at your conclusion. 

f. Please confirm that, all else equal, if the rates 
proposed for commercial mail were lower, then the rates 
for nonprofit mail would be lower, also. 

RESPONSE 

a. Bulkier, heavier weight pieces that the automated 
sorting equipment cannot process. 

b. The rate categories are those shown on Attachments A 
through f that are identified by a negative rate of 
change. 

C. The rate categories are those shown on Attachments 
A -. tthat are identified by a positive rate of change. 

d. Under existing law, the total revenue that rates must 
generate is a given. Postal management sets that 
figure. It also has specific pricing objectives 
relative to types of mail and mailers. When revenue is 
shifted away from a certain type of mail in order to 
achieve a pricing-objective?, other types of mail or rate 
categories have to generate sufficient revenue to 
support attainment of the specific pricing objectives 
and revenue targets. 
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a. The amount underwritten equals the difference between 
the true cost of the piece:; affected by the pricing 
objective and the revenue that those same pieces will 
generate if the pricing objective is achieved. 

f. If all else were equal, nonprofit rates would move in 
tandem with their commercial counterparts. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NEN-Tl-9. Please refer to page 6 of your testimony. 
You characterize a 24 percentage point differential as 
"classic price gouging." Plea!;e provide your definition of 
the concept of "price gouging." 

RESPONSE 

The Supreme Court defined "price discrimination" in FTC v. 
Anheuser-Busch, Inc., 363 U.S. 536, 549 (1960) as follows: 
"A price discrimination within the meaning of that provision 
[Section2(a) of the Robinson-Patman Act] is merely a price 
difference." At some point a mere price difference becomes 
so large as to constitute an overcharge or an undue 
exaction. At that point, we define price discrimination as 
price gouging. 
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RESPONSE OF NFR WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-10. Please refer to page 7 of your testimony 
where you state, "Postal management repeatedly promised rate 
reductions, or at least to slow down the rate of increase, 
for mailers who financed the tremendous costs to produce 
mail that the automated sortin!; equipment could read and 
process at optimum speed. With one exception, postal 
management's proposal makes good on that promise for 
commercial Standard A mail, but they would penalize the 
comparable nonprofit piece." 
a. Please provide all information that informs your 

conclusion that mailers were repeatedly promised rate 
reductions, or at least a slow down in the rate of 
increase, for automation mail. To the extent that such 
information has already been provided in this docket, 
please provide relevant citations. 

b. Is the exception to which your statement refers ECR 
Automation Letters? If not, what is the one "exception" 
noted in line 7 regarding commercial mail rates that 
supposedly was not in keeping with the "promise?" 

C. Please provide your definition of the word "penalize." 
In your opinion, at what point (quantitatively) does a 
percentage increase in a rate amount to a "penalty"? 
Please explain your response. 

d. Is it your belief that ECR Automation Letter rate 
mailers are being penalized? Please explain your 
response. 

e. Is it your belief that proposed Automation category 
rates in Rate Schedule 321.48 do not incorporate 
discounts for mailer worksharing related to automation? 
If your response is affirmative, then what do you believe 
accounts for the rate differentials between the Nonprofit 
Presort rates in Rate Schedule 321.4B and the Nonprofit 
Automation rates in Rate Schedule 321.4A? 

f. Is it your belief that the ECR Automation letter rate 
category does not incorporate savings for mailer 
worksharing that is deducted from the ECR Basic rate? If 
your answer is affirmative, then what do you be~lieve 
accounts for the 0.7 cent difference between ECR Basic 
and ECR Automated Letter rates? 

g. Is it your belief.that the NECR Automation letter rate 
category does not incorporate savings for mailer 
worksharing that is deducted from the NECR Basic rate? 
If your answer is affirmative, then what do you believe 
accounts for the 0.4 cent difference between NECR Basic 
and NECR Automated Letter rates? 
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RESPONSE 

a. We are searching for the files that contain 
pronouncements, minutes from meetings with postal 
management,, and other documents. These files go back 
more than ten years, and Nl?N has been unable to locate 
them by the return date, although it continues the 
search. In the early automation filings,, the Postal 
Rate Commission, based its reluctance to recommend the 
rates that the Postal Serv:Lce proposed for automation in 
part on the rationale that it was premature to offer a 
rate incentive when the automation savings was merely 
anticipated rather than demonstrated. 

b. Yes. 

C. (i) We give "penalize" :its common meaning, to put at 
a serious disadvantage. I:ii) The increase is a 

penalty when the nonprofit mailer would have allocated 
its resources efficiently by not having shifted dollars 

away from program and foregone higher response rates in 
order to install and operate equipment and processes to 
produce mail pieces that the Postal Service's automated 
systems can read and process at optimum speed. 

d. Yes, as described in Ti-10~. above. 

e. No. 

f. No. 

g. No. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

IJSPS/NFN-Tl-11. Please refer to page 8 of your testimony 
where you state that [plostal management would have both~ 
nonprofit and commercial mailers bear equally in the expense 
to process mail with the automated sorting equipment." 
a. To what is your reference to "bear equally in the 

expense" intended to refer--total volume variable unit 
costs, contribution, or some other concept? Please 
explain. 

b. Does this statement apply only to ECR Automation letter 
and NECR Automation letter categories are to others? 
Please explain your response. 

RESPONSE 

a. Assuming that changes in mail rates reflect the change 
in cost to process additional pieces of mail in that rate 
category, that the Postal Service proposes to increase the 
nonprofit and commercial ECR basic automation rate for 
letters by the same percentage rate suggests that all 
Standard A Mail pieces in that rate category would bear 
equally, as a rate of increase,. the extra cost to process 
ECR basic automation pieces. 

b. Here we intended to comment only on nonprofit and 
commercial letter-size Standard A Mail pieces that qualify 
for the ECR Subclass and within that subclass for the basic 
automation rate. 
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RESPONSE OF NPN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NPN-Tl-12. Please refer to page 9 of your testimony 
where you state that, "postal management has manipulated its 
cost data to produce these disparate rates of change." 
a. Is it your testimony that the Postal Service has 

deliberately manipulated cost data in order to produce 
disparate rates of change in the rates for commercial 
mail and nonprofit mail? 

b. If your response to subpart (a) is affirmative, please 
respond to each of the following subparts: 
(i) identify who within the Postal Service (by name if 

known to you) manipulated such data, 
(ii) state whether such manipulation was authorized or 

unauthorized, and if authorized, who (by name if known 
to you) authorized such manipulation, 
the purpose served by such alleged manipulation, and 

(iii) all known effects of such manipulation. 
C. If your response to subpart (a) is affirmative, please 

provide all information that informs your conclusion. To 
the extent such Information has already been provided in 
this docket, please provide citations. 

RESPONSE 

a. No. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-13. Please see your testimony at pages 13-14 
where you state: 

"Despite these fundamental similarities in the 
lengths that the Postal Service has to go in order 
to process each piece, the postal management 
proposes an absolute rollback of four percent for 
the commercial piece of mail and a whopping 20 
percent increase for the nonprofit piece. That's 
a swing of 24 percentage points for the two pieces 
that are [sic] require essentially similar 
handling." 

a. Confirm that you are referring to the proposed rate of 
24.7 cents for Regular Basic Presort letters, and the 
Stea 6 rate of 16.5 cents for Nonurofit Basic Presort 
letters. If you cannot confirm, please identify the 
rate(s) to which you are referring. 

b. If subpart (a) is confirmed, please confirm that the 
commercial rate exceeds the nonprofit rate by 50 percent. 
If your response to subpart (a) is not confirmed, please 
calculate the percentage by which the commercial rate 
exceeds the nonprofit rate. 

c. Please confirm that the Mail Processing and Delivery 
costs for Regular Basic Presort and Nonprofit Basic 
Presort presented by USPS witness Daniel were 12.96 cents 
for commercial and 11.36 cents for nonprofit (USPS-T-29C, 
pages.3 and 5, revised 10/l/97). 

a. Please confirm that these pieces require essentially 
similar handling. 

RESPONSE 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

C. Confirmed. 

d. Confirmed. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-14. Please refer to your testimony at page 14, 
lines 5-14. You state: 

"For pieces in the second presort tier within the non- 
automation rate category, the postal management 
proposes to leave the rate where it has been for mail 
that serves a commercial purpose but raise the rate by 
19 percent for nonprofit mail. In effect, the postal 
management claims that it costs no more than before to 
process a piece of commercial mail that fails the 
characteristics needed in order to process it using the 
automated sorting equipment but is presorted to like 
three digits, but it now costs 19 percent more to 
handle the same piece of mail that serves a nonprofit 
purpose." 

a. Do you believe that a proposed rate change of zero 
percent for any given category implies that the cost for 
that category has not changed? 

b. Do you believe that a proposed rate change of 19 percent 
for any given category implies that that category has 
experienced a cost change of 19 percent? 

C. Are there any other factor:;, other than cost change, 
that might affect the percentage rate change for an 
individual rate category? If your answer is affirmative, 
please identify all such other factors. 

RESPONSE. 

a. It could imply that. 

b. It could imply that. 

C. (i) There could be other factors. 
(ii) We are unable to identify other factors. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-15. Please see your testimony at page 14, lines 
15-18. You state that, "[tlhis same phenomenon--the rate 
for nonprofit and commercial mail moving in opposite 
directions within the same rate category--can be observed in 
two-thirds of nine rate categories that make up the two 
Standard A mail subclasses." 
a. Please list the "nine rate categories that make up the 

two Standard A mail subclasses" to which you refer in 
this passage. 

b. Of the nine categories, please identify the categories 
that are not depicted in Table I of your testimony, and, 
for each such category, please give the rates for the 
corresponding commercial and nonprofit categories. 

C. Please show the derivation of the "two-thirds" figure. 
Please show all calculations. 

d. Please show all calculations that underlie the zero 
percent figure in Table I for commercial Automation 3- 
digit. 

RESPONSE: 

Non-automation basic and 3,'5-digit presort: Automation 
&ic, 3-digit presort 5-digit presort: ECR basic, 
automation, high density, saturation 

b. Based on the response to Tl-15a. above, the Postal 
Service has quick and easy access to the rate chart data it 
requests. 

C. Of the nine categories, the proposed rates of change for 
six or two-thirds of them are asymmetrical. 

d. Based on the rate chart I used, the current postkige for 
that rate category is 20.9 cents which is also the proposed 
rate. 

: 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-16. Please see your testimony at page 14, where 
you state, "[IIn only one rate category does postal 
management propose to do what seems intuitively logical, and 
that is to increase each piece by the same factor." 
a. Does your statement imply that it is illogical to have a 

different percentage change for any given commercial rate 
category as compared to its nonprofit counterpart? 
Please explain your response. 

b. Is it your belief that corresponding nonprofit and 
commercial rate categories should exhibit the same cost 
characteristics? Please explain your response. 

C. What is the one rate category to which your statement 
refers? 

d. What is the "factor" by which these rates are being 
increased? 

RESPONSE RESPONSE 

a.(i) No. a.(i) No. 
(ii) There may be a good reason why the respective (ii) There may be a good reason why the respective 

rates of change differ. rates of change differ. 

b. (I) No, not necessarily. 
(ii) If mail in comparable rate categories exhibit 

different cost characteristics, those differences should be 
describable. 

C. ECR basic automation. 

d. The Postal Service proposes to raise each by 8 percent. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-17. Please refer to pages 15-16 of your 
testimony. You state, "[tlhero are 17 rate categories for 
this type of Standard A mail. Two rate categories are 
omitted from this analysis because the relatively low base 
on which the percentage has be computed distorts the size of 
the percentage increase. A third is omitted because it 
didn't exist prior to this rate filing." 
a. Please list the 17 rate categories for nonletter 

Standard Mail (A). 
b. Please list the two rate categories which have a 

"relatively low base." 
C. What category didn't exist prior to this rate filing? 

RESPONSE 

a. Standard Mail (A): Basic and 3/5-digit presort for non- 
automation, automation, pound, per piece non-automation and 
automation; ECR basic, high density, saturation, pound, per 
piece basic, high density, and saturation. 

b. Per piece basic and high density. 

C. Per piece saturation. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-18. Please see your testimony at page 16, where 
you state "[wlith respect to the remaining 14 rate 
categories, postal management proposes rates of change for 
eight rate categories that move in opposite directions 
depending on whether the non-letter size piece serves a 
nonprofit or commercial purpose. For the remaining six 
categories, in five of them postal management proposes to 
increase the rate for both nonprofit and commercial mail; 
however, the proposed rates of increase vary substantially." 
a. Is it your testimony that eight nonletter rate 

categories have proposed rates which move in opposite 
direction for commercial and nonprofit? 

b. If your response to subpart (a) is affirmative, how many 
of the eight categories involve a rate decrease for the 
nonprofit piece? 

RESPONSE 

a. Yes. 

b. TWO. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-19. Please show all calculations used to derive 
the figures in Table II of your testimony. In showing your 
calculations, please identify each figure used, and provide 
a source for each. 

RESPONSE 

I computed the differential in percentage points between the 
proposed rates of change for nonprofit and comparable 
commercial rates for the rate categories listed in Table II 
and the accompanying text. Thon for each of the two groups 
identified in Table II, I took a simple average of the 
differential for each group. For the first group--Letters, 
Regular and ECR Subclasses, the “Average Differential Per 
Rate Category" is the quotient of the sum of the 
differential for each of the seven rate categories 
identified on the far right column of Table I divided by 
seven. For the second group, the figures for each of the 13 
rate categories used to count the differential in percentage 
points are set forth on Attachments B and C. The rate 
categories excluded from the calculation of the average 
differential per rate category for the non-letters are: ECR 
per piece rates for basic, high density, and saturation 
presort and the ECR pound rate. In counting the 
differential in percentage points, the source for the 
proposed.change in rates (in terms of cents per piece) is 
U.S. Postal Service rate charts and proposed rates filed to 
initiate this proceeding. To compute the change for 
nonprofit rates, we used Step 6 under the current rate 
schedule and the rates that the Postal Service proposes for 
Step 6 under R-97. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-20. Please confirm that the figures in Table II 
omit those categories where the proposed rate of increase is 
equal for corresponding nonprofit and commercial categories, 
or the difference in the proposed increases in a range that 
you would not characterize as asymmetric. If not confirmed, 
please explain your response. 

RESPONSE 

Of the six rate categories omitted in computing the average 
differential in percentage points between nonprofit and the 
comparable commercial rate for letters and non-letters, one rate 
category is omitted because there isn't a differential: three 
rate categories are omitted because they would distort the answer 
for mathematical reasons (if included, they would tend to widen 
the differential for non-letters); and the final two are omitted 
because we wouldn't quibble over the differential as we expect 
some differences in the relative rates of change of the cost to 
process additional pieces of nonprofit and comparably prepared 
and commercial letter and non-letter mail. 

_, _ 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS RMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STA!PES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-21. Please confirm that you use the terms 
"attributable" and "direct" interchangeably in your testimony 
(see page 3). Does your testimony equate the two concepts? 

RESPONSE: 

It's difficult for most of us to conceptualize precisely 
what constitutes the pool of "attributable' cost after each 
rate case. In order to make the concept of attributable 
costs, which is not taught in business school or economics, 
more comprehensible for the public, we use the concept of 
"direct" or variable costs as a proxy. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-22. Please refer to pages 5-6 of your 
testimony, where you state, "handling, hence costing, 
characteristics are virtually identical for nonprofit and 
commercial mail within a particular rate category . . , ." 
a. Why do corresponding nonprofit and commercial category 

exhibit "virtually identical" handling characteristics? 
Please explain your response. 

b. Do the "virtually identical" handling characteristics 
for corresponding nonprofit and commercial categories imply 
that the cost characteristics should be virtually identical 
as well? Why or why not? 

RESPONSE 

a. Mail that is sorted in the order that the carrier 
delivers it has a common handling characteristic whether 
it is a piece of nonprofit or commercial Standard A mail. 
Likewise, mail that is processed on automated sorting 
equipment has a common handling characteristic, namely the 
equipment and system used to process those pieces of mail. 
The same can be said for mail that is presorted by the first 
three or five digits of the ZIP code. 

b. Where the same piece of equipment and same processing 
system is capable of handling two pieces of mail, it would 
seem to cost the same to turn on and run the machine to 
handle one piece as the other. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-23. Please refer to page 6 of your testimony, where 
you state: 

"Whether the piece of mail serves a nonprofit or 
commercial purpose, postal workers will have to do 
a comparable amount of work in order to process 
each piece of mail in that rate category. . . for 
mail that essentially has the same handling 
characteristics." 

c. Does your statement imply that corresponding nonprofit and 
commercial mail categories receive essentially the same 

handling7 Please explain your response. 
d. Does your statement imply that the handling of nonprofit 

and commercial mail should be the same for corresponding 
nonprofit and commercial categories? Please explain. 

e. Please define "comparable amount of work" as used in your 
statement. 

RESPONSE 

a. See response to Tl-22a'. and b. above. 

b. No, but where it is, see response to Tl-22a. and b. 
above. 

C. If mail in a tray is presorted for the carrier in the 
order that he or she delivers it, one would think 
logically that the cost to have the carrier pick up the 
tray, put it in the postal delivery vehicle, and pull out 
the pieces as the carrier work:; through the route would vary 
little whether the piece served a nonprofit or a commercial 
purpose. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS EMIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-Tl-24. Please refer to page 9 of your testimony 
where you state, "postal management has so skillfully 
covered its tracks that nonpro:!its might not be able to 
discover the answer . . . en 
d. In what manner has the Postal Service "skillfully 

covered its tracks?" Please explain. 
b. Is it your testimony that the Postal Service has 

deliberately "covered its tracks"? 
CC If your response to subpart (b) is affirmative, please 

respond to each of the following subparts: 
(I) identify all cost data for which you believe the 

Postal Service has "covered its tracks", 
(ii) identify who within the Postal Service (by name if 

known to you) "covered up", 
(iii) state whether such coverup was authorized or 

unauthorized, and if authorized, who (by name if known 
to you) authorized such coverup, 

(iv) the purpose served by such coverup, and 
(v) all known effects of such coverup. 

RESPONSE 

a. We don't know. 

b. No. We don't know whether it has occurred, and if so whether 
it was deliberate. 
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RESPONSE OF NFN WITNESS RWIGH TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF UNITED STA!PES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/NFN-.Tl-25. Please refer to page 13 of your testimony where 
you state, "[flor example, consider the non-automation rate 
category for letters with the Regular Subclass. Whether the 
piece semes a nonprofit or a commercial purpose, neither piece 
may be processed using the Postal Service's automated sorting 
equip.ment"? 
a. Is it your testimony that any given letter entered under 

Rate Schedule 321.4A (Nonnrofit Presort Cateaoriesj is 
not processed on automated sorting equipment? Please 
explain your response. 

b. If your response to subpart (a) is affirmative, what is 
your source? 

C. Assume that a subset of letters entered as Nonprofit 
Presort [under schedule 321.4A1 are barcoded bv the Postal 
Service and processed on auto&ted sorting equipment. 

(i) Would you agree that the handling of this subset of 
Nonprofit Presort letters could significantly affect 
the type and cost of handling of the rate categories 
in the Nonprofit Presort schedule? Please explain 
your response. 

(ii) How would you expect the mail processing 
costs of the subset of Nonprofit Presort 
letters (for any given Nonprofit Presort letter 
rate category) that are barcoded by the Postal 
Service and processed on automated sorting 
equipment to compare with the mail processing 
costs of Nonprofit Presort letters (for the 
same Nonprofit Presort letter rate category) 
that are not processed on automated sorting 
equipment? 

(iii) How would you expect the delivery costs of 
the subset of Nonorofit Presort letters (for 
any given Nonprofit Presort letter rate ' 
category) that are barcoded by the Postal 
Service and processed on automated sorting 
equipment to compare with the delivery costs of 
Nonprofit Presort letters (for the same 
Nonprofit Presort letter rate category) that 
are not processed on automated sorting 
equipment? : 

RESPONSE: 

a. My understanding is that the reason this rate is 
substantially higher than the basic automation rate for 
letters within the Regular Subclass is that the Postal 
Service uses its automated processing equipment to process 
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every piece of the latter. We meant, by the above cited 
quotation, that the pi~ece is mailed at the non-automation 
rate because at the time the mailer presents the piece to 
the Postal Service it is not machine ready. "Neither piece 
may be processed using the Postal Service's automated 
sorting equipment" absent some change to the piece, such as 
adding a barcode. 

b. Assume that a subset of letters entered as Nonprofit 
Presort (under schedule 321.4A) are barcoded by the Postal 
Service and processed on automated sorting equipment. 

C. 

(I) What does the author of this questionmean by 
"Nonprofit Presort schedule?" It would seem reasonable that 
the larger the orooortion of machineable oresort mail. the 
less it-would cbst‘to process it or at lekt the slower the 
rate would increase. 

(ii) We would hope that the total processing cost the 
cost for the Postal Service to barcode plus process the 
piece would be less, or it would increase at a slower rate 
than otherwise. 

(iii) Again, we would hope that the cost for the Postal 
Service to barcode and process presorted letters would 
reduce or contain delivery costs vis-a-vis direct response 
letter mail that for whatever reason the Postal Service did 
not barcode. 
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Table A 
USPS Proposed Rate!: - OR 97-1 Rate Case 

Standard (A) Mail: Letter Size - Regular Subclass 
Chanqe in Rate 

Rate Category Nonprofit Commercial All Rates - 

Non-automation 
- basic 
- 3/5 digit presort 
Automation 
- basic 

20% 
19% 

18% 

-4% 
0% 

3% 
- 3-digit presort 11% 0% 
- 5-digit presort 8% 3% 

Average 15% 0.6% 4.5% 

As shown in Table A, the proposed increases for nonprofits in the 
Regular subclass range from 0 percent to 20 percent, compared to 
changes for commercial mail ranging from a decrease of 4 percent to 
a maximum increase of 3 percent. The overall average for that 
subclass is 4.5 percent, but every nonprofit rate in the subclass 
except one would increase by more than twice that percentage. 
-------__-_---____---------------- 

Table B 
USPS Proposed Rate!; - R 97-l Rate Case 

Standard (A) Mail: Non-Letter Size - Regular Subclass 

Rate Category 
Percentage Change in Rate 

Nonprofit Commercial All Rates - 

Piece Rates 
Non-automation 
- basic 
- 3/S digit presort 
Automation 
- basic 

19% -2% 
18% 0% 

7% 3% 
24% 0% - 3/5-digit presort 

Per Piece Per Pound Rates 

Pound Rate 
- basic 
- 3/5 digit presort 

14% -4% 
14% -4% 

Plus per piece rate 
- Non-automation 

- basic 
- 3/5 digit presort 

- Automation 
- basic 
- 315 digit presort 

26% 0% 
31% 25% 

1% -20% 
75% 49% 

Average 23%. 4.7% 4.5% 

Table B demonstrates that the proposed rate increases for nonprofit 
non-letter mail range from 1 percent to 75 percent. The comparable 
commercial~rates would change ranging from a 20 percent decrease to 
a 49 percent increase. In this subclass, as in Letter sized mail, 
the average increase would be 4.5 percent, though all but one 
nonprofit rate would increase much more than the average. 
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Table C 
USPS Proposed Rates - R 97-l Rate Case 

mmercial All Rates 
* --_-.. 

Nonprofit - cc Rate Category 

Basic automation 

-3% 9% 
-16% 1% 
-17% 1% 

0% 8% 

Non-Letters 

Per Piece Per Pound Rates 

-10% -38% 
-14% 4% 
-15% 3% 

Pound Rate -22% -20% 

plus Per Piece rate 
- basic 
- high density 
- saturation 

Average 

Table c shows that in this subclass, as in others, for almost every 
individual rate, the proposed increases for nonprofits would be 
much more than for commercial mail, and the few decreases less than 
commercial rate mail. 

85% 206% 
133% 340% 
N.M. N.M. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, we will move on to oral 

cross-examination. 

Only the Postal Service has requested oral 

cross-examination. 

Does anyone else wish to cross-examine? 

[No response.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Mr. Alverno, when you 

are ready. 

MR. ALVERNO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Ms. Emigh, if you could turn to Table 1 of page 

15, on which I just received corrections, you identify the 

second item there as regular nonautomation 3/5 digit 

presort? 

A Yes. 

Q For commercial -- for the commercial subclass as 

undergoing a 2 percent rate increase? 

A That was my -- apparently the first chart I had 

was incorrect, and -- 

Q Okay. 

A -- and I made some inquiries and it appears to be 
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2 percent. 

Q Okay. I am looking at the rate schedules of the 

Postal Service for this request, and in the letter size rate 

for 3/5 digit there is no change. 

It is 20.9 cents current and 20.9 cents proposed. 

A All right, so the original is correct. 

Q Okay, so that should read zero percent for 

commercial in the regular nonautomation 3/5 digit presort. 

Is that a yes or -- 

A Yes. I guess I thought that the zero -- somebody 

had told me it was wrong and I called to get the right 

answer and -- 

Q Okay. 

A -- so apparently I was right the first time. 

Q Okay. Let me now direct your attention, Ms. 

Emigh, to the last line item, which is identified as the 

regular subclass in the rate category of automation 3-digit 

presort. 

Now there you have identified the commercial 

subclass as undergoing zero percent rate change. Is that 

correct? 

A Is that the one that is wrong? 

Q Well, that is what I am leading you into, yes. 

A Okay. I must have -- over the phone when someone 

brought this to my attention I must have misunderstood what 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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they said. 

Q Okay. I have a copy here of the rate schedules 

for automation categories, so would you like me to 

distribute those, so that way you can confirm that that is 

the category that should undergo a 2 percent -- 

A If you would like to. I must have misunderstood 

when somebody -- 

Q Okay. 

A -- called me over the phone because I got the 

wrong -- 1 corrected the wrong rate category. 

Q Okay, let's just then, let me tell you that the 

rate proposed by the Postal Service for automation 3 digit 

,is 17.8 cents and the current rate -- 

A Is 17.5. 

Q Correct. 

A I am very sorry -- 

Q Okay -- 

A -- I misunderstood that so all these -- the 2 

percent increase then should be on that last line. 

Q Okay, and that would change the differential in 

the last line to 9 percent, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. Let's turn now to your response to 

Interrogatory Number 2. 

A Okay. 
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Q Now in that interrogatory we asked you about your 

statement regarding the physical characteristics of 

nonprofit mail and you were asked in subpart (a) to provide 

all of the information that informs your conclusion that 

nonprofit mailers tend to produce consistently lighter 

weight pieces relative to commercial mailers. 

In your response you identify several items, 

specifically studies and analyses by Dr. John Haldi prior to 

this rate case. The second item is application of 

l'Neoclassical Microeconomic Analyses to the Enterprise of 

Direct Response Fundraising" and thirdly "More than 15 

Years: Empirical First-Hand Observation of Nonprofit Direct 

Mail Pieces." 

Now as I read your response I don't see any 

citations to information that has been supplied in this 

docket, isn't that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q In fact, your response also does not point to any 

quantitative information in this docket that nonprofit mail 

is lighter weight or more uniformly shaped than commercial 

counterpart. 

A Is that a question? 

Q Yes. 

A I agree with your statement. 

Q Let's look at your response to subpart (a) a bit 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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closer. 

Now you were asked to provide information that 

wasn't provided in this docket and the first item you 

mentioned was studies and analyses by Dr. John Haldi. 

These weren't filed as part of this rate case, 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And to what prior rate proceedings are you 

referring here in your response? 

A I believe it was R80 or R84. 

Q Do you happen to have citations for those -- 

A No. I don't. 

Q Did you review them prior to preparing your 

testimony? 

A No, I just remembered from, you know, discussions 

that I have had in the past. 

Q Now let's consider the second item for a second. 

That one is identified as the application of 

neoclassical microeconomic analyses to the enterprise of 

direct response fundraising. 

Could you just elaborate and explain to me what 

that is precisely? 

A Well, in analyzing the enterprise, the business 

of -- most nonprofit mail, Third Class, now Standard, is 

fundraising mail, and in analyzing the economics of 
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charities and other nonprofi .t organizations raising money in 

the mail, the result of that analysis is that these 

organizations have to design pieces of mail that go for the 

lowest rate, and that is why there tends to be such great 

uniformity in the shape of this mail. 

In other words, these are small pieces and that's 

also why they tend to be light weight. They use a small 

courtesy size envelope or Standard Number 9 or Number 10 

envelope and they always, you know, come in under -- well, 

not always, but for the most part come in under the minimum 

weight because they have to be cost minimizers in the mail. 

Q Is this a study like a document that you reviewed 

nor is it simply your evaluation based on your experience? 

A It is my evaluation based on my experience. 

Q Okay. Let's consider the third item for a second. 

You identified that as being first-hand 

observation of nonprofit direct mail pieces. 

Is that the same thing as the previous analysis or 

is there something more to add to that? 

A Well, it's just over the -- I mean over the 15 

years I have had occasion to see a large number of mail 

pieces that nonprofit organizations use that go at the 

nonprofit rate. For various reasons I have had to look at 

these pieces -- you know, for rate eligibility purposes, for 

computing how to minimize costs and raise more money -- and 
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over the years I have become very familiar with the pieces 

of mail that many nonprofit organizations mail at the 

nonprofit rate. 

You know, I can form -- I have formed ce~rtain 

observations and conclusions as a result of that. They tend 

to be very -- the nonprofits have to use other ways to 

differentiate their pieces of mail from each other's, as 

opposed to size, shape or weight -- you know, having a 

longer motivational cover letter, having more different 

types of premiums. 

They have to go for very light weight and they use 

different ways to differentiate their mail. They use color 

envelopes, they use envelope teaser copy instead of using 
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different shapes and being able to go for heavier weight 

pieces. 

For example, one of the things I have done in the 

past many times each year is organizations will come to me 

and ask me to analyze the effectivenes, the economics, the 

cost effectiveness of their direct mail fundraising program. 

To analyze that, I have to look at all of the mail 

pieces that they send out in a year. 

Another area that I do a lot of work in is 

allocation of joint costs, when an organization uses a piece 

of mail to both solicit funds and educate the mailer, the 

public about their cause, and this also requires me to 
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1 actually physically look at the mail piece, count every line 

2 of a motivational cover letter, the response device, et 

3 cetera. 

4 Q All right, thank you. Now let's turn to your 

5 response to Interrogatory Number 1. 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q This Interrogatory also asked you about the same 

8 statement that we just discussed earlier. Now, in subpart 

9 (a), you were asked to identify the subclasses and rate 

10 categories to which your statement applied. And in your 

11 response, you stated all standard mail subclasses and rate 

12 categories differentiated by letters, flats and parcels. 

13 In subpart (b) then, you were asked to provide a 

14 certain amount of cost information for those rate categories 

15 and subclasses. And in your response, you said that we do 

16 not have these data. Is that correct? 

17 A That's correct. 

18 Q Okay. So you are suggesting, are you not, that 

19 there are certain characteristics about non-profit mail, yet 

20 you are not able to identify any of the cost characteristics 

21 of those categories or subclasses, is that correct? 

22 A By your questions on Part B, where you ask for 

23 total cost, total unit cost, I interpreted that to be not 

24 the cost to the organization to produce those pieces of 

25 mail, but I was understanding your question to be the cost 
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to the Postal Service to process and deliver those. 

Q That's correct. 

A And I don't -- I don't know the Postal Service's 

costs. 

Q You don't know the Postal Service's costs because 

you say that they are not there, or is it because you just 

didn't review them? 

A Because I don't have access to the underlying cost 

data. 

Q Have you seen Witness Daniel's exhibits or 

appendices or Witness Patelunas' attributable costs, his 

testimony at all in this docket? 

A Yes. 

Q You have. And so you don't represent -- or you 

don't understand those to include the costs of the various 

subclasses and rate categories of standard mail to which you 

are referring in your response to Interrogatory l-A? 

A Well, I wasn't -- I wasn't sure if those -- if 

those were the costs that you were referring to. 

Q But you said that you interpreted the question to 

A To be. 

Q To imply or to ask for -- 

A The Postal Service's costs 

Q Exactly, yes. 
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THE REPORTER: The Postal Service's what? 

THE WITNESS: costs, costs. The Postal Service's 

total costs, the total unit costs for the Postal Service to 

process and deliver a piece of non-profit mail that falls 

into a certain rate category. And then the total cost, I 

guess, for all those categories. 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q And do you still believe that you don't have the 

data to be able to answer the question? 

A I don't, no. I don't know what those costs are. 

Q But you say that you have also reviewed Witness 

Patelunas' testimony and Witness Daniel's testimony, and 

.that those testimonies contain a certain amount of cost 

information by rate category and also by subclass? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A But do I know that that is the total unit cost, 

no. And I don't know what goes into all those costs, how 

those costs are developed. In fact, you know, that is a lot 

of what is being debated here is are those costs accurate, 

what methodologies were used to produce those costs. 

Q Let's turn now to your response to Interrogatory 

No. 3. Now, this Interrogatory asks you about a statement 

in your testimony about the underlying policy objective of 

the Revenue Foregone Reform Act, specifically, your 
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statement that non-profit rates should move in tandem with 

their respective comparable commercial rate. Is that the 

policy objective that you have identified in the RFRA? 

A Yes. 

Q So if I understand this correctly, the policy 

objective is that non-profit and commercial rate changes 

should be in the same direction, that is, both up or both 

down, am I correct? 

A Well, I didn't want to -- you know, it was not our 

understanding that it would be exactly identical. We were 

just -- we certainly weren't, based on that year and a half, 

two years of interaction with Congress and the Postal 

Service, commercial mailers, et cetera, and what we ended up 

with, it was our understanding that the rates -- I tried to 

the use words "in tandem" to suggest that they would move 

more or less proportionately, but, you know, we're -- the 

National Federation of Nonprofits is not expecting to see 

exactly both going up by the same amount. I think we are 

just surprised to see, in the first rate case after that, 

that the differential was as large as the Postal Service is 

proposing. 

Q Which rate case is that? 

A This one. 

Q Wasn't the RFRA enacted in 1993? 

A Yes. 
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Q So R94 would have been the first case subsequent 

to the enactment of RFRA? 

A Well, that's true. That's true, but in that rate 

case, the rates did seem to be more or less in tandem. And 

this is the first time that we have seen proposed rates that 

-- where the nonprofit rate is diverging, the proposed rate 

for nonprofits is diverging so dramatically from the 

proposed rates for the commercial counterpart. 

Q Let's turn now to Interrogatory No. 5 of the 

Postal Service. NOW, there you are asked about a statement 

in your testimony which I guess analyzes the rate changes 

for 26 categories in Standard A. And you concluded that in 

.almost 90 percent of the categories the proposed rates have 

changed for nonprofit and the comparable commercial rates 

are asymmetrical. And is subpart (a) you were asked for 

your definition of asymmetrical and you said that that is 

when the rates of change move in the opposite direction. 

Now, by rates of change, in your response to 

subpart (a), you are referring, are you not, to the 

nonprofit and the comparable commercial rate, and that is 

the comparison you are making, correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q Now, in subpart (d), you were asked if it was your 

understanding that commercial and nonprofit classification 

reform cases, and by those -- those Dockets were MC95-1 and 
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MC96-2, if those commercial and nonprofit classification 

reform cases resulted in many asymmetric changes, and in 

your response to (d), you confirm that, isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And then in subpart (e), you were asked if 

nonprofit mail was more frequently the beneficiary of the 

asymmetric changes in classification reform. And in your 

response, you said, well, how do you define more frequently 

the beneficiary, and you left it at that, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q I want to see if we can try to understand what 

indeed happened in reclassification with regard to what you 

define as asymmetric changes. Yesterday, I sent your 

counsel a copy of an exhibit marked as USPS/NFN-T-l-XEl, 

which consists just of a simple table comparing the pre- and 

post-classification reform rates. Do you have a copy of 

that with you? 

A I do. 

MR. ALVERNO: I also have copies, Mr. Chairman for 

other participants in the hearing room, if you would like me 

to distribute those. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I am not too concerned about 

the participants in the hearing room, but I think that we 

would like to have copies of them up here. 

MR. ALVERNO: Certainly. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I guess we are participants in 

the hearing room in a sense, although sometimes people 

wonder. 

Thank you, sir. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

USPS/NFN-T-l-XE-1 was marked for 

identification.] 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Now, I trust you have had a chance to look at this 

table, Ms. Emigh, earlier, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Now, I see a total of -- or there are a 

Jotal of 15 rates reported here for nonprofit and 

commercial, isn't that correct? 

A Fifteen, yes. 

Q And could you please identify for me the 

categories for which there are asymmetric changes as you 

have defined it in subpart (a) of Interrogatory No. 5? 

A Okay. For letters at the 3-digit, 5-digit presort 

rate, they are moving in opposite directions. The 3-digit 

automation rate. The, for non-letters, 3-digit, 5 digit, 

presort rate. For carrier route, basic. 

Q Now, with regard to these four categories that you 

have isolated and identified as those four which there were 

asymmetric changes during classification reform, nonprofit 
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was a beneficiary in all cases, was it not? 

A Let's see. Yes. 

Q In other words, the nonprofit categories received 

a rate reduction, while the corresponding commercial rate 

actually increased or stayed the same for those four 

categories, and that is for letters, 3-, 5-digit presort, 

3-digit automation, and for non-letters, 3-, 5-digit 

presort, and carrier route, basic letters? 

A Yes. 

Q And there were no asymmetric changes incident to 

classification reform where the commercial rates decreased 

and the nonprofit rate increased, isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And you also define as asymmetric situations 

where, for example, in basic three-digit automation there 

was no change in the commercial rate while there was a 

corresponding decrease in the nonprofit rate. 

A Yes. 

Q So do you treat zero change as a direction? 

A Well, just -- instead of the comparable 

counterpart rate not moving at all, it did move either up or 

down. 

Q Let's turn now to Interrogatory 4 of the Postal 

Service. 

MR. ALVERNO: Mr. Chairman, I would like to have 
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that cross-examination exhibit marked as USPS/NFN-T-l-XEl 

transcribed into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Without objection. 

MR. MILLER: No. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: With no objections, the 

cross-examination exhibit will be transcribed into the 

record. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

USPS/NFN-T-l-XE-1 was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



Letters 
Basic Presort 
3bdigit Presort 

Basic Auto 
3digit auto 
5digit auto 

Nonleners 
Basic Presort 
3/5digit Presort 

Basic Auto 
3/5-digit auto 

Carrier Route 
Letters 
Basic 
High Density 
Saturation 

Nonletters 
Basic 
High Density 
Saturation 

Pre- and Post-Classitication Reform 
Nonprofit and Commercial 

Rate Comparison 
(cents par piece) 

USPSINFN-TI -XEl 

Commercial Nonprofit - Step 4 
Ye-reclass Post-r&ass Change Ye-reclass Post-reclass Change 

22.6 25.6 13% 
18.8 20.9 11% 

20.4 18.3 -10% 
17.5 17.5 0% 
16.6 15.5 -7% 

26.6 30.6 15% 
21.4 22.5 5% 

23.7 27.7 17% 
19.5 18.9 -3% 

15.0 15.0 0% 
15.0 14.2 -5% 
14.2 13.3 -6% 

16.2 15.5 4% 
15.7 14.7 -6% 
14.5 13.7 -6% 

12.8 13.2 3% 
11.5 11.4 -1% 

11.0 9.9 -10% 
10.5 ‘9.5 -10% 
9.7 8.2 -15% 

18.0 19.5 8% 
16.6 14.9 -10% 

15.4 17.1 11% 
14.8 12.5 -16% 

9.0 8.7 -3% 
9.0 7.9 -12% 
8.7 7.5 -14% 

13.3 10.7 -20% 
13.1 10.0 -24% 
12.6 9.4 -25% 
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BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Interrogatory 4 of the Postal Service. This 

interrogatory asked you about your statement at page 4 of 

your testimony that historically the nonprofit rate has been 

about one-half of the comparable commercial rate. The 

subpart (a) asked you to identify all factors that you 

believe have contributed to this rate relationship. And in 

your response you said we are unable to identify all 

factors. 

I don't quite understand that response. Let's see 

if we can try to shed some light on it. Are you stating 

that you don't know all factors that have contributed to the 

.relationship between nonprofit and the comparable commercial 

rate, or that you know of some, but not all of them? 

A I don't know what accounts for that relationship. 

Q And by "that relationship" you're referring to the 

nonprofit rate being one-half the comparable commercial 

rate; correct? 

A Right. 

Q Correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now in subpart (b) of Interrogatory 4 you were 

asked to identify the span of time that your statement 

considers, and in response you said the postwar period. 

Now by "the postwar period" do you mean the period 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



16033 

1 from 1945 or '46 to date, or to some other time period? 

2 A I think it was 1954. 

3 Q 1954 through 1997 or -- 

4 A Not through 1997. 

5 Q Okay. 

6 A I'm trying to remember. I think it's in the 

7 eighties. 

8 Q You think it's in the eighties, like what, 1986 or 

9 SO, or -- 

10 A Mid-eighties. 

11 Q And so you're not alleging that there has been a 

12 relationship between the nonprofit rate and the comparable 

13 ,commercial rate where the nonprofit rate is about one-half 

14 the commercial rate since the mid-1980s? 

15 A Well, the -- some years ago when I looked at 

16 this -- I looked at it, like I say, I think it was in the 

17 mid-eighties when I looked at these numbers, and I haven't 

18 looked at them -- you know, I haven't done that kind of 

19 chart since then. 

20 Q Okay. So your statement is confined through 

21 the -- from '54 to the mid-1980s -- 

22 A Right. 

23 Q But does not extend -- 

24 A I was speaking generally for a very long span of 

25 time, and I wasn't trying to suggest that, you know, every 
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single year or with every single rate case or every single 

time that Congress changed the postal rates before 1970 that 

it was exactly one-half, but just generally standing back 

and looking at the relationship between nonprofit -- in 

those days Nonprofit Third Class and Commercial Third Class 

there seemed to be this relationship of about a half. But 

I'm not trying to say it's exactly a half in every single 

year, every single rate case, or every time that Congress -- 

Q Urn-hum. 

A Changed the rates. 

Q Now with regard to the current decade -- that is, 

the 1990s -- the introduction of the RFRA would have also -- 

.could have also contributed to a change in this equation, is 

that correct, or -- would you have any reason to disagree 

with that statement? 

A Well, with respect to institutional costs I think 

that's what we thought we were at least getting pegged, the 

nonprofit rate was at least going to be pegged to one-half 

of the markup for the comparable commercial. 

Q Urn-hum. But with regard to the total rate, the 

RFRA would have introduced an extra element to add to the 

nonprofit rate, which would have reduced the margin between 

the commercial rate and the nonprofit rate as the phasing 

schedule moves along. Isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 
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Q So that would have the effect then of reducing or 

at least changing the relationship that you've identified in 

your testimony, so that the nonprofit rate becomes closer to 

the commercial rate through the fact that it bears a greater 

portion of institutional cost. Is that correct? 

A I'm sorry, I didn't hear the last part of your 

question. 

Q Yes. 

A It bears a greater percentage of its institutional 

Cost? 

Q It bears a greater percentage of institutional 

cost as a proportion of the commercial markup. 

A The nonprofit rate bears a greater percentage of 

institutional costs than commercial? 

Q No, no, no, no. It bears a greater proportion 

than it did before. In other words, as time goes -- well, 

strike that. 

A Let me just say that it was our understanding that 

the result, the policy objective of the Revenue Reform Act 

was that the nonprofit rates would move, as I say, in tandem 

with the comparable commercial rate, and that one reason why 

we expected that was that with respect to the institutional 

cost component that our markup was getting pegged to 

one-half. There was this mechanistic formula that Congress 

imposed in the Revenue Forgone Reform Act, and that 
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mechanistic formula meant that there was no sense for us to 

come back to the Rate Commission and haggle over how much -- 

what -- you know, what percentage -- how much of 

institutional costs were going to be assigned to nonprofits. 

But that was the end of us -- the nonprofits 

spending any money in the rate case, to say oh, we're 

getting too much, we're being -- the Postal Service is 

allocating too much of its overhead cost to nonprofits. 

That portion of the rate would be determined by this 

formula. And therefore the overall result would be that the 

nonprofit rate would tend to move similarly. Not -- I'm not 

saying exactly. We didn't expect to see the exact same 

.rates of increase, but more or less in a general direction. 

Q Let's turn now to Interrogatory No. 7. 

A Yes. 

Q Now, this Interrogatory asked you about your 

statement that the proposed differential is so large as,to 

be discriminatory on its face. And in subpart (a) you were 

asked to describe the differential to which you were 

referring, and in you response, you stated that the proposed 

differential was the difference in the rates of change the 

Postal Service submitted to initiate this proceeding between 

nonprofit and commercial for each Standard A mail rate 

category where the difference is a multiple of the rate of 

increase of inflation. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

16037 

I want to try to understand this response because, 

by rates of change, do you mean the proposed increase or 

decrease for any given nonprofit rate category as compared 

to its commercial counterpart? 

A Yes. 

Q And what is the rate of inflation to which you are 

referring? 

A The rate of inflation for the economy as a whole. 

Q And in subpart (c) of Interrogatory 7, you were 

asked to identify the categories to which your statement 

applies, and you said the categories shown on Attachments A 

through C that are identified by your response to subpart 

.(a) above. 

I wonder if we can turn to Attachments A to C of 

your Interrogatories. If you could please identify for me 

which of these rate categories meet the test that you have 

set out in subpart (a) of Interrogatory No. 7. 

A Okay. Like the first rate, Table A, the proposed 

rate of increase for the basic rate, non-automation, is a 20 

percent increase. The proposed rate for nonprofit, 

non-automation, 3-digit, 5-digit presort is 19 -- almost 20 

percent. Then dropping down to the basic rate for 

automation mail, 18 percent, that's almost 20 percent. 

So with the current rate of increase of inflation 

for the economy as whole running between 2 and 3 percent, 
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1 rates in the order of magnitude of 20 percent are many times 

2 greater than the rate of increase of inflation for the 

3 economy as a whole. 

4 Q Over what period of time? 

5 A I'm sorry? 

6 Q Over what period of time are you -- over what 

7 period of time are you measuring this inflation? One year 

8 or -- 

9 A For the economy as a whole? 

10 Q Yes. 

11 A For my -- the 2 to 3 percent range for inflation 

12 is in the current business cycle that we are in, coming out 

13 ~of the recession, the trough of '90-'92, and then we have 

14 been in the upswing for '93, '94, '95, '96, '97, we are into 

15 '98. During this upswing, heading toward the boom period of 

16 this business cycle, we have now been into this upswing for 

17 six years. If you look at the rate of increase of inflation 

18 over this '92 to '97 -- '91 to '97 period, it has been -- 

19 inflation has been running between 2 and 3 percent a year. 

20 In the early years, coming out of the recession, 

21 it was -- inflation was running about 3 percent per year, 

22 and now it is running about 2 percent per year. 

23 But as a gauge to try to measure the -- what we 

24 are talking about in terms of the increase of the Postal 

25 Service's costs to process and deliver a piece of mail, I 
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1 was trying to find a benchmark that would be understandable 

2 and the general benchmark for rates of increase is the, you 

3 know, inflation in the economy as a whole. That is, the 

4 rates of increase of items that find their way into goods 

5 and services that we produce and consume. Certainly, the 

6 costs of processing and delivering a piece of mail falls 

7 into that category. 

8 Q Well, the last time the Postal Service raised 

9 rates would have been on what, January lst, -- well, from 

10 R94-1, at least, from a rate change, was January 1st of 

11 1995, isn't that correct? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q So that there would be a period of time within 

14 which we could measure the inflation from that point to now, 

15 and that would be more than 2 or 3 percent, wouldn't it? 

16 A For the economy as a whole? 

17 Q For the economy as a whole. 

18 A Well, in that -- in the more recent period, it has 

19 been running about 2 percent per year. 

20 Q Per year. But, in other words, we are measuring 

21 inflation over a series of years, are we not? 

22 A Well, for two years, you are talking about 4 

23 percent. 

24 Q Two years, how about -- well, aren't we on to our 

25 third year now of these rates? 
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A Well, three years. 

Q And it is not just additive, is it, you also have 

to take account of the fact that you have inflation on top 

of inflation, correct? 

A It is compounding, but also for nonprofits, you 

know, the nonprofit rate has increased more than just by the 

R94 rate case, and by the reclassification rate changes, 

Nonprofits' mail also increases, you know, every October 1. 

So nonprofits have even a greater increase than just -- 

Q That's by virtue of the RFRA, correct? 

A Right. Than just talking about the rate of 

increase as a result of the last rate case. 

Q All right. Now, were there other rate categories 

that you have identified, that you can identify for us as 

being -- as falling within your definition of the 

differential being so large as to be discriminatory on its 

face? You identified one here. 

A Well, yeah, I mean I -- 

Q At least the first two. 

A I would say, generally, when we are talking about 

rates of increase that are double digit, that these are 

extraordinarily large. We would not expect to see double 

digit rates of increase. We would not expect to see that 

the Postal Service's costs to process nonprofit mail since 

the last rate increase would -- that it would cost the 
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Postal Service in double digit rates to process a piece of 

nonprofit mail. We can certainly -- 

Q So all the ones in Tables A through C, if the 

nonprofit category has a double digit rate of increase, then 

you would say that that is one for which the proposed 

differential is so large as to be discriminatory on its 

face? 

A Particularly when the comparable commercial rate 

is either not changing at all or is getting a rollback. 

Because, you know, just standing back and looking at this 

logically, there isn't a great deal of difference between a 

piece of nonprofit and a piece of the comparable commercial 

.mail. In fact, if anything, it would seem that it would 

cost less for the Postal Service to process nonprofit 

standard mail because it tends to be more uniform and 

lighter weight, less differential between -- from piece to 

piece in terms of shape, size, and weight. 

We just were surprised to see such large 

differentials and then when you look at each end of the 

differential, the nonprofit end, we are getting these very 

large double digit increases. We look at the commercial end 

and we are seeing these rollbacks. 

Q Well, there are also -- 

A And yet for inflation for the economy as a whole, 

inflation has been very low. In fact, the rate of increase 
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of inflation is actually decreasing. It's just -- for us, 

it is a little confusing looking at the -- looking at the 

rates that the Postal Service has proposed for nonprofits 

and commercial and looking at the changes that the Postal 

Service has made in terms of automation, which is supposed 

to hold down the rate of increase of processing and 

delivering the mail, and understanding why, for nonprofits, 

it's -- you know, we are getting these double digit, the 

proposed rates are double digit. 

And we have tried through, you know, the 

,ies to find out from the Postal Service what is Interrogator 

driving that 

answer. 

. And we just haven't be able to find out the 

Q Let's turn now to Interrogatory 8 of the Postal 

Service, and there you were asked about your statement at 

page 6 of your testimony, that for Standard A mail that 

costs the most to process, postal management proposes that 

nonprofit mail underwrite a rate rollback for commercial 

mail. 

And in subpart (a), you were asked to identify the 

subclasses and categories of Standard A mail that cost the 

most to process, and you identified those as bulkier, 

heavier weight pieces that the automated sorting equipment 

cannot process, isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 
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Q Okay. And then in subpart (d), you were asked to 

explain how nonprofit mail is underwriting a commercial mail 

rate rollback. And in your response to (d), you stated that 

under existing law, the total revenue that rates must 

generate is a given. Postal management sets that figure. 

It also has specific pricing objectives relative to types of 

mail and mailers. When revenue is shifted away from a 

certain type of mail in order to achieve a pricing 

objective, other types of mail or rate categories have to 

generate sufficient revenue to support attainment of the 

specific pricing objectives and revenue targets. 

Now, to what pricing objective are you alluding to 

.in that response? 

A Well, no, I am not -- I am speaking in general. 

Now, during the two years or so that I was part of the 

Postal Service's industry committee on reclassification, the 

Postal Service economists and planners presented the policy 

of management to shift pricing away so that it would be more 

favorable for certain types of mail, and less favorable for 

other types of mail. And that gave me an insight -- and 

this is no difference -- postal management is no different 

than the management of any other company in our society 

where they are trying to use prices to encourage or 

discourage certain types of mail or take advantage of 

certain economic situations like, you know, charging what 
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so, it's -- I think it's far to say that postal 

management, as with the management of any enterprise in our 

society, has pricing objectives. In fact, you know, I have 

seen at the outset of reclassification, I saw the charts 

that the Postal Service economists and planners handed out 

to us at these Postal Service industry committee meetings 

where they were quite open about pricing objectives. 

Q Let's consider your statement at the beginning of 

that response to subpart (d), that revenue is shifted -- 

excuse me, the middle of that, of subpart (d), when revenue 

is shifted away from a certain type of mail in order to 

achieve a pricing objective. Now, in the context of your 

testimony, are you stating that revenue has been shifted 

away from commercial Standard Mail A subclasses to achieve 

some pricing objective? 

A Well, there is a certain amount of revenue that 

every rate case is going to have to generate, and if some 

rates are going down, P times Q is going to generate less 

revenue, P, price of the unit, times Q, the number of units, 

that are sold, pieces of mail in that rate category, then 

other -- some other component, some other rate category is 

going to have to get an increase so that P times Q, price 

times the quantity sold or price times the number of pieces 

processed and delivered in that other category generate the 
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amount of revenue that is going to be foregone by charging a 

lower rate or a smaller rate of increase to the other 

category. 

Q But are you, in the context of your test'imony, are 

you alleging that any revenue has been shifted away through 

the Postal Service's proposed rates from commercial Standard 

Mail A? 

A To accommodate these, some of these big rollbacks, 

that -- the loss of that amount of revenue, is going to have 

to be made up someplace else. 

Q Okay. And -- 

A And, presumably, it is going to be made up within 

.the class of mail. So, you know, within Standard Mail, for 

some categories to go down, other -- the rates for other 

categories will have to go up in order to generate the same 

overall amount of revenue. 

Q Are you talking then about institutional costs 

being shifted around or some other concept? 

A Well, for institutional costs, you know, we are 

back to the Revenue Foregone Reform Act, so there, you know, 

postal management has less flexibility in how to shift 

around the overhead costs between commercial and nonprofit, 

because Congress imposed this mechanistic formula that 

nonprofits is going to be one-half of the mark-up for the 

comparable commercial rate category. 
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Q So if I understand your statement correctly, you 

are not -- are you suggesting that rate rollbacks for the 

commercial subclasses have come at the expense of nonprofit? 

A Well, they have to be made up someplace. 

Q Why do they have to be made up in nonprofit. I 

don't understand how one implies the other. 

A Well, they still have to be made up from someplace 

because the overall revenue generated has got to add up -- 

First Class, periodicals, Standard -- it's all got to add up 

to the total revenue, and then, you know, presumably that 

total revenue is divided among the classes and within the 

classes to achieve price incentives or if these proposed 

rates do actually correspond to underlying costs, then the 

rollbacks are going to have to be made up by increases 

someplace else. 

Those increases don't necessarily all have to be 

made up from the nonprofit rate categories. You can make 

them up -- a rollback in one category of commercial could be 

made up from an increase in another category of commercial, 

but presumably to get a rollback for high density or 

saturation carrier route, it's going to have to be made up. 

That revenue is going to have to come from 

someplace else. 

Q How can it be made up from nonprofit though when 

nonprofit -- when the institutional cost burden to be 
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assumed by nonprofit is prescribed by RFRA? 

A Well, then I guess it is going to be made up on 

the -- from the other costs. I mean the whole rate, the 

whole nonprofit rate isn't just institutional. You have the 

attributable costs as well. 

I guess that is where it is going to come from or 

is coming from or it is being proposed to come there. 

Q So you are suggesting that there is some sort of 

inter-subclass cost reallocation from commercial to 

nonprofit? 

A The revenue has to come from someplace. 

There is a total amount that the Postal Service 

calculates that they need to operate the Postal Service in 

this test year, and in order for some rate categories to get 

rollbacks, in some cases the rollbacks are big. They are 

double-digit rollbacks, but even where they are small 

rollbacks or no increase at all, then the revenue is going 

to -- you know, P times Q, if.some P -- some prices -- are 

going down or not increasing but total revenue is 

increasing, well then the money has to come from some other 

rate category. 

Q To the extent that commercial Standard A, the 

institutional cost burden borne by commercial Standard A, 

say, for example, the regular subclass is reduced, say the 

Commission recommends a lower cost coverage for regular 
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subclass, what is the consequence on the nonprofit -- on the 

nonprofit cost coverage for the corresponding subclass, in 

this case nonprofit? 

A I don't know. It would depend on where the 

Commission would decide that that revenue that is not going 

to be generated by that -- I'm sorry, are we talking about a 

regular subclass? 

Q We are talking about a subclass level. 

A Subclass -- depending then, you know, they are 

going to have to look to some other subclass to make up that 

revenue if they can't change the total revenue -- 

Q I was just asking you what the relationship would 

Abe if the Commission simply recommends a lower cost coverage 

for commercial Standard A, what is the consequence on the 

corresponding nonprofit subclass? 

A I don't know. It would be up to the Commission to 

determine where to make up that revenue. 

If the Commission's hands are tied about the total 

amount that all of these rate categories have to generate 

given these assumed volumes, well then the Commission can't 

just change -- I mean they have got to change all the mix of 

rates, so it is going to generate the amount of revenue that 

the law says they have to generate. 

Q So that law basically says -- 

A I can't reach into their -- 
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Q -- that if the corresponding commercial rate has 

decreased, then the consequence on nonprofit is to also 

decrease the institutional cost burden on nonprofit 

subclass, isn't that correct? 

A Are we still on the question about what the 

Commission might do? 

Q Yes. 

A And I don't know what the Commission would do. I 

can't reach into the Commissioners' minds and say -- and 

think hypothetically if they were to do this on this rate 

category or on this subclass which subclasses would they 

look to to make up that revenue. 

Q But they don't have the opportunity to -- they 

don't have discretion over the nonprofit cost coverage, do 

they? It is prescribed by the RFRA, isn't it? 

A With respect to institutional costs, right. 

Q Let's turn now to Interrogatory 15 of the Postal 

Service. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I'm sorry, did you say 15? 

MR. ALVERNO: 15. 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Now there you were asked about a passage in your 

testimony at page 14, lines 15 to ia. Let's turn to that 

passage for just a second. 

You state there, at page 14, lines 15 to 18, that 
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this same phenomenon, the rate for nonprofit and commercial 

mail, moving in opposite directions within the same rate 

category, can be observed in two-thirds of nine rate 

categories that make up the two Standard A mail subclasses, 

and then you refer the reader to Table 1. 

So you are saying that you observe asymmetric 

rates of change in two-thirds of nine rate categories, 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And Table 1 on page 15 embodies or includes those 

rate categories with asymmetric rates of change, isn't that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Now on Table 1 on page 15 of your testimony you 

list seven rate categories, isn't that correct? 

A Right. 

Q That is not two-thirds. That is more than 

two-thirds, isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Now let's look at the second item for a second. 

This is the one where we have touched base on this earlier 

and we uncorrected it, if you will. 

A I misunderstood -- 

Q Right. 

A _- which one -- 
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Q Okay. 

A -- I needed to change. 

Q And we are back to the original figures that were 

represented there. 

A Yes. 

Q Now you have identified that in the category of 

rate changes that are asymmetric and there is no change 

proposed for commercial, correct? 

A There is no change proposed for commercial? 

Q Right. 

ing -- oh, when -- our defin A As be 

asymmetrical -- 

Q Yes. 

,ition of 

A __ when there is no change for one rate but there 

is a change for the other, either up or down, that we are 

going to count that as asymmetrical. 

Q Okay. That is why that is there. 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Let's look now at the fifth item, which is 

identified as regular automation basic letters. 

Now for that category the corresponding commercial 

and nonprofit rate changes are both in the same direction, 

isn't that correct? 

A That's right. 

Q So this is not an example of an asymmetric rate 
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1 change for nonprofit and commercial? 

2 A That's right. 

3 Q So it really doesn't belong in this table, does 

4 it? 

5 A It doesn't. That's true. You're right. That 

6 shouldn't be labelled as asymmetric. I was also using this 

7 chart for the -- to list in descending order the 

8 differential in percentage points between the rate that the 

9 Postal Service was proposing for commercial and nonprofit, 

10 and that is why I stuck that one in there. 

11 Q Okay -- 

12 A We're not counting that as asymmetric. 

13 Q You are not counting it? 

14 A Right. 

15 Q Okay. Now let's look at the last item, which we 

16 have now corrected, so that it is for regular automation 

17 3-digit presort and there you have got -- now we have it 

18 corrected -- 2 percent rate of change, positive 2 percent 

19 rate of change for commercial, a positive 11 percent rate 

20 change for nonprofit and a differential in percentage points 

21 of 9 percent. 

22 A Right. 

23 Q So again this is an example of a rate category for 

24 which -- 

25 A So it is not six out of nine. We have to say five 
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1 out of nine, based on the correction. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A Because there they are both moving in the same 

4 direction, It is a big differential, 9 percentage points, 

5 but they are both moving up -- one barely and the other by a 

6 double-digit amount but it is not asymmetric so I have to 

7 change that. 

8 Q So that one should be excluded as well? 

9 A Yes, so I have to say five out of nine, not six. 

10 Q Okay. So then looking down on page 15, you would 

11 change the sentence that begins not only does postal -- or, 

12 yes -- does postal management propose asymmetric rates of 

13 change for five of the nine rate categories -- 

14 A Right. 

15 Q That's how you would change that sentence; 

16 correct? 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q Or the beginning of that sentence. And then still, 

19 in that same paragraph you would change the sentence that 

20 reads the smallest differential is -- 

21 A Is nine. 

22 Q Nine percentage points. Okay. 

23 A Right. 

24 Q NOW let's look at the -- let's go back to the 

25 table again, table 1, and let's just consider the five of 
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the nine categories for which there are asymmetric rates of 

change for the commercial and nonprofit subclass. 

Oh, excuse me, let's just consider the -- let's 

exclude for a second the one for which the commercial has no 

change. 

A Okay. 

Q The four asymmetric where we have true movement in 

opposite directions. 

A Okay. 

Q And that is the Regular Nonautomation Basic, the 

ECR Basic, ECR High Density, and ECR Saturation. 

Now for these four categories, the nonprofit rate 

goes down in three out of four of those cases, does it not? 

A Yes. 

Q Now do you object to the asymmetric movement in 

those pa~rticular instances? In other words, when the 

nonprofit rate's going down, the commercial rate's going up. 

A Let me just say two things here, counsel. One is 

that with respect to ECR High Density and Saturation where 

the nonprofit -- the Postal Service is proposing about a 16 

and a 17-percent reduction for the nonprofit rate, those 

rates are of virtually no use whatsoever to nonprofit 

mailers. I don't know of any nonprofit mailer that 

qualifies for the saturation, you know, mailing to 90 

percent of the addresses in a carrier route. 
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Nonprofits just simply don't have that kind of 

density of supporters, you know, it's just for any -- you 

think of any charity, even a neighborhood church hardly -- I 

mean, it would just be unbelievable to think that 90 percent 

of the people in one carrier route would be supportive of 

that organization. And likewise with respect to the 

high-density rate category, mailing, you know, 125 pieces 

per carrier route. Nonprofits hardly meet the 10 pieces per 

carrier route, you know, for the basic. 

So for -- there's no question that statistically 

looking at the differential between the proposed rate for 

commercial, a l-percent increase, and the proposed rate for 

the nonprofit, minus 16 percent, minus 17 percent, that 

looks very good on paper, but in terms of practical impact 

in the marketplace, there isn't any. 

I'm sorry, could you repeat your question? I 

forgot the second part of it. 

[Laughter. 1 

The second part of what I -- there's more of the 

response that you asked me to make to you, and I -- 

Q Yes, in other words -- 

A I'm sorry. 

Q For three out of the four categories for which 

there are asymmetric rates -- 

A Oh, and do we -- okay, I remember now. Thank you. 
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Q Right. And do you object to those asymmetric 

changes in those cases? 

A No, of course we don't. But not to get in on 

quibbling rate category by rate category, but as I said 

earlier, we're just trying to understand what's going on 

here, and we see that where pieces -- yes, in some cases the 

nonprofit rate is going down, the commercial rate is going 

up. But where the -- where most of nonprofit mail is, for 

example, the Nonautomation or Automation, the basic presort 

rate for Automation, for the basic rate for Nonautomation, 

for the Nonautomation three-digit five-digit presort rate, 

.that's where most of nonprofit mail is. 

It's Automation, it's nonprofit -- I’m sorry, it's 

Nonautomation, sorted to three or five digits. It's 

Nonautomation Basic. It's the Automation Basic. There, the 

increases, you know, 18 percent, 20 percent, 19 percent, 

where most nonprofit mailers are -- you know, they're 

putting on the bar code. 

Almost half of nonprofit Standard A mail is 

pre-bar-coded. Nonprofits are preparing their mail, that is 

the Postal Service’s raw material, in the way that the 

Postal Service would like to have it presented to them, 

about 45 percent, about half of nonprofit mail. Even in the 

Basic, the Nonautomation Basic presort rate, that mail can 
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be automated by the Postal Service's automated sorting 

equipment, because it's OCR-readable, and there, you know, 

the rates that are being proposed are these enormous 

double-digit rates, 20 percent, 19 percent. 

We look over at the comparable commercial rate, 

there are these rollbacks. Yes -- or small increases. Yes, 

a 4-percent rollback is not a big rollback, but still, 

compared to 20-percent increase -- and so we're saying well, 

what's driving this differential? 

You know, we're not saying in every single case, 

but where we look where most nonprofit mail falls, we see 

this enormous differential going in the direction of the 

nonprofits being proposed, you know, the rate being proposed 

for nonprofits being like a double-digit increase. And 

we're asking, we're trying to figure out where -- what's 

driving this? What are the costs that are driving? 

And we say well, it can't be the overhead cost, 

because that's being set by this mechanistic formula. So, 

therefore, it's got to be the attributable costs. And what 

is there, especially in these Automation categories, what 

costs are there that are driving those differentials? 

That's what we've been trying to -- that's been 

the thrust of the limited money that we've had to spend in 

this rate case. That's where we've spent it, in the 

interrogatories trying to find out the answer to that 
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question. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Alverno, do you have much 

cross-examination? 

MR. ALVERNO: No. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: What do you mean by that? Ten 

minutes? 

MR. ALVERNO: Ten, 15 minutes at the most. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Thank you. Just go 

ahead. 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Just to follow up on that one point, Ms. Emigh, 

the nonprofit Automation rate categories experienced 

double-digit declines in connection with Docket No. MC96-2; 

isn't that correct? 

A This is the -- 

Q Again, I'm looking at -- if you want to refer back 

to the -- 

A USPS -- 

Q Yes, the exhibit. 

A NFN-T-l-XE-l? And the four categories that we had 

identified earlier? 

Q No, these are just -- looking at the Automation 

categories. 

A Oh, I'm sorry, looking at the Automation -- 

Q Categories for letters. Those sustained 
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A Yes. 

Q All right, let's turn now to table 2 on page 17 of 

your testimony. As corrected, you have a 

16-percentage-point -- excuse me, strike that. 

What you have presented in table 2 as I understand 

it is the magnitude of the differential between nonprofit 

and commercial Standard A mail as proposed by U.S. Postal 

Service. And you divide -- it looks like you've divided 

this up by shape; correct? 

A By shape -- by rate category. Because I just went 

down the rate categories. Really a very simple -- 

Q Okay. 

A You know -- it's just an average. 

Q Okay. 

A And it was just, you know, as a gauge, as a 

benchmark to get some handle on the differential for those 

two groups -- letters and nonletters. 

Q All right, now, the 16-percent figure that you 

report for letters is based upon the seven letter rate 

categories that you report in table 1; isn't that correct? 

A Right. And did you understand what I did? 

Q Well, yes, we'll get to there. So that means that 

all letter mail volume is not included in the calculation of 

that 17-percent figure; isn't that correct? 
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A Right. It's just those rate categories. 

Q Okay. And that's a simple average across all -- 

across those categories; isn't that correct? 

A Right. I just went down and took for each of 

those rate categories the proposed rate of change for the 

commercial rate, the proposed rate of change for the 

nonprofit counterpart, and then just counted the number of 

percentage points difference going from one -- the end of 

the spectrum from commercial to the nonprofit. 

Q So your 16-percent figure is not volume-weighted, 

is it? 

A No, it's not. 

Q Okay. 

A I say that. It's just a simple average. 

Q Urn-hum. 

A And the 16 -- it's not 16 percent, you know, it's 

the differential between the proposed change for the 

nonprofit and the proposed change for the comparable 

commercial rate category. 

Q Okay. And the 20-percent figure also is a 

straight average, is it not? 

A That's right. 

Q Okay. 

A It's just a -- 

Q Just for the selected nonletter rate categories. 
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A Right. 

Q It doesn't represent all nonletter mail volume, 

does it? Only certain selected categories. 

A Right. And in there I describe which ones we 

didn't count and the reasons why. 

You know, for example, there's a couple rates 

where I thought they were new rates that the Postal Service 

was proposing, so if you did a rate of increase, it's going 

to be something like, you know, over a hundred percent. I 

mean, it's going to be a meaningless number just because 

there wasn't a rate to begin with. Or -- so I thought it's 

unfair to show like a 50-percent differential when that's 

.going to be driven by this, you know, number that wasn't 

mathematically meaningful in the first place. So that's why 

I excluded those. 

Q All right, let's turn to your response to 

Interrogatory No. 20. 

A Yes. 

Q Now there you are asked about the figures in Table 

2. You acknowledge that six rate categories were omitted in 

computing the average differentials, isn't that correct? 

A Yes, and then I went on to explain each one of 

those six. 

Q Right, and you threw one of them out because 

admittedly there isn't a differential, isn't that correct? 
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A Yes. 

Q So in other words you decided to exclude from your 

computation a rate category because it didn't prove your 

point? 

A Well, I just was trying to -- I mean we can put it 

in. 

Q If you put it in, that would have the effect of 

increasing the denominator though and reducing the total -- 

A Right -- 

Q -- reducing the percentage. 

A I could have put in other ones that would have 

changed it the other way and I think actually when I did the 

.seven -- was there one that was -- of the seven rate 

categories, there in going back and looking over it I did -- 

okay, I take that back. Right. But we could recompute it 

with that one in. 

When the differential is 20 percentage points, it 

is not going to make a great deal of difference to drop out 

or add one. 

Q Let's turn now to Table C of your interrogatory 

responses. Now I am referring -- let me direct your 

attention to the text at the bottom of Table C where you 

state, "Table C shows that in this subclass as in others for 

almost every individual rate the proposed increases for 

nonprofits would be much more than for commercial mail and 
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1 the few decreases less than commercial rate mail." 

2 Isn't that correct? 

3 A Yes. 

4 Q Now looking at Table C, I only see three rate 

5 categories in nonprofit that are proposed to increase. Do 

6 you agree? 

7 A Okay -- oh, wait -- okay. 

8 Q So yes? 

9 A Yes. 

10 Q Okay. So when you state at the bottom that there 

11 are few decreases for nonprofit, in fact the majority are 

12 decreases? 

13 A Yes, but as I was discussing earlier, like in the 

14 rate category Letters, the enhanced carrier route high 

15 density and saturation minus -- a 16 percent minus 20 

16 percent -- those are really, you know, hypothetical rates 

17 because there aren't nonprofits that mail to 90 percent of 

18 the addresses on one carrier route. 

19 Q Ms. Emigh, I am just asking you about the 

20 statement. 

21 A Yes -- and I said yes, so I just want to add that, 

22 that is a minus 16 percent, a minus 17 percent there doesn't 

23 do anybody any good because nonprofits don't mail at those 

24 rates. They can't qualify for those rates because they 

25 don't have that density of mailing lists. 
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They don't mail to 90 percent of the addresses on 

the carrier route. They can't even qualify for 125 pieces 

for one carrier route. 

Q Looking back at your -- 

A Excuse me -- and then as far as the -- I'm sorry, 

it just takes a couple seconds here to get back into this -- 

and then with respect to the piece rates, you know, there's 

something going on here. I am not sure what you all have in 

mind here, but, you know, for example you have got the pound 

rate going down and then these -- you know, like take the 

commercial piece rate for the basic piece rate, a 38 percent 

rollback versus a 10 percent rollback for nonprofits. I am 

,just not sure -- this is why we asked these interrogatories, 

trying to get at the underlying cost data. 

It is hard to conceptualize what is going on with 

the underlying, the Postal Service's underlying costs or 

what pricing objective -- obviously, some pricing objective 

here is that you are trying to reduce the rates for heavy, 

very heavy pieces of mail that's going at the carrier 

rate -- 

Q Right. 

A Ten pieces, 125 or mailing to 90 percent of the 

addresses -- and so the objective here must be to reduce the 

rates for this, and the only thing I can think of here is 

like catalogs, and you know, nonprofit just don't mail heavy 
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They don't mail heavy catalogs and they can't 

qualify for these high dense carrier route rates, so these 

rollbacks are really of no use to nonprofits. 

Q All right. Now you also state that -- in your 

text there that the proposed increases for nonprofits would 

be much more than for commercial mail, but as a look at 

those three rate categories for which there are increases, 

the changes are either the same for commercial nonprofit or 

the nonprofit increase is much lower, isn't that correct? 

A Yes. 

MR. ALVERNO: Nothing further. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: Is there any further recross? 

MR. MILLER: May I speak to the witness for a 

minute? 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: Yes, you may speak to her. 

[Discussion off the record.] 

MR. MILLER: Commissioner, we have no redirect. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: Well, we really weren't 

prepared at the moment for that, Mr. Miller. 

I just thought you wanted to speak to her. Just a 

minute. 

MR. MILLER: Oh, I'm sorry. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: I would like to ask 

Commissioner Omas, do you have any concerns? 
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COMMISSIONER OMAS: No questions. 

COMMISSIONER HALEY: I think I would like to go 

off the record for a minute. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Any redirect? No redirect? 

MR. MILLER: Commissioner Haley already determined 

that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. I just wanted to make 

sure and Commissioner Haley was making sure that I didn't 

have any questions that I wanted to ask, and I apologize for 

having to step out, but I had to take some phone calls that 

were rather important. 

If there is no redirect, then Ms. Emigh, that 

completes your appearance here today. 

We want to thank you for your contributions to the 

record and you are excused if there is nothing further. 

[Witness excused. 1 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes, sir, Mr. Koetting? 

MR. KOETTING: If I could just recapitulate my 

understanding of what is going to happen on Monday with 

regard to the hearings on the mail processing volume 

variability? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I would very much appreciate 

that because I am not quite sure, so maybe between the two 
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of us we can figure it out. 

MR. KOETTING: Of the three witnesses that were 

initially scheduled, we -- I should say you entered into 

evidence today Dr. Neels' supplemental testimony and the 

interrogatory responses and as far as I am aware, he has 

discharged all his responsibilities. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It is my understanding that the 

Postal Service completed its cross-examination on both his 

original and supplemental testimony and Dr. Neels does not 

have to come back. 

That leaves us with four parties -- USPS Witness 

Baron; AMMA et al., Witness Crowder; USPS Witness Bradley; 

.and MPA Witness Higgins. 

It is my understanding that there have been some 

indications of oral cross-examination for three of those 

four witnesses -- Baron, Crowder, and Bradley. 

MR. KOETTING: I was unaware that anybody has 

requested to cross-examine Dr. Bradley. 

I thought -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I thought that UPS had -- 

maybe, Mr. McKeever, you can enlighten us with respect to 

your interest in either Bradley or Higgins. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, we do not expect at 

this -- well, we will not have any cross-examination for Dr. 

Bradley or for Mr. Higgins. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, Witnesses 

Bradley and Higgins do not have to appear because if there 

is no one who has indicated any cross for them and to the 

best of my ability to determine right now we are not going 

to have any questions from the bench, there is no need for 

either of those two witnesses to appear. 

If there is testimony to be entered, certificates 

of authenticity would suffice for that purpose and that 

would leave us with Baron and Crowder. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, we will have some 

written cross-examination of Dr. Bradley, but I have spoken 

with Mr. Koetting about that and again the interrogatory 

,answers and questions were accompanied by a declaration, so 

at least for our purposes we see no need for Dr. Bradley to 

appear -- if that is acceptable. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We are all on the same 

wavelength so far? 

MR. KOETTING: We are indeed, Mr. Chairman. 

In fact, I have the material for Dr. Bradley now. 

We can either do it on Monday or now, at your 

convenience. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: As far as I am concerned, we 

can do it now. 

I just have to get back in gear. 

MR. KOETTING: Yes. Mr. Chairman, I have two 
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copies of USPS-ST-55, which is the supplemental testimony of 

Michael D. Bradley on behalf of the United States Postal 

Service, and it is accompanied by a declaration adopting it 

as his supplemental written testimony, and I would request 

that this be accepted into evidence in response to the 

Commission's notice of inquiry. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I will direct that the 

testimony and exhibits of Witness Bradley be received into 

evidence and transcribed into the record at this point. And 

it is accompanied by a certificate of authenticity, right? 

MR. KOETTING: That is correct, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. 

[Supplemental Direct Testimony and 

Exhibits of Michael D. Bradley, 

USPS-ST-55, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

When an econometrician is fortunate enough to have access to panel 

data, he or she has information along two dimensions - through time and 

across sites. This is a considerable advantage over either cross sectional data, 

that can only vary across sites, or time series data, that can only vary through 

time. However, the dual dimension of the data does raise an issue about how 

the data should be organized for estimating econometric equations. The “Notice 

of inquiry No. 4 On Mail Processing Variability” (hereinafter NOI #4) touches on a 

single dimension of this issue and thus seeks statistical evidence on only a 

single hypothesis. 

To understand the statistical test that the Commission requested and to 

understand the implications of the results, it is important to understand the 

context for the single, specific, statistical test requested in NOI #4. 

If one starts from the position that the individual sites in the panel have 

very little in common, then one would think of the panel data as a set of 

individual time series.’ In that case, an econometric model would be estimated 

individually for each site. Formally, this would imply a set of equations of the 

form: 

1 Of course, this approach requires that there are sufficient 
continuous data on each site to permit estimation. If the panel data set includes 
just two or three data points for a site, then such an approach would not be 
possible. 
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13 A formal statistical test for this restriction is provided by testing the 

14 hypothesis that pi= f3, = gL. . . . 8,. where N is the number of sites in the data set. 

15 This is the statistical test requested in the NOI ~74. 

16 A more restrictive set of assumptions is embodied in what is known as the 

17 “pooled model.” In this model, the production process is assumed to be 

18 identically equal across all sites and a single set of coefficients is estimated for 

19 all sites. The pooled model, which is nested inside and thus more restrictive 

If one believes that there are some commonalities in production, or if one 

is trying to estimate the response of the entire system of sites to a change in 

volume, then one imposes a restriction on the above equation. By restricting the 

slope parameters (the f3,) to be equal across sites while letting the intercept 

parameters vary (a,). one captures the common or, in some sense, “average” 

response to volume changes. Yet this approach does not impose the strict 

requirement that the production process is identically equal across all sites. In 

fact, the use of a flexible functional form (like the translog) within this approach 

allows for varying elasticities across sites with out the need for estimating 

additional parameters. This intermediate and widely used approach to exploiting 

the richness of panel data is often referred to as the “fixed effects” model and 

can be written formally as: 

YH = ai+Px,+qt 
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than the fixed effects model, is given by: 

yn = a+px,+q, 

The formal statistical test for the pooled model is provided by testing the 

hypothesis that pi= f3, = p, . . . B, and that a,= ai = aK . . . a,,, where N is the 

number of sites in the data set. The NOI A4 did not request testing this 

hypothesis, presumably because the Commission was aware that rejecting the 

fixed effects model relative to the site-by-site m implies rejecting the 

pooled model in the same comparison. 

In the balance of these comments, I explain how one goes about testing 

these restrictions for the data set and model at hand, and I provide the results of 

such testing. I then explain the implications of the test results. 
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s4 

PRELIMINARY CONSIDERATIONS 

There are procedures in econometrics for which specifying a “textbook 

set of statistical tests is easy in theory, but for which actually carrying out those 

tests with real data and a real model is much more complex and difficult. The F- 

tests requested in NOI #4 are an example of such a procedure. Because the 

calculation of the requested F-statistics is not completely straightforward, the 

Commission should be aware of important issues that must be addressed in 

making those calculations. It should also check to be sure that all responses to 

NOI #4 address these issues. To inform the Commission on these issues, I 

provide a brief discussion of each. 

A. The Issue of Non-Invertability 

The object of the F-test specified in the NOI #4 is to test the restriction 

that all of the estimated non-intercept parameter values are the same at all of the 

individual sites. This requires, of course, that the same set of parameters be 

estimated for each site. Although this is clear in theory, in practice this can be 

difficult because the data for a particular site may not permit estimation of the 

equation. In particular, one may not be able to invert the matrix of right-hand- 

side variables for a specific site and thus may not be able to estimate the set of 

regression coefficients for that site. Non-invertability can arise because of 
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perfect collinearity among the limited number of data points for a site.’ In these 

instances, OLS estimates for the set of model parameters cannot be obtained.’ 

To ensure direct comparability in calculating the F-statistics, I reestimated 

the fixed effects and pooled models with data from just those sites for which the 

data permitted estimation of the set of site-specific parameters. All subsequent 

F-tests are, and should be, performed on a consistent set of data and estimated 

parameters! 

B. The Issue of Serial Correlation 

F-tests of the type requested in the NOI #M presume well-behaved residuals 

from the estimated regressions. In the particular case at hand, it is known that 

the residuals are serial correlated. Therefore, the F-tests should be done on the 

models corrected for serial correlation. In addition, one must recognize that an 

equation for each site is being estimated individually. Just as the a and f3 

coefficients are allowed to vary across sites, so should be the p (serial 

2 It is important to recognize that this is not just the multiwllinearity 
problem described in my response to POIR #7. Under that type of 
multiwllinearity, the estimated coefficients are unreliable. Here, in contrast, the 
matrix cannot be inverted so the specified model cannot be estimated for the 
site. 

3 The test requested by the NOI #4 highlights the advantage of 
working with a data set that includes at least 39 observations per site. To the 
extent the data set was populated by small, fragmented chains of data, these 
tests could not go forward. 

4 Parameter estimates and the calculation of the F-statistics are 
included in Library Reference H-339, ‘Econometric Programs and Results 
Provided in Response to NOI W.” 
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C. The Issue of Mean Centering. 

When I estimated the fixed effects and pooled models for my testimony, I 

mean centered the data for computational convenience. Under mean centering, 

each observation is expressed as its deviation from the overall sample mean. 

Mean centering allows calculation of the desired elasticity directly from the TPH 

coefficients. However, when the models are estimated on a site-by-site basis, 

there is no advantage in constructing the data as deviations from the overall 

sample mean.6 The site-by-site regressions are not on mean centered data. 

Therefore, to ensure direct comparability of the results of the various estimations, 

I re-estimated the fixed effects and pooled model on the data without mean 

centering’ 

6 I do, however, present the F-tests based upon the uncorrected 
residuals. Although inferences should not be based upon these calculated 
statistics, I present them to reassure the Commission that the F-test results are 
not dependent upon the serial correlation correction. 

6 If one wanted to preserve the mean centering approach, one could 
mean center each site on its own data. The important thing is to be consistent 
among the site-specific regressions and the fixed effects and pooled ~models. 

7 When the data are not mean centered, one cannot simply calculate 
the variability from the coefficients on the TPH variable. Instead, one must 
calculate the derivative of log hours with respect to log TPH. This means that 
various cross product terms are included in the elasticity calculation. Also, 
because the models are designed to calculate the response in hours to a 
sustained increase in volume, the derivative should also include the response in 
hours to the lagged TPH terms. 



16078 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10, 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

Ill.. TESTING THE RESTRICTIONS 

As explained in the introduction, the test requested in the NOI #4 is 

actually part of a sequence of statistical tests which can be used on panel data.’ 

In this section, I present and explain the complete sequence of tests and present 

the results of applying the sequence of tests to the current data. Recall that 

there are three sets of possible parameters and three hypotheses to be tested? 

A. Hypothesis 1: Pooled Model vs. Site-by Site Regressions 

The first hypothesis that is tested is that of the restrictions embodied in the 

pooled model. The hypothesis of wmmon intercept and slope coefficients, 

which I call H,, amounts to a set of (K+l) l (N-l) restrictionswhere K is the 

number of (non-intercept) right-hand-side variables and N is the number of sites. 

This hypothesis can be tested by calculating the following F statistic: 

8 For a discussion of this sequence of F-tests please see, Cheng 
Hsiao, m Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., 

’ 1986 at pages 12-18. 

0 Formally speaking, there is a fourth parameterization that could be 
investigated, It is technically possible to envision a set of parameters in which 
the intercept is the same at all sites but the slope coefficients vary. However, I 
follow Hsiao. (see p.13) in not testing this case: 

Because it is seldom a meaningful question to ask if 
the intercepts are the same when the slopes are 
unequal, we shall ignore the type of restrictions 
postulated by (2.2.3). 
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F 
1 

= (SSE,-SSE,)I[(N-l)(K+l)l 
SSE, I [NT - N(K + 1)] 

where SSE, is the sum of squared errors from the pooled regression and SSE, is 

the sum of the sum of squared errors from the site-by-site’regressions. If this F 

statistic is not significantly different from zero, then it would suggest pooling the 

data and estimating a single set of parameters. 

Hypothesis 2: Fixed Effects Model vs Site-by-Site Regressions 

The second hypothesis compares the fixed effects model with the site-by- 

site regression. The fixed effects model assumes wmmon slope coefficients but 

different intercepts. I term this hypothesis H,, and it amounts to testing a set of 

N-l restrictions on the coefficients. This hypothesis is tested by calculating the 

following F statistic: 

F, = 
(SSE,-SSE,)II(N-l)(K)1 

SSE, I [NT - N(K + 1)] 

12 

13 

where SSE, is the sum of squared errors from the fixed effects model. 

14 B. Hypothesis 3: Pooled Model vs Fixed Effects Model 

15 Under the maintained hypothesis of common slope coefficients. one can 

16 test the fixed effects model against the pooled model. I call this last hypothesis 

17 H,. Testing this hypothesis requires testing a set of N-l restrictions on the a 

. ..~ !,,,. p 
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1 coefficients given the maintained hypothesis that the 9, are equal. This 

2 hypothesis is tested by the following F statistic: 

3 

F, = 
(SSE, - SSE J I [ (N - 1)] 

SSEJINT-N-K] 
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The calculated F-statistics for each of the three hypothesis are presented 

in Table I below. Results are presented for residuals corrected for serial 

correlation as well as for uncorrected residuals. 

TABLE 1 
F-Statistics for Hypothesis Tests 

t- 
I 
t F. 

Manual Letter Manual Flat LSM OCR 

Serial Correction Included 

5.79 I 5.60 I 6.04 3.48 

F* 4.03 3.46 3.45 2.21 

F3 27.75,. 36.71 43.42 27.15 

No Serial Correction Included 

F, 40.26 40.79 41.13 ,23.40 

F2 9.90 10.05 9.63 9.61 

F3 232.00 241.77 244.53 106.33 



16081 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

ia 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 
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10 

INTERPRETING THE RESULTS 

Because of the large number of observations in the data set,~ the critical 

value for all of the F-tests can be taken as 1.0. Thus, in any instance in which 

the calculated F-statistic exceeds 1.0, rejection of the null hypothesis is 

indicated. The results for F, presented in Table 1 indicate that the null hypothesis 

of site-specific homogeneity is rejected. This implies that site-specific 

heterogeneity is important and, consequently, a pooled equation should not be 

. 
estimated for the marl processing activities. The question, then, is how to model 

the site-specific heterogeneity. Site-specific heterogeneity can be modeled with 

either a fixed effects approach or a site-by-site regression approach. 

The second F-statistic, termed F,, provides information on this question as 

it investigates the hypothesis that the 27 (non-intercept) slope coefficients are 

identical across sites. The results for F2 suggest that this hypothesis is also 

rejected, albeit with much smaller F-statistics. This result is not surprtsing, as I 

suggested in an earlier interrogatory response, because the test requires 

equality of 27 different regression coefficients across hundreds of sites. In fact, it 

would be surprising if the null hypothesis did hold. 

Finally, as a check on the nature of the site-specific heterogeneity, one 

can test the restriction that the ai the same across facilities, given the maintained 

hypothesis that the pi are. This set of restrictions is tested by comparing the 

fixed effects model with the pooled model, and the results are presented in the 

F, row in Table 1. The F-statistics for testing this hypothesis are very large and 

thus indicate a “strong” rejection of the pooled model in favor of the fixed effects 
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If the approach to econometric modeling was based solely upon this set of 

F-tests, the results would indicate a preference for site-by-site estimation of the 

regression equations. However, in a more informed determination, the 

econometrician should consider a number of factors in making the modeling 

choice. These factors include: 

1. 

2. 

3. 

The seventy of the restrictions being testing. 

The goal of the econometric research. 

The ability of the data to support reliable site-specific 
equations. 

4. The possible reasons for rejection of the restrictions. 

As I discussed above, the complexity of the econometric specification 

implies that a relatively large number of parameters need to be estimated for 

each site. This increases the “tightness” of tests of the fixed effects regression 

and makes it more likely that the hypothesis will be rejected. Yet the richness of 

the specification is a strength of the analysis, not a weakness, and the fixed 

effects approach allows one to estimate a more sophisticated model. This 

advantage must be traded off against the “cost” of imposing the restrictions. 

This tradeoff can be evaluated relative to the goal of the research. The 

10 This result corroborates the Gauss Newton specification tests 
presented in my testimony. Those results strongly suggested that site-specific 
differences are important. 

,.... ~::‘- 
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goal here is not to estimate individual site equations or aggregate equations to 

be applied to individual sites for the purpose of, say, evaluating the individual 

sites. Rather, the goal is to produce an aggregate variability or elasticity for the 

relevant cost pool.” This means that even if site-specific elasticities are 

calculated, they must be averaged or aggregated in some way. This 

aggregation, in itself, imposes some impliclt restrictions, so in choosing between 

the models, the validity of these implicit restrictions must be balanced against the 

validity of the explicit restrictions in the fixed effects model. 

In addition, the site-specific variabilities are dependent upon the ability of 

the data to estimate reliable equations for each site. If, for example, reliable 

equations cannot be estimated for a number of sites, then the aggregate 

elasticity derived from this approach will be less representative than the elasticity 

derived from the fixed effects model. Moreover, given the size and complexity 

of the mail processing analysis, evaluating the set of site-specific equations for 

just one activity would be a.time-consuming job. Evaluating and defending the 

site-specific equations for each site, for each activity. is an overwhelming job. 

This also reduces the attractiveness of the site-by-site approach - it is far more 

difficult to get a thorough review of the econometric results. 

The site-specific approach also has the weakness that does not provide 

11 The fact that the site-specific equation approach is not consistent 
with estimating an aggregate variability does not imply that it is necessarily the 
best econometric model to estimating site-specific variabitties. As demonstrated 
in my response to POIR #7, the fixed effects model provides a complete set of 
sensible variabilities for individual sites. In fact, the fixed effects model can 
provide variabilities for many sites for which the site-specific approach cannot. 
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variabilities for costs generated at sites not included in the econometric analysis. 

The fixed effects approach provides a representative variability that is applicable 

to the costs for all sites included in the data as well as for those that are not. 

Because the site-specific approach is just that - site-specific - its estimated 

variabilities are not directly applicable to other sites. Thus, it does not provide a 

method for generating variabilities for sites not included in the estimation 

process. 

Finally, the inability of the site-specific data to estimate reliable site- 

specific equations may be a contributor to the rejection of the null hypothesis. 

To the extent that data inadequacies at the site-specific level cause variation in 

the estimated coefficients, the likelihood of rejection of a “true” restriction is 

increased. It is clear, for example, that the site-specific equations suffer from 

multicollinearity, which generates instability in the parameter estimates. It is thus 

possible that the calculated F-statistics are reflecting this problem. MDreover. 

traditional remedies for multicollinearity include adding more data to the analysis 

and imposing restrictions on the parameters to be estimated. These are just the 

remedies provided by the fixed effects approach. Use of the fixed effects 

approach thus avoids the problems generated by the site-specific data 

inadequacies. 

When all of these factors are considered, I believe that the fixed effects 

approach continues to be superior to the site-by-site approach even given the 

results of the F-tests. For the reasons discussed above, I would encourage the 

Commission to adopt the fixed effects approach. 
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Nevertheless, to the extent the Commission felt compelled to accept the 

site-by-site approach, it is important to understand the implications for the 

variability estimates. To gain that understanding, I used the site-specific 

equations to calculate an elasticity for each site. This calculation is performed by 

using each site-specific regression equation with the means of the data for just 

that site. The derivative of log hours with respect to log TPH (and lagged log 

TPH) is calculated from the regression equation for each site in the data. It is 

then evaluated at the sample mean values for that site alone. 

The clear implication that emerges from this exercise is that the site-by- 

site results strongly suggest that the true underlying variability is not 100 percent. 

If the true underlying variability were 100 percent, the distribution of site-specific 

variabilities would be massed around that value. However, as the attached 

histograms show, the vast majority of sites have a variability befween zero and 

100 percent and the variabilities are massed at a value far below 100 percent. 

The histograms also show that there are a few outliers with variabilities 

that are negative or greatly larger than 100 percent. But given the 

multicollinearity problem that I described before, such results are expected. 

Nevertheless, the site-by-site results seem to validate the reliability of the data 

because for the overwhelming majority of sites, the data produce “sensible” 

variabilities.‘* Taken together, the points indicate that the true undertying’ 

I? I do not make a stronger claim for the site-by-site results because, 
given the number of individual sites, I could not review all of the individual site 
results and determine the reliability of each one. Therefore, I view the site-by- 
site results as being suggestive and corroborative. 
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TABLE 2 
Estimated Variabilities from the Three Approaches 

Manual Letter Manual Flat LSM OCR 

Site-by-Site 0.524 0.523 0.832 0.707 

Fixed Effects 0.728 0.763 0.913 0.768 

I Pooled I 1.030 I 1.071 1 1.024 I 0.978 1 

19 Interestingly, in all cases, the average site-by-site variability is lower than 

20 the fixed effects variability and the pooled variability. In fact, as additional 

21 restrictions are imposed, the variability rises. This indicates that the pooling bias, 

variability is far from 100 percent, particularly for the manual letter and manual 

flat activities. 

I believe that there are some serious concerns associated with applying 

the site-by-site approach, but if the Commission did pursue the disaggregated 

approach, the individual site variabilities would have to be combined into a single 

overall variability. To see the outcome of this experiment, I calculated the 

average variability from the site-by-site regressions and compared it with the 

variability for the pooled model and the fixed effects model for the same offrices.” 

The calculated variabilities for the site-by-site approach, the fixed effects 

approach and the pooled approach are all presented in Table 2. 

13 Recall that the data for some ofices do not allow estimation of the 
individual site regressions. To ensure an accurate comparison, I re-estimated 
the equation and variabilities for the pooled model and the fixed effects model for 
the exact set of offices for which an individual equation is available. 
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if there is one, is positive. A positive pooling bias means that the fixed effects 

model, if anything, may over&&s the “true” varfabilii. 

V. CONCLUSION 

The specification analysis implied by the NOI 174 reveals that a fixed 

effects approach appears to be a good approach for econometric modeling of 

mail processing activities. The fixed effects approach provides the best balance 

of raw statistical accuracy, accurate model specification. avoidance of bias, and 

overall econometric reliability. It makes use of all the data in an effective way 

and provides an accurate estimate of the overall variability without encountering 

severe multicollinearity problems. It permits specifying an equation that 

effectively controls for non-volume influences on hours, ensuring an accurate 

measure of the elasticity estimate 

In addition, the specification tests establish that if one uses statistical tests 

to reject the fixed effects model, those same tests can only imply a simultaneous 

rejection of the hypothesis that the mail processing variability is 100 percent. 
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DECLARATION 

I. Michael D. Bradley, declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing statement is 

true and correct, to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief. 

Dated: FL L, l94c 
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DECLARATION 

I, Michael D. Bradley, declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing written testimony 

is true and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and belief, and that were l to 

testify orally, my testimony would be the same. 

Dated: 2/‘7/?a 



1 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And there's some written 

2 cross-examination which was filed with declarations. If you 

3 could also make those copies available to the reporter. 

4 MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I do have copies of 

5 them here. 

6 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right. 

7 MR. McKEEVER: I can identify them. 

8 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you would. 

9 MR. McKEEVER: The Interrogatories that we wish to 

10 have admitted into evidence as written cross-examination of 

11 Dr. Bradley are Dr. Bradley's responses to Interrogatories 

12 UPS/USPS-T14-62 and 63. I have copies of the declarations 

13 that were filed with the original answers attached to each 

14 set, and we could either use those. If that is acceptable 

I.5 to Mr. Koetting. 

16 MR. KOETTING: Actually, I have them. 

17 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Koetting seems to have 

18 originals. 

19 MR. KOETTING: I do indeed, Mr. Chairman. 

20 MR. McKEEVER: Well, then I will -- 

21 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You have been trumped. 

22 MR. McKEEVER: Then I will remove the copy that I 

23 have and substitute the original. 

24 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And we will get the two copies 

25 into the reporter's hand with the original declarations, and 
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that involves the designated written cross-examination for 

Witness Bradley. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes. 

MR. RICHARDSON: OCA also has some designated 

written cross-examination for Witness Bradley. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. If you would add yours, 

if you could tell us which Interrogatory responses those 

are. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Yes, it is. It was a response 

filed today to OCA/USPS-ST-55-1, and it is just one 

Interrogatory, which I have two copies that I can give to 

~the reporter. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right. If I could prevail 

on you gentlemen to put those materials together and give 

them to the reporter. And I assume that there is a 

certificate of authenticity -- a declaration, excuse me, 

associated with that? 

MR. KOETTING: I believe the declaration was 

intended to apply to the entire packet, Mr. Chairman, and I 

may have been a little trigger happy giving both to Mr. 

McKeever. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think at this time of the day 

on Friday afternoon, we are all a little trigger happy. And 

in about 30 seconds we are going to be just plain old happy. 
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Mr. McKeever, are you prepared to give those to 

the reporter at this point? 

MR. McKEEVER: I am, Mr. Chairman, and I move that 

all three Interrogatory responses of Dr. Bradley be admitted 

into evidence and transcribed into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It is so ordered. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Michael D. 

Bradley, USPS-ST-55, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 
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Response of United States Postal Service Witness Bradley 
to 

Interrogatories of OCA 

OCANSPS-ST55-1. In reviewing your conclusions on page 10, lines 11-17, of your 
statement filed on February 6, 1998 (styled above as supplemental testimony, ST55) you 
concluded that the 27 different regression coefficients are not identical across sites and 
indicate that this is not surprising. Please confirm that you did not test for the equality 
of the regression coefficients of the TPH variable alone, disregarding the equality or 
inequality of any other variable coefficients. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

OCADJSPS-ST55-1 Response: 

. 
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Response of United States Postal Service Witness Bradley 
to 

Interrogatones of UPS 

UPS/USPS-T14-62. Please confirm that the results you present on page g of your 
response to Notice of Inquiry No. 4 indicate that the data do not. support the hypotheses 
that the slope parameters (or volume variability) am equal across all sites (for the activities 
tested.) 

UPS/USPS-T14-62 Response. 

Not confirmed. The strict results of the statistical test indicate rejection of the null 

hypothesis of identical regression coefilcients (slope or otherwise) at all of the individual 

sites. This result does not imply, nor is it a test of, the equality of the variabilities at all of 

the individual sites. Moreover, I would be cautious in asserting that the data, broadly 

speaking, do not support the restriction. It may be, for example, that the restriction would 

hold for many of the sites. In addition, the relative similarity between the variability 

calculated when the restriction is imposed with the variability calculated when the 

restriction is not imposed represents support for the restriction in the data. 
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Response of United States Postal Service Witness Bradley 
to 

Interrogatories of UPS 

UPS/USPS-T14-63. Please confirm that in USPS-T-14 (and reiterated on page 2 lines 12 
through 14 and page 13 lines 20 through 23 of your response to Notice of Inquiry No. 4) 
the estimated volume variabilities are derived from a model that imposes the restriction that 
the slope parameters are equal across all sites. 

UPS/USPS-T14-63 Response: 
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DECLARATION 

I, Michael D. Bradley, declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing written 

interrogatory responses are true and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and 

belief, and that were I to testify orally, my responses would be the same. 

Dated: 2/27/W 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And with that, I think we are 

finished for the day. Unless somebody can find a way to get 

Witness Higgins' material in. 

MR. KOETTING: Well, I don't have Mr. Higgins' 

material, but would it be appropriate for me to call his 

attorney and advise him that Mr. Higgins does not need to 

appear on Monday. The last time we spoke, I thought he was 

anticipating that there might be questions from the bench. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You can do that. That would be 

fine. Also, I will ask our counsel to contact him. Perhaps 

between the two of you, you will get in touch with him. 

Anybody else that wants to contact MPA counsel is 

.welcome to do so. 

We don't have anything further today and we will 

receive whatever testimony is left to receive on Monday, and 

that is Witnesses Baron and Crowder, and I bid you all 

adieu. Have a nice weekend. 

[Whereupon, at 4~46 p.m., the hearing was 

recessed, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Monday, March 2, 1998.1 
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